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and was called to order at 10:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Tom 1 
McIlwain. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN TOM MCILWAIN:  Can I get the council to take their 4 

seats?  I would like to call the council to order.  I’ve got 5 
several announcements that I would like to bring to your 6 

attention. 7 
 8 
We’ll wait and read the opening statement just before the public 9 

testimony, so that those individuals presenting testimony will 10 
be able to have the benefit of that opening statement.  The 11 
first thing I would like to do would be to recognize our new 12 
staff member, Linda Acaster.  Linda, welcome aboard and we’re 13 

glad to have you. 14 
 15 
George Geiger, we’re always happy to have you here and thank you 16 

for representing the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council.  17 
I would like to thank those that put on the party for us last 18 
night.  The food was good and we certainly enjoyed it and we 19 
appreciate your efforts and we look forward to continuing 20 

working with all of you into the future. 21 
 22 
I would also like to thank Will Ward.  He’s not here right now, 23 
but he provided to us the opportunity to meet with some 24 

youngsters coming through school.  I think they were in the 25 
seventh grade and we had the opportunity, I as chairman and the 26 
state directors and Dr. Crabtree. 27 

 28 
We got to interact with the students and talk to them about 29 
fisheries management and public participation in the process and 30 
Will told me last night that they really were excited about that 31 

and so it was very meaningful to them.  We thank them for that 32 
opportunity. 33 
 34 

I would like to again recognize Bonnie Ponwith, the new director 35 
of the Center in Miami and also her assistant, Jim Nance, who is 36 
sitting in the back of the room back there.  I thank all of you 37 
for being here. 38 

 39 
I’ve got a couple of formal things that we would like to do.  40 
Stu Kennedy, can I get you up here, please?  Stu, this is a 41 

certificate of service presented by the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 42 
Management Council to Stu Kennedy, in recognition and 43 
appreciation of distinguished and dedicated service to the 44 
people of the Gulf States, from 2003 to 2008.  You’ll be missed. 45 

 46 
MR. STU KENNEDY:  Thank you very much. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for all of your effort.  Robin.  1 

Robin, on behalf of the council, it’s my pleasure to present 2 

this plaque in recognition for your service as the Chair of the 3 
Gulf Council from 2005 to 2007.  Thank you.  You’ve left a big 4 
pair of shoes for me to fill.  You did an outstanding job and 5 
thank you very much. 6 

 7 
Last but not least, Corky Perret.  Come up here.  Corky, on 8 
behalf of the council, it’s my pleasure to present this to you 9 

as Vice Chair from 2005 to 2007 and the outstanding job that 10 
you’ve done.  Thank you very much for your service. 11 
 12 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  Thank you very much.  I’m afraid to accept 13 

this.  I had one of these.  It was on the wall and Katrina got 14 
it.  Thank you. 15 
 16 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  In Tab A, Number 4, we have an agenda.  19 

Please take a look at that.  I have one suggested change.  This 20 

afternoon, at 5:30, we have a closed session scheduled.  I would 21 
like to move that to the first item of business on Thursday 22 
morning. 23 
 24 
MR. BOB GILL:  Mr. Chairman, I so move we move the closed 25 

session to eight o’clock on Thursday morning. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a second.  Is there any discussion? 28 

 29 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Mr. Chairman, are we comfortable that if we 30 

do that we’re still going to have enough time before people 31 

start heading to the airport to get through particularly Reef 32 
Fish? 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think by starting at eight o’clock that we 35 

should make that up.  We’ve got a little time and we’re going to 36 
go ahead and get some of the committee reports out of the way 37 
this morning.  Go ahead, Vernon. 38 

 39 
MR. VERNON MINTON:  Do you want to go ahead and vote on this?  40 

I’ve got another motion that I would like to make. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let’s go ahead and vote on this one.  All 43 

those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 44 
 45 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chairman, could we do Mackerel today or first 46 

thing in the morning?  I’ve got a flight about 1:30 and I would 47 
like to take care of it.  Right now it’s scheduled as the last 48 
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committee report for tomorrow.  Could we move that up at some 1 
point?  I don’t really care where, but just some time prior to 2 

11:30, please? 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think we could move that up.  I don’t see 5 

any problem. 6 

 7 
MR. MINTON:  I think it’s one we could do today.  It shouldn’t 8 

take but a few minutes. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  If we can get it in the next thirty minutes, 11 

we can go ahead and take care of it now.  Is there any objection 12 
to moving it?  Hearing no objection, we’ll take care of that.  13 

All those in favor of accepting the amended agenda -- 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  One other thing, Mr. Chairman, that I would like 16 

to ask for and we, I guess, ran out of time in the Reef Fish 17 
Committee, but I would like to ask, under Other Business, if the 18 
state directors could report to us on progress being made 19 
towards compatible red snapper regulations. 20 

 21 
MR. PERRET:  Could we do that when the Reef Fish Report is 22 

given, because I’ve got a mid-morning flight tomorrow and I’m 23 
going to have to get out for other things. 24 

 25 
MR. GILL:  My suggestion was if we’re ahead of schedule that we 26 

try and capture that today and not try to impact the schedule 27 

tomorrow.  If folks are leaving early, I think we’re going to 28 
have difficulty in getting through more substantive issues and 29 
even though we put it around reef fish, there still may be that 30 
issue and if we’re ahead of time, see if we couldn’t slide it in 31 

today, if you’re all agreeable. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other discussion?  I think we can 34 

accommodate that.  Do I hear a motion to adopt the agenda as 35 
amended? 36 
 37 
MR. PERRET:  So moved. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Second?  Okay.  All those in favor say aye; 40 

opposed same sign.  The agenda is adopted.  The next item under 41 

Tab A-5, Approval of the Minutes.  Are there any additions, 42 
deletions, corrections to the minutes?   43 
 44 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 45 

 46 
MR. PERRET:  I move adoption. 47 

 48 
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MS. KAREN FOOTE:  Second. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You’ve heard the motion.  All those in favor 3 

of adopting the minutes as they’ve been presented, say aye; all 4 
opposed.  The minutes are adopted as presented.  If you’ll go to 5 
Tab I, Appointment of Council Committees, you have a proposed 6 

slate of committee members.  I would entertain a motion to adopt 7 
that. 8 
 9 

APPOINTMENT OF COUNCIL COMMITTEES 10 

 11 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  I want to clarify that we’re talking about 12 

the revised 1/28/2008 version of Tab I. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s correct. 15 

 16 
MS. MORRIS:  Which is probably in paper and not on the disk, 17 

right? 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You’re correct. 20 

 21 
MS. MORRIS:  I would move adoption of this revised 1/28/2008 22 
committee roster. 23 
 24 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there a second? 25 

 26 
MR. GILL:  Second. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Bob Gill seconds.  Is there any other 29 
discussion?  All those in favor of adopting the appointment of 30 
council committees please say aye; all opposed.  So moved.  Dr. 31 

Nance, would you be ready to go ahead and present your report, 32 
please?  Dr. Nance is going to present the National Bycatch 33 
Report. 34 

 35 
NATIONAL BYCATCH REPORT 36 

 37 
DR. JIM NANCE:  The National Marine Fisheries Service is 38 

developing a National Bycatch Report, which is going to come out 39 
sometime this year, in 2008.  The agency, the Science and 40 
Technology Office, sent out a request to each council if they 41 

would like to be briefed on what National Marine Fisheries 42 
Service is doing on this report and so I’ve been asked as the 43 
team lead in the Southeast to be able to come and to be able to 44 
explain what we’re doing in this report. 45 

 46 
What I want to do is quickly this morning go over the background 47 
for the report, the coordination we’re doing with other 48 
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agencies.  This is a national approach.  We’re looking at 1 
bycatch throughout the entire nation and trying to report on it. 2 

 3 
The definitions and report content, I’ll briefly go over what’s 4 
going to be in the report, the data sources that we’re using for 5 
our bycatch estimates, evaluation on date quality that’s being 6 

used in the bycatch report, development of improvement plans, so 7 
that as we go through time we can get better and better 8 
estimates of our bycatch, and then the dates when the report 9 

will be released. 10 
 11 
A little bit of background.  Obviously as National Marine 12 
Fisheries Service, we have statutory requirements to monitor the 13 

bycatch within the nation’s fisheries.  We have developed over 14 
the years many reports on bycatch.  We developed a bycatch 15 
strategy in the early 1990s. 16 

 17 
We had a report that came out in 2004 evaluating bycatch, which 18 
has been used by many agencies to oversee their bycatch 19 
reporting.  The goals of this bycatch report are to quantify 20 

U.S. commercial fisheries, the bycatch in U.S. commercial 21 
fisheries, and to quantify the bycatch within each of those and 22 
to monitor and to develop annual improvement plans to look at 23 
these bycatch levels on an annual basis. 24 

 25 
The approach has been very broad and very collaborative.  We’re 26 
using each of the Science Centers and each of the Regional 27 

Offices for the development of this bycatch report.  Overall, we 28 
have headquarters coordination, Science and Technology.  The 29 
Office of Science and Technology is taking the lead in the 30 
coordination of these efforts. 31 

 32 
There is a National Bycatch Report Steering Committee.  We have 33 
members from each of the different regions on that committee and 34 

then we have bycatch teams in each of the region which are 35 
taking the lead on development of this plan. 36 
 37 
It’s headquarters taking the overall coordination lead and we 38 

then have a steering committee and then each of the regions have 39 
a bycatch team.  There are Science Center members on this team 40 
and also Regional Office members. 41 

 42 
The Science Board and policy groups also are involved, 43 
obviously, and as we develop and put forth the things that are 44 
going in this report, they do give us guidance and direction on 45 

the things that we were having in this report. 46 
 47 
If you look at the National Bycatch Report definitions, 48 
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obviously there’s a lot of definitions of what bycatch is.  What 1 
we’re utilizing in this report is simply the finfish or turtle, 2 

marine mammals, those types of things, that are discarded during 3 
the catch process. 4 
 5 
They could be discarded alive or discarded dead and that’s what 6 

will be quantified in this report.  We’re not looking at 7 
retained catch, non-target, and things like that.  It’s simply 8 
the discarded organisms off the commercial fleet. 9 

 10 
The report content has been interesting during the development 11 
of this.  The initial version of this report, and this is going 12 
to be our first attempt to do this, is to look at the at-sea 13 

discard of fish, bycatch of protected species.  We’re going to 14 
use current estimates only.  In other words, we’re looking at 15 
2005, I think, and 2006 as the estimates of bycatch. 16 

 17 
We’re looking at federal fisheries only.  We started to try to 18 
do all the states and everything else, where they have some 19 
types of programs.  We decided just to stick with federal 20 

fisheries only, unless we have federal data that’s being 21 
collected with a state fishery. 22 
 23 
In other words, sometimes we have marine mammal observers on 24 

vessels and those types of things that are monitoring some of 25 
the state fisheries. 26 
 27 

Future versions of the report, what we’re trying to do here is 28 
we’ll start to venture into getting bycatch estimates from 29 
states, and we’ll certainly work with the states on the 30 
development of those, tribal fisheries and high-seas fisheries 31 

and U.S. vessel participation only in those.   32 
 33 
We do have estimates and we’ll have HMS estimates from this 34 

first report.  We’ll start to venture into the realm of 35 
recreational fisheries.  We’ll start to expand on more of an 36 
ecosystem approach to the bycatch and look at bycatch trends 37 
over time in each of these different fisheries and those are 38 

going to be in later versions of this National Bycatch Report. 39 
 40 
The data sources that are being used in the Southeast is we have 41 

observer programs.  We have five different observer programs in 42 
the Southeast which monitor bycatch in some of our high-level 43 
fisheries.   44 
 45 

We have industry catch reports, logbooks of vessel trips and 46 
things like that which are being used to quantify bycatch, and 47 
we also have port dock sampling with our port agents and state 48 
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sampling to be able to quantify some of the bycatch. 1 
 2 

We have, as I mentioned, five different observer programs in the 3 
Southeast.  At the Galveston Laboratory, we have the shrimp and 4 
reef fish.  Those are being overseen by Dr. Liz Scott-Denton.  5 
The shark bottom longline and shark drift gillnet fisheries are 6 

overseen in the Panama City Laboratory by Dr. John Carlson and 7 
at the Miami Laboratory, we have the pelagic longline fishery, 8 
which is being monitored out of the Sustainable Fisheries 9 

Division, Victor Restrepo. 10 
 11 
Evaluation of the data quality, what we’ve tried to do is 12 
quantify how good the data is that are going into the bycatch 13 

estimates and we’ve used a tier classification system, 14 
essentially one through five, of how good this data is in our 15 
bycatch estimations. 16 

 17 
Obviously, observer data is being utilized in that criteria, 18 
self-reporting data, how good we feel the logbooks are and 19 
things like that, any supplemental data, landings and things 20 

like that, that are being used in the bycatch estimations, 21 
databases that have been created through time and obviously 22 
there are IT considerations for being able to use that, and any 23 
analytical approaches, whether the methodologies that are being 24 

used to estimate bycatch have been peer reviewed, whether we’re 25 
using new models for those. 26 
 27 

All of these different criteria have gone into this tier 28 
classification system and so we’re trying to give a very 29 
objective determination of how good we feel these bycatch 30 
estimates are for each of these different fisheries. 31 

 32 
Improvement plans, or one of the big things within this report, 33 
is we’re not going to be satisfied with just putting out bycatch 34 

numbers.  That is part of the report, but obviously we want to 35 
be able to improve those bycatch estimates through time and 36 
development of improvement plans is a big part of this report, 37 
so that we have -- This is going to be more of a formal process 38 

for identifying species and fisheries with potential bycatch 39 
data collection needs, different estimation techniques, things 40 
where we can improve on these bycatch estimates. 41 

 42 
Those will be very well detailed in this report.  Improvement 43 
plans will include the following information, needs to change 44 
data collection estimation, as I said, and the tier level.  How 45 

can we get our tier levels better?  In other words, if we have 46 
lower tier levels, we don’t have maybe a good collection 47 
methodology for this bycatch estimate, then how can we improve 48 
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and get better estimates of that?  We’ll obviously have cost and 1 
strategies developed in this report. 2 

 3 
The report release is targeted for 2008, as I mentioned.  The 4 
next steps in implementation of this report is to identify the 5 
strategies for improving of the data and then update and expand 6 

reports on a periodic basis. 7 
 8 
We haven’t really decided how often we’ll have these reports 9 

released.  We may have them every other year or things like 10 
that, where we’ll be able to update and get more timely 11 
information out.  We’re still negotiating how quick we’ll have 12 
the next report once this one is done. 13 

 14 
You can ask any questions of me, obviously, but Lisa Desfosse is 15 
overseeing.  She’s in the Office of Science and Technology and 16 

Samantha Brooke is also in that office and then Dr. Bill Karp is 17 
our chairman for the National Bycatch Steering Committee at the 18 
Alaska Fisheries Science Center.  With that, I’ll be happy to 19 
entertain any questions that you have on this report. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Jim.  We appreciate the report.  22 

Does the council have any questions or comments?   23 
 24 
MS. MORRIS:  Jim, once you have the report ready, how will we -- 25 

How will that help our management? 26 
 27 
DR. NANCE:  What we’re trying to do is to quantify how good our 28 

bycatch estimates are in each of these different fisheries.  29 
With fisheries improvement plans, I think the council will be 30 
able to utilize that. 31 

 32 
Say in one of these fisheries we have some bycatch estimates and 33 
they may be poorer than others and so the council may say we 34 

need to direct more observer programs there and we need to have 35 
a different collection methodology and those types of things, so 36 
that we begin to quantify the bycatch within the Southeast. 37 
 38 

We have, as a region, forty-two different fisheries, which are 39 
species directed and gear types, and we only have five observer 40 
programs.  We’re behind in some of the things, where Alaska has 41 

100 percent coverage on some of their fisheries and we’re 42 
dealing with 5 percent coverage in some of our major fisheries. 43 
 44 
It’s things like that I think that we can utilize as the 45 

Southeast to be able to get money down here to be able to direct 46 
better coverage of some of these important fisheries. 47 
 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Jim, who is paying for that 100 percent coverage in 1 

Alaska? 2 

 3 
DR. NANCE:  The fishermen pay for placing the observers on the 4 

vessels.  National Marine Fisheries Service pays for the overall 5 
management of the data and so forth.   6 

 7 
MR. PERRET:  Is that large vessels? 8 

 9 
DR. NANCE:  That’s larger vessels.  I think that’s over 120 feet 10 

in length, yes. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Jim, we thank you very 13 

much for the report. 14 
 15 
DR. NANCE:  Thank you very much. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re going to move into the committee 18 

reports.  We have some that are already to go and the first one 19 
will be the Spiny Lobster/Stone Crab Committee Report and Dr. 20 

Shipp. 21 
 22 

SPINY LOBSTER/STONE CRAB MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 23 
 24 

DR. BOB SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Members in attendance 25 

were myself, Mr. Daughdrill, Mr. Teehan, Mr. Perret, and Mr. 26 
Simpson.  Mr. Swingle reported on a scoping hearing, Tab H, 27 

Number 4, to consider establishing size limits for spiny lobster 28 
sold and transferred in international commerce in the 29 
continental U.S., Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands.   30 
 31 

The scoping document is under Tab H, Number 3 and includes 32 
carapace and tail lengths for U.S. commerce and the U.S. 33 
Caribbean commerce.  The council’s Spiny Lobster AP, Tab H, 34 

Number 5, met and recommended size limits for carapace and tail 35 
lengths for both continental U.S. and Caribbean islands. 36 
 37 
Mr. Swingle indicated the Caribbean Fishery Management Council 38 

will develop a joint amendment to Gulf and Caribbean Spiny 39 
Lobster FMPs, which will be ready for review at the June council 40 
meeting.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my committee report. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  Are there any 43 

comments or questions of Dr. Shipp relative to this report?  44 
Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  We’ll move to the Summary of the Marine 45 

Reserves Management Committee and Mr. Hendrix. 46 
 47 

MARINE RESERVES COMMITTEE REPORT 48 
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 1 
MR. JOE HENDRIX:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Marine Reserves 2 

Management Committee met yesterday, with Robert Gill, Julie 3 
Morris, and Bob Shipp present.  We had a presentation from Mr. 4 
Billy Causey, the Southeast Regional Director of National Marine 5 
Sanctuary Program. 6 

 7 
He gave us an update on the Islands in the Stream proposal.  It 8 
included a number of previously unidentified special marine 9 

areas in the South Texas area.  He also gave a report on the 10 
science forum held last week that was attended by over one-11 
hundred scientists at Mote Marine Lab. 12 
 13 

The forum included panels on geology, physical oceanography, 14 
benthic ecology, fisheries, legal foundations, and international 15 
projects.  It is hoped that the Islands in the Stream project 16 

will include all special marine areas from Texas to Florida and 17 
will eventually include Mexico and Belize, and possibly Cuba. 18 
 19 
The report should have his PowerPoint presentation attached to 20 

it and hopefully everyone has seen that copy.  Dr. Causey 21 
emphasized that no decision has been made yet on whether to 22 
proceed with the project. 23 
 24 

There were no proposed changes in fishing regulations and there 25 
would not be any changes without talking to the councils.  26 
However, designation would help provide protection of the 27 

habitat through measures such as no anchoring by any type of 28 
vessel.  The project currently has no timeline.   29 
 30 
However, a stakeholder’s forum will be convened in the near 31 

future to examine socioeconomic aspects of the proposal.  Mr. 32 
Causey promised he would keep the council up to date as this 33 
went forward.  That concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Hendrix.  Are there any 36 

comments or questions of Mr. Hendrix relative to his report?  37 
Thank you for the report.  We’re going to move now to the 38 

Summary of the Shrimp Management Committee and Mr. Perret. 39 
 40 

SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 41 

 42 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The committee met 43 

yesterday.  All members were present: Ms. Foote, Dr. Crabtree, 44 
Mr. Gill, Mr. Hendrix, Dr. Shipp, Mr. Pearce and myself as 45 

chair.  The agenda was adopted and the minutes of the October 31 46 
meeting in Biloxi were approved. 47 
 48 
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Dr. Nance reviewed the biological review of the 2007 Texas 1 
closure.  Catches and catch per unit of effort for brown shrimp 2 

from May through August for Statistical Zones 13 through 21 and 3 
reviewed the size distribution, that is the count of the shrimp, 4 
over the same period.   5 
 6 

He also reviewed the distribution of catch, noting that 52 7 
percent of Gulf landings went to Louisiana ports and 32 percent 8 
to Texas ports.  Dr. Nance further broke down the landings in 9 

Texas by the Upper, Middle, and Lower Texas coast and reviewed 10 
the distribution of landings in ports within each of these three 11 
groups and the trends in their respective contribution to 12 
landings over time. 13 

 14 
In conclusion, Dr. Nance stated that: 1) environmental factors 15 
were the major contributors to total catch; 2) the size of over 16 

67 count shrimp, that’s smaller shrimp, was only 1.4 percent, 17 
which is lower than the historical information on count; 3) 18 
brown shrimp catch was below average; 4) there was a decrease in 19 
effort and an increase in catch per unit of effort to some of 20 

the highest levels ever recorded; 5) yield per recruit increased 21 
between zero and 18 percent as a result of the Texas closure; 6) 22 
the distribution of Gulf landings was down in Texas ports, but 23 
about the same in Louisiana ports; 7) there was a slight change 24 

in the distribution of landings among Texas ports; and 8) white 25 
shrimp catches were above average. 26 
 27 

Dr. Leard reported the Shrimp Advisory Panel recommendation with 28 
regard to the continuation of the Texas Closure, noting that the 29 
AP recommended retaining the closure for 2008 throughout the EEZ 30 
off Texas to the 200-mile limit.   31 

 32 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 33 
that the council support the continuation of the Cooperative 34 

Texas Closure for 2008 throughout the EEZ off Texas to the 200-35 
mile limit. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 38 

discussion relative to the motion?  Hearing none, all those in 39 
favor of the committee motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The 40 
motion carries. 41 

 42 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  How we’ve evolved.  43 

Discussion of that motion twenty years ago would take probably 44 
the rest of the day.  Next, we had Preliminary Shrimp Effort 45 

Estimates for 2007. 46 
 47 
Dr. Nance reviewed effort estimates for the first and second 48 
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trimester of 2007 and stated that data showed that there was 1 
approximately an 81 percent reduction in effort from the 2001 to 2 

2003 average, that’s the benchmark years.  Note that Amendment 3 
27/14 required a 74 percent reduction from this level.   4 
 5 
He also reported that estimates for the third trimester, in 6 

combination with the present data, would indicate an approximate 7 
84 percent reduction. 8 
 9 

The committee also discussed the Shrimp Advisory Panel 10 
recommendation to have an emergency meeting, in the event that 11 
the required 74 percent reduction is not met, to review what 12 
type of action, if any, would be necessary.  13 

 14 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 15 
that the council authorize a meeting of the Shrimp Advisory 16 

Panel prior to the April council meeting if the final data shows 17 
that the 74 percent reduction target in effort from the 2001 to 18 
2003 average has not been met. 19 
 20 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 21 

discussion on the committee motion? 22 
 23 
MR. PERRET:  Let me just say in all probability the 74 percent 24 

or higher reduction has been met and the Shrimp Advisory Panel 25 
was asking to be able to provide input on if it’s not met, what 26 
additional closure and so on would be needed.  That was the 27 

purpose of the motion, that they wanted to provide some input, 28 
but it doesn’t look like we’re going to need it.  Hopefully we 29 
won’t. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let’s hope not.  Is there any other 32 

discussion or comment relative to the motion?  Are we ready to 33 
vote?  All those in favor the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  34 

The motion carries. 35 

 36 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report.  Thank you. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Perret, thank you for an excellent 39 

report.  I look forward to the day that Reef Fish will only take 40 
that amount of time. 41 

 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just wanted to ask all of the state directors 43 

that when you get back home, anything you could do to help us 44 
get the shrimp effort data to Jim Nance and the Center as 45 

quickly as possible would help facilitate this whole process.  46 
We would appreciate whatever help folks can give us. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  In an effort to give our staff 1 

time to get some of the other reports done, we’re going to go 2 

ahead now and break for lunch and come back at 12:30.   3 
 4 
DR. SHIPP:  We’ve got one more. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got another one? 7 

 8 
DR. SHIPP:  It’s Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum. 9 

 10 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red 11 

Drum we don’t want to do, because we’re taking action on the 12 
aquaculture amendment that people are going to testify to. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We were going to put that off until first 15 

thing probably tomorrow morning and we would rather take the 16 

public comment before we act on that committee report.  Before 17 
we break, let’s go ahead and respond to Roy’s request for 18 
information on compatible regulations with reef fish.  Are the 19 
state directors ready to do that? 20 

 21 
DISCUSSION ON STATE COMPLIANCE WITH REEF FISH REGULATIONS 22 

 23 
MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  We’ll go west to east, since west, I think, 24 

is what Roy is interested in anyhow.  As many of you probably 25 
have heard, and I’m sure Roy has heard as well, as I indicated 26 
at the last meeting, that we were in the process of going to 27 

scoping hearings and then our formal official rulemaking 28 
process, in some respects, really kicked off with the meeting 29 
last Wednesday and Thursday, where either we go to public 30 
hearing or we do not go to public hearing with those scoping 31 

proposals. 32 
 33 
It was the decision of our commission to not go forward with 34 

consistency rules on red snapper and sharks, given where the 35 
HMS, I believe it was Amendment 2, stands at this point in time, 36 
in that it’s in revision.  Both of those were withdrawn from 37 
consideration for future action on those at this time. 38 

 39 
Obviously those are reviewed within our process on an annual 40 
cycle and we’ll have the opportunity to look at that again as we 41 

move forward through time. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Ms. Foote? 44 

 45 
MS. FOOTE:  Red snapper, we’re compatible.  I don’t see any 46 

changes coming forward in that.  Vermilion snapper, the next 47 
commission meeting we’ll be presented with the vermilion snapper 48 
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changes and I predict they’ll pass those and so I think we’re on 1 
track with being compatible. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Foote.  Mr. Perret? 4 

 5 
MR. PERRET:  I, like Texas and Louisiana, have a commission that 6 

approves or not approves our recommendations.  Our 7 
recommendations in the past have been for compatible red snapper 8 
regulations; however, I’m getting noise from commissioners that 9 

why in the world are we doing it when other states don’t do it.  10 
Our recommendation will be to have compatible regulations and 11 
hopefully we will. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  Alabama?  Vernon? 14 

 15 
MR. MINTON:  Our recommendation also will be to have compatible 16 

regulations, but these, again, will be run by our advisory 17 
board, similar to the other commissions, and like Corky, we’re 18 
hearing folks for it and against it, but our presentation to 19 
them, coming up in February, the ninth, I believe, will be to go 20 

with compatible. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Minton.  Mr. Teehan? 23 

 24 
MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My commission has 25 

approved draft rule language for red snapper that would be 26 
consistent with the federal regulations.  We’re taking that to 27 

final public hearing in Panama City on February the 7th and staff 28 
recommendation is that we do go consistent with those 29 
regulations. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Teehan.  Dr. Crabtree, do you 32 

have any questions? 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, I think that covers it.  If the council has 35 

any input on this, I would be interested in hearing it.  I’m 36 
sure we’re all aware, particularly given that we had overruns, 37 
significant overruns, this year, the importance of this issue 38 

and I would just advise everyone again of the clear requirement 39 
in the Magnuson Act that we close the recreational fishery when 40 
the quota is caught.   41 

 42 
We’ll be all, I’m sure, watching over the next couple of weeks 43 
to see what the other Gulf States decide to do and then figure 44 
out what the implications of that are for this season and future 45 

seasons. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there any other comments from the council 48 
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at large relative to this issue?  Let’s go ahead and break for 1 
lunch and we’ll come back at 12:30 and begin other committee 2 

reports before we take public testimony. 3 
 4 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:15 o’clock a.m., January 5 
30, 2008.) 6 

 7 
- - - 8 

 9 

January 30, 2008 10 
 11 

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 12 
 13 

- - - 14 
 15 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 16 

Council reconvened in the Milan Ballroom of the Radisson Hotel, 17 
St. Petersburg, Florida, Wednesday afternoon, January 30, 2008, 18 
and was called to order at 12:35 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Tom 19 
McIlwain. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Everybody take your seat and let’s reconvene 22 

the Gulf Council meeting here in St. Petersburg, Florida.  We’re 23 
going to continue on at this point with our committee reports, 24 

but first, I would like to introduce Linda Kelsey with the U.S. 25 
Fish and Wildlife Service.  She’s our new representative from 26 
the Fish and Wildlife Service, after Columbus took his 27 

retirement.  Welcome aboard and we’re glad to have you. 28 
 29 
I would also like to take this opportunity to recognize Ed 30 
Swindell.  Ed, would you stand up a minute?  You see you can 31 

survive the council.  Ed was on the original council in 1976 and 32 
so, Ed, thank you for being here. 33 
 34 

We’re going to continue with the committee reports and get as 35 
many of these behind us today as we can.  We’ll start the public 36 
hearing at 1:30 and at that time, I’ll read our opening 37 
statement.  Vernon, are you ready with Mackerel? 38 

 39 
MACKEREL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 40 

 41 
MR. MINTON:  Yes, sir.  Mr. Chairman, the committee members were 42 

all present, with the exception of one member was not present.  43 
The agenda and minutes were approved with no objections. 44 
 45 

Review and Approval of the Terms of Reference, Dr. Leard 46 
reviewed potential discrepancies in the TOR adopted by the South 47 
Atlantic and the Gulf of Mexico.   48 
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 1 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 2 

to approve the Terms of Reference for Number 8 of the SEDAR-16 3 
King Mackerel Assessment Workshop to read as follows: Estimate 4 
the Acceptable Biological Catch based on the following criteria 5 
for the assessment workshop: A)  Based on migratory groups and 6 

mixing zone dynamics defined as using the best available 7 
scientific information; B)  Based on these ABC’s, provide 8 
separate management evaluations for the two areas delineated at 9 

the Monroe-Dade County line; C) Based on these ABC’s, provide 10 
separate management evaluations for the two areas delineated at 11 
the jurisdictional line between the Gulf Council and the South 12 
Atlantic Council; and D), which we added during committee, is 13 

based on migratory groups and mixing zone dynamics defined using 14 
the best available scientific information, provide separate ABC 15 
values for each of two management areas delineated at the Gulf 16 

and South Atlantic Council boundaries. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion on the floor.  Is 19 
there any discussion?  Are we ready to vote?  All those in favor 20 

of the committee motion please say aye; all opposed.  The motion 21 
carries.  22 
 23 
MR. MINTON:  That would conclude the report, Mr. Chairman. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you very much.  Robin, see it’s a real 26 

easy thing to resolve these.  We’ll move on to the 27 

Budget/Personnel Committee and Dr. Shipp. 28 
 29 

BUDGET/PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REPORT 30 
 31 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Budget/Personnel 32 

Committee met with full attendance of the committee.  The agenda 33 
was approved with the following changes, that we move the 34 

discussion under Tab M, Number 5 to be discussed in closed 35 
session and that Discussion Handout Tab B from Monty Weeks to be 36 
in closed session. 37 
 38 

The minutes of the meeting held on June 5, 2007 in New Orleans, 39 
Louisiana were approved.  Mr. Swingle reviewed Tab M, Number 40 
3(a), the Regional Fishery Management Councils’ Budgets that 41 

details each council’s share of various pools of funds.   42 
 43 
For 2008, it is anticipated that the Gulf Council receives $1.91 44 
million in base funding, $285,000 in additional funding, 45 

$102,000 in regulatory streamlining funding, $128,000 in NEPA 46 
funding, and $59,000 in new limited access privilege program, 47 
LAPP, funding. 48 
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 1 
Mr. Swingle then reviewed Tab M, Number 3(b), the Estimated 2 

Funding Status 2008.  He noted the base funding for the Gulf 3 
Council will be $1,915,000 and the add-on funding is expected to 4 
be $574,700, for a total funding level for Calendar Year 2008 of 5 
$2,490,000.  Dr. Crabtree pointed out that he understood that 6 

the Gulf Council’s LAPP funding would $75,000 and not $54,000. 7 
 8 
Ms. Readinger continued to review Tab M, Number 3(b) and advised 9 

the committee that the council will have approximately $302,000 10 
in cumulative carryover funding, $30,000 in SEDAR funding, 11 
$66,700 in ecosystem activity funding, and $23,000 in coral 12 
activity funding available for Calendar Year 2008.  The total 13 

2008 funding is anticipated to be $2.91 million and the proposed 14 
2008 operating budget is $2.77 million. 15 
 16 

Mr. Swingle reviewed the activities portion of Tab M, Number 4, 17 
the council’s 2008 proposed operating budget.  Ms. Walker 18 
suggested, and the committee approved, adding the operator 19 
permits amendment under the activities on page 2 of Tab M, 20 

Number 4, and on behalf of the committee, I so move. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion on the floor.  Is 23 
there any discussion?  Hearing no discussion, all those in favor 24 

of the committee motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion 25 
carries. 26 

 27 
DR. SHIPP:  Ms. Readinger reviewed the administrative costs of 28 

Tab M, Number 4, noting the total proposed budget for Calendar 29 
Year 2008 will be $2,773,000, plus approximately $20,000 for the 30 
generic operators’ permit amendment, for a total of $2.793 31 

million. 32 
 33 
The committee approved the operating budget as indicated in Tab 34 

M, Number 4, including the operator permits amendment, and on 35 
behalf of the committee, I so move. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion on the floor to 38 

approve the budget.  Is there any discussion?  All those in 39 
favor say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries. 40 
 41 

DR. SHIPP:  The committee adjourned the open session and entered 42 

a closed session.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Rick has just brought to my attention a typo 45 

in the mackerel budget and we’ll have to reconsider it and 46 
hopefully we’ll have that to you shortly.  We failed to pick up 47 
some of the information.  You have the Joint Reef Fish/Red 48 
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Drum/Mackerel Committee Report and let’s go ahead and take that.  1 
Ms. Foote. 2 

 3 
JOINT REEF FISH/MACKEREL/RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT 4 

 5 
MS. FOOTE:  We met yesterday.  Mr. Strelcheck presented Tab J, 6 

Number 4(a), a Generic Aquaculture Amendment Update, which 7 
included IPT changes to the amendment since October of 2007, a 8 
summary of substantive comments by General Counsel, and other 9 

issues.   10 
 11 
Mr. Strelcheck also presented Tab J, Number 4(b), which included 12 
a new Action 9: Biological Reference Points and Status 13 

Determination Criteria.  He indicated General Counsel suggested 14 
this provision should be included in the amendment to make it in 15 
compliance with MSRA.   16 

 17 
Mr. Strelcheck presented draft proposed revisions to the Generic 18 
Aquaculture Amendment which he and Mr. Reuter prepared to 19 
provide language for the amendment to comply with General 20 

Counsel’s suggestions.  Mr. Swingle summarized public comments 21 
on the amendment from the public hearings and from public 22 
letters and email and on the Shrimp AP comments. 23 
 24 

The committee, with no objection, moved to add Draft Action 9 as 25 
presented in Tab J, Number 4(b) into the amendment and on behalf 26 
of the committee, I so move. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You have a committee motion before you.  Is 29 

there discussion on the motion? 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  Were we going to wait until after public testimony 32 

to take up this committee report? 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That was our intent.  I think most of the 35 

people who are going to testify to the aquaculture amendment are 36 
here. 37 
 38 
MS. MORRIS:  But we haven’t taken public comment from them yet. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s true.   41 

 42 
MS. MORRIS:  I would suggest that since we know that there will 43 

be members of the public who want to comment on the aquaculture 44 
amendment that we should defer this committee report until after 45 

public comment has been taken on that. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  What is the council’s wishes? 48 
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 1 
MR. MINTON:  I kind of thought in the past we had, after 2 

committees, we presented the committee’s intent and if there are 3 
changes, then it allowed the people to testify to those changes.  4 
I think it’s good to go ahead and get that out and let people 5 
know what’s going on.   6 

 7 
I don’t think we need to wait.  We’ve got motions and we’ve got 8 
everything in front of us and so my recommendation would be to 9 

proceed, so at least the people who are going to testify are up 10 
to date. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s a good point. 13 

 14 
MR. HENDRIX:  In addition, one of the motions here is to 15 

continue refinement of the document and so it’s not like we’re 16 

taking final action on anything here.  We’ll continue to work on 17 
this and certainly consider any public comments that are brought 18 
up here today. 19 
 20 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Minton, we do not normally take up the Reef 21 

Fish Committee Report until after we’ve had public comment on 22 
whatever is on the reef fish agenda and wouldn’t you say that 23 
that’s normal practice? 24 

 25 
MR. MINTON:  I think that’s a matter of timing more than 26 

anything else.  We normally don’t have time before public 27 

comment to go through all of that, but to me, in the audience, I 28 
still -- I would like to know what the committee said, rather 29 
than testifying on what was sent out to them on paper or CD or 30 
whatever, because things do change.   31 

 32 
That’s all my point is and we can go either way, but my point 33 
would be that they would know what we’re doing.  Like Mr. 34 

Hendrix said, there’s some changes and we’re still working on 35 
this particular amendment and we’ve got some revisions and we’re 36 
sending it back to the IPT for some adjustments and I think that 37 
may influence what some people say. 38 

 39 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Also, Julie, under the second motion, if 40 

you’ll read it, the committee is going to have the IPT address 41 

concerns raised by General Counsel and the public.  I would 42 
assume from that motion that the public’s concerns will go to 43 
the IPT. 44 
 45 
MS. FOOTE:  I would suggest that I be allowed to read the two 46 

motions, but that the council not take action on them yet.  That 47 
way we’ve satisfied the knowledge of the public, but we reserve 48 
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action and you reconvene the topic after the public testimony.  1 
That’s my suggestion. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think that’s a pretty good suggestion.  4 

Why don’t we go ahead and read that into the record at this 5 
point, so that everyone will have knowledge of what we’re 6 

proposing to do and we can take it up tomorrow morning. 7 
 8 
MS. FOOTE:  The first motion of the committee is on the board 9 

and I would like to go ahead and read the last motion of the 10 
committee.  The committee, with no objection, moved to have the 11 
IPT revise the Aquaculture Amendment to address the concerns 12 
raised by General Counsel and the public and on behalf of the 13 

committee, I so move.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Foote.  I think we will 16 

recess this part of our agenda until after we have the public 17 
comment.  We’re going to go ahead and start the public comment 18 
period. 19 
 20 

First, I would like to read our opening statement and get an 21 
identification.  Good afternoon.  My name is Tom McIlwain and as 22 
Chairman of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, I 23 
welcome you all. 24 

 25 
This is the 214th meeting of the council.  Members of the public 26 
will be permitted to present oral statements in accordance with 27 

the schedule published in the agenda.  Please advise the council 28 
staff if you desire to address the council.  Please give written 29 
statements to the council staff. 30 
 31 

The cards are -- If you want to speak and address the council, 32 
the cards are over on the table.  Please fill them out and get 33 
them to our staff over here.  1996 amendments to the Fishery 34 

Management Act require all oral or written statements to include 35 
a brief description of the background and interests of the 36 
person in the subject of the statement.  All written information 37 
shall include the statement of the source and date of such 38 

information. 39 
 40 
It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit 41 

to the council false information regarding any matter the 42 
council is considering in the course of carrying out the 43 
Fisheries Act. 44 
 45 

If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 46 
you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 47 
committee sessions.  A tape recording is used for the public and 48 
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therefore, the purpose of voice identification, each member is 1 
requested to identify themselves, starting on my left. 2 

 3 
DR. SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 4 

 5 
MR. GEORGE GEIGER:  George Geiger, South Atlantic Council 6 

liaison. 7 
 8 
MS. LINDA KELSEY:  Linda Kelsey, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 9 

Atlanta. 10 
 11 
LCDR BETH KEISTER:  Lieutenant Commander Beth Keister, 8th Coast 12 

Guard District, New Orleans, Louisiana. 13 

 14 
MR. HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 15 

 16 
MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 17 

 18 
MR. MIKE RAY:  Mike Ray, Texas. 19 

 20 
MR. MINTON:  Vernon Minton, Alabama. 21 

 22 
MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  Susan Villere, Louisiana. 23 

 24 
MS. WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 25 

 26 
MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA General Counsel, 27 

Southeast Region. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, National Marine Fisheries Service. 30 

 31 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, National Marine Fisheries 32 

Service. 33 
 34 
DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, National Marine Fisheries 35 

Service.   36 
 37 
MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 38 

 39 
MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana. 40 

 41 
MS. FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana. 42 

 43 
MR. PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 44 

 45 
MS. MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 46 

 47 
MR. BILL DAUGHDRILL:  Bill Daughdrill, Florida. 48 
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 1 
MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, the great state of Florida. 2 

 3 
MR. GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 4 

 5 
MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 6 

Commission. 7 
 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council staff. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  We will begin the public 11 

testimony at this point.  I would ask that you keep your remarks 12 
specific to the items on the agenda, which include the 13 

aquaculture amendment, the exempted fishing permits, if there 14 
are any, Generic Aquaculture, Final Action on Reef Fish 15 
Amendment 30A, and Spiny Lobster Scoping Document.  With that -- 16 

 17 
MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, just to clarify, you’re allowing public 18 

testimony on grouper issues, that is say Amendment 29 and 30B? 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a lot of interest in the grouper 21 

here in Florida and I’m trying to work them all in, if that’s 22 
possible.  Without objection from the council, we’ll go ahead 23 
and do that.  Thank you.  We’ll proceed with the public 24 

testimony.   25 
 26 
We’re going to give each speaker three minutes.  We would ask 27 

you to keep your remarks to that.  I remind the council that we 28 
have a lot of speakers today and so try to limit your questions 29 
specifically to the point. 30 
 31 

I would ask procedural-wise that I’ll call the name, the first 32 
name of the speaker, and then I’ll call the next name and I 33 
would ask that individual to be over here behind the speaker’s 34 

podium, so that they can move forward with that.  Our first 35 
speaker is Mr. Glen Delaney and the next speaker will be Paula 36 
Terrel. 37 
 38 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 39 
 40 

MR. GLEN DELANEY:  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Glen 41 

Delaney and I’m here on behalf of the Southern Shrimp Alliance.  42 
I’m here to talk about the aquaculture amendment.   43 
 44 
As you know, the Southern Shrimp Alliance has submitted written 45 

comments on several occasions through the process, back in July 46 
and October, and most recently in January.  On the 16th, you’ll 47 
see our most recent comments, hopefully at Tab J-6(b) in your 48 
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books. 1 
 2 

We appreciate very much that the council has been very 3 
responsive to a number of the concerns that we raise in these 4 
comments over time.  Most recently, we appreciate that the 5 
council moved to remove shrimp from the list of authorized 6 

species for offshore aquaculture from the plan, or the 7 
amendment, at their most recent meeting back in Biloxi. 8 
 9 

There is indeed a great deal at stake for the shrimp fishery.  10 
It was once, until very recently, the most valuable fishery in 11 
the United States of America, until the onslaught of imported 12 
farm-raised shrimp dropped the price to the extent where it is 13 

no longer the most valuable fishery in the United States, but it 14 
is still in the Gulf of Mexico. 15 
 16 

There is a potential for some ambiguity in the manner in which 17 
it was addressed in the most recent amendment to remove shrimp.  18 
The specific language talks about shrimp covered by the fishery 19 
management plan, the shrimp plan.  It doesn’t cover rock shrimp 20 

and some of the lesser species. 21 
 22 
We’ve asked in our comments if there could be a technical fix to 23 
that language to include all shrimp species and that would be 24 

appreciated.  Probably the issue that we’ve commented most 25 
stridently on and frequently on is the siting issue. 26 
 27 

The shrimp industry is very concerned about adding further 28 
obstructions to fishing grounds.  We’ve got certainly our hands 29 
full in that respect already in the Gulf of Mexico with offshore 30 
energy development and everything from hurricane debris to 31 

debris from that development as well. 32 
 33 
We want to ensure a safe and unfettered access to our resource 34 

and so we appreciate that the council has included in its siting 35 
criteria a provision that says that offshore facilities, 36 
aquaculture facilities, will not be located in traditionally 37 
important fishing areas.   38 

 39 
We want to make sure that that language that’s referred to in 40 
Table 6.7-1 in the document is indeed considered a condition of 41 

the permit or a prerequisite to be met in order for NOAA to 42 
issue a siting permit or an operating permit.  It’s not just a 43 
consideration, but it should be a standard that has to be met 44 
and there is some language later on that suggests that it’s just 45 

a consideration. 46 
 47 
Debris is another issue and we’ve made some specific suggestions 48 
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on that.  We support the fact that there needs to be an 1 
emergency disaster plan for hurricanes, but it seems to me that 2 

needs to be a lot more fleshed out and finally, we’ve raised 3 
issues on foreign ownership and hope that there will be some 4 
comparable standards to that required for U.S. fishing vessels 5 
and also that monitoring.  That certainly could use a little 6 

more beefing up as well. 7 
 8 
Again, there’s a lot at stake for us and a lot of fishermen and 9 

fisheries in the Gulf of Mexico and we appreciate the council’s 10 
continuing efforts to refine the plan and work with us on that 11 
and thank you. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Delaney.  Are there any 14 

questions of Mr. Delaney?  Thank you very much.  The next 15 
speaker is Paula Terrel and the next speaker following that will 16 

be Dale Kelley.  I might remind the speakers that there’s a set 17 
of lights up here and when that thing goes to amber, you’ve got 18 
a few seconds left. 19 
 20 
MS. PAULA TERREL:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, my 21 

name is Paula Terrel and I’m from southeast Alaska.  I’m a 22 
commercial fisherman.  I’m a troller, which is a traditional 23 
fishery in southeast Alaska.  It’s hook and line fishing. 24 

 25 
My husband and I have been fishing for salmon and previously for 26 
halibut for thirty years and so you wonder why am I here and I’m 27 

not here to in any way try and address the offshore aquaculture 28 
amendment itself, but I basically just have a story to tell and 29 
provide you with some information. 30 
 31 

In Alaska in 1990, the state banned finfish farming in state 32 
waters.  It didn’t ban shellfish mariculture or any of the dive 33 
fisheries, but it did ban finfish farming, which meant halibut, 34 

black cod, and salmon for us and other species.  They did that 35 
because they were concerned about pollution, disease, escapes. 36 
 37 
We have British Columbia on one side and we have Washington on 38 

the other, both of whom do farm salmon.  What happened as 39 
British Columbia and Washington ramped up, basically, the number 40 
of fish farms was that our wild stocks were impacted by tens of 41 

thousands of escapes. 42 
 43 
We can’t really quantify them, how many actually reached Alaska, 44 
nor do we know if there’s been any spawning in Alaska, but we do 45 

know that there has been some spawning in British Columbia of 46 
Atlantic salmon and it’s Atlantic salmon which we consider an 47 
invasive species.  We have Pacific salmon. 48 
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 1 
Socially or economically, we were very much impacted.  The price 2 

of salmon dropped.  It plummeted.  We were getting four-dollars 3 
a pound for our Chinook, our king salmon.  It plummeted, not 4 
very many years ago, to sixty-five-cents a pound and that made 5 
it almost impossible for many people to fish. 6 

 7 
I should also tell you that I also work for the Alaska Marine 8 
Conservation Council, which is a fisheries conservation group, 9 

and we have the same perspective. 10 
 11 
Anyway, it affected us.  Some families could not recover and 12 
some have recovered.  What I came to share this story with you 13 

was to just say there some standards, there are some rigorous 14 
standards, that I would hope would be in place if you are going 15 
to do offshore aquaculture. 16 

 17 
There are things that can be done.  There are management tools, 18 
but I hope you will perhaps consider this as just information of 19 
what has happened in another state which has banned fish 20 

farming, but has been impacted by it.  Thank you. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Terrel.  Are there questions? 23 

 24 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you very much for coming today.  Have you had 25 

an opportunity to look at our amendment as it’s written and give 26 
us some feedback on -- Are there problems in our amendment now 27 

that you think we should address that have not been addressed? 28 
 29 
MS. TERREL:  I have looked at the amendment.  I admit I have not 30 

thoroughly read the entire thing.  It is a little overwhelming 31 

and I really don’t think I would presume to try and tell this 32 
council what I think -- I don’t know enough about the Gulf and 33 
your fisheries.  I would feel very uncomfortable doing that. 34 

 35 
I think there need to be some species specific -- If I were 36 
doing it, which I’m not, but to consider what species are being 37 
developed, to consider siting, to consider whether or not it 38 

should be perhaps prohibited in marine sanctuaries and EFH and 39 
HAPCs.   40 
 41 

I’m not sure whether these are things that are in the amendment, 42 
but there are a lot of things to be considered.  One thing that 43 
is very important that Washington State does not do and British 44 
Columbia does do is 100 percent marking or tagging of fish.  We 45 

don’t know what comes from Washington.  We do know what happens 46 
in British Columbia when we get their fish and so that’s just 47 
some things off the top. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got some additional questions. 2 

 3 
MR. PERRET:  You mentioned the price of Chinook went from, I 4 

think, four-dollars to sixty-five-cents.  Has it stabilized?  5 
What is it now? 6 

 7 
MS. TERREL:  Thank you very much for that question.  The price 8 

of salmon is very good now and we have a winter Chinook season, 9 

which is the only one in the United States, and the prices are 10 
very good also.  There are not very many fish right now, but the 11 
prices have gone up. 12 
 13 

I think that a lot of that has to do with the fact that when we 14 
were facing this crisis that many people, including my family, 15 
went into niche marketing.  We learned how to market, but it 16 

takes a lot of money and it takes a lot of time and it doesn’t 17 
happen overnight.   18 
 19 
It took years for us to recover.  Does that answer your 20 

question?  It is true they have stabilized, and we’re grateful 21 
for that, but it takes a lot of work and I would like to see our 22 
state put a little bit more money into some of that, so that it 23 
would be easier, but some families went under before they could 24 

-- 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Terrel.  Are there any other 27 

questions? 28 
 29 
MR. PERRET:  A couple of the states in the Gulf have marketing 30 

programs for seafood and we are very envious down here.  We hear 31 

about all the money Alaska has got for marketing seafood and are 32 
they not marketing salmon or what?  Are we hearing false 33 
information insofar as the amount of marketing money that Alaska 34 

has? 35 
 36 
MS. TERREL:  I think it’s probably a bit of money, but if you 37 

compare it to some other states, as I recall, for instance, in 38 

California, they put a lot more money into their niche marketing 39 
and into their marketing. 40 
 41 

It’s very difficult for small farmers.  Small farmers -- Well, 42 
we are, in a sense, farmers.  We do get some marketing money, 43 
but it has decreased.  It has not increased to the extent that I 44 
think we should have. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any other questions of 47 

Ms. Terrel?  Thank you, Ms. Terrel.  Next up is Dale Kelley and 48 
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following that will be Sal Versaggi. 1 
 2 
MS. DALE KELLEY:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the 3 

council.  My name is Dale Kelley and I’m the Executive Director 4 
of the Alaska Trollers Association and just since I’m in a 5 
region foreign to me, I’ll give you a little introduction about 6 

who I am and what I do. 7 
 8 
I represent hook and line salmon fishermen in southeast Alaska.  9 

Ms. Terrel is one of our members.  I was a former member of the 10 
U.S. Salmon Treaty Negotiating Team for the Alaska delegation, a 11 
board member and former chair of our statewide organization, 12 
United Fishermen of America. 13 

 14 
I’m a founder and acting board member of Commercial Fishermen of 15 
America.  I served for twelve years as a commissioner on the 16 

Pacific States Marine Fisheries Commission and a list of other 17 
issues in fisheries.  Many of us wear multiple hats in the 18 
seafood industry, but I’ve run the trollers association for over 19 
twenty years and so I know a bit about fish, fishermen, policy. 20 

 21 
I’ve deck-handed on seiners, trollers, longliners.  I’ve raised 22 
hatchery fish and I’m a sport fisherman.  I’ve lived in the bush 23 
and I’ve subsistence fished.  I’m trying to perfect my roll cast 24 

now as a want-to-be fly fisherman and so maybe some folks could 25 
help me here. 26 
 27 

Our fleet, as Paula said, is hook and line salmon and I think we 28 
are low volume, high quality, and unique among salmon fisheries.  29 
I think some of the questions here to marketing don’t always 30 
translate salmon for salmon.  Our fleet is a little different 31 

animal than most.  Most of the salmon in our state have not 32 
recovered price-wise as our fleet has. 33 
 34 

I really struggled coming to address you today, because coming 35 
to another region is a pretty dicey endeavor.  I realize I know 36 
nothing about your backyard, aside from a few years I spent in 37 
east Texas on the Gulf.  You’ve got a lot of complex issues very 38 

different than our issues.   39 
 40 
You have a very small container in front of you.  It looks large 41 

on a map, but compared to the North Pacific, I can see where you 42 
would have a lot of complications when it comes to user 43 
conflicts in this region and trying to balance all the needs. 44 
 45 

I came mostly because we are very concerned in Alaska that if 46 
the Gulf Council sets a precedent by developing a plan without 47 
first establishing some standards nationally that you are going 48 



 32 

to be setting precedent for all the rest of our regions.  We 1 
appreciate very much that you have -- that you’re trying to 2 

address. 3 
 4 
All aquaculture is not the same.  There’s shellfish and finfish 5 
and all different varieties.  We have a lot of experience in 6 

Alaska.  We’ve studied this issue for many, many, many years.  7 
We’ve been deeply impacted by it and we are concerned about your 8 
fleet and remind you that the seafood industry is getting 9 

smaller and smaller day by day and really, we are a seafood 10 
family in this nation. 11 
 12 
I would encourage you to really listen to your fleet, but 13 

hopefully also to us, that we have concerns about what you do 14 
here today and would like to work with you closely and I see my 15 
time is up and thank you. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your remarks.  Are there 18 

questions? 19 
 20 
MS. WALKER:  Alaska is such a long ways away. 21 

 22 
MS. KELLEY:  Believe me, I’m road weary.  23 

 24 
MS. WALKER:  Are we getting coverage in Alaska on this issue or 25 

how did you find out about it? 26 
 27 
MS. KELLEY:  As I say, we’ve been very involved in fish farm 28 

issues for a number of years.  One of my first issues for the 29 
Alaska Trollers Association was the fish farm debate in Alaska 30 
and whether or not we were going to allow them.  Plus, we have 31 

an aquaculture program through our ocean ranching programs with 32 
salmon and so a lot of us are pretty tuned into what’s going on, 33 
but we’ve been so deeply impacted. 34 

 35 
Paula talks about sixty-five-cents a pound, but I’ll tell you 36 
that on the south end, where she doesn’t fish, it was fifty-six-37 
cents a pound dock delivered, which for a large red king salmon, 38 

that the price didn’t much adjust in the restaurant you might 39 
have had it at, it was pretty stunning the impact of 40 
aquaculture, whether it’s in our waters or not. 41 

 42 
We have been following the impact.  People say we’ve got to do 43 
it here, in the U.S., because somebody is going to do it 44 
somewhere else.  I’ve got news, they’re already doing it and 45 

that’s our message and it’s deeply impacting fleets already.  46 
The more species, the more fleets impacted. 47 
 48 
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We’re really following quite closely what’s happening and we’ve 1 
been working on federal legislation.  Our group opposes 2 

aquaculture, but at the same time we’re trying to be pragmatic 3 
and listen to the concerns around the nation.  Everybody has got 4 
a little different take on whether or not they want aquaculture 5 
and what the might look like and so we’re trying to translate 6 

that into what would it look like nationally.  7 
 8 
For instance, I hear NOAA here talking about how the Magnuson 9 

Act might be a fit and for years, they told us it wasn’t.  It 10 
really probably needs its own kind of deal, with some touchstone 11 
standards nationally, but it would be nice to have a template 12 
that the rest of the nation is kind of covered and not 13 

prejudiced by.  Yes, you’re on our radar because you’re talking 14 
about it. 15 
 16 

Incidentally, I appreciate your motion that you’re going to be 17 
taking up of listening to folks and listening to concerns.  I 18 
know you want to do it right.  I think that’s very important and 19 
you’re ahead of the curve. 20 

 21 
Nationally, even if we have a national program, you’re going to 22 
have to do something in the regions and each region will be 23 
unique.  The fact you want to put together a well articulated 24 

program is really laudable and so please don’t take our comments 25 
as dissing what you’re doing here today. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  We’ve got one more question. 28 

 29 
MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you for your comments, but first off, have 30 

you read our document? 31 

 32 
MS. KELLEY:  I’ve scanned it in an early phase.  I don’t think 33 

I’ve read the most recent and I would appreciate being able to 34 

add comments to the record later.  I don’t mind going through 35 
it. 36 
 37 
MR. HENDRIX:  A second question.  What percentage of the fish 38 

you capture originated in a hatchery? 39 
 40 
MS. KELLEY:  That varies by species.  The hatchery program in 41 

Alaska, the big numbers you might hear about, that you might be 42 
familiar with, are mostly pink and chum and a lot of the net 43 
fleets, that’s their predominant species.  Ours is king and 44 
coho. 45 

 46 
Coho, probably 15 percent of our annual catch in our region -- 47 
Alaska is a big state and ours is the southeast region next to 48 
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Canada.  It would be about 15 percent, on average, for coho and 1 
kings are much less. 2 

 3 
MR. HENDRIX:  What would that translate into in poundage?  Do 4 

you have a rough idea of that? 5 
 6 
MS. KELLEY:  Not really.  Somewhere -- Figure 1.1 million coho 7 

last year and maybe an average weight of eight pounds and I 8 
would have to do the math for you, but -- 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any other questions?   11 

 12 
MS. KELLEY:  Thanks for your time. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Sal Versaggi and Zack Corrigan will be the 15 

next speaker. 16 

 17 
MR. SAL VERSAGGI:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and members of 18 

the Gulf Council and public at large.  My name is Sal Versaggi 19 
and I’m the President of Versaggi Shrimp Corp. in Tampa, 20 

Florida.  One of my big concerns in this matter is the ownership 21 
structure of these offshore aquaculture facilities. 22 
 23 
When I first read the goals of the ten-year plan, I saw them and 24 

the first one, of course, was a comprehensive regulatory program 25 
for environmentally-sustainable marine aquaculture.  I think 26 
we’re on the way, with this document, to completing that. 27 

 28 
Development of commercial marine aquaculture and replenishment 29 
of wild stocks, that looks like it may be doable under the 30 
correct circumstances and supervision.  Public understanding of 31 

marine aquaculture, that’s an education problem.  These are all 32 
warm, fuzzy things to talk about, but then I came to the fourth 33 
one, to increase collaboration and cooperation with 34 

international partners. 35 
 36 
That raised a red flag for me.  Recently, the shrimp industry 37 
brought an antidumping petition against six major countries that 38 

import about 80 percent of the shrimp into this country and 39 
they’re all multinational corporations and they all ran to the -40 
- We won unanimously against all six. 41 

 42 
The first thing they did was run to the World Trade 43 
Organization.  The World Trade Organization is a very powerful 44 
organization.  It’s tantamount to the U.N., except the U.N. 45 

takes care of political things and the World Trade Organization 46 
takes care of things about commerce. 47 
 48 
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As a member of the World Trade Organization, our government 1 
restricts what its own citizens can do to sustain fisheries and 2 

fishing communities, as well as set limits on the behavior of 3 
large corporations.  Thus, policy making is increasingly moving 4 
offshore, to the same arena of international trade negotiations 5 
between nations. 6 

 7 
As a result, nearly every national fishery management policy 8 
tool or conservation program that might restrict corporate 9 

access to fisheries or seafood markets could potentially be 10 
classified to be a violation of the rules of global free trade.  11 
This happened to us in the shrimp industry. 12 
 13 

There were certain criteria you had to meet to reach these 14 
antidumping petitions, one of which was zeroing.  It has to do 15 
with pricing.  Ecuador brought a case to the World Trade 16 

Organization and they took it away from us, with the blessings 17 
of the United States government. 18 
 19 
The other thing was the bonding issue.  You had to put up a cash 20 

bond so that when it came time to collect on these duties that 21 
the money would be there and they’re challenging that.  They’ve 22 
challenged that. 23 
 24 

The other thing was the Byrd Amendment.  The Byrd Amendment was 25 
something that was established so that industries that were 26 
damaged because of unfair trade could be reimbursed by some kind 27 

of like a compensatory reimbursement.  They took that away from 28 
us. 29 
 30 
Just because you’re in a U.S. company or something like that or 31 

a small business -- You’re going to hear a lot about small 32 
businesses today, but when you get into the realm of 33 
international global economics, the whole ballgame changes and 34 

the World Trade Organization is in the forefront here.   35 
 36 
You can lose a lot of the things that you think are covered in 37 
this document because they’ll consider it as a non-trade barrier 38 

or a non-tariff barrier, I should say.  I see my time has run 39 
out.  I had more to say, but I’ll just stop with that.  I would 40 
ask the council to play real close attention to the ownership 41 

structure here, so that we don’t get these powerful 42 
multinational corporations that could come in here and turn 43 
whatever we’ve done and tried to do upside down where they’ve 44 
benefited and the commercial guys are just losing at the end.  45 

Thank you. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Versaggi.  Are there 48 
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questions?  Seeing no questions, thank you very much.  Relative 1 
to the sound in the back of the room, we’ve got technicians 2 

going to get a cable and as soon as they get here with it, we’ll 3 
take a one-minute break for them to disconnect and reconnect the 4 
cable.  I would ask the speakers if they would speak up when 5 
they’re addressing the council.  The next speaker is Zack 6 

Corrigan and followed by Robert Aylesworth. 7 
 8 
MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, also if they would take their 9 

conversations outside, it might help quite a bit.  I’m having 10 
trouble hearing because of the conversations.  If they want to 11 
talk, let them go outside. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I would remind you that if you’ve got to 14 

have a discussion to please go out in the lobby, so that those 15 
of us in here can hear.  Thank you. 16 

 17 
MR. ZACH CORRIGAN:  Thank you for letting me testify today.  My 18 

name is Zach Corrigan and I’m staff attorney with Food and Water 19 
Watch.  Food and Water Watch is a national consumer organization 20 

that fights to ensure clean water and safe food. 21 
 22 
On January 17th, we submitted our comprehensive legal analysis of 23 
the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council’s generic 24 

aquaculture amendment.  We found that the plan was on shaky 25 
legal grounds at best and did not meet the minimum requirements 26 
of the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management, the 27 

National Environmental Policy Act, and the Endangered Species 28 
Act. 29 
 30 
Today, I look to highlight four major points from these written 31 

comments.  First, the aquaculture plan amendment is outside the 32 
legal authority of the council.  The plan gives NMFS permitting 33 
authority over aquaculture facilities.   34 

 35 
This means that many aspects of aquaculture operations will be 36 
governed by NMFS-issued permits on a case-by-case basis, but the 37 
Magnuson-Stevens Act only provides that NMFS can permit fishing 38 

vessels and therefore, they cannot permit aquaculture facilities 39 
unless aquaculture facilities are considered fishing vessels 40 
under the Act.  41 

 42 
Our review of the history of the Magnuson-Stevens Act and the 43 
general U.S. maritime law reveals that in no way can aquaculture 44 
facilities be deemed fishing vessels under the Magnuson-Stevens 45 

Act, because they are large, immovable structures that are 46 
incapable of a means of transportation. 47 
 48 
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I have heard that the council may try to get around this by 1 
regulating aquaculture facilities as fishing gear, but Section 2 

1853(b)(4) of the Magnuson-Stevens Act provides that the fishery 3 
management plans may regulate fishing gear and fishing 4 
equipment, but it says nothing of permits. 5 
 6 

Therefore, a council amendment that allows NMFS to issue permits 7 
for aquaculture facilities because they are fishing gear would 8 
still be illegal.  The second point is because the plan allows 9 

NMFS alone to determine on a case-by-case basis whether 10 
aquaculture facilities siting and disease and escape-management 11 
plans are sufficiently protective of essential fish habitat, 12 
this violates the Magnuson-Stevens Act provisions that say that 13 

EFH provisions have to be in the fishery management plan.  The 14 
council cannot defer to NMFS on these provisions.  Third -- 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Corrigan, could you bring your comments 17 

to a conclusion, please. 18 
 19 
MR. CORRIGAN:  Certainly, I have one more point.  The plan 20 

violates the Magnuson-Stevens Act National Standards 1, 4, 5, 8, 21 
and 9 and finally, the plan violates the National Environmental 22 
Policy Act.  It fails to consider reasonable impacts from 23 
aquaculture facilities and reasonable alternatives. 24 

 25 
In conclusion, we urge the council not to move forward on this 26 
amendment.  To do otherwise would be to violate the law and to 27 

be a flagrant disservice to the people whom you represent as a 28 
trustee of the nation’s marine fisheries resources.  Thank you. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  Are there 31 

questions?  Thank you, Mr. Corrigan.  Next up is Bobby 32 
Aylesworth and followed by Libby Fetherston. 33 
 34 
MR. ROBERT AYLESWORTH:  Members of the Gulf Council, my name is 35 

Robert Aylesworth.  I’m President of the Southeastern Fisheries 36 
Association and speaking on behalf of our organization.  I’m 37 
here more today as a messenger. 38 

 39 
First of all, thank you for convening these meetings around the 40 
Gulf States on the subject of ocean aquaculture and waters under 41 

the jurisdiction of the council.  There has been much input and 42 
I believe anyone who wanted to speak has had the opportunity. 43 
 44 
Southeastern Fisheries Association has been examining the 45 

concept of ocean aquaculture for many years.  In an email to 46 
Marianne Cufone in May of 2005, we gave permission to add the 47 
Southeastern Fisheries Association name to her letter to 48 



 38 

National Marine Fisheries Service and the council concerning 1 
issues of concern. 2 

 3 
Southeastern Fisheries Association had concerns since the 4 
concept of ocean aquaculture in the Gulf of Mexico first 5 
appeared.  We still have concerns, but we think the potential 6 

benefits greatly outweigh the potential liabilities. 7 
 8 
Like everyone involved in this discussion, we have read about 9 

aquaculture in third-world countries, where the only thing that 10 
mattered at the end of the day was the dollar bill.  There was 11 
no regard for estuaries and wetlands or cultural considerations.  12 
The horror stories refer primarily to on-land or inshore 13 

aquaculture, not offshore aquaculture activities. 14 
 15 
That kind of aquaculture development should have been stopped 16 

and I believe it has been.  There are best aquaculture practices 17 
in place in most parts of the world and smart U.S. buyers on 18 
pond-raised products require copies of best aquaculture 19 
practices from their suppliers.  At least the smart buyers do. 20 

 21 
Consumers are forcing the hand of suppliers and distributors to 22 
be better stewards of our marine resources.  We support the use 23 
of native fish only and no non-native fingerlings and no 24 

genetically-modified fish should ever be used for ocean 25 
aquaculture in the Gulf of Mexico. 26 
 27 

There are safeguards built into our democratic process that will 28 
keep bad practices that occurred in some Asian countries from 29 
happening in the Gulf of Mexico.  U.S. aquaculture producers 30 
operate under strict state and federal regulations and use best 31 

management practices.  They support sustainability and are 32 
leaders in the world of aquaculture stage. 33 
 34 

According to Dr. James L. Anderson, Chair of the Department of 35 
Environmental and Natural Resources at the University of Rhode 36 
Island, he said in the long run that all significant commercial 37 
seafood supplies will come from three sources: fish farms, 38 

aquaculture-enhanced fisheries, and wild fisheries that adopt 39 
sustainable management systems. 40 
 41 

The United Nations has said aquaculture, or the farming of fish 42 
under controlled conditions, was the only way to meet the future 43 
global demand for fish.  According to the U.N., 45 percent of 44 
the forty-eight-million tons of fish consumed each year is 45 

raised on farms. 46 
 47 
The addition of two-billion people globally by 2030 means 48 
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farming will have to produce nearly double to keep up with that 1 
demand.  The world needs more fish.  I see my time has run out 2 

and so I’ll stop there. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your remarks.  Are there 5 

questions?  Thank you very much.  Before our next speaker, 6 

Libby, we’re going to hopefully fix the sound system. 7 
 8 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Okay, Libby, go ahead.   11 

 12 
MS. LIBBY FETHERSTON:  Thank you, I believe it’s Doctor 13 

Chairman, and that’s a new one, and council, for hearing our 14 
comments today.  I’m Libby Fetherston from the Ocean Conservancy 15 
and on behalf of the director of our aquaculture program, Dr. 16 

George Leonard, who unfortunately is in a conference overseas.  17 
He would have loved to come deliver these comments himself and 18 
so please forgive me, but I’m going to read a little bit from 19 
the script here. 20 

 21 
As a conservation organization, Ocean Conservancy is concerned 22 
with threats to our ocean ecosystems, whether they come from 23 
capture fisheries or aquaculture.  A large growing body of peer-24 

reviewed science has identified a number of ecological risks of 25 
open net pen farming. 26 
 27 

Although these impacts are most clearly identified with salmon 28 
farming, they represent universal risks of open net pen culture 29 
systems and are therefore likely to play out in any open ocean 30 
aquaculture as envisioned by the Gulf Fishery Management Council 31 

as well. 32 
 33 
At present, Ocean Conservancy has concerns about both the timing 34 

and the content of the generic aquaculture amendment.  We are 35 
uncertain whether the Gulf Council has sufficient legal 36 
authority under the Magnuson Act to permit and regulate 37 
aquaculture in federal waters. 38 

 39 
In addition, our view is that firm national standards must be in 40 
place before any one region moves forward with aquaculture 41 

plans.  Furthermore, we have concerns with the content of the 42 
generic aquaculture amendment itself, as we detailed in our 43 
written comments. 44 
 45 

Any aquaculture permitting system must meet minimum acceptable 46 
standards.  We believe these standards must be at least as 47 
protective as those adopted by California in 2006 in its 48 
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Sustainable Oceans Act, State Bill 201. 1 
 2 

While imperfect, the California standards are the first to 3 
rigorously address the range of ecological impacts of net pen 4 
farming and at present, the proposed Gulf amendment only 5 
addresses three of these seventeen minimum requirements, as 6 

identified in the California legislation. 7 
 8 
As a consequence, our concern is that this amendment may 9 

threaten wild fish and marine ecosystems from a host of 10 
scientifically-documented risks.  We therefore urge the council 11 
to delay its plans until such time as Congress has developed and 12 
passed a national permitting and regulatory framework for 13 

offshore aquaculture that is sufficiently robust to protect the 14 
nation’s ocean resources and the myriad industries dependent 15 
upon them. 16 

 17 
I’m going to spare you guys, because I see my light is going off 18 
here, but we submitted a comment letter sort of detailing these 19 
seventeen minimum standards and where the current Gulf 20 

aquaculture amendment stacks up to that and we would be happy to 21 
provide further comment if you guys have any questions.  We can 22 
go into that with you and I would like to direct you to our 23 
letter, which I believe made the briefing book. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We appreciate it.  We are more than 26 

receptive to written comments and we appreciate anybody’s 27 

written comment.  Are there any questions of Libby?  Next is 28 
Marianne Cufone and following will be Dennis O’Hern on 29 
aquaculture. 30 
 31 
MS. MARIANNE CUFONE:  Good afternoon, everybody.  My name is 32 

Marianne Cufone and this is going to come as a shock to many of 33 
you, but I’m actually here on behalf of Food and Water Watch.  34 

This aquaculture issue got so hot and crazy that I actually have 35 
moved into a new position and so I’m the director of their fish 36 
program and I’ve been working on this aquaculture thing in 37 
Florida and nationwide for a number of years and many of us have 38 

been talking about it since 2003, since Joe got on the council. 39 
 40 
I say this every time I get up here, because I feel like there’s 41 

a huge misconception, but we’ve only been working on this plan 42 
since January of 2007 and so it’s been a year.   43 
 44 
That being said, it has come a long way in a year, but it’s a 45 

year and so given that the council often takes many years to 46 
develop plans for species that are overfished and under a 47 
timeline, I find it troubling that we thought we were going to 48 
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do this in under a year, on something where we’re developing a 1 
brand new industry.  I just wanted to start with that. 2 

 3 
I actually am here today just to submit another written letter.  4 
Food and Water Watch put in a forty-page-plus tome on the 5 
legalities of the document and Zack has already talked about 6 

that. 7 
 8 
We had a meeting in Washington D.C. on January 24th with assorted 9 

commercial, recreational, consumer, and conservation 10 
organizations to talk about this document and to include some of 11 
the Gulf congressional commerce offices on it, to talk about 12 
what’s happening in the region versus what’s happening 13 

nationally. 14 
 15 
A letter came out of that conversation and so we have an 16 

assortment of different organizations who are in consensus that 17 
this document shouldn’t move forward as it is, for a number of 18 
reasons.   19 
 20 

There are legal questions and there are questions about the 21 
council’s ability to address important issues, like drugs and 22 
chemicals and pollution, testing of fish and fish feeds, and a 23 
number of other things.  We have a detailed list of specifics 24 

that ought to be in the document and so I will submit that. 25 
 26 
Some of the organizations that participated have also submitted 27 

individual comments.  The Ocean Conservancy and Gulf Restoration 28 
Network did their own, but they were also participating in this 29 
meeting.  I think it’s very telling that fishing groups and 30 
conservation groups and consumer groups, people who don’t always 31 

agree on much, are agreeing on this and so I just urge you to 32 
listen and take your time. 33 
 34 

The conversation yesterday at committee was very clear that 35 
folks think that this needs work and I support that and as 36 
always, I’m willing to work on it with you.  Thank you. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Cufone.  Are there any 39 

questions from the council?  Hearing none, thank you and the 40 
next speaker is Dennis O’Hern. 41 

 42 
MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Good afternoon, council members and staff.  43 

I’m Dennis O’Hern, Executive Director of the Fishing Rights 44 
Alliance.  I would like you to meet a few hundred of my friends.  45 

Can everybody who supports the FRA stand up here? 46 
 47 
What I’m going to try and do is I’m going to try and make things 48 
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easier for you, so that these people can get up and tell you how 1 
these things personally affect them and so if you’ll give me 2 

just a little latitude on my public input, I would really 3 
appreciate it. 4 
 5 
Number one, amberjack, this is on the agenda.  We would like to 6 

thank the council, because in the beginning, you had no 7 
provision or alternative for a whole fish per angler and you 8 
know what?  We turned out in public comment and we did the 9 

petitions and we sent you letters and we told you what we were 10 
concerned about and you heard us and you made it important. 11 
 12 
There’s one small detail I’m concerned about and that’s the 13 

allocation thing on amberjack.  There was supposed to be no 14 
change in any allocation.  It was supposed to be, as I 15 
understood, the same way as it was previous in the earlier 16 

amendment, at 84/16. 17 
 18 
There’s some interim line that knocks it down to 73/27 that I’m 19 
not real hip on, but thanks for catching the one fish.  I don’t 20 

know if you need to go thirty or thirty-one, but you said you 21 
were going to stick with that original allocation and not change 22 
anything until we changed allocation and so I’m confused. 23 
 24 

I haven’t gotten any real clear answers and I’m not sharpest 25 
tool in the shed on that, but the one fish at thirty or thirty-26 
one inches, whatever you need to do, but stick with what you 27 

said you were going to do on allocation, please. 28 
 29 
You heard something on Islands in the Stream.  We’re all 30 
concerned about that, because you guys manage the Gulf of 31 

Mexico, along with a few other people, and we don’t think there 32 
needs to be any other layer of management in the Gulf of Mexico.  33 
The stuff I heard on the Islands in the Stream just literally 34 

scared the living daylights out of me.   35 
 36 
You tell me there’s not going to be any other rules, I don’t 37 
think you guys had a whole lot to say in some of the Gulf stuff 38 

that happened down in the Keys.  I’m going to kick into gag 39 
grouper right now. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Dennis, could you keep your remarks just to 42 

30A and amberjack at this point? 43 
 44 
MR. O’HERN:  That’s why I was saying, Tom, if I can get this out 45 

of the way, then people are just going to get up and say that 46 
they agree with the FRA position and give a little personal 47 
about themselves and not ramble on about it. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Go ahead and use your time to do that then. 2 

 3 
MR. O’HERN:  Thank you.  Gag is down 35 percent from 2004 in 4 

MRFSS figures, your figures.  I’m not disputing the data.  It’s 5 
down.  The projections for this gag rule have it down over 50 6 

percent from the projections.  You need to consider that. 7 
 8 
If we look at that, we’ve got our reduction and we don’t need 9 

any change in gag.  It’s going to be a billion-dollar bungle.  10 
The State of Florida is going to weigh in on this, by the way.  11 
The opportunity to fish is really important.  If you take away 12 
our bag limit, you take away our opportunity and you say goodbye 13 

to the boat and you say goodbye to the three to four-billion 14 
dollars a year in the State of Florida, plus all the other money 15 
in the Gulf States. 16 

 17 
Size limits, you guys are talking about lowering the size limit 18 
and it’s a bad idea.  It may be a good idea on biological, but 19 
it’s going to take off the constraint for fishing and red, give 20 

it back.  We deserve it. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there any questions for Mr. O’Hern? 23 

 24 
MR. O’HERN:  Thank you for your latitude. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Next is Joe Murphy and following that will 27 

be Cathy Harrelson. 28 
 29 
MR. JOE MURPHY:  My name is Joe Murphy and I’m here today with 30 

the Gulf Restoration Network and the Hernando Audubon Society.  31 

We’re here today to talk about aquaculture issues and some 32 
concerns we have about aquaculture. 33 
 34 

As we’ve submitted written comments, I’m going to make this very 35 
brief, but our concerns about aquaculture really focus on two 36 
things.  First is the issue of forage fish and menhaden and what 37 
the impacts might be to the Gulf of Mexico with increased 38 

pressure on the menhaden fishery, but the second issue, and the 39 
issue I think we’re the most concerned about, is the issue of 40 
pollution. 41 

 42 
The Gulf Restoration Network works very hard with a number of 43 
outdoor recreation groups, consumer groups, neighborhood groups, 44 
civic groups all up and down the Gulf coast of Florida to 45 

protect the Gulf of Mexico and to protect our coastal estuaries 46 
and our coastal wetlands from pollution. 47 
 48 
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We’ve had a lot of successes in Florida.  Just recently, 1 
Commissioner Morris’s home county, Sarasota County, passed a 2 

fertilizer ordinance to better protect coastal estuaries and 3 
protect the health of the Gulf of Mexico. 4 
 5 
It’s troubling that while we’re doing valuable hard work onshore 6 

to better protect the Gulf and better protect the estuaries that 7 
are the heart of our fisheries from pollution, from algal blooms 8 
and from red tides, we may actually be simultaneously opening up 9 

new point sources of pollution out in the Gulf of Mexico. 10 
 11 
I don’t envy the decisions you all have to make and I know it’s 12 
a very challenging process.  From my perspective, it’s pretty 13 

hard to stop pollution from being generated onshore in Florida 14 
and then going out into the Gulf or the Atlantic.  I imagine 15 
it’s much harder to stop the pollution once it’s already in the 16 

Gulf of Mexico and the direct point source is already out there. 17 
 18 
We’re not talking about anything we can do to sort of filter 19 
that or use any sort of coastal systems to even mitigate that 20 

and so, again, our main concern is that we don’t want to see our 21 
recreational and commercial fisheries, our coastal economies, or 22 
our coastal ecosystems in Florida imperiled from pollution that 23 
would result from aquaculture and we urge the council to really 24 

think this through very carefully and to make sure that all the 25 
hard work that’s being done by conservationists and by fishermen 26 
on land to protect our estuaries and protect our coastlines 27 

isn’t directly damaged or threatened by new point sources of 28 
pollution actually offshore in the Gulf of Mexico.  Thank you 29 
very much. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Joe.  Are there any questions 32 

from the council?  Next is Cathy Harrelson. 33 
 34 
MS. CATHY HARRELSON:  I’m Cathy Harrelson and I’m the Coastal 35 

Task Force Chair for the Sun Coast Sierra Club and I’m here 36 
representing Sierra Club.  Sierra Club has turned in a technical 37 
points letter, which I do believe you have received, and so I’m 38 

not going to go over that at length. 39 
 40 
I first of all do want to echo something Joe said about the fact 41 

that we are working very hard to reduce non-point source 42 
pollution into the Gulf through our red tide campaign and we are 43 
having success with that and so I do want to echo his point that 44 
we don’t want that kind of success to be counterbalanced, if you 45 

will, by more pollution in the Gulf. 46 
 47 
Some of the technical points in our plan are, just briefly, this 48 



 45 

plan doesn’t protect commercial fishermen and women and we have 1 
a lot of concern about that.  There are no defined areas where 2 

fish farming would take place.  The farms could infect wild fish 3 
and remove valuable bait fish from wild stocks and the farms 4 
will further pollute the Gulf with waste chemicals and 5 
antibiotics, which is a huge problem coming from the land and, 6 

as I say, something we have been working on to put a stop to. 7 
 8 
This plan amendment really seems to represent a run around real 9 

fisheries management and indeed may preclude the total ecosystem 10 
management that is vital to our oceans, to our health, to our 11 
economy, and to our children’s future.   12 
 13 

I would just like to ask in here, how many people have children, 14 
grandchildren, nieces, nephews?  How many people really do -- We 15 
can limp along with these kind of band-aid approaches for a 16 

while, but those days really need to stop.  We need to take a 17 
look at the total package of what we are doing. 18 
 19 
I know everybody out here believes in that.  Increasing 20 

fisheries yield is something we all want and so we’re all on the 21 
same page with that.  It’s just how we’re going to get there is 22 
the real question and so I do ask you to reconsider this plan.  23 
Thank you. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions from the 26 

council?  No questions?  Thank you.  The next speaker is Paul 27 

Kerr, relative to amberjack.  He’ll be followed by Leon Cass. 28 
 29 
MR. PAUL KERR:  My name is Paul Kerr and I’m a local diver, 30 

recreational and spear fisherman.  I wanted to just share that 31 

the FRA stuff that Denny covered was pretty much what I’m here 32 
to reiterate and give my side of the story, too, which is the 33 
business I am deals with the recreational community down the 34 

line, in that I sell products to the motels and hotels. 35 
 36 
It just goes to say how much of an economic impact.  It reaches 37 
the community all the way down the line when we make bad rules.  38 

Thank you for your time. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Kerr.  Are there any 41 

questions?  No questions?  Followed by Mr. Cass and that will be 42 
followed by Steven Moore. 43 
 44 
MR. LEON CASS:  My name is Leon Paul Cass.  I am a resident of 45 

Seminole, Florida.  I am a recreational fishing person.  I have 46 
an offshore boat.  I am also an electrical and mechanical 47 
engineer.  I’ve been an engineer for thirty-eight years.  I hold 48 
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multiple patents and I’m also responsible for the manufacture of 1 
marine electronics equipment here in the State of Florida and we 2 

have some very serious problems. 3 
 4 
The first problem we have is if my next-door neighbor is laid 5 
off, that’s a recession.  If I’m laid off, that’s a depression.  6 

We have not shipped any marine electronics products in the State 7 
of Florida, from Key West to Pensacola, since the first week of 8 
October. 9 

 10 
Sales are down from 40 to 90 percent.  Basically, fishing is one 11 
of the biggest reasons given to me, recreational fishing.  Now, 12 
I had to do two things last week which really made me sad.  The 13 

first thing was I had to lay off twelve people.  We ran out of 14 
things to paint and we ran out of things to fix since October. 15 
 16 

The other thing was telling my grandchildren that we can’t go 17 
fishing for grouper because the season is going to be closed.  I 18 
have six grandchildren from eight to eleven years of age.  They 19 
come down from the Rust Belt during their time off from school. 20 

 21 
One of the biggest things I’ve come up with is we have an 22 
association called the NMEA, National Marine Electronics 23 
Association, which all the manufacturers of equipment belong to.  24 

I have no idea how you come up with your quotas, but science has 25 
gotten to the point where I can take my boat out and I can go to 26 
any spot and I can count the fish on the bottom. 27 

 28 
I have no idea how you’ve done your surveys, but I have talked 29 
to the president of our association and no member of this 30 
council has ever contacted us.  We are willing to donate the -- 31 

Any questions, gentlemen? 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Cass.  Does the council have 34 

any questions?  Thank you.  Next is Steven Moore and he’ll be 35 
followed by Bob Zales, II. 36 
 37 
MR. STEVEN MOORE:  My name is Steven Moore and I’m a charterboat 38 

captain.  I’m here to say that I support the FRA’s position in 39 
its entirety and in addition that, my observation of this 40 
process has been that it’s rife with an awful lot of bad and 41 

questionable data.  All I’m saying is if you have bad data, do 42 
not make a bad decision.  No decision is better than a bad 43 
decision and thank you. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  Are there any questions 46 

from the council?  Bob Zales, II, followed by Armando Suarez. 47 
 48 
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MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of Panama City 1 

Boatmen Association.  Greater amberjack -- Have we got three 2 

minutes to talk about all issues or are you going to do them 3 
separate? 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re talking about amberjack now. 6 

 7 
MR. ZALES:  Okay, that’s good.  On page 27 in your document, the 8 

last sentence in the second paragraph of your document B-4, it 9 

reads: The council’s preferred interim allocation is 73 percent 10 
recreational and 27 percent commercial. 11 
 12 
In all the discussion -- I don’t care how you phrase it when you 13 

talk about you’re not doing allocation, clearly in your 14 
document, in my mind, interim allocation is an allocation until 15 
the permanent allocation is done.  If you can do an interim 16 

73/27, you can do an interim 84/16, which is what the last 17 
document that went to public hearings had in there as an option. 18 
 19 
The 84/16 will allow us, on the recreational side, who did not 20 

create this problem, to fish a one fish thirty-inch size 21 
amberjack with no captain and crew year-round.  In the last 22 
document that’s no longer here that went to public hearings, we 23 
needed a 15 percent reduction in order to meet that 84/16 24 

percent. 25 
 26 
Doing no captain and crew and a thirty-inch size gives us 18 27 

percent.  It gives you a 3 percent buffer and so clearly we 28 
support that issue here.  The key to this is -- When I say we’re 29 
not the problem, the recreational sector has come to this 30 
council since the beginning of Amendment 1 requesting management 31 

on jacks, requesting a one fish instead of a three fish bag 32 
limit, requested management for banded rudderfish, because of 33 
the identity problem. 34 

 35 
We have consistently come here trying to conserve this fishery 36 
to try to keep from being in the position that we are now and 37 
now we’re punished for that, because by requesting reductions in 38 

our harvest, we are now being stuck with lower allocation. 39 
 40 
Like I said before, no matter how you phrase it, no matter how 41 

you talk about it, black and white clearly says interim 42 
allocation and that’s allocation.  Any questions? 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Are there any 45 

questions from the council? 46 
 47 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bob.  My question for you is you know 48 
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in the early years you’ve never supported the MRFSS data and 1 
that’s where these allocations are coming from.  Also during the 2 

early years in this document is where the -- There were no 3 
logbook systems as far as the commercial fishery and so to get 4 
an accurate allocation, we really can’t. 5 
 6 

If you look at the early years that you’re wanting us to use in 7 
this document and you look at those same years in the red 8 
snapper fishery, then the recreational fishery is going to have 9 

a lower allocation than what they have right now and so are you 10 
suggesting that the council go with these later years for this 11 
document, which will set precedent to do the same in the red 12 
snapper fishery? 13 

 14 
MR. ZALES:  First off, my response to your issue about the red 15 

snapper allocation, my calculations, when I did that a few years 16 

ago, and I’ll have to go back home in my files and pull them up, 17 
but my calculations in the way that allocation was done would 18 
leave red snapper somewhere in the neighborhood of where we are, 19 
at about a 50/50, give or take 1 or 2 percent. 20 

 21 
I don’t mind going back there and playing that game and to this 22 
day, I don’t support MRFSS data.  The whole situation that is 23 
there, the reason why we want those earlier years used is 24 

because prior to 1990, people fished.  You didn’t tell them how 25 
big and you didn’t tell them how many and you didn’t tell them, 26 
in most cases, even if you could sell them or not.  They went 27 

fishing. 28 
 29 
Once you created regulations, you changed my social behavior and 30 
you changed their social behavior.  They started targeting 31 

different sized fish and different numbers, whether they could 32 
or couldn’t sell.  Basically, in that time frame, I would argue 33 
you had a virgin fishery. 34 

 35 
That’s how the allocation needs to be set up and it has to 36 
continue today.  Had the Fisheries Service -- I’m not blaming 37 
Roy, because he wasn’t there the whole time, but had the 38 

Fisheries Service constrained the commercial fishery to their 16 39 
percent, we would not be talking about amberjack today.  That’s 40 
the reason why it’s overfished, in my opinion. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions from the council?  Thank 43 

you very much, Mr. Zales.  Next is Armando Suarez and followed 44 
Scott Robson. 45 

 46 
MR. ARMANDO SUAREZ:  My name is Armando Suarez.  I’ve been a 47 

recreational spear fisherman for the past seventeen years and 48 



 49 

for the past ten years, I’ve organized trips and have been a 1 
crew person on a spearfishing charterboat that operates in the 2 

northeastern Gulf, as well as the Florida Middle Grounds. 3 
 4 
Right now, I see us at a tipping point.  A one gag grouper limit 5 
spells a guaranteed take-it-to-the-bank end of our offshore 6 

charter fishing in the eastern Gulf of Mexico.  No group of 7 
people is going to pay the $3,000 it costs to go on one of our 8 
Middle Grounds spearfishing charters in order that each person 9 

can harvest one grouper nine months out of the year. 10 
 11 
On a side note to the audience, if anybody is interested in a 12 
federal charter permit, come see me after the meeting.  The cost 13 

today or the price today is $1.99 and I’ll throw in a couple of 14 
tilapia filets from Publix as well. 15 
 16 

I’m not going to sit here and belabor the points, the serious 17 
validity issues that exist within the gag assessment and the 18 
significant drop in fishing effort that’s not being factored 19 
into the equation.  I’m sure that will be repeated in detail 20 

many times before we’re through today. 21 
 22 
What I am asking you to do is to let the recent history of red 23 
grouper in 2005 be your cautionary tale and to take agenda out 24 

of your decision and to take bias out of your decision and to 25 
not hide behind the defense of best available science and to let 26 
common sense in.  That’s all I have and thank you for speaking. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions?  If 29 

there are no questions, thank you, Mr. Suarez.  Our next speaker 30 
is Scott Robson, followed by Mike Nugent. 31 

 32 
MR. SCOTT ROBSON:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen of the 33 

council.  My name is Scott Robson with the Destin Charterboat 34 

Association.  What the DCB would like to see is a thirty-inch 35 
amberjack, no captain and crew and no closed season. 36 
 37 
I would argue that the council enter an interim allocation of 84 38 

percent recreational and 16 percent commercial, just on the same 39 
grounds that Bob was saying, and let the ad hoc committee look 40 
at recreational reallocations.   41 

 42 
At that time, if the committee and staff reallocates amberjacks 43 
and reallocates the recreational allocation to a lower level, 44 
then we would prefer Alternative 5, where a January and February 45 

closure of a thirty-inch fish with no captain and crew, which 46 
would give us a 28 percent reduction. 47 
 48 
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The reason why we would prefer it is the Preferred Alternative 4 1 
that the council is looking at now of giving us a thirty-one-2 

inch fish is just too big of a jump for us.  I’m not sure how 3 
much compliance we would get in that and here again, we’re just 4 
creatures of habit and I think a smaller size would help us out 5 
there.  That’s all I have to say on amberjacks, unless you want 6 

me to talk about grouper, too. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  No, sir.  We’ll stick to amberjack now and 9 

thank you for your comments.  Does the council have any 10 
questions? 11 
 12 
MR. TEEHAN:  Scott, thanks for coming down from Destin and 13 

giving testimony.  In the hall earlier, you and I were talking 14 
about the January and February closure.  Is that your preferred 15 
or is your preferred thirty with no captain and crew and no 16 

closed season? 17 
 18 
MR. ROBSON:  In picking my poison -- Here again, when I said the 19 

thirty-inch and no closed season, that would be with the 84 and 20 

16 allocation.  Being around council long enough, I probably 21 
have learned that you’ve got to make a decision tomorrow and 22 
whether all that would come back up again, I’m not sure, but if 23 
I was to pick my poison, I would prefer Alternative 5 over 24 

Alternative 4, if that answers your question. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Robson.  Any other questions?  27 

Mike Nugent followed by Captain Lance Calverne. 28 
 29 
MR. MIKE NUGENT:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is Mike 30 

Nugent and I’m a charterboat owner/operator from Aransas Pass, 31 

Texas and I’m President of the Port Aransas Boatmen Association.  32 
On the amberjack issue, in Biloxi I was asked about the 33 
possibility of a closure to maintain a lower length and we 34 

hadn’t voted on it and so I told them that I didn’t have an 35 
answer. 36 
 37 
Since then, our association would like to see us make the 38 

attempt to stay at a thirty-inch minimum, through whatever 39 
measures, such as captain and crew and anything else, and that 40 
we could stay at thirty, rather than thirty-one, and maintain a 41 

one fish bag limit.  That’s all we have on the amberjack. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you. 44 

 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  Thanks, Mike.  We appreciate your comments.  You 46 

could live with a January and February closure and thirty 47 
inches, if that’s what we needed to do to stay there? 48 
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 1 
MR. NUGENT:  We could live with the closure for two months at 2 

that time of the year if we could keep it at thirty. 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  I appreciate you coming in and giving us 5 

testimony. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  The next speaker is Captain 8 

Lance Calverne and the next speaker following him will be Bruce 9 

Waits. 10 
 11 
MR. LANCE CALVERNE:  I’m a charterboat captain up in Yankeetown 12 

and I support the FRA and what they’re about and I would like to 13 

keep the amberjack numbers and everything just the way they are 14 
and that’s pretty much all I’ve got to say about amberjack. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any questions from the council?  17 

The next speaker is Bruce Waits and he’ll be followed by Jordan 18 
Keen. 19 
 20 
MR. BRUCE WAITS:  My name is Bruce Waits and I’m a St. 21 

Petersburg, Florida resident and I support the FRA.  I’m 22 
basically just a weekend warrior, as we’re referred to 23 
sometimes, but I do usually spend probably once a week out in 24 

the Gulf of Mexico. 25 
 26 
I think the gag grouper limits you’re talking about imposing are 27 

going to be a big financial burden, for the fact that we spend 28 
money on baits, tackle, gas, fuel.  It’s an overall economy.  On 29 
the amberjack, I don’t think there should be any closures 30 
whatsoever on the amberjack.  Thank you. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Waits.  Any questions from 33 

the council?  The next speaker is Jordan Keen.  He’ll be 34 

followed by Patrick Green.  Please come up and take your seat 35 
behind the speaker, if you would. 36 
 37 
MR. JORDAN KEEN:  Thank you for hearing our comments today.  I’m 38 

a recreational spear fisherman from Gainesville, Florida.  We 39 
fish out of Steinhatchee and we support the views of the FRA and 40 
I think the closed seasons would be a detriment to the fishing 41 

industry and all the industries that support it and I support 42 
the continued one amberjack limit.  Thank you. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Keen.  Are there any 45 

questions from the council?  If not, Mr. Green and followed by 46 
Mr. Lafete, Ryan Lafete. 47 
 48 
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MR. PATRICK GREEN:  My name is Patrick Green and I’m a 1 

recreational charterboat and spearfishing captain out of Panama 2 

City Beach, Florida.  I support the FRA’s position all the way.  3 
I also feel like aquaculture has been adequately covered, but it 4 
needs to have stringent national guidelines before anything is 5 
in place. 6 

 7 
With regards to amberjack, as long as we keep upping the limits 8 
and with prices going up through the roof like they are right 9 

now, I don’t think you guys are going to make the necessary cuts 10 
or improvements in the fishery by cutting the recreational 11 
sector any further back, especially with our allocation 12 
apparently being decreased, based on the new numbers. 13 

 14 
Captain and crew have lost theirs.  You can’t make any further 15 
cuts unless you’re going to fractional fish per person.  16 

Logically, the cuts have to come from somewhere else, guys.  I 17 
have no further statements and do you guys have any questions? 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  Are there any questions? 20 

 21 
MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you for your testimony.  Let me ask you a 22 

question and I would ask anyone else who gets up to talk about 23 
amberjack to consider your answer on this also, so I don’t have 24 

to keep asking, but what would a January/February closure for 25 
amberjack do for you? 26 
 27 
MR. GREEN:  I would have to focus a lot more on the scuba 28 

industry as opposed to anyone who wanted to go fishing.  That’s 29 
almost impossible.  January in North Florida is a little cold 30 
and people don’t want to get in the water, if you guys didn’t 31 

pick up on that.  Sorry I didn’t say it. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions from the council?  The 34 

next speaker is Ryan Lafete and followed by Dennis Tongre.  If I 35 
call your name as the next speaker, please come up behind the 36 
speaker. 37 
 38 
MR. RYAN LAFETE:  I’m Ryan Lafete and thank you for giving me 39 

your time.  I’m from Panama City.  I work on a charterboat and 40 
I’m also a recreational spear fisherman.  I spend a lot of time 41 

on the water. 42 
 43 
As far as amberjack go, I agree completely with the FRA and 44 
their position.  I would like to say I’ve already been hurt 45 

pretty hard by the taking of the captain and crew bag limit.  I 46 
don’t get a lot of personal trips out and so I don’t have fish 47 
to bring home, since I can’t go ahead and shoot one while I’m 48 
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out underwater with a charter. 1 
 2 

Other than that, I think that a closed season is a bad idea.  I 3 
agree with upping the size limit.  There’s nothing wrong with 4 
shooting a bigger fish.  Thank you. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions from the 7 

council?  Next is Mr. Tongre and followed by Terry Rischak. 8 
 9 
MR. DENNIS TONGRE:  I’m Dennis Tongre.  Thank you for hearing my 10 

testimony.  I’m on the Gulf of Mexico once a week and I don’t 11 
believe your assessments are anywhere close to what the gag 12 
grouper stock is and I really question the validity of the 13 

science, since I’m under the water most of the time as a 14 
recreational spear fisherman. 15 
 16 

I’m a recreational spear fisherman and I have seen more gag 17 
grouper this year than in any other year in the last ten years 18 
of diving.  I believe the position on cutting it back would 19 
economically harm the State of Florida, boat sales as well as my 20 

personal right to go out and fish for recreation, basically.  I 21 
support the FRA in its entirety. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there questions from the 24 

council?  Thank you, sir.  Terry Rischak. 25 
 26 
MR. TERRY RISCHAK:  Thanks for hearing me.  I’m Tim Rischak and 27 

I live in Valrico, Florida.  I am a recreational fisherman and 28 
spear fisherman and I’ve been doing that for about ten years.  29 
As far as the amberjack go, I think that thirty inches is good. 30 
 31 

I don’t like a closed season, because during those months is 32 
when it’s colder water and the bigger fish come in and so you 33 
don’t have to spend as much money on gas to get out there, kind 34 

of getting with the economy thing, and so thirty inches and no 35 
closures. 36 
 37 
For grouper, I think that if it were to go to two fish, it would 38 

be one red and one gag, I personally do not want to spend the 39 
money for gas to drive from my place to get to wherever it is 40 
that I need to go to get on the boat and then for all the other 41 

tackle and that, to go out there for two fish, I don’t think 42 
that that’s very cost effective. 43 
 44 
There are a lot of other people here in the audience and I think 45 

that they would agree with me on that also and so you’re going 46 
to lose a lot of business, because nobody is going to want to 47 
spend the money and I think that’s something you guys need to 48 
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consider.  There’s going to be a real huge economic impact if 1 
you go to one gag and that’s all I have. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your remarks.  Are there 4 

questions from the council?  The next speaker is Jeremy Gamble.  5 
Excuse me, Kay. 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m sort of over here in the corner.  Could you 8 

tell me what the average amberjack size is that you normally 9 

spear? 10 
 11 
MR. RISCHAK:  When I do see amberjack, most of the time they are 12 

at about the limit or slightly under the limit. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, sir.  The 15 

next speaker is Jeromy Gamble and he’ll be followed by Caleb 16 

Mayes.  He’ll be followed by Caleb Myers and following that will 17 
be Tom Johnson. 18 
 19 
MR. JEREMY GAMBLE:  My name is Jeremy Gamble.  I’m a native 20 

Floridian.  I’ve been fishing the Gulf waters of Florida since 21 
age three.  Also, I’m a marine biologist.  After thoroughly 22 
reviewing the stock assessments on amberjack, as well as gag 23 
grouper, I think what really needs to be resolved here is the 24 

process that’s being used. 25 
 26 
Unfortunately, a lot of the data that gets brought to the table 27 

is either outdated and/or inconsistent and there is more recent 28 
data that shows a current trend for the species that’s more 29 
relevant to the situation.  I think that information needs to be 30 
brought into the assessment, so that stock can be thoroughly 31 

reviewed and the regulations placed accordingly. 32 
 33 
On top of that, the economic impact that this is going to have 34 

on the Gulf Coast of Florida is absolutely astonishing.  The 35 
small towns of Cedar Key, Yankeetown, Homosassa, Crystal River, 36 
which are massive fishing-related communities, are going to be 37 
crippled and with the current economic status of the state, I 38 

think it’s an extremely bad decision for the Gulf Council to put 39 
these regulations into place without slowing down and using the 40 
available data that we currently have to make sure that the 41 

stock is in the shape that National Marine Fisheries Service is 42 
saying it’s in.  Thank you for your time. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions from the 45 

council?  Thank you, Mr. Gamble.  The next speaker is Caleb 46 
Myers and he’ll be followed by Tom Johnson.  Tom Johnson?  He’ll 47 
be followed by Bret Walley. 48 
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 1 
MR. TOM JOHNSON:  Good morning.  My name is Tom Johnson.  I’m 2 

forty-eight years old and I’ve been fishing the Gulf of Mexico 3 
as a recreational fisherman for forty years.  I’ve been diving 4 
for thirty years.  I have never seen so many gag grouper, never 5 
seen so many, but I will tell you if you guys want to reduce the 6 

effort, you don’t have to.   7 
 8 
Three-dollars-and-ninety-cents a gallon at the marina has 9 

already done that.  I ask you please, please, if you were wrong 10 
about the red grouper assessment, give us our five grouper back.  11 
That’s all I’ve got to say. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Johnson.  Are there any 14 

questions from the council?  Next will be Bret Walley and 15 
followed by Mark Franey. 16 

 17 
MR. BRET WALLEY:  I’m Bret Walley and I’m a recreational 18 

fisherman.  I’m speaking on amberjack for now and grouper later.  19 
On the effort, I know it’s been down.  On my end, I’ve taken my 20 

boat out two times last year, just because of fuel prices and 21 
other issues.  I think your mortality rate is excessive on the 22 
amberjacks as well. 23 
 24 

I don’t think a closure is a good idea.  I think we should go to 25 
a thirty-inch fish with no seasonal closure and that should take 26 
care of it, especially when you take into account the excessive 27 

mortality rate that you guys have on it, plus the reduced 28 
effort.  That’s it. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Walley.  You have a question 31 

from Bobbi Walker. 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  Can you tell us, because of fuel costs and 34 

regulations, how much less do you plan on fishing this year than 35 
you have in years past? 36 
 37 
MR. WALLEY:  Last year, I took my boat out twice and normally I 38 

would take out my boat once a month and so it’s pretty drastic.  39 
This year, if we reduce the gags especially, and I know that’s 40 
for later, but I see me taking my boat even less.  I live in 41 

Plant City and so for me to trailer my boat to -- The closest 42 
port is fifty miles one way, plus to run offshore. 43 
 44 
I doubt I would even go out more than two or three times this 45 

year if we do reduce the bag limit on the gag, especially the 46 
gags, and also the amberjacks, because I like amberjacks and a 47 
lot of people don’t think they’re a good fish, but I do.  Is 48 
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that it?  Thank you. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Walley.  Is there any other 3 

questions from the council?  Thank you.  The next speaker is 4 
Mark Franey and followed by Scott Lakes.  Scott Lakes? 5 
 6 
MR. SCOTT LAKES:  I don’t need to speak.  I just support the FRA 7 

and their endeavors. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Captain Zack Lewis and followed 10 

by Chad Stidham. 11 
 12 
MR. ZACK LEWIS:  How are you all doing today?  I’m a fishing 13 

guide out of Yankeetown, Florida.  I’m a third-generation 14 
captain.  My father is Kyle Lewis and he’s been a guide for 15 
forty-eight years and I was just coming down here to speak on 16 

the behalf of grouper and amberjack. 17 
 18 
The amberjack, if you all cut that down to half-an-amberjack per 19 
person, with it being recreational fishermen going out there or 20 

the charter captains, it’s going to kill business for commercial 21 
fishermen, recreational fishermen, or fishing guides.  Thank you 22 
and that’s all I have to say. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Captain Lewis.  Is there any 25 

questions? 26 
 27 
MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Captain Lewis.  I just want to make you 28 

aware of the fact that the fractional bag limit is off the table 29 
for amberjack at this point.  It’s a one fish bag. 30 
 31 
MR. LEWIS:  Thank you very much. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Our next speaker is Chad Stidham and he’ll 34 

be followed by David Carmichael.  David Carmichael is next up. 35 
 36 
MR. CHAD STIDHAM:  My name is Chad Stidham.  I’ve been a 37 

recreational fisherman my whole life.  It’s a family tradition.  38 

I’ve been spearfishing and diving for about three or four years 39 
now.   40 
 41 

First off, I support the views of the FRA and I’ve never seen a 42 
more productive year as far as the fisheries are out in the Gulf 43 
right now.  There’s fish literally everywhere, grouper in three 44 
foot of water all the way out to as deep as you want to go. 45 

 46 
Every drop you make, there’s fish, fish, fish, better than I’ve 47 
ever seen.  With gag prices, as stated before and I can’t stress 48 
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it enough, with gas prices like they are -- I’m also a member of 1 
a small spearfishing club that has started about, come about, in 2 

Gainesville, Florida.  We have about thirty members.  Of those 3 
thirty, ten go out on a regular basis and a regular basis being 4 
once a month or twice a month at most.  You’re talking less than 5 
a third of our club members get to go fishing regularly once a 6 

month. 7 
 8 
With the rising fuel costs and reduction in limits, I don’t see 9 

us probably existing next year.  We came about in August and I 10 
see us going out of business next year if this keeps up, because 11 
I’m going to sell my boat for sure.  Thank you and that’s all I 12 
have to say. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Stidham.  Are there any 15 

questions from the council?  The next speaker is David 16 

Carmichael and he’ll be followed by Chris Hudgens.  David 17 
Carmichael?  Chris Hudgens?  Tom Mahoney?   18 
 19 
MR. CHRIS HUDGENS:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen.  Thank 20 

you very much for being here and thank you for hearing our 21 
statements and taking into consideration what we’re going to 22 
say. 23 
 24 

I’m not affiliated with any group at this present time that I 25 
know of.  I’m just a guy that likes to go after grouper and 26 
that’s it.  Recently, I became one of the newly brain-damaged 27 

people that just had to go out and buy a boat.  28 
 29 
It’s truly something that I’m passionate about and therefore, 30 
I’m a little shocked with the proposals and where the grouper 31 

management seems to be going.  That seems to be the big argument 32 
of the day.   33 
 34 

It seems like we have a general consensus that we’re okay with 35 
amberjack at thirty inches and no closed season, or at least so 36 
far I haven’t heard very much saying against it, but one of the 37 
things that I think we’re supposed to do is manage a resource 38 

for the greater good of the people. 39 
 40 
With that in mind, I’ve been doing a lot of reading on the 41 

internet, as I’m sure all of you all have, with some of the 42 
interesting posts that have been put up on several different 43 
sites.  I hope my numbers are correct and I believe they are.  44 
They came from a study done in 2005. 45 

 46 
I won’t bore you with all the details.  I’m sure you’ve seen it, 47 
but I just pulled out the two that I thought were the most 48 
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germane and it basically boiled down to recreational saltwater 1 
fishing.  It was $5,818,000,000.  It created almost 60,000 jobs.  2 

Commercial fishing was $562,000,000, with 9,787 jobs.  When you 3 
look at it, at ten times the greater good, we kind of know where 4 
we should be working our way towards. 5 
 6 

Putting it in my personal perspective, like I said, I just had 7 
to tell my wife that I had to go and buy a boat and so I thought 8 
about something that I read.  Someone said yesterday that for 9 

the recreational sector that a pound of grouper equaled $1.21, 10 
or something to that effect, that I read. 11 
 12 
When I look at it for myself, I go buy a boat, fifty-grand.  I 13 

pulled out my receipts.  I actually keep my receipts.  Gear 14 
purchased, bait, tackle, air fills, et cetera -- Gear purchased 15 
was $1,265.  Gas, anybody notice it’s gone up?  I spent $6,912 16 

on gas last year.  That’s a little high, I think, but hey, what 17 
the heck, I do like going to the Florida Middle Grounds. 18 
 19 
I have a total of $58,177 that I spent last year on fishing.  In 20 

case my wife actually sees one of these videotapes or something, 21 
gee, honey, think of all the free fish we get. 22 
 23 
When I weigh that at a $1.21 a pound, and let’s just pretend out 24 

of the sixteen trips that I took, which is how many trips that I 25 
took, I limited out every time on grouper, I got my five, and 26 
they all weighed five pounds.  That’s 400 pounds of grouper.   27 

 28 
I take that and I break it down by the 400 pounds and I didn’t 29 
charge you guys for the boat.  I’m the dummy that did that, but 30 
I am going to charge myself for the opportunity costs of taking 31 

that and putting it in something absolutely safe, like a CD at 5 32 
percent. 33 
 34 

With that in mind, I’ve got $1,265 in gear and I’ve got an 35 
opportunity cost of buying the boat of $2,500 and $2,000 in gas.  36 
Yes, I did have other people on the boat with me and yes, they 37 
helped to split gas. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Could you bring your remarks to conclusion, 40 

please?  Your time is up. 41 

 42 
MR. HUDGENS:  You bet.  Anyway, it boiled down to $14.41 a pound 43 

for me and not $1.21.  I’m not sure how we came to that figure.  44 
For grouper, I’m definitely okay with increasing the size limit, 45 

but I really don’t believe that there should be any -- 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re trying to address amberjack at this 48 
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time. 1 
 2 
MR. HUDGENS:  Okay.  In amberjack, then I’ll just make it real 3 

simple.  Raise them to thirty, but don’t close the season and 4 
that’s it. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Does the council have any questions?  Thank 7 

you.  The next speaker is Tom Mahoney and he’ll be followed by 8 
Vance Tice. 9 

 10 
MR. TOM MAHONEY:  My name is Tom Mahoney and I’m here 11 

representing T.A. Mahoney Company.  We’ve got a marine supply 12 
store over in Tampa.  We’ve been in business now since 1946.  I 13 

represent the third generation of helping fishermen in the 14 
Tampa/St. Pete area. 15 
 16 

Looking at this, the closures that you’re talking about on these 17 
seasons, each and every one of us is out here to try to go out 18 
and have a good time out there fishing.  If we don’t have an 19 
opportunity to go collect a few fish, we won’t take that 20 

opportunity. 21 
 22 
January and February, the weather is going to dictate how many 23 
times we can go out.  It’s already limited and there’s no reason 24 

to have a closed season at that point.  We have very few 25 
opportunities. 26 
 27 

I’m going through some of the facts and figures that I’ve got 28 
from my place of business.  I represent about $750,000 a year in 29 
total sales on offshore fishing only, just the offshore fishing.  30 
The offshore fishing industry is under attack here today. 31 

 32 
We are trying to help this out.  If we lose that $750,000 worth 33 
of sales, that means I’ve got two to four employees that I have 34 

trained and worked very hard with and have really enjoyed them 35 
working for me and I’m going to have to send them home.  I don’t 36 
want to do that. 37 
 38 

Looking at just bait sales in the last few years, my bait has 39 
dropped drastically.  I sell $25,000 worth of menhaden, squid, 40 
and bait to go out and catch these offshore species.  Those 41 

sales will disappear. 42 
 43 
I sell approximately $150,000 worth of rods, reels, tackle, 44 
offshore trolling baits for the amberjack and grouper.  Those 45 

sales will disappear.  I sell approximately $300,000 worth of 46 
rigging, tackle, offshore trailer supplies, big boat parts to 47 
get out there and chase these species that we love so much.  48 
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 1 
Like the last gentleman said, there is no economical reason why 2 

we go out and chase this for fourteen or fifteen-dollars a 3 
pound.  We can buy it at the store, but if you completely take 4 
that away from us and we can’t collect a few fish, then those 5 
opportunities won’t be there and those people will quit.  Those 6 

people will stop fishing. 7 
 8 
Three-dollars a gallon, or $3.90 at the marina, a gallon of 9 

gasoline is enough cutback.  Leave our grouper and leave our 10 
amberjack the way they are and let us have no closed season on 11 
either.  The weather and the fuel is going to cut that down far 12 
enough and please let us remain offshore fishermen and skin 13 

divers and enjoy ourselves out there and give us an opportunity 14 
to go out there.  Thank you. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Mahoney.  The next speaker is 17 

Vance Tice and he’ll be followed by Mr. Bill Hardman. 18 
 19 
MR. VANCE TICE:  Thank you for the opportunity to speak today.  20 

My name is Vance Tice and I’m a co-owner of Tightlines Tackle in 21 
Tampa, Florida.  I’m a very staunch supporter of FRA and CCA and 22 
I do agree with the FRA’s stance on the amberjack rule. 23 
 24 

I had a lot of things I wanted to talk about, but one thing that 25 
was kind of near and dear and should be near and dear to your 26 
heart is since the grouper fiasco the last two years in your 27 

pamphlets you’ve mailed me, you’ve really expressed how much you 28 
enjoyed public input and how valuable it is to your group. 29 
 30 
At the same time, I would like to take the time today to 31 

admonish you when people saw in your schedule that you’re going 32 
to give one hour towards what 75 percent of these people are 33 
here for, that’s a travesty.  That’s an embarrassment on your 34 

part, to me. 35 
 36 
We’re here to talk about grouper.  Grant you, amberjack and 37 
aquaculture, those people have the right to speak too, but when 38 

you’re going to try to take 75 percent of the people here to 39 
speak about an item and give them one hour, that’s totally 40 
unjust and you ought to be ashamed.  Thank you. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The next speaker is Bill Hardman and 43 

followed by Billy Ruth. 44 
 45 
MR. BILL HARDMAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is Bill 46 

Hardman and I’m here to speak for two different groups today.  I 47 
am the current president of the Florida Skin Diving Association, 48 
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which was an organization formed a few years after World War II 1 
and is one of the largest scuba diving and skin diving 2 

organizations in the United States, and it has members all over 3 
the State of Florida, obviously. 4 
 5 
We want to express our beliefs and our contentions that we go 6 

with all the decisions the FRA has made on these aspects of 7 
grouper and amberjack fishing and we want to make sure that our 8 
voices are heard today in that effort. 9 

 10 
Also, I own a scuba diving business in St. Petersburg called 11 
Aquatic Obsessions and we’ve had a closure of grouper and 12 
amberjack two years ago when the hurricanes, from Katrina to 13 

Wilma, came through.   14 
 15 
We couldn’t do any scuba diving for three or almost four months.  16 

There was no visibility out there to go diving.  Fishermen could 17 
go out and do some fishing, but scuba diving was off limits.  18 
The Gulf was stirred up so bad that we couldn’t see anything and 19 
so I know what the effects of a closure is going to do. 20 

 21 
It took my business and my spearfishing business a 98 percent 22 
loss in those four months when I compared it to the previous 23 
three years and then I also lost, in my total business, 58 24 

percent.  My business was down 58 percent in those four months 25 
because of a closure, the closure of spearfishing. 26 
 27 

That would be catastrophic to my business if we did something 28 
like that again, if we closed down grouper or made it so few 29 
grouper that people would not go out.  You’re basically closing 30 
down most of my business. 31 

 32 
I’m going to have to fire employees like I did in 2005 and it’s 33 
going to be less taxes and it’s going to be an incredible 34 

economic impact from all the dive shops and all the marinas in 35 
the Gulf of Mexico if we do something like this.  It’s going to 36 
shut it down. 37 
 38 

The gasoline, you’ve heard about it, and all the other issues, 39 
but this is something I’ve lived through.  I don’t want to live 40 
through it again.  Thank you for your time. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Hardman.  Billy Ruth is the 43 

next speaker and he’ll be followed by Jay Lewis.  Billy Ruth?  44 
Jay Lewis?  Jason Canto? 45 

 46 
UNIDENTIFIED:  May I make a suggestion?  If you would read 47 

several of them off in a row, the people would line themselves 48 
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up. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Excuse me, but I didn’t hear your comment, 3 

sir.  Would you step to the microphone? 4 
 5 
UNIDENTIFIED:  With respect, if you would call several names 6 

off, like ten or twelve, then they would be lined up instead of 7 
off in the wings.  Only calling two people, it’s difficult to --  8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s a good suggestion. 10 

 11 
MR. DAVE MISTERTTA:  I’m speaking on behalf of Jay Lewis.  I’m 12 

Dave with the Jaws II.  I’ve been chartering for twenty-six 13 

years in this area of Pinellas County and I’ve got a reputable 14 
charter business and I’m actually baffled by what’s going on 15 
here. 16 

 17 
Everyone is talking about the economic crunch.  We’re all going 18 
to feel that, of course, when people aren’t spending money.  19 
I’ve watched my charter business, which normally is flourishing 20 

this time of year and it’s at a standstill.  It’s not only the 21 
economics, but it’s already the drop in closures and amount of 22 
fish that we can catch, whether it be the snapper or whatever. 23 
 24 

The recreational side of it all is the people are -- Everyone is 25 
complaining about how much it costs to go fishing.  I’m all for 26 
a controlled environment when it comes to taking fish.  I have 27 

implemented two gag grouper on my boat per person for the last 28 
four years.   29 
 30 
I did that myself and a large crowd of guys in here will tell 31 

you that they do it, too.  They do it for a business and why?  I 32 
feel it’s an adequate amount of fish for six people to come out.  33 
A three grouper per person, leaving one gag, the way the seasons 34 

are, if you were going to do anything, leave three grouper, 35 
whatever they are, whether it’s gags or reds. 36 
 37 
If you were going to drop it and you needed to feel you’re 38 

making a difference and saving the resource, let the people 39 
catch three gags, three reds, anything like that.  That’s going 40 
to work.  It’s going to keep everybody happy and it’s going to 41 

keep everybody working. 42 
 43 
With this four-month closure, what’s going to happen here is 44 
going to be -- You’re going to have -- What I’ve seen is -- The 45 

numbers that I read, and I’ll be quick about it, is the deeper 46 
the water, the more catastrophic it is to a fish.  This is why 47 
literature and education on venting fish and releasing fish 48 
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should be spread and should be told and people should be aware 1 
of it, but we are fishing and we are there to take a few fish. 2 

 3 
What we need to do is look at the numbers and look at the colors 4 
and just do a three fish, a three grouper per person, and be 5 
done with it.  You’ve dropped it to two fish and I think 6 

everybody would agree with that.  They might not be happy about 7 
it.  They might want their five, but they will sacrifice and go 8 
with three fish, but you cannot say a red grouper and a gag 9 

grouper and this or that. 10 
 11 
You’re going to be pulling fish up and letting them go to catch 12 
a certain species back and forth.  What I do, and what I’ve done 13 

for the last twenty-six years, is when we catch our fish, we go 14 
off and target another species. 15 
 16 

What I’m saying is get your grouper and you catch what you need 17 
and you go do something else.  I myself, and I’ll tell you that 18 
I can just -- I lose numbers with all the charterboat captains 19 
that are here that are already conscious of what’s happened in 20 

the last thirty years. 21 
 22 
I used to commercial fish.  I used to longline.  I used to do 23 
everything, but I’m a charterboat captain now at this point.  24 

I’ve seen what’s happened.  I do not feel a closure is 25 
necessary.  I feel the numbers are off and they’re ludicrous.  I 26 
would love to help you research.  I’ll show you good research on 27 

the water.   28 
 29 
Anyways, I’m speaking on behalf of everybody here and I think 30 
that three fish deal is something we need to really look at, all 31 

three grouper.  We want to protect this resource too, because I 32 
want my child, my eight-year-old boy, and I want his children to 33 
be catching and eating a grouper sandwich too in twenty-five 34 

years.  Thank you. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your remarks.  Are there any 37 

questions from the council?   38 

 39 
MS. MORRIS:  Can you tell us on a typical trip how many 40 

undersized gag you have to discard before your passenger gets a 41 

bag of legal-sized gag? 42 
 43 
MR. MISTERTTA:  I’ll tell you -- I can go in detail with it, but 44 

I’ll try to make this quick, because obviously everybody has got 45 

a voice here, but let me tell you something about all that, 46 
okay?  The grouper fishing has been so good.  We’ve had no red 47 
tide and we’ve had an influx of gags. 48 
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 1 
Now, this summer wasn’t that way.  We couldn’t catch a gag 2 

grouper to save our life and the commercial guys couldn’t 3 
either.  Where they went, nobody knows, but all of a sudden 4 
they’re everywhere and that’s how it goes.  You’ve got red tide 5 
and you’ve got hurricanes and now I’ll get to the point. 6 

 7 
I’ve been fishing within fifteen miles daily.  This month has 8 
been tough due to the weather.  I’m lucky to get six days in 9 

this month.  I had to cancel about $20,000 worth of business, 10 
due to the weather, of course.  I’m not going to beat my brains 11 
in. 12 
 13 

I may catch a hundred fish in a day, but this all depends on 14 
where I’m fishing.  When I fish shallower waters, I don’t have a 15 
venting issue, which I just wrote about in the Times, on trying 16 

to teach people on what to do with fish to make sure they go 17 
back to the bottom. 18 
 19 
On a certain day, I might catch a hundred fish to bring in my 20 

ten or twelve, which is pretty much where I stop on a charter.  21 
That’s it, folks, we’ve got enough keepers for the day and I’m 22 
not the only one that’s doing this.   23 
 24 

Granted, the guys might want a little bit more, but it might be 25 
a hundred.  Another day, I might get twenty-three fish and seven 26 
of them are keepers.  It’s all where, when, the water 27 

conditions, when they’re migrating, when they first come in in 28 
the fall.  There’s so many different angles to it. 29 
 30 
MR. PERRET:  I understand you have already or you have 31 

implemented a two gag and you’ve done this for some period of 32 
time already? 33 
 34 
MR. MISTERTTA:  Absolutely, sir.  This is something I’ve been 35 

doing for over five or six years and I’m not the only one here.  36 
I’m one of hundreds.   37 
 38 

Like I said, there will be people that disagree with this and 39 
want five, but I am telling you my opinion as a charterboat 40 
captain doing it for twenty-six years and that I am willing to 41 

go to three, but it’s got to be three grouper, period.  You 42 
can’t go this or that or you will have fish floating away. 43 
 44 
MS. WALKER:  If I can ask you a question, please.  Because of 45 

fuel prices and the economy, do you have an estimate of how many 46 
less trips you’re going to take this year if the council were 47 
looking at effort reduction just based on economics? 48 
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 1 
MR. MISTERTTA:  It’s all relevant whether you’re commercial 2 

fishing or recreational fishing, due to the weather, too.  The 3 
weather is what controls all this.  I feel that everybody has to 4 
work hard to catch what they’re catching around the weather, 5 
especially this time of year. 6 

 7 
You’re going to feel a crunch, of course, from the economic side 8 
of it all.  I would say 20 percent down in business or maybe 9 

even 30 percent this year alone and what’s in store for that, I 10 
don’t know.   11 
 12 
Like I said, you heard that there’s many different opinions from 13 

everybody and everybody has the right to speak up here and I’m 14 
wanting to listen to it too, but that was my opinion.  I’m all 15 
for certain restrictions, but at the same time, as you see, 16 

everybody needs to be heard in an organized fashion. 17 
 18 
MR. GILL:  Thank you for coming.  We have an alternative that 19 

does precisely what you are asking.  However, in order to 20 

achieve that, it requires a closure of almost five months.  21 
Given that, would you still opt for your consideration of an 22 
open aggregate bag limit? 23 
 24 
MR. MISTERTTA:  Absolutely not.  That is ludicrous.  Like I 25 

said, what this does is this shuts down -- If you regulate not 26 
and decimate -- We don’t need to get rid of everything, but we 27 

need to regulate.  These guys still need to be going out and 28 
making a living commercial fishing and if the grouper goes up to 29 
nine-dollars a pound, then that’s the way it will be.  They’ve 30 
got to make more money for their fish to make the money. 31 

 32 
The commercial guys, they need to have a few fish to take in.  33 
Like I said, I’ve already gone the way that I’ve gone with it 34 

and I’m one of many.  At the same time, a five-month closure is 35 
completely crazed.  It makes no sense at all to me whatsoever 36 
and it just doesn’t make any sense, none at all.  You’ve got 37 
weather and winter and all sorts of elements that keep the 38 

fishermen off the water half the season anyway. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  We appreciate your remarks.  In 41 

an effort to expedite this, I’m calling David Carmichael -- If 42 
you all would come over here and line up.  I like your 43 
suggestion, sir.  Billy Ruth, Jason Canto, Christopher Webb, 44 
Mark Schweikert, Erich Lichtenberger, P.K. Lichtenberger, Jeff 45 

Sabo.  Are any of these people here?  Corey Moon.  Doug 46 
Westlake.  Sir, your name? 47 
 48 
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MR. ERICH LICHTENBERGER:  Erich Lichtenberger.  My name is Erich 1 

Lichtenberger.  I served in the Coast Guard in the 1970s and I’m 2 

a licensed captain running a thirty-one-foot Contender with twin 3 
engines. 4 
 5 
I run a few charters every year offshore and we fish mainly 6 

personal.  I also run a tackle store with nine employees.  The 7 
decision made by this council will have a huge impact on my 8 
family, my customers, and the local economy.   9 

 10 
While my boat is relatively economical for its speed, a 150-mile 11 
round trip is going to burn well over $500 in fuel at most times 12 
and a cost-effective speed.  That will cover four hours of 13 

running time and only four hours of fishing time. 14 
 15 
In 2006, we ran offshore bottom fishing trips outside forty 16 

miles nine times.  In 2007, we went four times and that’s a 55 17 
percent reduction in trips and so I’m doing my part in cutting 18 
the bag limit.  I have the privilege of working with several 19 
retired law enforcement officers and we have law enforcement 20 

personnel from all agencies, as well as the military, as 21 
customers. 22 
 23 
I have a lot of respect for the law and those who enforce it.  24 

It is very reassuring to see the Coast Guard and particularly 25 
the FWC officers working offshore.  They are well informed, 26 
courteous, and efficient.  I’m asking you to consider their time 27 

and their efforts when you consider creating new laws that are 28 
unenforceable and encourage practices that are unsafe. 29 
 30 
Before you increase restrictions on recreational fishing, you 31 

should consider how difficult it is to enforce the law.  A 32 
federal officer can write a summary settlement on recreational 33 
violations.  When was the last time the federal enforcement 34 

prosecuted a recreational violation for less than fifteen fish?  35 
Rarely, if ever. 36 
 37 
If federal laws are more restrictive than state laws, the 38 

officer can’t really do anything.  An example would be a state 39 
officer catching an angler with a red snapper during a closed 40 
federal season, but open state season.  Even if the angler is in 41 

federal waters, the officer is in limbo, because it’s not 42 
against state law, but he knows that federal prosecution is 43 
unlikely. 44 
 45 

The council should consider safety when considering lowering the 46 
bag limits.  Right now, our customers, they take four people 47 
out.  With the lower limits and closed seasons, we’re going to 48 
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have to take more people to make it more fuel efficient and cost 1 
effective. 2 

 3 
The best way to get anglers to respect the resource and use 4 
circle hooks and venting tools is by educating the public.  5 
Tackle store owners and charter captains talk to our customers.  6 

We explain the value and process of keeping only what you intend 7 
to eat and safely venting fish and using less destructive gear. 8 
Give us tools and information and we’ll do the job for you. 9 

 10 
More laws are unnecessary and a waste of law enforcement.  11 
Please don’t waste your time and our money on more restrictive 12 
laws that are unenforceable and do nothing but chip away at our 13 

recreational industry and cost millions of dollars in lost 14 
revenue.  Thank you. 15 
 16 
DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Erich.  Are there questions from council?  17 

Thank you, Erich.  The next speaker is P.K. Lichtenberger and 18 
then Jeff Sabo. 19 
 20 
MS. P.K. LICHTENBERGER:  My name is P.K. Lichtenberger.  My 21 

husband and I have owned Betts Fishing Center for fifteen years.  22 
We are one of about fifty bait and tackle suppliers in the Tampa 23 
Bay area.   24 

 25 
We currently have nine employees and we’re in the process of 26 
moving to a new location that will double our square footage and 27 

increase our payroll up towards $100,000 in 2008.  It’s probably 28 
not too bright a move, given the current economy, but we made 29 
that decision over a year ago and we’re committed to making it 30 
work. 31 

 32 
More regulation from the offshore sector is not really going to 33 
help us.  Our customer base is 95 percent recreational anglers 34 

and charter captains.  We support many of the local fishing 35 
clubs that have a combined total of thousands of members.  In 36 
2007, those clubs raised $120,000 for charities. 37 
 38 

Those charities are not even fishing related, but they do 39 
receive a huge amount of support from local fishing clubs.  The 40 
charities, our employees, customers, vendors, hotel operators, 41 

tackle manufacturers, boat dealers and developers will all be 42 
affected by the decisions that get made by the council. 43 
 44 
We would like to thank the council for at least preserving the 45 

amberjack at one fish.  Closing the season is still going to 46 
kill us.  The increased size limit to thirty inches is 47 
acceptable.  We do frequently see amberjack as kind of being 48 
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charter savers. 1 
 2 

Our offshore business is down substantially in 2006 and 2007.  A 3 
quick poll of customers last week estimated that in 2007 the 4 
average number of trips outside of thirty miles is about half of 5 
what it was in 2006.  I understand that’s informal data, but 6 

it’s probably about as reliable as some of the stuff that we’re 7 
getting from MRFSS. 8 
 9 

A trip that costs $300 two years ago now costs twice that.  You 10 
guys do the math.  People are not going out as often.  We used 11 
to go fifty miles and pass thirty boats on the way out, but now 12 
we see three or four and we go half as often. 13 

 14 
I’m not sure why we’re even talking about more recreational 15 
restrictions.  The red grouper are recovered and not overfished 16 

in the first place.  Hopefully we’ve learned from the last 17 
grouper issue.  You can’t close red grouper if the gags are in 18 
trouble and you can’t close gag grouper if the reds are trouble. 19 
 20 

Even if the data did support lowering the total allowable catch, 21 
it’s already being done just by the lessening of the number of 22 
trips that people are taking. 23 
 24 

As for the Islands in the Stream, we believe the council 25 
understands that the Florida Middle Grounds is not a fragile 26 
coral area within a mile’s access of every tourist in a rental 27 

boat with a snorkel and fins.  You can’t, or shouldn’t, go there 28 
in less than a two engine serious offshore boat.  The people who 29 
fish the Middle Grounds are more experienced and more educated. 30 
 31 
DR. SHIPP:  P.K., can you wrap it up?  Your time is out. 32 

 33 
MS. LICHTENBERGER:  Yes, thank you.  We understand the 34 

difficulties of the council members and we ask that you don’t 35 
make radical changes without the science to support them and we 36 
actually, as tackle store owners in the industry, are willing to 37 
help. 38 

 39 
We are volunteering to try and help work with MRFSS.  We’ll 40 
collect data and we’ll have people in the stores get real data.  41 

Help us educate our customers.  We do it every day.  We show 42 
people how to vent and we show them how to use circle hooks.  We 43 
don’t need laws.  We need education.  We’re willing to do it if 44 
you guys help. 45 

 46 
DR. SHIPP:  P.K., thank you.  The next four speakers, if you 47 

would get lined up, are Jeff Sabo, Corey Moon, Doug Westlake, 48 
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and Ray Cioffi.  Is Jeff Sabo around?  Corey Moon?  Doug 1 
Westlake?  Ray Cioffi?  Captain Rick Rodriguez? Derek Knapp?  2 

Wendy Davis?  What happened to everybody?  Vishwanie?  I know 3 
Vishwanie is here.  If I’ve read your name, just identify 4 
yourself for the record and we will catch up. 5 
 6 
MR. RICK RODRIGUEZ:  My name is Captain Rick Rodriguez from 7 

Hernando County.  I’m a charterboat captain at Hernando Beach.  8 
I just want to say that it seems to me that we’ve been through 9 

this before and the socioeconomic impact is huge.  It’s evident 10 
to me -- I’m not a doctor at all, but I’m out there on the water 11 
everyday, almost, sixteen days just this month, and I can tell 12 
you everyday I went out. 13 

 14 
I’ve caught no less than a hundred short grouper and a handful 15 
of keepers every day that I’ve been out there.  I can prove 16 

those with pictures on my website.  You can see the gag groupers 17 
for yourself at gulfgrouper.com.  It scares me to think that if 18 
the science is flawed on the reports that you all use to make 19 
these laws that you shouldn’t make rules that are going to 20 

affect our livelihood. 21 
 22 
It scares me, because I have to put a lot of money into 23 
advertisement to generate this business and to stimulate the 24 

economy and take care of my family.  I just don’t like the idea 25 
that I have to battle with the socioeconomic impacts of our 26 
government and the flawed data that you guys make some of the 27 

rules with. 28 
 29 
It’s been proven and that’s why last time you tried to do the 30 
three-month closure it was changed to no closure at all, because 31 

the data was flawed.  There’s no sustained way of measuring what 32 
the recreational angler is catching. 33 
 34 

I have offered these numbers time and time again when NOAA calls 35 
me and asks me how many times I went out in a week and I say, do 36 
you want to know how many fish I caught and they say no, we just 37 
want to know how many and I say well, fine.  I want to tell 38 

them, but they won’t provide it. 39 
 40 
I’ve had fisheries biologists come to the dock and I’ve invited 41 

them to come out on my boat to show them that our grouper 42 
fishery is thriving.  We catch so many fish and my customers are 43 
so happy.  Most of my business is repeat business. 44 
 45 

It’s just not fair that these rules are going to be applied to 46 
us, because what I’ve seen in the past, most of the time when 47 
you have these venues, you guys have already made up your minds 48 
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that it’s going to happen and there’s been many circumstances to 1 
prove that this is true, but I hope this is the exception. 2 

 3 
I hope you will listen.  I’m very passionate about the business 4 
and a lot of people enjoy chartering my boat.  I fish in waters 5 
where I might be maybe forty miles offshore at the furthest, in 6 

the middle of the summer when the water is hot.  I’ve never seen 7 
a grouper at any time of the year with eggs in it, ever. 8 
 9 

They’re all supposedly female fish that change sex later on, 10 
when they become sexually mature, but I still have yet to see 11 
one with eggs and in all the fish that I release, because the 12 
water is shallow, they swim away and we don’t have to embolize 13 

them and so I know I’m doing my part with the protecting the 14 
resource portion of the fishery. 15 
 16 
DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Captain.  Your time is up and I think 17 

there are some questions. 18 
 19 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you so much for coming.  I understood you to 20 

say that you released about a hundred shorts. 21 
 22 
MR. RODRIGUEZ:  Every trip, I catch over a hundred grouper that 23 

we release. 24 

 25 
MS. WALKER:  I have two questions.  Were they predominantly gag 26 

or red and the second question is how many did you release dead 27 

of those hundred? 28 
 29 
MR. RODRIGUEZ:  If I am in deeper water, I catch predominantly 30 

red grouper and if I’m in close, like twenty-five miles or less, 31 

are gag grouper.  I don’t recall throwing back one fish that has 32 
been dead ever.   33 
 34 

We hook them in the mouth.  We’re using circle hooks a lot of 35 
the times and the fish swim away quickly.  I’m there making sure 36 
the fish are caught and released safely into the water.  I’m not 37 
a commercial fisherman.  It’s all recreational. 38 

 39 
DR. SHIPP:  Any other questions from council?  Thank you, 40 

Captain.  Give us your name again, for the record. 41 

 42 
MS. WENDY DAVIS:  My name is Wendy Davis and I’m from Lakeland, 43 

Florida.  I am a spear fisher mostly, mainly.  I think I would 44 
just like to reiterate that I think we need to leave everything 45 

the way it is and recheck our data and maybe meet back again in 46 
a year and see what we’ve come up with and maybe take baby 47 
steps. 48 
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 1 
I think what we’re doing here with the grouper is drastic and I 2 

just think that maybe the science is bad.  I think the numbers 3 
are bad and I think we need to recheck it and regroup.  With the 4 
economy the way it is, I think you owe the people of Florida 5 
that.  That’s it. 6 

 7 
DR. SHIPP:  Thank you.  Are there any questions? 8 

 9 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, would you just explain to Wendy and 10 

the rest of them that we would be willing to wait, but we can’t 11 
and why?  The Magnuson Act doesn’t allow us the -- 12 
 13 

DR. SHIPP:  In all seriousness, I will explain that.  A lot of 14 

this, we have no options.  This is mandated by Congress and if 15 
you want to get it changed, you’ve got to work through your 16 

congressman.  We have a set of guidelines and rules and the only 17 
options we have are very, very limited.  Next speaker, please. 18 
 19 
MR. MARK SCHWEIKERT:  I won’t tell on you if you disobey those 20 

rules, by the way.  I just wanted to add that.  I’m Mark 21 
Schweikert and I’m from Tampa.  I’m a recreational fisherman, 22 
primarily inshore.   23 
 24 

Last year, I made it out I think twice offshore.  I don’t agree 25 
with these rules at all.  I would like you to keep it at five 26 
fish and I would like my red grouper back, also.  I believe the 27 

stats last time were stated that they were wrong, in the 2005 28 
meetings. 29 
 30 
I don’t understand why we can still only keep one red grouper 31 

and so maybe somebody could answer that question.  No?  Okay, 32 
thank you. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any comments from the 35 

council or questions?  Vishwanie. 36 
 37 
MS. VISHWANIE MAHARAJ:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Vishwanie 38 

Maharaj and I’m speaking on behalf of Environmental Defense.  39 
First, thank you for the public comment period.  Our comments 40 
are limited to Amendments 29 and 30B and to be brief, we view 41 

both amendments as linked, since they both address management of 42 
the grouper fishery. 43 
 44 
We do believe that once you diagnose a problem that you need to 45 

find the right prescription for it and we do support the 46 
precautionary approach taken in Amendment 30B to set the TAC for 47 
gag.   48 
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 1 
However, for the commercial sector, we strongly support an IFQ, 2 

a grouper and tilefish IFQ, as a necessary means to end 3 
overfishing for that species, maintain conservation gains in the 4 
future, improve accountability, and in association with other 5 
measures, such as lowering of the minimum size limits, reduce 6 

bycatch mortality in the commercial sector. 7 
 8 
We strongly recommend that the IFQ, the grouper/tilefish IFQ, be 9 

implemented in 2009, at the same time as the other measures in 10 
30B to end overfishing.  We understand the work that’s required 11 
to make that happen and we would be willing to provide resources 12 
as appropriate to achieve those goals.  Thank you. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions from the 15 

council?  Is there a Corey Moon?  Is Corey Moon in the area?  16 

Jeff Sabo?  Derek Knapp?  Ray Cioffi?  Christopher Webb?  Mark 17 
Schweikert?  Dave Carmichael?  Billy Ruth?  Mark Forney?  Caleb 18 
Mayes?  That’s all the cards that I have on the amberjack.  Give 19 
us a minute.  That’s all the cards I have and let me look and 20 

see what else we’ve got in the stack. 21 
 22 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Everybody please take your seats.  We’re 25 

back from our recess and I want to give you a couple two or 26 
three names here and please be available.  Ted Forsgren will be 27 

first up and then Nathalie Anderson, Richard Thompson, and 28 
William Lee. 29 
 30 
MR. TED FORSGREN:  My name is Ted Forsgren, representing the 31 

Coastal Conservation of Florida.  I’ve got two cards in there, 32 
one on amberjack and one on gag.  If you’ll be flexible, I’ll do 33 
more than three, but less than six and cover both of them, if 34 

you would like me to do that or do you want me to do amberjack 35 
first and then sit down and come back?  Okay. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You can come back and get your grouper. 38 

 39 
MR. FORSGREN:  On amberjack, we have been very supportive in 40 

urging this council to maintain the allocation that was 41 

established in Amendment 1 back before management regulations 42 
were put into place. 43 
 44 
That allocation was 84 percent recreational and 16 percent 45 

commercial.  We also went to the Florida Fish and Wildlife 46 
Commission and they voted unanimously to support keeping the 47 
allocation as it was and the reason that we made that 48 



 73 

recommendation is because having been involved in the fishery 1 
back when all that splurge, in terms of growth on the harvest on 2 

the spawning aggregations was occurring, we begged the councils 3 
to put regulations into place. 4 
 5 
The regulations that were put into place we argued did not 6 

reduce the commercial fishery in the same manner it reduced the 7 
recreational fishery and I think you see the change in the 8 
percentage of catch over the years demonstrates that. 9 

 10 
The catch of the recreational fishery was manipulated and 11 
management regulations had greater impact on the recreational 12 
fishery than on the commercial fishery.  In fact, the 13 

recreational fishery was being punished for abiding by the 14 
regulations, whereas the commercial fishery is being rewarded 15 
with an increase in terms of the allocation. 16 

 17 
I know that the allocations, theoretically, are deferred in your 18 
document, but they’re not.  They’re not really deferred.  This 19 
is just really a sidestep, because the allocation is deferred, 20 

but the management regulations that are being put into place 21 
create an allocation in terms of what’s going on and that 22 
allocation that you’re putting it on is now 73 to 27. 23 
 24 

Our argument is that if you want to go -- One time, there was 25 
talk of a compromise and go halfway now and go the other half 26 
later, but that didn’t happen.  If you adopt what you have right 27 

now, it will be the biggest reduction in recreational allocation 28 
in the history of this Gulf Council, the biggest reduction.  We 29 
cannot support that. 30 
 31 

We will oppose it and will ask the commission to oppose it, too.  32 
We are disappointed that this council did not -- We’re sorry 33 
that this council did not move more in the direction of the 34 

request of the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission.  Thank you. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Forsgren.  Any questions?  37 

Thank you.  The next speaker then is Nathalie Anderson.  If 38 

you’ll note up on the board is the list of speakers and the 39 
order in which they appear.   40 
 41 

Please move up forward and I want to say to you that we’re not 42 
taking final action on gag grouper at this meeting, but we do 43 
want to hear your comments and so we appreciate you being here, 44 
but let’s finish 30A, amberjack, first.  Next is Nathalie 45 

Anderson.  Richard Thompson. 46 
 47 
MR. RICHARD THOMPSON:  I just want to say that I too support the 48 
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FRA. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  William Lee.  Captain Billy 3 

Nobles.  Libby Fetherston. 4 
 5 
MS. FETHERSTON:  My name is Libby Fetherston and I’m here 6 

representing the Ocean Conservancy.  Thank you for an additional 7 
opportunity to speak on 30A.  I thought we were on aquaculture 8 
the last go-round and so I appreciate your patience here. 9 

 10 
We’re fully supportive of the council’s hard work to develop 11 
this amendment, recognizing all the new requirements of the 12 
Reauthorized Magnuson Act.  I think you guys have done a lot of 13 

really good work and hard work on this amendment. 14 
 15 
We submitted a detailed comment letter and I’ll be happy to talk 16 

about that with anyone, but I’ll just the highlights so the rest 17 
of these people can have their chance.  We support the 18 
submission of Amendment 30A, as recommended by the Reef Fish 19 
Committee, to the Secretary of Commerce. 20 

 21 
Management measures proposed and indicated as preferred in this 22 
document appear sufficient to end overfishing immediately and 23 
allow for rebuilding of greater amberjack and gray triggerfish 24 

populations within the mandatory timeline and that will ensure 25 
sustainable fisheries in the Gulf of Mexico over the long term. 26 
 27 

We are fully supportive of the OY-based targets and buffers 28 
before our thresholds are reached, recognizing there is a very 29 
short amount of time left in these rebuilding plans and we 30 
didn’t want to be caught in a situation when we get the 31 

amberjack stock assessment to have to look at very restrictive 32 
measures in the last two years or one year of the rebuilding 33 
plan. 34 

 35 
We have some concerns about the heavy reliance on size limits in 36 
this document, but we are very hopeful that the accountability 37 
measures indicated as preferred in the document will be able to 38 

keep us on track and we’ll be able to get to the end of this 39 
rebuilding timeline here with a sustainable fishery at the end 40 
and that’s the goal, I think, of everyone here.  Thank you guys 41 

all for your time and we look forward to hearing about this more 42 
at full council tomorrow. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Is there any comment from the 45 

council or questions?  Thank you, Libby.  The next speaker is 46 
Bill Tucker. 47 
 48 
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MR. BILL TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker.  I’m a commercial 1 

fisherman, a representative of Fishermen’s Advocacy 2 

Organization.  My comments now are on 30A and I trust I’ll have 3 
an open comment period as well. 4 
 5 
I’m an advocate of IFQs for the commercial fishing industry and 6 

so if anybody wants to boo, please do it now, so I can make eye 7 
contact with you.  I said I’m a commercial fisherman and I’m an 8 
advocate of IFQs for the commercial fishing industry and so if 9 

you would like to boo, please do it now.  Very nice, very nice. 10 
 11 
On the allocations issues for amberjack, I kind of have some -- 12 
I’m kind of confused on the whole allocation issue and I think 13 

we ought to be looking at this thing as a whole.  There’s 14 
questions on amberjack, on trigger, on red and gag grouper and 15 
on red snapper. 16 

 17 
What I find confusing is that it’s easy for somebody to say hey, 18 
I want this allocation for this species, because it benefits me 19 
here, but I want a different set of rules for another species, 20 

because it benefits me there.  It’s difficult to -- I don’t go 21 
with that.  22 
 23 
I think we ought to be more consistent and we ought to be doing 24 

the right things for the right reasons and not because it’s just 25 
best for me.  I would like to see some consistency in these 26 
rationales and I think that we ought to be looking at these as a 27 

whole and so I would support looking at them in a comprehensive 28 
amendment and I’m really confused about what position to take on 29 
interim allocations here in this amendment. 30 
 31 

There are a lot of issues.  There’s overages and underages, some 32 
in the commercial and some in the recreational sector, and I 33 
think we need to look at this as a whole. 34 

 35 
As far as commercial amberjack management, I would support the 36 
development of an IFQ alternative for the amberjack fishery.  I 37 
think it would be very fair for this fishery and worthy of 38 

consideration.  That pretty much wraps up my amberjack comments 39 
and I hope I get a chance in the open comment to comment on 30B.  40 
Thank you. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  Are there any 43 

questions from the council?  Our next speaker is Tom Kaineg. 44 
 45 
MR. TOM KAINEG:  Thank you, council members.  I don’t know what 46 

an IFQ is and so I’m just a -- Locally, I’ve been here twenty-47 
seven years.  Fortunately, I’ve got a regular job.  Otherwise, I 48 
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would really be scared today, if I were a charterboat person. 1 
 2 

I go out recreationally and it’s just for the fun of it.  My 3 
grouper costs me about a hundred-dollars a pound.  The other guy 4 
was a little bit good.  He’s a better fisherman than me, but if 5 
you go to two grouper, I’m not going -- I’m not going to bother 6 

to go out.  It really isn’t that interesting to go out forty 7 
miles to catch two grouper.  To me, it’s not even economically 8 
possible any more.  It’s a hard stretch even at five. 9 

 10 
I think the big thing that bothers me, and I read all the 11 
Florida Sportsmen and everything and the different magazines and 12 
I’m a local orthodontist and I talk to hundreds of families that 13 

go out on the weekend and I ask them what they do and what they 14 
caught and first of all, I don’t know of that many fishermen 15 
that caught ten keeper grouper last year recreational. 16 

 17 
I’m not talking about the charter guys and so I don’t know how 18 
the recreational impact is totally changing the population of 19 
black grouper and how you’re going to control black grouper and 20 

the resurgence of that species by limiting us makes no sense. 21 
 22 
You’re going to be putting all these people out of business and 23 
you’re going to have a tremendous impact on our local economy 24 

and honestly, I think what you really need to have is much 25 
better data and here’s what I mean. 26 
 27 

Get twenty hours of uncensored tape of harvesting longlines.  28 
Get twenty hours and take a look at what’s happening.  There’s 29 
no fish that comes up that’s alive and the shorts have got to be 30 
thrown away or cut up for bait. 31 

 32 
Go out with a recreational fisherman and see what they do.  I 33 
vent everything.  I’m in the medical business and I’m pretty 34 

good about that kind of thing.  I’ve also been diving afterwards 35 
and in a hundred feet of water, those fish are pretty well dead 36 
anyway. 37 
 38 

You come up and you’re totally embolized if you come up a 39 
hundred feet in thirty seconds and so I don’t know what your 40 
data is.  I’ve talked to some of the scientists of what the 41 

information is, but I think that if we’re going to manage this 42 
that you had better get some science, really, to it.  I know 43 
it’s hard to do, but I’ve been here for years and years and 44 
nobody has --  45 

 46 
One of the people who works with NOAA was a mom of mine that I 47 
talked to extensively and I’ve called and sent emails about 48 
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trying to get better information and logic and I don’t think 1 
that the recreational fisherman is the person that should be 2 

taking the brunt of this and particularly for these guys that 3 
are captains and all that. 4 
 5 
All I see is a bunch of chaos and I hope you consider all that 6 

and if you want more and better information, enlist our help and 7 
that’s all I’ve got to say. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  We have a 10 

question from the council. 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you for coming today.  Can you tell me, 13 

because of fuel prices and the economy, are you going to take 14 
less fishing trips this year? 15 
 16 
MR. KAINEG:  More than likely, but more -- I hate to say it.  17 

It’s not so much about the fuel, but if it goes down to two or 18 
three, I wouldn’t even bother going, for me, but that’s just me.  19 
Do I think three-dollars or four-bucks a gallon for fuel is 20 

limiting?  Absolutely. 21 
 22 
Ask any boat salesman in the nineteen to thirty-five-foot range.  23 
They’re not selling boats and why do you think that is?  If you 24 

don’t know that, my neighbor is a boat salesman and owns 25 
Fountain Boats.  It’s dead.  Are there going to be fewer people?  26 
Absolutely.  That’s no question. 27 

 28 
Are you going to take fewer trips?  I will take fewer trips, 29 
because basically there’s no reason to go.  I enjoy fishing and 30 
you don’t sport fish grouper.  You go out there and catch your 31 

limit and I think there are a lot of ideas that make sense to me 32 
that the rules don’t even address.  I don’t know.  All I can say 33 
is I just don’t see the science. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your remarks.  Next is John 36 

Herrera.   37 
 38 
MR. JOHN HERRERA:  Good afternoon.  Thank you for hearing us.  39 

My name is John Herrera and I’m a tax attorney from Boca Raton, 40 
Florida.  This isn’t the first time I’ve spoken to you guys.  I 41 

spoke to you all back when you were imposing the red grouper 42 
restrictions and so I’ve seen the process work. 43 
 44 
I am a member of the Fishing Rights Alliance.  I also endorse 45 

their positions on these matters and I’m also a member of the 46 
Florida Free Shafters Spearfishing Club, which is a Gulf local 47 
spearfishing club here, and I also represent the interests of 48 
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several spear fishermen back on the east coast of Florida that 1 
regularly come over here to fish and spearfish in the Florida 2 

Middle Grounds. 3 
 4 
I spend about a week a year underwater, seven twenty-four-hour 5 
days.  I became a fisherman back in 1968, rod and reel fishing.  6 

I’ve been lobstering since 1975 and I’ve been seriously 7 
spearfishing for the last five years and let me tell you that it 8 
gives you a very different perspective about what’s going on 9 

underwater than you have when you’re above the water. 10 
 11 
I shoot about seven spearfishing tournaments a year over here in 12 
the Gulf.  I also do about another ten to fourteen other 13 

spearfishing trips over here.  My comments right now pertain to 14 
amberjack and they are as follows. 15 
 16 

First, I would like to thank the council for not taking away 17 
half of my amberjack.  I do appreciate your flexibility and for 18 
listening to us on that.  My understanding of fishery management 19 
is you impose limits when there’s a shortage of fish and that 20 

has not been my experience in what I’ve seen and experienced 21 
underwater. 22 
 23 
When I’m shooting an amberjack, my one amberjack, it’s not 24 

uncommon for me to be surrounded by a wall of amberjack that 25 
could fill up this whole area that’s right in the middle here 26 
between you all.  There’s no problem shooting one amberjack. 27 

 28 
We could probably go out there and shoot ten amberjacks.  We 29 
have that sort of opportunity.  I fail to understand how there’s 30 
a shortage of fish.  The other problem I have with the amberjack 31 

management is that you’re imposing captain and crew limits.  32 
 33 
I learned how to fish in the Gulf from charter vessels such as 34 

the Jolly Rogers II and the Holy Spear-it.  The guys that work 35 
on those boats are actively harvesting for themselves.  They’re 36 
not giving me their limit.  They’re actively working. 37 
 38 

It seems to me that there has to be some less restrictive means 39 
to achieve your objective.  I can understand if the guy is 40 
working on the boat and giving me his limit.  That’s not a good 41 

thing, but in the cases -- I’m diving with these guys and we’re 42 
shoulder-to-shoulder and back-to-back when we’re being circled 43 
by sharks. 44 
 45 

When we’ve got our fish with us, they’re not passively 46 
participating.  They’re very actively participating and so I ask 47 
that you reconsider both the captain and crew situation as well 48 
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as the data that you’re seeing that’s suggesting that the 1 
amberjack are less than what they once were. 2 

 3 
In the five years I’ve been diving in the Gulf, I’ve seen no 4 
decrease in the amount or size of fish during my dives.  Thank 5 
you very much. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  Is there any 8 

questions from the council?  Thank you for your comments.  Let 9 

me ask the indulgence of our audience.  We appreciate you being 10 
here.  We have a court reporter here and I’m enjoying your 11 
enthusiasm, but every time that you shout and clap vigorously, 12 
it’s about to wreck her ears and so let’s be supportive and 13 

maybe in a little less enthusiastic way, to give her a break and 14 
our equipment.  Thank you for that.  Our next speaker is 15 
Benjamin Bateman. 16 

 17 
MR. BENJAMIN BATEMAN:  I appreciate the chance and opportunity 18 

to come and talk to you guys.  My name is Captain Ben Bateman 19 
and I do part own the spearfishing vessel Holy Spear-it.  We 20 

actively spearfish in the Florida Middle Grounds. 21 
 22 
I understand that you guys oppose the Islands in the Stream.  23 
They’re trying to do an end-around around you guys.  You have 24 

the authority in the Gulf and I would hope that they would keep 25 
it that way. 26 
 27 

There’s a regulatory process and obviously they’re trying to 28 
circumvent that.  As far as the amberjack goes, when I spearfish 29 
in the Gulf of Mexico, I do it on my boat.  I only get a chance 30 
to spearfish in the Gulf of Mexico when I’m running a charter. 31 

 32 
I think it’s very unfair that I’m not allowed to keep my one 33 
fish per day that I’m offshore.  I don’t get any other 34 

opportunity to do that.  I don’t give my fish, as you heard John 35 
say, to anybody.  I keep it for myself. 36 
 37 
I don’t make any money running this boat.  I do it because I 38 

love it and so I have to supplement my income with the fish that 39 
I spear.  I can’t afford to go buy fish after I’ve already been 40 
a hundred miles offshore. 41 

 42 
I also have a co-captain.  He’s going to try to be here later.  43 
He served in the military for six years.  He is not paid on my 44 
boat.  He goes out on my boat and helps me run that boat as a 45 

U.S. Coast Guard-approved captain just for the fish that he can 46 
receive. 47 
 48 
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This man can put six years of his life on the line for our 1 
country and when he decides to help me run my vessel, he’s not 2 

allowed to keep any fish, as far as amberjack goes.  I know 3 
you’ve tried to do that with grouper also.  I think that’s very, 4 
very unfair and I think it’s a bad example of how we treat 5 
someone who has risked his life for our country. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions from the 8 

council?  Thank you, sir. 9 

 10 
MR. SIMPSON:  Do you sell your catch? 11 

 12 
MR. BATEMAN:  As a federally-permitted vessel in the Gulf of 13 

Mexico with a charter fishing permit for reef fish and pelagic 14 
migratory species, during a charter you are not allowed to sell 15 
your fish.  If I had commercial permits and I was not running a 16 

charter, then I would be able to sell my fish, but because I am 17 
on a recreational charter and I do not have the permits, I am 18 
not allowed to sell my fish and so no, sir, I do not. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions from the council?  Thank 21 

you, sir.  Next is Omar Beilor. 22 
 23 
MR. OMAR BEILOR:  I’m Omar Shane Beilor and I’m a recreational 24 

spear fisherman and I support the FRA. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Next is Mike Muscanto. 27 

 28 
MR. MIKE MUSCANTO:  I support the FRA.  Like everybody has been 29 

saying and I’ll keep it real short, I’m just repeating a lot of 30 
stuff.  With the fuel and the economy and everything the way it 31 

is, nobody is going fishing as much as they used to.  I’ve been 32 
here my whole life fishing in the Gulf and diving in the Gulf 33 
and looking at fish.  I’m not a real good spear fisherman, but I 34 

try. 35 
 36 
Nobody is going out anymore like they used to and so it’s kind 37 
of self-regulating itself right now.  The question I have, in 38 

reading through a lot of your stuff that’s available to the 39 
general public, is the fish mortality rates. 40 
 41 

That’s what a lot of your stuff is based on.  You’re wanting to 42 
close it or do whatever because of the high mortality.  As spear 43 
fishermen, how are you -- You’re kind of putting that on us and 44 
our mortality rate as spear fishermen is -- Where are you 45 

getting the numbers for that?  As spear fishermen in the group, 46 
that’s my question, how are you getting mortality rates from us? 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Dr. Crabtree, do you want to address that? 1 

 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  Are you talking about release mortality rates? 3 

 4 
MR. MUSCANTO:  The fish we kill, we take home. 5 

 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I know.  I’m assuming there is no release 7 

mortality rate, if you’re shooting -- 8 
 9 
MR. MUSCANTO:  All your regulations are based on mortality 10 

rates. 11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, those are figured for the hook and line 13 

fishery, where people are discarding undersized fish.  Has any 14 
spear fisherman ever shot an undersized fish by accident? 15 
 16 
MR. MUSCANTO:  Has any? 17 

 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 19 

 20 
MR. MUSCANTO:  Sure. 21 

 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  That would be some discard mortality, I suppose. 23 

 24 
MR. MUSCANTO:  You’re taking our fish away just in a big pile 25 

and I think it can be regulated a lot better than that and like 26 
I say, I do support the FRA and I think you need good numbers to 27 

make good decisions and I just think even you guys said your 28 
numbers were bad and so I think you need to do some more 29 
research and go from there.  Thank you for the time. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any other questions from the 32 

council?  The next speaker is Monty Williams. 33 
 34 
MR. MONTY WILLIAMS:  I have no comment, other than I support the 35 

FRA. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  Next is Gregg Thomas.  Mike 38 

Weinard. 39 
 40 
MR. MIKE WEINARD:  Good afternoon.  My name is Mike Weinard and 41 

I live in Tampa.  I’m a recreational fisherman.  I own a boat 42 
and I like to go out thirty or forty miles.  The cost now, with 43 
the gas prices and everything else, make limiting my grouper to 44 
one gag grouper, that will shut me down.  I won’t make the trip.  45 

I won’t spend that much money to go offshore for one fish. 46 
 47 
You earlier asked that we limit our enthusiasm.  You’re talking 48 
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about stopping me from fishing, period.  That’s what is on the 1 
table and to ask us to limit our enthusiasm is offensive.  I 2 

apologize, but it is. 3 
 4 
My problem seems to be that this council continues to overreact.  5 
You based the reduction of red grouper from five to one.  It 6 

turns out now that the data says that that might have been an 7 
overreaction and the reds are healthy and so there was an 8 
overreaction then. 9 

 10 
We came out and I came and I spoke and I tried to convince you 11 
guys not to do that and you did it.  The reason we were against 12 
that was because we thought it was an overreaction.  The 13 

amberjacks, you wanted to cut those fish in half, where we could 14 
all get one-half of a fish. 15 
 16 

We came out and we spoke because we thought that was an 17 
overreaction.  Now, I understand the preferred model is to go 18 
back and just increase the size limit and that’s okay.  That’s 19 
reasonable and no problem with that and I’ll support that, 20 

because if that will help keep the resource for my kids, I’m in.  21 
That doesn’t seem to me to be an overreaction. 22 
 23 
To cut our gags from five to one, we’re here again, because it’s 24 

an overreaction.  It seems now that every time I come to these 25 
meetings, there’s this stance that sorry, guys, we have to do 26 
what the Magnuson-Stevens Act says and so our hands are tied and 27 

we’re victims just like you.  That’s the feeling I get from this 28 
panel.  I disagree with that. 29 
 30 
If you wanted to, you could take into account the reduction in 31 

effort that the economy and the hurricanes and all of these 32 
things have taken place.  It’s my understanding that the limited 33 
effort, the reduction in effort over the past year, has not been 34 

accounted into these figures to come up with these drastic 35 
options for reducing the gag limits. 36 
 37 
That’s unacceptable.  We need to look at all of the data.  It’s 38 

your data that says the efforts are reduced and use it.  That’s 39 
why we’re here and that’s why we’re enthusiastic and that’s why 40 
we’re angry, is because this is an overreaction.  Thank you. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there any questions from the council?  43 

Our next speaker is Brandon Wilson. 44 
 45 
MR. BRANDON WILSON:  My name is Brandon Wilson.  I’ve been 46 

living here in Florida since 2002 and I’m currently active duty 47 
military.  I specifically live in this state for my sport of 48 
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spearfishing and I support the FRA and what they do. 1 
 2 

If you take my grouper from me, there’s no reason for me to stay 3 
here.  I’m just going to move away.  That’s why I’m here and 4 
that’s why I’m staying in the State of Florida, to spearfish.  5 
That’s all I have and like everybody else here has said, the 6 

price of fuel is going up and me personally, I make $44,000 a 7 
year and I can’t afford to go out every day of the week.  It’s 8 
just ridiculous and please don’t take my grouper away from me.  9 

Thank you. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  Are there any 12 

questions from the council?  Russ Nelson is our next speaker. 13 

 14 
DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is 15 

Russell Nelson and I’m a fisheries scientist working with the 16 

Coastal Conservation Association.  We do support the action 17 
they’re taking on gray triggerfish.  With regard to amberjack, 18 
we still believe that this council has both a legally, and 19 
perhaps more importantly, a moral obligation to maintain the 20 

84/16 allocation that was established in Amendment 1. 21 
 22 
There’s no longer a debate on the table about changing the 23 
allocation.  That was deferred and so there is an allocation in 24 

place.  It was reviewed.  It was reviewed for consistency with 25 
the Magnuson-Stevens Act and it was approved by the Secretary of 26 
Commerce and it was put into the reef fish plan and it’s a real 27 

a part of the reef fish plan as any other bag limit or size 28 
limit or quota.  It’s part of the plan. 29 
 30 
We left the meeting, at the last meeting, thinking the council 31 

was moving sort of in a step-wise procedure to get closer to 32 
that, but as it turned out, the changes went from a 71 percent 33 
recreational allocation to 73 percent. 34 

 35 
We support 84/16.  The option that you have before you for a 36 
thirty-inch size limit, a one fish bag limit, no captain and 37 
crew, and no closed season is the option available to you that 38 

comes the closest to that and we would urge you to consider that 39 
very, very seriously and I do want to come back and talk on 40 
grouper, if we do that. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  Are there any 43 

questions from the council?  Our next speaker is Captain Larry 44 
Blue. 45 

 46 
MR. LARRY BLUE:  How are you doing?  Thank you.  I would like to 47 

thank everybody here.  I’m going to try not to attack you guys, 48 



 84 

because it sounds like that’s what’s been happening to you.  I’m 1 
a charterboat captain here in the area and you might as well 2 

just consider me a taxi driver and you’re probably wondering why 3 
I’m saying a taxi driver, but I’ll explain that in a moment. 4 
 5 
I would like to introduce myself.  As I said, I’m a charterboat 6 

captain and I’ve been fishing here since 1957, when I was a 7 
seven-year-old boy.  I’ve been chartering here full-time since 8 
1985 and I’m licensed by NOAA and National Marine Fisheries 9 

Service and also as well with the State of Florida.  I have all 10 
the necessary permits and permits that basically, when all this 11 
over, might not be worth the paper they’re written on. 12 
 13 

In 1989 through 1997, I worked with the Florida League of 14 
Anglers.  We were a conservation group and we helped with the 15 
council and a lot of other issues and in 1991, I worked with the 16 

Department of Natural Resources doing some studies with them and 17 
then again in I think it was 1996 and 1997, doing some federal 18 
stuff on redfish offshore. 19 
 20 

Let me do some background on Florida.  These bits of information 21 
I’m taking, I’m reading as well, as I’m sure you know, all came 22 
off from myfwc.com.  In summary, Number 1, Florida is known to 23 
be worldwide as the fishing capital of the world.  I’m not sure 24 

how that’s going to affect us when we start losing all the fish 25 
that we’re allowed to go catch. 26 
 27 

On stateofflorida.com, also linked through myfwc, tourism, with 28 
seventy-eight million visitors in 2004 and $57 billion for the 29 
Florida economy. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Captain Blue, could you bring it to a -- 32 

 33 
MR. BLUE:  Yes, I’m going to try to move through this.   34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We do take written comment and we would 36 

appreciate -- 37 
 38 
MR. BLUE:  Yes, I understand that.  Well, anyway, you guys are 39 

going to force me to not be able to finish what I’m going to 40 
say, but basically this is going to affect the Florida economy 41 

heavily if you take away our business and our industry and 42 
what’s going to happen to that monies is basically the 43 
homeowners and the business owners are going to be stuck with 44 
bigger tax bases because we’re going to lose all of these 45 

numbers.   46 
 47 
I would be glad to share them with you, but who is going to pay 48 



 85 

for this?  Who is going to subsidize all these guys, all these 1 
taxi drivers out here, with money that we’re going to lose?  Our 2 

business is going to fail.  We’re going to go down and it’s 3 
going to be because when we’re taking our charters out, we’re 4 
going to say basically there’s no point in leaving the dock, 5 
there’s no fish for us to catch. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Captain Blue.  We appreciate it 8 

and we really would like to have written comments. 9 

 10 
MR. BLUE:  I’m going to send it to you. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Please do.  Next is Scott Childress. 13 

 14 
MR. SCOTT CHILDRESS:  I see it’s coming up to general comments 15 

and would it be okay if I address grouper partially here as well 16 

and defer my next call up? 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  If you can do it in three minutes. 19 

 20 
MR. CHILDRESS:  I’m going to try.  My name is Scott Childress.  21 

I’m a former charter captain, having recently sold my permits 22 
about a month-and-a-half ago.  I am also a commercial spear 23 
fisherman and I figured it was -- Just I was not able to bail 24 

both boats and keep them afloat.  It wasn’t going to happen and 25 
I had to pick one. 26 
 27 

Primarily what I did was offshore, fishing the Middle Grounds.  28 
I would say 90 percent of my charters were greater than fifty 29 
miles offshore.  With the restrictions just of the economy with 30 
fuel prices and the weather in the last year or two, my business 31 

had gone down drastically. 32 
 33 
Last year, I canceled approximately twenty-five charters and I 34 

would say on a normal year that I would run about thirty-five 35 
and so I didn’t do real well last year on the charter side.  36 
Right now, the fuel prices are driving everybody out.  It’s very 37 
difficult to go out there and spend that kind of money. 38 

 39 
My trip, I would charge $1,200 to $1,400 for an offshore trip to 40 
the Grounds and about $500 or $600 of that was fuel and oil.  41 

It’s hard to get anybody to go out there and charter right now 42 
and pay that kind of money and say, hey, you can catch one red 43 
grouper and one gag grouper and if you get lucky enough to catch 44 
a black grouper, you can catch that, too. 45 

 46 
It’s just they’re not going to go for it.  It’s going to put a 47 
lot of guys out of business and I really hate to see it.  I hope 48 
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you reconsider that.  I also support the FRA, as I am a board 1 
member of the FRA.  2 

 3 
We want our five red grouper back and can anybody answer a 4 
question of when that’s going to be addressed?  It’s come up 5 
time and time again and we just don’t ever get an answer and a 6 

couple of people were hollering for an answer a little while 7 
ago.  If that can be addressed when I’m done, that would be 8 
fine. 9 

 10 
Also, I support the position you all took on the amberjack.  I 11 
appreciate you giving us the chance to keep catching that one 12 
fish with the limit of thirty inches.  That’s fine, but just 13 

don’t take away our opportunity to fish.  It’s going to 14 
economically impact this state incredibly. 15 
 16 

I’ve been fishing for over twenty years and you’re just going to 17 
have to -- People are going to have to stop.  It’s going to be 18 
devastating to charter fishermen especially and I support the 19 
FRA on all positions. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  Relative to 22 

the gag grouper, that amendment is still working its way through 23 
the system.  There will be additional public input in the future 24 

for that, as that amendment moves forward.  Thank you for your 25 
remarks.  We’re going to move to general comments on items.  The 26 
first speaker is Libby Fetherston, talking about spiny lobster. 27 

 28 
MS. FETHERSTON:  Hi, everybody.  I’m Libby Fetherston and I’m 29 

here actually on behalf of myself.  We didn’t submit any 30 
comments in time for the scoping of that spiny lobster document 31 

and I know we’re real early in the process and you guys actually 32 
went through this at full council and so I’ll keep it brief, but 33 
having worked in a number of Caribbean spiny lobster fisheries 34 

in my youth, I really support this action that’s going on here 35 
to make sure the imports are compatible with our minimum size 36 
limit. 37 
 38 

I think that’s going to drastically increase a lot of 39 
unsustainable fisheries in the Caribbean, of which I have worked 40 
in two or three -- Two, I guess, two-and-a-half.  I really 41 

appreciate what you guys are doing with that and I hope to see 42 
that go forward and so I just wanted to say thank you on behalf 43 
of myself. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions from the 46 

council?  Thank you.  The next speaker is Ray Odor. 47 
 48 
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MR. RAY ODOR:  Listen, I want to speak on something that there’s 1 

no way you folks can regulate, unless you take some action on 2 

it.  Who is eating your lunch?  Goliath grouper.  Ten-plus years 3 
ago, the goliath grouper was placed on the Endangered Species 4 
List.   5 
 6 

This was deemed a good move, due to no regulations on catch and 7 
restaurants buying them for pennies on the pound and selling 8 
them all the way from Key West to New York.  They took my 403-9 

pound jewfish and sent him to New York.  They were making 10 
snapper fingers and fish filets. 11 
 12 
No one wants to see that condition exist again, but time has 13 

marched on.  The wreck or rock structure that once held one or 14 
two of these giants now is home to several dozen and everybody 15 
that dives in here can attest to that. 16 

 17 
Likewise, the goliath that weighed 250 pounds ten years ago now 18 
has become a giant of 400 or 500 pounds.  You’ve heard the 19 
stories about how the big fish eats the little fish and then the 20 

bigger fish eats the bigger fish and the biggest fish, he 21 
gobbles up anything he can get. 22 
 23 
They require twice as much food, I would say, as the others do.  24 

Likewise, the rock structures and wrecks that used to be teeming 25 
with snapper, grouper, and grunts are sometimes almost barren, 26 
many sucked in by the giant vacuum machines. 27 

 28 
As a spear fisherman, I have many times had to race to a free-29 
shafted fish to grab him before the goliath did.  He usually 30 
won.  Not to sweat, there are still schools of amberjacks that 31 

frequent the wrecks.  Watch out if you spear or catch one and 32 
gets near the bottom.  Reel him as fast as you can to get your 33 
speared fish quickly.  I’m not kidding you.  They’ll come up and 34 

grab a thirty-pound amberjack.  Grab him quickly or Mr. G will 35 
get him. 36 
 37 
We have urged the fisheries commission, both state and federal, 38 

to come up with a plan to allow the taking of this food fish on 39 
a limited basis.  Each time, we are told we have to do more 40 
research on the fishery.  How do you research a fishery if you 41 

have no samples coming in?  How would you examine stomach 42 
contents if you have no stomachs to examine?  There’s got to be 43 
a way to bring in samples for you folks to determine what needs 44 
to be done. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Odor, can you bring your remarks to a 47 

close?   48 
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 1 
MR. ODOR:  Can I go on just a little bit longer? 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re trying to give everybody a chance to 4 

speak.  We do take written testimony as well.   5 
 6 
MR. ODOR:  You take written testimony? 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Yes, sir. 9 

 10 
MR. ODOR:  Who can I give these suggestions for a place to start 11 

on the regulations for taking of a limited number of the goliath 12 
grouper?  Who is in charge of the committee?  Which one of you?  13 

I’ve got samples for anyone who wants them.  You don’t want to 14 
hear these suggestions? 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let me say that, in deference, there is a 17 

study between National Marine Fisheries Service and the State of 18 
Florida looking at a lot of the questions that you’ve raised 19 
here today and we’re aware of that situation and we’re moving 20 

forward.  Do I have council questions? 21 
 22 
MR. ODOR:  Can I give you a copy?   23 

 24 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Odor, I sure appreciate your comments.  I’ve 25 

been saying this for about ten years, but I’m sure they’re going 26 
to listen more to you than they have to me, but there is a study 27 

that’s supposedly going to give us some answers, so we can maybe 28 
get some fish for scientific purposes to get the kind of 29 
information we need. 30 
 31 
MR. ODOR:  Sure, that way we can check them and see what’s 32 

happening.  I cut this out of the paper this morning.  They say 33 
thin the herd in New Jersey. 34 

 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  When you’re spearfishing, how often do you have a 36 

goliath grouper take your fish away from you when you’re 37 
spearing?  Is it happening every trip or -- 38 

 39 
MR. ODOR:  You didn’t even think you were telling a joke, did 40 

you? 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  Is it one out of ten fish that you spear or -- 43 

 44 
MR. ODOR:  I would say anytime you lay your stringer of fish 45 

down and start to load your spear gun, watch it.  They come up 46 
and grab a whole stringer full of fish. 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  It’s a real common thing? 1 

 2 
MR. ODOR:  It’s real common, it is, and something needs to be 3 

done.  This big fish can suck in a -- His mouth is -- It’s hook 4 
and line and spearing. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Odor. 7 

 8 
MR. ODOR:  Any other questions?  I wish you would ask me some 9 

more questions. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Dave Garringer. 12 

 13 
MR. DAVE GARRINGER:  Ladies and gentlemen, I’m Dave Garringer.  14 

My wife and I own Fishermen’s World in the south end of Pasco 15 
County in Holiday, Florida.  We’ve been working at it for 16 

nineteen years and we’ve been fortunate to grow a little bit. 17 
 18 
A lot of these folks are customers and we run them through the 19 
computer.  I buy from some of the other ones.  We run about 20 

$700,000 a year in offshore business.  Largely because of the 21 
fuel impact over the last year, we’re seeing about a 25 percent 22 
reduction in that now. 23 
 24 

Everybody who walks through our door is, or thinks they can be, 25 
a fisherman.  Here’s the folks who can catch fish here.  This is 26 
their livelihood, their living.   27 

 28 
That’s why they showed up, but I get to see about 20,000 folks a 29 
year through my door and most of them couldn’t hit a fish and 30 
their butt with two hands if they tried, but they think they can 31 

and I promise you, you all have got a guaranteed foolproof way 32 
of discouraging them from even trying, because they won’t think 33 
they can any more if you cut the limits to cut their incentive 34 

to go out there. 35 
 36 
It’s just as sure as it can be that they won’t want to go and 37 
you’re going to get all the reduction you want, plus about 9,000 38 

percent.  When you break their heart, they’re not going to go.  39 
I talk to them every day.  Come into my store and talk to 20,000 40 
people a year.  Please do that and I know other people who are 41 

store owners here that would open their doors for you to do the 42 
same thing.   43 
 44 
You don’t have to take my word for it.  Talk to the people who 45 

are still telling you about the first grouper they’re going to 46 
catch, not about the five fish limit they caught five times last 47 
week.  That’s theory.  They don’t know how to do it, but they 48 
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sure as heck want to try and they spend money to try. 1 
 2 

If I lose just my offshore business, that’s about $55,000 in 3 
sales tax the state doesn’t get.  It won’t quite put me out of 4 
business, but I’ll put people on the street who have wives and 5 
children and that will break my heart to do that.  Besides that, 6 

I’ll have to go back to work fulltime and that will be even 7 
worse. 8 
 9 

Seriously, from the bottom of my heart, keep the grouper and the 10 
gag exactly the way it is.  They’re out there and talk to the 11 
people who are trying to catch them and they’re not catching 12 
them not because they’re not there, because these guys prove 13 

every trip that you can catch fish when you know what you’re 14 
doing.  Thanks folks. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  We truly appreciate your 17 

enthusiasm, but we would appreciate some consideration -- 18 
 19 
UNIDENTIFIED:  Tell her to turn it down.  Don’t silence us 20 

anymore.  21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re going to move into the general 23 

comments specifically to grouper.  The first speaker is Ted 24 

Forsgren. 25 
 26 
MR. FORSGREN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  For the record, my name 27 

is Ted Forsgren, representing the Coastal Conservation of 28 
Association of Florida.   29 
 30 
The first thing I want to say is I’m very proud of the fact that 31 

our organization has always had a motto of the fish come first 32 
and that’s not going to change.  We’re going to support the 33 
science to make sure that we’ve got healthy stocks, but I can 34 

tell you that what you have on the table right now in terms of 35 
alternatives that you do not have the solution before you at 36 
this time. 37 
 38 

We would ask that you look at -- You have one of the proxies in 39 
what you’re doing that you’re looking at a 40 percent SPR as an 40 
MSY issue in terms of -- Maybe it’s not MSY or -- It’s 30?  It 41 

said 40 in the book. 42 
 43 
Anyway, our point is look at 35.  Isn’t that going to provide 44 
some conservation?  Our question is not whether conservation is 45 

needed, but the extent of restriction that needs to be done. 46 
 47 
There’s another question we have regarding the data and that has 48 
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to do with declining stock abundance.  If you look at the data 1 
about female spawning stock biomass, from 1981 to 1996, it 2 

fluctuated from a low of 5,411 metric tons to a high of 7,417 3 
metric tons.  Then in 1998, it began to increase from 8,000 4 
metric tons to 11,000 metric tons in 2000, 2001, 2002, 2003 and 5 
then to 12,000 metric tons plus in 2004. 6 

 7 
How can gag abundance be declining when female biomass is 8 
showing such increases?  Again, we’re not -- Already?  Three 9 

minutes is up already?  There’s no way.  I’m only on the second 10 
paragraph.  I don’t talk that slow. 11 
 12 
We’re not arguing against additional restrictions, but we’re 13 

arguing about the extent of the restrictions.  The other 14 
question and some recommendations that we have is looking at the 15 
commercial take during the spawning season.   16 

 17 
You only have a one-month closure, but if you look at the 18 
intense fishery that’s going on in that timeframe and you’re 19 
concerned about the percentage of male gag grouper, then that’s 20 

going to be an issue that you need to look at. 21 
 22 
We do not support the creation of any additional marine 23 
protected areas.  There’s no evidence that those areas are 24 

providing any kind of contribution to the overall stocks of gag 25 
or red grouper. 26 
 27 

We also recommend that you reconsider what was before you a 28 
number of years ago as presented by the Florida Fish and 29 
Wildlife Commission to prohibit the use of commercial longlines 30 
out to fifty fathoms.  It is now prohibited out to fifty fathoms 31 

off of Texas, Louisiana, Mississippi, and Alabama.  Florida is 32 
the only state that allows commercial longlines out to fifty 33 
fathoms. 34 

 35 
When we got into the battle over red grouper back in 2005, it 36 
became apparent from looking at the numbers -- Of course, up to 37 
81 percent of the red grouper can be taken by the commercial 38 

fishery and within that, the greatest percentage is taken by the 39 
longline boats. 40 
 41 

In fact, just twenty-five longline boats took as much red 42 
grouper as was allocated to the entire recreational fishery in 43 
the entire Gulf of Mexico.  We do not think in the context of 44 
the Magnuson Act that that’s fair and equitable and it’s still a 45 

one fish bag limit.  It hasn’t come back and a one month 46 
closure. 47 
 48 
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The Magnuson Act states that allocation of fisheries must be, 1 
quote, fair and equitable and carried out, quote, in such a 2 

manner that no particular individual, corporation, or other 3 
entity requires an excessive share of such privileges.   4 
 5 
We do not believe that twenty-five longline boats should take as 6 

much red grouper as all the recreational fishermen in the State 7 
of Florida.  That is an inappropriate allocation and it needs to 8 
be redone.   9 

 10 
Furthermore, we would also bring out the fact that if the 11 
fishery is in the condition that it has to have half, half, of 12 
the harvest reduced, then you need to look at a bag limit that 13 

applies to everyone, a bag limit that applies to everyone 14 
whether you’re commercial or recreational.   15 
 16 

Make it a three fish bag limit aggregate.  Make it reds, gags, 17 
black, scamp, all the same.  If the commercial fishermen want to 18 
sell their three fish, they can sell them.  If Aunt Minnie in 19 
Minnesota needs grouper, she can contact some of those folks to 20 

bring them up, but the bag limit should be the same for 21 
everybody. 22 
 23 
We would ask you why not put that in your document for public 24 

presentation?  You’re in the scoping time and you’re taking 25 
public opinion.  Put it in there and see what people think.  26 
Again, we think that when you’re looking at what’s fair and 27 

equitable in terms of an allocation, what can be more fair and 28 
equitable than everyone gets the same thing?  Thank you. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got some questions. 31 

 32 
DR. SHIPP:  Ted, are there any other species where the bag limit 33 

is the same for both recreational and commercial? 34 

 35 
MR. FORSGREN:  There’s two instances.  One is in the State of 36 

Florida in terms of red snapper in state waters.  The bag limit 37 
is the same for commercial and recreational fishermen and then 38 

Gulf-wide with cobia, it’s a one fish bag limit, commercial and 39 
recreational fishermen.  Yes, there are precedents for that. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions from the council?  Thank 42 

you, Ted.  Next is Jerry Cummings. 43 
 44 
MR. JERRY CUMMINGS:  That would be me.  Ted is hard act to 45 

follow, but I’m going to give it a shot.  My name is Jerry 46 
Cummings and I’m a recreational fisher from Tampa, Florida.  I 47 
moved here from West Palm Beach in 1980 and so this is not my 48 
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first week or first month or first year of fishing in the Gulf 1 
of Mexico.  I know a little bit about what I speak. 2 

 3 
First of all, let me say I totally support the FRA and the CCA 4 
and everything they’ve said and I’m not a big numbers guy, but I 5 
do read.  From what I read, it seems like you’re trying to do 6 

something to the recreational fishermen with bad data and to me, 7 
that just does not sit right and I’ll leave that alone. 8 
 9 

I was here for the red grouper fiasco a couple of years back and 10 
we told you then that they weren’t being overfished and you 11 
didn’t listen and we told you red snapper weren’t being 12 
overfished and you didn’t listen and now we’re telling you the 13 

gags aren’t being overfished and hopefully this time you’ll 14 
listen. 15 
 16 

I listened to the Islands in the Stream presentation yesterday 17 
and I’m glad that the council sees it for what it is, kind a run 18 
around the council.  The last thing I want to say is the timing 19 
of the input for public input to the council, this is the middle 20 

of the week, the middle of the day. 21 
 22 
I have fifteen or twenty friends that are the same exact person 23 
as me who have to work every day.  Fortunately, I don’t, but 24 

they also have fifteen or twenty people, friends of theirs, who 25 
have to work every day who can’t be here. 26 
 27 

Since 2005, the amount of money I spend every year on 28 
recreational fishing has dropped from probably $5,000 down to 29 
$1,000 or maybe $1,500 total per year.  Any more restrictions 30 
and that’s going to get dropped further and that goes everywhere 31 

from the corner gas station where I buy gas to the corner store 32 
where I buy chips to the grocery store where I buy a sandwich to 33 
the boat docks where I buy ice to ice my fish down to the bait 34 

shops and tackle shops and everybody else. 35 
 36 
I think this will be a very major disservice to the State of 37 
Florida.  It will be devastating on a whole lot of companies, a 38 

whole lot of little guys.  That’s about all I have to say.  Does 39 
anybody have any questions?  I’m willing to listen. 40 
 41 
DR. SHIPP:  No questions?  Thank you.  The next speaker is 42 

Dennis Heinemann.   43 
 44 
DR. DENNIS HEINEMANN:  Thank you for the opportunity to speak.  45 

I’m Senior Scientist with the Ocean Conservancy and I would like 46 
to convey the Ocean Conservancy’s support for the Islands in the 47 
Stream concept and I emphasize the word “concept” and that’s all 48 
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it is at this point. 1 
 2 

We stress, as Billy Causey pointed out yesterday, that combined 3 
authority of MSA, what MSS brings to the table, and the 4 
Sanctuaries Act and the Magnuson-Stevens Act.  They’re both MSA, 5 
aren’t they?  That combined authority is needed to effectively 6 

protect these areas for all purposes. 7 
 8 
The Ocean Conservancy has urged the Sanctuaries Program, CEQ, 9 

and the White House to undertake a stakeholder and science-based 10 
process involving all the agencies, the states and this council 11 
in developing the Islands in the Stream concept into a proposal 12 
that meets the Bush administration’s conservation goals, while 13 

allowing for compatible uses and access to these areas and the 14 
science-based management of fisheries throughout the Gulf that 15 
you’re responsible for. 16 

 17 
We will provide the council with a fully-detailed letter of our 18 
position and we look forward to working with you in developing 19 
this proposal.  Thank you. 20 

 21 
DR. SHIPP:  Thank you.  Are there any questions from council 22 

members? 23 
 24 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you for your comments.  I can’t pronounce the 25 

name of the reserve off of Hawaii, but did they allow compatible 26 
uses in that reserve since it’s been established? 27 

 28 
DR. HEINEMANN:  Yes. 29 

 30 
MR. PERRET:  They are allowed to commercial and recreational 31 

fish in that reserve? 32 
 33 
DR. HEINEMANN:  There is limited recreational fishing allowed.  34 

There is one -- At the time of the establishment of that, the 35 
Papahanaumokuakea National Marine Monument, there was one 36 
federal commercial fishery existing in the Northwestern Hawaiian 37 
Islands.  The fishery was allowed five years to be phased out. 38 

 39 
The commercial fishery was -- It was decided that it was not 40 
compatible with the goals and objectives of the monument and so 41 

it was decided that it would be phased out and they were given 42 
five years to reduce the economic impact on those fishermen.  By 43 
the way, there were eight fishermen at the time of 44 
establishment. 45 

 46 
MR. PERRET:  Who decides the compatibility?  The Western Pacific 47 

Council certainly didn’t have that decision, because they came 48 
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out against it.  Who makes that decision, I guess? 1 
 2 
DR. HEINEMANN:  There was a long-term process that was going to 3 

lead to the designation of a National Marine Sanctuary and as 4 
you well know from our experience here in Florida, in the Keys, 5 
that that is a fully participatory process, science-based, 6 

stakeholders and everything. 7 
 8 
They were getting to the point where they were literally within 9 

one day of designating the sanctuary when President Bush decided 10 
to declare it a monument.  Under the sanctuary process, the 11 
decision about which uses would be compatible, including 12 
fishing, with the potential sanctuary’s goals and objectives, 13 

that decision would have been made by the Secretary of Commerce, 14 
but it didn’t happen, because President Bush declared it a 15 
monument. 16 

 17 
MR. PERRET:  If I may, that’s some of our concern.  We, all 18 

around this table, are involved in fisheries management in the 19 
Gulf of Mexico and I would certainly hope that we would be in 20 

that loop as to -- If an area is proposed, that we would be very 21 
much involved with that and then with what regulations would go 22 
in, if the areas were established. 23 
 24 
DR. HEINEMANN:  I don’t see any good reasons why that won’t 25 

happen right now.  Billy has assured this council twice -- Billy 26 
Causey of the Sanctuaries Program has assured the council twice 27 

that will happen.  My organization, we have been assured, both 28 
by the White House and by NOAA, that will occur, that there will 29 
be a process and that fisheries management will involve this 30 
council. 31 

 32 
Exactly how that will happen, I don’t know, because the White 33 
House has yet to make a decision about how it would like to 34 

proceed with designation or if it will proceed with designation 35 
of the Islands in the Stream. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any questions from the council?  38 

Our next speaker is Tony Grogan. 39 
 40 
MR. TONY GROGAN:  Hi, I’m Tony Grogan, the owner of Spearfishing 41 

Magazine and spearboard.com.  I’m also here representing the 42 
Spearfishing Industry Alliance, which is a trade organization 43 
and not a grassroots and spearboard.com.   44 
 45 

I’m also here representing the Spearfishing Industry Alliance, 46 
which is a trade organization and not a grassroots lobbying 47 
organization like FRA or CCA or RFA, to name a few. 48 
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 1 
We support the FRA and salute Denny for calling out the 2 

stakeholders that you see here in this room.  Many of these 3 
fishermen here are friends and associates of mine and I’m really 4 
glad to see them here giving their input and I would like to 5 
encourage them to give their input sooner through better 6 

processes of communication that I’ll go into in a minute. 7 
 8 
First, let me say that I’m not happy at all with the proposals 9 

of restrictions that are being considered here.  They seem to me 10 
as very draconian, at best, and they will negatively impact my 11 
sport, my personal friends, and the fishing industry as a whole. 12 
 13 

I firmly believe that there needs to be a paradigm shift in the 14 
fish science and regulatory process of communication.  I think a 15 
lot of the problems we have and the conflicts between the 16 

different groups, whether in side for fishing or against fishing 17 
or whatever, has to do with communication. 18 
 19 
The funny thing is that we really all want the same end result, 20 

a sustainable resource for all stakeholders now and for future 21 
generations.  The councils around the country are challenged by 22 
the mandates of this MSA Act and they’re supposed to protect the 23 
resource, but bad science and missing data is a big, big problem 24 

that we all know. 25 
 26 
I realize Congress says to you all here at the council that you 27 

have to use the best available science.  It’s coming from the 28 
top down.  The Islands in the Stream looks like it’s coming from 29 
the top down.  It’s kind of scary the way things happen and we 30 
as fishermen and women, I believe, must strongly lobby Congress 31 

to change that and the way things are happening. 32 
 33 
I wish this ocean was a field on the land where we could go out 34 

and count how many animals are there and it would be a little 35 
easier, but it’s not the case.  You heard speakers here talk 36 
about being divers and seeing plenty of fish, but many people in 37 
the general public believe that much of the science is way off, 38 

but I think that many of the scientists are trying their best 39 
and so I would firmly encourage much more funding of science. 40 
 41 

Let me just finish up by saying that involvement in the process 42 
of the councils, like what’s going to happen in the next two 43 
weeks over at the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council in 44 
the kind of revised scoping process that they’re experimenting 45 

with, that is very important, because you all need to avail 46 
yourselves of the tremendous wealth of knowledge that’s on the 47 
water and under the water represented in this room. 48 
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 1 
Lastly, please, please factor in the horrible economic impact 2 

that this will have on fishermen and women and all related 3 
industry type companies.  Please compromise on these 4 
restrictions and thank you for your consideration. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any questions from the council?  Thank you, 7 

Mr. Grogan.  The next speaker is Libby. 8 
 9 
MS. FETHERSTON:  Good afternoon, everyone.  My name is Libby 10 

Fetherston and I’m here on behalf of the Ocean Conservancy and I 11 
would like to speak to a couple of specific points in Amendment 12 
30B and these are coming out of a comment letter of ours dated 13 

October 29th and as the document hasn’t really undergone any real 14 
substantive changes since then, I’m just going to summarize 15 
those. 16 

 17 
We’re pretty supportive of the status determination criteria 18 
that have been indicated as preferred alternatives in this 19 
document by the committee and by the full council previously for 20 

optimum yield, maximum sustainable yield, and minimum stock size 21 
threshold, which all came out of the peer-reviewed SEDAR science 22 
process. 23 
 24 

We’re very supportive of those preferred alternatives.  We 25 
remain supportive of the OY-based targets that are selected as 26 
preferred in this document, as well as the buffers that are set 27 

in before accountability mechanisms are triggered and 28 
overfishing is allowed to happen. 29 
 30 
Moving to some specifics, the quota closure mechanism for the 31 

commercial fishery in order to address bycatch that was 32 
discussed, we’re very supportive of seeing some analysis on 33 
that.  80 percent of the quota caught will trigger that sort of 34 

bycatch allowance.   35 
 36 
We’re looking forward to seeing some analysis of that, but we 37 
would also like to point out that we’re very supportive of 38 

Amendment 29 moving forward as expeditiously as possible, 39 
because we think that’s going to reduce a lot of the discards in 40 
the commercial grouper fishery and we would really like to see 41 

that implemented concurrently with the measures in Amendment 42 
30B.  Recognizing there are some time constraints, that’s our 43 
sincere hope. 44 
 45 

Moving just to the end of the document, we would encourage the 46 
council to adopt the federal permitting requirements that are 47 
discussed in Action 13 and we really think this would go a long 48 



 98 

way to ensuring that all the hard work to make sure we rebuild 1 
fisheries at the federal level really sort of stays -- All the 2 

hard work that we do here is able to go through and actually 3 
restore these fisheries and all these efforts don’t get 4 
undercut, because these discussions are hard to listen to, as 5 
all of us know, and we don’t want to have to do this more than 6 

once, because we want to see rebuilt fisheries.   7 
 8 
We think that federal permitting requirement for the for-hire 9 

sector will go a long way towards that and with that, I will sit 10 
down for the last time. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  Any questions 13 

from the council?  Our next speaker is -- 14 
 15 
MR. JOSE PACE, JR:  For the record, my name is Jose Pace, Jr.  I 16 

was born and raised here in St. Pete, Florida.  I’ve been a PADI 17 
dive master for twenty-three years, a licensed captain for 18 
twenty-eight years.  I’m a Vietnam vet with six years in the 19 
service.  My son is currently active in the Navy with six, as a 20 

Navy SEAL, and has two more years to go. 21 
 22 
I put my life on the line many times while I was serving our 23 
country and so has my son and I’ll be glad in two more years 24 

that he gets out so that he can see his son and daughter grow up 25 
and once again, he’s my only son. 26 
 27 

I don’t know what’s happened to this famous statement “For the 28 
people and by the people”.  Democracy, where majority rules, 29 
seems to be disappearing a little bit every day in this country 30 
that so many of us have fought in the past and right now are 31 

fighting and dying for. 32 
 33 
Now a small group is trying to decide that my son and I can only 34 

have a fish here or there throughout the year.  Since when did 35 
free-roaming fish in the ocean become a private commodity?  Once 36 
again, I apologize for my outbreak, but I do appreciate you 37 
letting me speak and once again, if I haven’t said it already, I 38 

would like to thank all you former veterans that are here 39 
present and the ones that are in active duty helping to protect 40 
our country.  God bless you. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  The next 43 

speaker is Devin Zimring.  The next speaker is Charles Smith.  44 
Troy Sapp.  Michael McCullough. 45 

 46 
MR. TROY SAPP:  Good afternoon.  I’m Captain Troy Sapp, Senior 47 

Vice President of the Florida Guides Association.  I would like 48 
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to start out by saying the FGA supports the FRA.  Great job, 1 
Denny.  We appreciate it. 2 

 3 
Now I’m going to speak to you as a charter captain.  I’ve looked 4 
at these numbers over and over the last couple of months and I 5 
looked at numbers from 2004 to 2007 for effort.  They’re way 6 

down.  2004 to 2007, the catch rates are way down.  We see a 7 
trend there. 8 
 9 

Yet we see another move to take away our fish.  Most of the 10 
proposals from the council include a closure, including taking 11 
us down to one gag grouper and one red grouper.  The only thing 12 
I can come up with is it’s got to be about dead discards and 13 

I’ve looked at the data and the science and I would hate to 14 
think that the number, which I believe was close to 40 percent 15 
at one time, now is maybe at 26 now, I think.  I’m not sure.   16 

 17 
I’ve read so much material that I’m maybe off on my numbers a 18 
little bit, but if it’s dead discards and we’re using science 19 
where fish were reeled out of 200 feet of water with electric 20 

reels and counted and calculated into this, how does that relate 21 
in any way to gag grouper fishing in the Gulf of Mexico? 22 
 23 
I have fished in the Gulf for thirty-five years and we’re 24 

talking about dead discards.  Have we quantified at what depth 25 
the average recreational angler is fishing at?  A lot the gags, 26 
a lot of the landings of gag grouper, come from the west coast 27 

of Florida.   28 
 29 
Sure, there’s some places where they fish well over a hundred 30 
feet, but the majority of the recreational fishermen are not 31 

going that far, especially today.  In my charterboat in the last 32 
fifteen years, I don’t think that I’ve exceeded a hundred feet 33 
of water and I specifically target gags and that’s where I fish.  34 

I fish from thirty-five feet of water to seventy feet of water 35 
and I have hardly ever seen an embolized grouper in those 36 
depths. 37 
 38 

I do see tons of recreational anglers, because they’re depths 39 
that they can get to, yet on the days that I do venture out to 40 
forty, fifty, sixty miles offshore, there’s a dramatic increase 41 

in effort and this is back to 2004, 2005, and 2006. 42 
 43 
Now in 2007, with the price of fuel, people aren’t going that 44 
far and so this dead discard rate that has to be driving where 45 

we’re headed right now needs to be reviewed.  26 percent seems 46 
awful high to me.   47 
 48 
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I’ve put grouper in a cooler on many, many days and they have 1 
escaped from me at the cleaning table in front of my customers 2 

after being in the box for two hours and brought up from depths 3 
of fifty or sixty feet. 4 
 5 
I guess what I’m getting at right here, the thing I have the 6 

most concern about in all the science, is this dead discard 7 
rate.  I’ve read a lot of the papers on it and I would really 8 
like to know where it’s coming from.  That’s all. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments. 11 

 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  Mr. Sapp, that’s not what is driving the outcome 13 

of the assessment.  It doesn’t have that much impact on the 14 
outcome of the assessment and I would be happy to sit down with 15 
you.  We don’t have time now, but I would be happy to sit down 16 

with you and go through that, but the discard mortality rate is 17 
not what’s driving the outcome of the assessment and it doesn’t 18 
have that much impact on the outcome of the assessment. 19 
 20 
MR. SAPP:  Am I incorrect in the reading that 2007 the effort 21 

was down over 50 percent, correct? 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know how much the effort was down in 24 

2007, but we do know that the landings were down in 2005 and 25 
were down even further in 2006 and I expect that they’re down 26 
even more in 2007, but we don’t have the final estimates of the 27 

catches for 2007 and those decreased landing levels are factored 28 
into all the analysis that we’re doing. 29 
 30 
I would be happy to sit down and go through all these numbers 31 

with you if you want to contact me and I’ll give you my card and 32 
we can talk about it. 33 
 34 
MR. SAPP:  I appreciate that, because I’ve read hundreds of 35 

pages of documents and maybe I’m not smart enough, but I’m 36 
reading a lot of things in there that just keep leading me in 37 
circles and I would like to have a defined answer. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments and we’ll move 40 

on.  Let me just make one comment, if I could.  The open public 41 

hearing format that we’re in now is at the discretion of the 42 
chair and I want to hear your comments and we also -- Let me 43 
bring to your attention the fact that we are going to have 44 
public hearings on the grouper amendment, 30B, and so you’ll 45 

have additional opportunities to comment. 46 
 47 
We do take written comments and we would appreciate that as 48 
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well.  Let’s move forward and see if we can’t get through this 1 
thing together.  Thank you for your cooperation.  Next is 2 

Michael McCullough. 3 
 4 
MR. MICHAEL MCCULLOUGH:  My name is Michael McCullough.  I’m a 5 

U.S. Coast Guard licensed master.  I’ve got over 4,600 sea days 6 

logged, over 2,800 hours logged underwater, just so that I have 7 
some concept of what I’m talking about and so that you 8 
understand. 9 

 10 
I’ve never heard of most of this before today and before today, 11 
I never had even seen more than about ten of these people.  A 12 
friend of mine brought me to this and so my ignorance, I 13 

apologize for. 14 
 15 
Nevertheless, I also happen to own a forty-two-foot boat.  Some 16 

of the things that I read on the way here lead me to ask a 17 
couple of questions.  If you’re going to exempt a licensed 18 
captain and a crew and he’s not on a charter and he’s out 19 
fishing with his family, is he still exempted, just because he’s 20 

a captain or part of a crew?  Is there no take for that person? 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, if you’re out on your boat and you’re not on 23 

a charter, then you’re allowed to keep your bag limit.  It’s 24 

only when you’re on a charter that you’re not allowed. 25 
 26 
MR. MCCULLOUGH:  The way it’s written, that’s really not clear.  27 

The other question that I would have is do the people on this 28 
committee go fishing?  For instance, has anybody been offshore 29 
in the last year?  Four people in the last year?   30 
 31 

I think most of us would be happy to take you out and show you 32 
what the populations are like now and I don’t even know most of 33 
these people, but I think it could be arranged.  It’s absolutely 34 

incredible that people are saying that the stock of gag grouper 35 
is down or that the stock of red grouper is down. 36 
 37 
I haven’t looked in detail at the science and the numbers that 38 

these people are talking about, but I can tell you that it’s 39 
much better than it was two years ago.  I understand that 40 
they’ve done away or because of this council there’s been a 41 

demise of the two-day limit. 42 
 43 
In my business, when I do run charters, what I do is typically 44 
leave Friday night and come back Sunday and so we used to call 45 

into the Coast Guard and show our fuel ticket, if asked, and 46 
leave Friday and come back Sunday and they would take into 47 
consideration that we had been offshore for two days and not 48 
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hold us to a one-day limit.  That seems to have evaporated.  Not 1 
legally? 2 

 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, that’s still on the books.  We haven’t 4 

changed that. 5 
 6 
MR. MCCULLOUGH:  The Coast Guard seems to think that’s changed, 7 

as of last week. 8 
 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ll bring that to the Coast Guard’s attention, 10 

but she’s not here right now. 11 
 12 
MR. MCCULLOUGH:  I appreciate that and since I notice I’m amber, 13 

if there’s any questions for me, I would be happy to answer 14 
them. 15 
 16 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Captain.  You offered to take us out, 17 

but does that include a return trip? 18 
 19 
MR. MCCULLOUGH:  That depends on whether we get to keep the 20 

fish. 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  If I could, because I’m hearing a lot of folks 23 

say things about what the science shows that in fact aren’t what 24 

the science shows.  I’m hearing folks say a lot of things 25 
they’re seeing on the water that are exactly what the science 26 
does show, but I just wanted to point out to folks that we are 27 

scheduled another grouper forum and it’s going to on February 26 28 
at the FWRI auditorium.  When is it, Phil? 29 
 30 
MR. STEELE:  6 to 10. 31 

 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s 6 to 10, I believe.  That’s an opportunity 33 

to come out and we’ll have some experts there on the science and 34 

talk through some of these kinds of things, so people get a 35 
better understanding of what the science shows.  It’s not a 36 
public hearing and it’s not a time to talk so much about the 37 
management measures, but a time to talk about the data and the 38 

science and what it shows.  I would encourage you folks to come. 39 
 40 
MR. MCCULLOUGH:  As I said, I haven’t had the opportunity to 41 

look at it and so I didn’t want to be held accountable for not 42 
speaking against or for it until I see it. 43 
 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  I understand that and I appreciate you and 45 

everyone else being here today. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. McCullough.  Our next speaker 48 
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is Vance Tice. 1 
 2 
MR. TICE:  My name is Vance Tice.  I’m a co-owner of Tightlines 3 

Tackle in Tampa and I’m avid fisherman and an avid 4 
conservationist.  If my admonishment of you earlier was wrong 5 
and it wasn’t meant to be to keep us to an hour, then I 6 

apologize. 7 
 8 
On the front page of our trade magazine, Fishing Tackle 9 

Retailer, it says “Our Ailing Industry”.  Right here, our own 10 
industry tells us that effort is off, saltwater-wise, 15 11 
percent.  I would think that would be something you would want 12 
to take into consideration when you’re looking at effort and how 13 

many fish we’re catching. 14 
 15 
Even some of your own numbers show that there’s a lot less 16 

effort and there’s a lot of reasons for that.  The biggest thing 17 
I think everyone is here for is our opportunity to catch these 18 
fish.  We’re all -- I don’t think there’s many guys in here that 19 
aren’t conservationists. 20 

 21 
Do we like to eat fish?  Yes, but we’re also concerned with the 22 
fishery and if we honestly felt and there was good enough 23 
science that showed that gag grouper were in terrible -- You 24 

wouldn’t see these people here.  We would be behind you and we 25 
just haven’t been showed that. 26 
 27 

I know MRFSS data was said it was fatally flawed and find a new 28 
way and that’s what we’re still managing the resource with, 29 
correct?  The other thing I ask the council, if someone would 30 
like to answer me, is I guess yesterday you considered what you 31 

wanted to pass on to Dr. Crabtree as your recommendation.  If 32 
that’s the case, does our input here actually mean anything to 33 
you?  What is it for if you’ve already made your mind up? 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Yes, we do take your testimony into 36 

consideration. 37 
 38 
MR. TICE:  It still has no bearing on what you’re going to 39 

recommend to Dr. Crabtree. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  The council hasn’t voted on any of those final 42 

alternatives. 43 
 44 
MR. TICE:  I was under the understanding that they had come down 45 

to one proposal.  Am I wrong? 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  That was the Reef Fish Committee.  The full 48 
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council is going to review all of this tomorrow and the full 1 
council will have to vote on all of it. 2 

 3 
MR. TICE:  Okay.  I know my business has suffered in the last 4 

year and just from -- I actually go fishing and so I get to see 5 
a little more than you do.  Going to the boat ramp on a chamber 6 

of commerce day in December on a Saturday morning at 8:30 and I 7 
can park on the front row of the Fort DeSoto boat ramp shows 8 
there’s a little bit less effort. 9 

 10 
I would think between the economy and fuel and all the other 11 
items out there, I think we’ve accomplished in nature -- Last 12 
year, I asked a lot of my customers how many of you went fishing 13 

between February and June.  It was so windy and it was so nasty 14 
and I asked a lot of charter captains that. 15 
 16 

There were very few trips, but I would be interested to see what 17 
your waves of recordings at boat ramps show in comparison to 18 
that.  We need real-time data and that’s all we’re asking you.  19 
To do the economic impact you’re talking about doing to our 20 

state without sound science is just a travesty and I hope you 21 
realize what you will do to it. 22 
 23 
Lastly, I would like to thank everyone that’s here today.  You 24 

make me proud and I’m glad you all came here to stand up for 25 
your rights and the rights of our state and thank you. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  Our next speaker is Captain 28 

Dave Markett. 29 
 30 
MR. DAVE MARKETT:  My name is Captain Dave Markett.  I’ve been a 31 

charter captain for thirty-seven years in this area and I’m a 32 
local native.  In all of the years that I have guided grouper, 33 
and I started guiding grouper exclusively when I first started 34 

guiding, I have never caught a grouper with eggs in its belly 35 
ever on the Gulf Coast of Florida. 36 
 37 
There is one group that you allow to target pregnant female 38 

grouper and that is the longline commercial harvester.  If you 39 
want more grouper, leave the mommas alone when they have eggs in 40 
their belly.  It is simple.  You don’t kill a cow full of calves 41 

and want more cows.  You don’t kill a pig full of piglets and 42 
want more pigs.  It is simple science. 43 
 44 
I get so upset about this that I almost am not able to talk.  45 

You are dealing with a situation right now where our Congress 46 
and our Senate and our President approved a measure yesterday to 47 
give everybody a tax break because they’re afraid we’re going 48 
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into an irrecoverable recession, including damned illegal 1 
aliens.  They’re going to give my tax dollars to illegal aliens. 2 

 3 
We’re dealing with a situation right here where an entire 4 
industry could be totally crippled in the State of Florida.  I 5 
am ashamed of the Florida representatives on this council.  6 

There is not one champion for our cause, not one.   7 
 8 
We stand a chance at a ramp right now -- You go to a ramp right 9 

now and you may see twenty offshore boats start out, where there 10 
were 200 this time last year and 400 this time two years ago.  11 
It is a clearly declining effort.  That is an economic 12 
scientific.  You can calculate the decline in effort. 13 

 14 
That needs to be a part of this consideration.  Anybody that 15 
thinks that effort is remaining steady, and that is a 16 

requirement of this plan, has got their head in the sand.  I 17 
hate to come up here and scold, but we don’t have a single 18 
champion on the Florida side of this table, not one.  It 19 
embarrasses me.  I’m a native and we deserve better 20 

representation.  I’m sorry. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Captain Markett. 23 

 24 
MR. MARKETT:  As my last comment as a professional guide, I 25 

don’t take fish for myself.  I can’t take a snook and I don’t 26 
take grouper.  I help recreational anglers fish recreationally 27 

under the law.   28 
 29 
If you want to stop the violations, if there’s a longline boat 30 
using grouper on a hook, take his permit away forever.  If 31 

there’s a charter captain using grouper on a hook grouper 32 
fishing, take his permit away. 33 
 34 

Make everybody use circle hooks and I think you’re already 35 
heading in that direction.  We’ll save tens of thousands of 36 
fish, but if somebody making a profit on our grouper on pregnant 37 
females can legally fish with grouper and still fish tomorrow, 38 

it’s a travesty. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Captain.  We appreciate your 41 

remarks.  Our next speaker is Richard Darling.  Rick Rodriguez.  42 
Frank Anderson.  Please, if you would, if you see your name up 43 
next, please come over and be ready to take your place at the 44 
mic.  Thank you, sir.  Frank Anderson. 45 

 46 
MR. FRANK ANDERSON:  Members of the council, my name is Frank 47 

Anderson.  I’m a recreational fisherman.  I’ve been spearfishing 48 



 106 

and diving since the 1960s and in my spare time, I volunteer to 1 
serve as the General Counsel for the Fishing Rights Alliance. 2 

 3 
Three years ago, we sat in a room much like this and talked 4 
about the need for an emergency rule on red grouper.  We were 5 
told at that time well, despite all the problems you see with 6 

the data and besides all the inconsistencies, besides all the 7 
anecdotal evidence that points contrary to what we’re doing, 8 
this is the best available science and we have to act. 9 

 10 
We wound up in federal court and many of your actions were found 11 
to be arbitrary and capricious.  Now we know, with hindsight, 12 
that red grouper were never in trouble.  There was no need for 13 

an emergency rule.  It was a mistake.  In fact, there was no 14 
need to drop the limit from five red grouper to one red grouper 15 
at all. 16 

 17 
Today, we’re back in this room and we’re talking about the need 18 
to worry about gag grouper and they’re overfished and we’re 19 
using the same fatally flawed methodology, a methodology that 20 

was found by federal experts to be fatally flawed.   21 
 22 
We use the same fatally flawed methodology to generate these 23 
same poor data, unreliable data, but we’re saying this is the 24 

best available science and we have to act.  No, you don’t.  To 25 
qualify as science, it at least has to have some basis. 26 
 27 

Here, we have something that the last time it was used it was 28 
found out later to be 180 degrees out and absolutely unreliable.  29 
No rational person would take a fatally flawed methodology and 30 
use it to make critical decisions affecting millions of people 31 

in the second largest industry in this state, but we’re being 32 
told in government that’s what we have to do. 33 
 34 

You say that the grouper fishery requires a major reduction in 35 
effort.  If you look at it, many of your recommendations, your 36 
proposals, are based on the peak year of 2004, that infamous 37 
four-hurricane year that was aberrational in the beginning.  You 38 

need to look carefully at that. 39 
 40 
Your own data shows in 2005, 2006, 2007 that effort continually 41 

dropped.  Effort today is 36.3 percent less than it was in 2004.  42 
Your effort reduction has already occurred.  Take is 39 percent 43 
of what it was in 2004.  That reduction is already taken care 44 
of. 45 

 46 
Napoleon once made his chief of staff not open the mail for a 47 
week, which he didn’t want to do.  At the end of the week, they 48 
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opened the mail and the emperor showed his astounded marshal 1 
that most of the problems had taken care of themselves.  You can 2 

look and manage based on what you can observably see happening 3 
on the ground right now. 4 
 5 
The effort has already dropped off and we are looming into a 6 

recession at this point.  Everyone has come in here and told you 7 
that it’s going to do nothing but worse.  Your effort has 8 
already been taken care of and you do not need to act on this 9 

and do not change the grouper limits.  Do not destroy the 10 
recreational fishing in Florida and affect these millions of 11 
people.  Thank you. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  The next speaker is Brandon 14 

Wilson. 15 
 16 
MR. JOHN SCHMIDT:  I’m John Schmidt.  I hope you can hear me 17 

okay.  I’m a commercial spear fisherman from Palm Harbor, 18 
Florida.  For the past twenty years or so, I spent several 19 
hundred hours a year under the water in the Gulf of Mexico. 20 

 21 
Contrary to so many of the reports that we hear about our corals 22 
bleached and devastation and running out of fish and running out 23 
of sharks, I personally can tell you that you would be amazed at 24 

the health of the Gulf of Mexico.  It really isn’t anywhere near 25 
as devastated as the reports seem to indicate. 26 
 27 

I have a lot of friends in the recreational industry and some of 28 
them have pretty substantial businesses and I have to tell you 29 
that more than ever before, I am truly concerned about their 30 
well-being.  With fuel prices the way they are, I know beyond a 31 

doubt -- I rarely see recreational boats out there offshore. 32 
 33 
With the economy the way it is, our economy presently is the 34 

worst that I’ve seen it in the last thirty years and now we’re 35 
contemplating some of the most severe restrictions on 36 
recreational fishing that are permissible by law, in my opinion. 37 
 38 

These are as severe as the law would permit.  I personally want 39 
to appeal to the Gulf Council to please back off from the 40 
severity of these restrictions that you’re considering for the 41 

benefit of our economy and for the fairness in fisheries.  Above 42 
everything else, I support for the recreational sector the FRA’s 43 
position.  I think they’re doing a great job in evaluating the 44 
circumstances.   45 

 46 
Beyond that, I’m opposed and really concerned about this 47 
national monument idea when really, I believe the Gulf Council 48 
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has done a tremendous job in protecting our resources and they 1 
don’t need any further protection and another layer of 2 

bureaucracy that, in my opinion, is merely to get somebody 3 
political gain. 4 
 5 
It’s a terrible thing that we can’t let happen and so I do want 6 

to go on the record as being opposed to the Islands in the 7 
Stream program.  The last point that I want to make is that I am 8 
in favor of the individual quota system that’s been developed by 9 

the advisory panel, the ad hoc panel. 10 
 11 
I think they’ve done an outstanding job of developing a program 12 
that is fair to fishermen and that will make the best use of the 13 

commercial TAC, from an economic standpoint, that will be better 14 
for the marketplace, and gives us the best opportunities in the 15 
future to manage waste. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Could I ask you to bring it to a conclusion, 18 

please? 19 
 20 
MR. SCHMIDT:  In conclusion, on the IFQs, the recreational 21 

sector will be interested to know that one of the biggest 22 
benefits of it is that on January 1st of every year our 23 
regulators know that we cannot exceed the total allowable catch 24 

for that resource.  It’s a tremendous management method as well, 25 
in my opinion.  Thank you for your time and this opportunity. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  We appreciate 28 

it.  Next is Brandon Wilson. 29 
 30 
MR. BRANDON WILSON:  I support the FRA. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Mr. Bill Tucker. 33 

 34 
MR. TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker and I’m a commercial 35 

vertical line grouper fisherman from Dunedin, Florida.  I’m also 36 
representing Fishermen’s Advocacy Organization.  This gag 37 
grouper reduction, 45 percent reduction, is a major reduction. 38 

 39 
For commercial fishermen, our primary fear is the closed seasons 40 
that could result from it.  The closed seasons are going to mean 41 

loss of market share to our business.  It means that our boats 42 
are going to be tied to the docks, that we may have to lay off 43 
crew. 44 
 45 

Another alternative for us in a closed grouper season is for us 46 
to shift into another fishery and I can’t think of too many 47 
fisheries that want to have extra effort, or our effort, focused 48 
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on another fishery. 1 
 2 

When I look at Amendment 30B, at Action 2.8, Alternative 3, it’s 3 
an alternative kind of meant to stretch this thing out, this gag 4 
harvest out, in an attempt to lengthen the season, where when 5 
you hit 90 percent of the gag commercial quota that we move into 6 

this 10 percent bycatch limit. 7 
 8 
I got thinking about it and if we go into a 10 percent bycatch 9 

limit, what happens when I go out and I catch fifty pounds of 10 
gag grouper right off the bat?  Am I in violation or what do I 11 
have to do to make that work?  That’s a question that I have 12 
there. 13 

 14 
When I think about trip limits on gags to help stretch this 15 
season out, I think that may be great for a guy that doesn’t 16 

catch a lot of gag, but what about the guy that catches 17 
primarily gag?  I think that kind of begs the question of -- The 18 
real question here is how do we allocate these reductions? 19 
 20 

The more I think about it, it seems to me that the most fair way 21 
to do it is to say, okay, if we’re going to have a 45 percent 22 
reduction, I get a 45 percent reduction and he gets a 45 percent 23 
reduction and everybody does.   24 

 25 
To do that, the most commonsense way to do it is with an 26 
individual fishing quota, where everybody is allocated a certain 27 

amount and everybody gets cut by the same percentage, so it’s 28 
fair and it’s equitable and it’s across the board. 29 
 30 
That’s not in Amendment 30B and we would really like to see it 31 

in there.  We wish it were in there.  We think it’s an 32 
appropriate place for it.  We also understand that you have time 33 
limits and are afraid that it’s going to slow the process down, 34 

but we want you to know that it’s a top priority for us and we 35 
hope that it’s a top priority for you, and we think it is, and 36 
we really could use all the help that we can get from you to get 37 
this thing moved up forward. 38 

 39 
2009, we’re going to have these cuts in gag grouper coming 40 
online and we’re afraid of what it’s going to do to our business 41 

in 2009 and we would like for you guys to make this a priority.  42 
We have an AP and we have done some good work in that and we 43 
would like this thing to be moved forward. 44 
 45 

If there’s anything we can do as a fishing industry to help you, 46 
to be partners in this thing, we would like to be a part of 47 
that. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Tucker, could you bring it to a close? 2 

 3 
MR. TUCKER:  I’m sure there’s more to say, but I guess I’m done 4 

for now. 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  Bill, I’ve had some concerns about that 80 7 

percent trigger and then the 10 percent, too.  I guess it would 8 
have to apply at the end of the trip, when you hit the dock.  9 

Obviously if the first fish you caught was a gag, you would be 10 
in violation and that wouldn’t work.  I think the only way it 11 
would work is once that trigger is hit, you go target red 12 
grouper and not gag at all. 13 

 14 
MR. TUCKER:  Right, I agree. 15 

 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have concerns that in some areas, particularly 17 

up in the northern parts, into the Panhandle, they might not 18 
really effectively be able to go out and target red grouper and 19 
I guess it would effectively shut them down if they couldn’t do 20 

it.  I have some concerns about that, as to whether it’s really 21 
workable.  Do you think it has a chance or is it just barking up 22 
a dead end? 23 
 24 
MR. TUCKER:  I’m sure you guys will be discussing it tomorrow. 25 

 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, we will. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  Our next speaker is 29 

Mr. Robert Spaeth. 30 
 31 
MR. ROBERT SPAETH:  My name is Robert Spaeth, Southern Offshore 32 

Fishing Association.  Thank you for the opportunity to speak to 33 
you all today.  I have two concerns, but the biggest one is the 34 

gag stock assessment. 35 
 36 
We know stock assessments are not an exact science.  Some of the 37 
indices that you put into these models can skew them.  I have 38 

some concerns.  I’m not bright enough to really look at a model.  39 
I would have to hire somebody and we are discussing that. 40 
 41 

What we see on the water is not what your assessment shows.  42 
That’s the same thing that went down when we went into red 43 
grouper.  A couple of items I think we should look at is fishing 44 
pressure has declined, especially in the recreational sector. 45 

 46 
There was another item that Dr. Koenig had, a 1 or 2 percent 47 
male spawning biomass, which we’ve always said was absolutely 48 
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wrong.  I don’t know whether you plugged that in there.  We’ve 1 
landed that many at our dock. 2 

 3 
The other thing is what is our target?  Have we set our targets 4 
too high, maybe, on some of these fish that’s skewing our 5 
models?  I would like somebody to answer me, what year are we 6 

trying to bring it back to, the 1950s, the 1970s, the 1990s?  7 
We’ve got a moving target and nobody has ever been able to tell 8 
me and I’ve asked the question several times of what is our 9 

target, so we can evaluate it. 10 
 11 
Do not make the mistake like we did in red grouper.  We were 12 
hell-bent on doing a 39 percent reduction and we sent the -- The 13 

advisory panel sent it back to the stock assessment committee 14 
and we brought people in and we ended up with an 8 percent 15 
reduction, which, in essence, took us to a three-month closure 16 

and so you can imagine what a 38 percent reduction would have 17 
done. 18 
 19 
If we look at these other fish -- We talk about an exact 20 

science, look at the red snapper out there.  They’re chewing the 21 
bottom of the boats in the Gulf, in the southern Gulf.  You hear 22 
these people testify about all the goliath grouper they’re 23 
seeing. 24 

 25 
If we can’t estimate what -- There’s so many goliath grouper out 26 
there that they’re like cockroaches and if we can’t get a handle 27 

on these kind of things, what are we doing putting people out of 28 
business with gags?   29 
 30 
If you go with a 45 percent reduction, you’re going to create a 31 

disaster and I would hope that this body would start looking 32 
into the disaster aid under the Magnuson Act for these people 33 
out here, the fish house owners, the boat owners, the tackle 34 

shops, charter guys, because it’s going to a big economic 35 
problem to our state and there is provisions in the Magnuson Act 36 
for disaster aid. 37 
 38 

The last thing that I would ask you to do in the IFQ -- Bob 39 
Gill, our representative over there, we would like to see, if at 40 
all possible, to push the vote or to get it done by 2009.  41 

There’s a numerous amount of reasons, but I see I’m out of time, 42 
but I’ll do that another time. 43 
 44 
I think that it’s critical that if you don’t get that done and 45 

they vote for it that the year 2010, when it’s supposed to be 46 
in, there isn’t going to be an infrastructure left, or very 47 
little infrastructure, because nobody can take --  48 
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 1 
You’ve made so many regulations for the fish house people that 2 

we have to have experts on the dock unloading the fish.  When we 3 
send them home, they aren’t coming back and we can’t hire 4 
anybody else.  We have a very serious problem.  Thank you very 5 
much. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Spaeth, thank you for your comments.  8 

Our next speaker is Mr. Richard Taylor.  Mr. Richard Taylor?  9 

Bart Niquet. 10 
 11 
MR. BART NIQUET:  My name is Bart Niquet.  I’ve been fishing 12 

forever.  I’ve had a hundred-ton passenger carrying license and 13 

a two-hundred-ton license since 1948, which is a long time.  14 
I’ve been in commercial fishing, charter fishing, party boat 15 
fishing.  At the present time, I have two commercial boats.  One 16 

of them is a bandit boat and one is a longliner. 17 
 18 
First, I would like to thank you for enacting the red snapper 19 
IFQ program and then giving it a chance to work.  I think every 20 

fisherman in the Gulf is seeing worlds of snapper now, even 21 
though there’s nobody here.  Another four or five years, snapper 22 
will be the predominant fish in the Gulf. 23 
 24 

I believe we need the same sort of program in the grouper 25 
fishery, but start with a major species first, red, black, gag, 26 
and possibly yellowedge grouper.  Let the other eight or nine 27 

species be added later. 28 
 29 
I would also like to see no discard or size limit on fish coming 30 
from depths of over twenty fathoms.  The mortality rate is too 31 

great to continue doing so and no program you enact will succeed 32 
until the constant overfishing by the private boat sector is 33 
contained.  Continual enforcement and severe penalties seem to 34 

be the only solution to this problem. 35 
 36 
I think everybody in here has seen one of their neighbors or one 37 
of the people they know or just some stranger come up alongside 38 

and catch five or six or seven fish over the limit and take off 39 
to the dock.  It’s a common occurrence everywhere in the Gulf 40 
and I know off of Sarasota it was real bad.  That’s about all 41 

I’ve got to say and thanks for letting me be up here. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Our next speaker is Armando 44 

Suarez. 45 

 46 
MR. SUAREZ:  I’ve already had the opportunity to speak and so 47 

I’m going to defer and let some other people testify. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Scott Robson?  Mr. Zales. 2 

 3 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City Boatmen 4 

Association.  I’m also the Northwest Director of the Florida 5 
Guides Association and I want to say that one of our key members 6 

in the Florida Guides, Dave Markett, had a lot of good things to 7 
say and I agree with every one of them. 8 
 9 

In regard to grouper, we really haven’t had time to discuss this 10 
with our association about bag limits and size limits.  I can 11 
tell you we’re opposed to all the closures.   12 
 13 

One thing that we are adamantly opposed to, and we’ll provide 14 
our comments at the public hearings and at the next council 15 
meeting and through several letters, I suspect, but the members 16 

of our association are adamantly opposed to any discriminatory 17 
provision on the charter headboat permits that require us to 18 
comply with federal regulations anywhere we fish. 19 
 20 

This proposed provision, in our opinion, violates National 21 
Standard 4, because it discriminates between residents of 22 
different states, private recreational fishermen versus for-hire 23 
fishermen versus private recreational fishermen fishing on for-24 

hire boats. 25 
 26 
When allocating or assigning fishing privileges becomes 27 

necessary among U.S. fishermen, which is now, shall allocations 28 
shall be, and the word “shall” meaning you have to and not may, 29 
be fair and equitable to all such fishermen, calculated to 30 
promote conservation and carried out in such a manner that no 31 

particular individual, corporation, or other entity acquires an 32 
excessive share of fish. 33 
 34 

By requiring the charter headboats to comply, without doing so 35 
to private recreational fishermen, you will do what you’ve done 36 
with amberjack.  You will over time shift the allocation within 37 
the recreational sector from private recreational, for-hire, and 38 

vice versa.  Clearly that is a problem and, in our opinion, 39 
violates that regulation.   40 
 41 

The comment was made that this is similar to the HMS permit.  42 
No, it’s not.  The HMS applies to everybody, private and charter 43 
and commercial.  The Fisheries Service said they can’t regulate 44 
private fishermen.  Clearly they can.  They did it with HMS and 45 

so you can do that with fishermen in the Gulf. 46 
 47 
To get off that subject, what you’ve heard and what you’ve seen 48 
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from these people today, this is empirical data.  “Empirical”, 1 
by definition, means guided by experience or experiment.  2 

 3 
National Standard 8 says that you are supposed to consider, take 4 
into account, the importance of fishery resources to fishing 5 
communities by utilizing economic and social data that meet the 6 

requirements of Paragraph 2, which says you’ve got to use best 7 
available science, and empirical data, in my mind, is part of 8 
the best available science, in order to provide for the 9 

sustained participation of such communities and, to the extent 10 
practicable, minimize adverse economic impacts on such 11 
communities. 12 
 13 

What you’ve heard from these people is your data that we’ve 14 
argued about for a long time is not up to par.  They’re telling 15 
you something that’s entirely different than what you all are 16 

saying. 17 
 18 
Your economic information, clearly what these people are telling 19 
you, not selling electronics and not selling boats and not 20 

selling trips and going out of business and costing whatever to 21 
go fishing, those numbers don’t add up to what you’re doing.  22 
This data is far better than what you all have and you need to 23 
consider that and I urge this council to do that. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Zales, can you bring it to close? 26 

 27 
MR. ZALES:  Any questions?   28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there any questions from the council?  30 

Thank you for your remarks. 31 

 32 
MR. JIM BRODIE:  My name is Jim Brodie.  I’m a local spear 33 

fisherman and an avid hook and line fisherman.  I know everybody 34 

is beating on the economics and that’s obvious.   35 
 36 
It doesn’t take a scientist to figure that out, but I’m here to 37 
tell you that Mr. Bateman over here -- He does a lot of 38 

underwater camera, using his cameras and that, and I personally 39 
have spots in 150 foot of water and under, to the 130-foot 40 
range, that I have gone down on a dive trip and seen more than a 41 

hundred gag grouper meet me at about the hundred-foot mark. 42 
 43 
I’m telling you I’ve seen -- Maybe we have to have some cameras 44 
go down on some of these spots.  I’ve seen it with my own eyes 45 

on multiple spots that I fish hundreds of gag grouper, all 46 
mature gag grouper, meet me, from the twenty-pound range to the 47 
fifty-pound range. 48 
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 1 
If you take some data from some of these spear fishermen, and 2 

obviously the hook and line also, but some of the spear 3 
fishermen that are under the water that see what we’re talking 4 
about, then maybe your data will be a little bit different. 5 
 6 

I know she made some comments of how many do you catch on a 7 
regular basis and how many do you release, but I’m telling you 8 
I’ve seen hundreds of mature gag grouper and that’s only on my 9 

little spots that I have and so I couldn’t imagine what these 10 
guys have got. 11 
 12 
I don’t know where your scientific data is coming from, but 13 

maybe we need to get into some of the underwater stuff with some 14 
cameras on certain aspects of your scientific data.   15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments. 17 

 18 
MR. PAT BENNETT:  My name is Pat Bennett and I’m here today as a 19 

marine manufacturer, a commercial fishing businesses owner, and 20 

also a recreational user, to state my opposition of the proposed 21 
changes in the grouper regulations. 22 
 23 
I believe that a 45 percent reduction will have a severely 24 

detrimental effect on my businesses.  I believe the proposed 25 
alternatives are unfavorable, due in part to the inflexibility 26 
that’s built into the Magnuson Act.   27 

 28 
That same inflexibility requires this council to rely far too 29 
heavily on inaccurate data and does not rely on the informed 30 
judgment of its managers.  This council’s proposals and 31 

alternatives are obviously representative of that.  The council 32 
can argue that their decisions are based on the best available 33 
science; however, past assertions by the council on dwindling 34 

stocks of red grouper have been proven erroneous. 35 
 36 
As a stakeholder of the resource, I urge the council to 37 
recommend no current action until a proper assessment system can 38 

be implemented and the council can attain science that won’t be 39 
deemed arbitrary and capricious.  Thank you. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions?  Next 42 

is Dennis O’Hern. 43 
 44 
MR. O’HERN:  Hi, council.  Dennis O’Hern, Executive Director of 45 

the Fishing Rights Alliance.  I’ll continue some of my comments 46 
on gag grouper.  A little anecdotal evidence, because I think 47 
you all know I -- I used to spend a lot more time on the water, 48 
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but I still get out and I was struck actually, about two weeks 1 
ago, by the quantity and the size range of gag grouper in thirty 2 

feet of water on a wreck when we went out on a goliath grouper 3 
research tagging project, where we swim around and video the 4 
grouper and laser measure them and put a tag in them. 5 
 6 

While we were swimming around this small wreck -- It’s similar 7 
to what the previous speaker described.  We got down just ten 8 
feet and the water was a little murky and I had never seen so 9 

many gags come up below me and these were in all size ranges.  10 
I’m still waiting to get the video back. 11 
 12 
One was at least thirty-five inches, if not forty.  It was a big 13 

gag.  There were a lot of gags in the thirty to thirty-five-inch 14 
range and this is, again, in less than thirty feet of water just 15 
off of Anna Maria and no, I won’t give you guys the number.  16 

That’s not the only time I’ve experienced that. 17 
 18 
We’ve consistently seen a healthy gag population when we’re 19 
dropping down.  I know how the assessment works.  In fact, I was 20 

there for the review of the assessment, on the last day, when 21 
the independent scientist that reviewed it -- I forget his name, 22 
but he was the lead guy and he started out with this assessment 23 
is unreliable. 24 

 25 
In Dr. Crabtree’s defense, we brought some of the things to his 26 
attention, the eight-pound average weight of discard and some of 27 

the really high mortality, and we did re-look at that and thank 28 
you for that, Dr. Crabtree.  We do appreciate that. 29 
 30 
However, we’re still concerned that there was another problem 31 

that was never addressed and it’s the age/length key and Roy and 32 
I had actually discussed that, kind of how much the fish 33 
actually weighed to the actual length.  I think you and I talked 34 

about that.  Maybe my memory doesn’t serve me right, Roy.  In 35 
any event, there’s still some concerns with the gag grouper 36 
assessment.  37 
 38 

On the effort anecdotally, I shoot in a spearfishing tournament 39 
every year.  It’s the world’s largest tournament and this year I 40 
took my daughter and we didn’t go out too deep and we stopped at 41 

three o’clock on a Saturday afternoon on a gorgeous day in 42 
sixty-feet of water. 43 
 44 
Normally -- I was going to a special spot and I was bummed, 45 

because I thought for sure that somebody would pick it up.  46 
Normally, there’s a lot of boats out there, but as you’ve heard, 47 
the offshore effort is significantly reduced. 48 
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 1 
You know if you guys could get some Google Earth satellite 2 

photos of Fort DeSoto boat ramp and Bay Pines boat ramp on a 3 
Saturday or a Sunday, you would be astounded.  There is not a 4 
parking problem at any boat ramp.  It’s Bay Pines boat ramp, the 5 
biggest used boat ramp for offshore activity, right in central 6 

Pinellas County, and John’s Pass is what it serves. 7 
 8 
In 2003, you couldn’t get a parking space after 7:30 on a nice 9 

Saturday morning, absolutely not.  You took a twenty-dollar 10 
parking ticket to park on the road.  In 2005, after the red 11 
tide, there was no boats.   12 
 13 

In 2007, there’s still not a parking problem.  Thank you all for 14 
your time and please do not, do not, go forward with this 15 
without looking at that effort and take a look at what that does 16 

to the landings. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your remarks, Dennis.   19 

 20 
MR. JOHN HEXTER:  Good afternoon.  My name is John Hexter and I 21 

live in New Port Richey.  I’ve been fishing south Florida and 22 
the Gulf for the last thirty-five years.  I’m here representing 23 
the seventy-five members of the Fish-On Fishing Club of Port 24 

Richey. 25 
 26 
We’ve been attending these Gulf Council meetings now for the 27 

last several years over the gag grouper and red grouper.  A 28 
couple of years ago, we were here regarding the red grouper.  At 29 
that time, hundreds, if not thousands, of fishermen told you 30 
that there was nothing wrong with the red grouper stocks and 31 

that the figures you used to determine that the stocks were in 32 
peril were wrong. 33 
 34 

The council and the National Marine Fisheries ignored us and cut 35 
the recreational limit from five fish to two and then to one.  A 36 
year later, someone did a reevaluation and low and behold, it 37 
was determined that what we were saying originally was correct 38 

and that there was no problem with the red grouper stocks, but 39 
an emergency rule had been enacted by Dr. Crabtree and we’re 40 
still limited to one fish. 41 

 42 
To start with, at the very least, I want my four fish back.  43 
They were taken away by an emergency rule and they can be given 44 
back to us in an emergency rule, can’t they?   45 

 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s under consideration in Amendment 30B that 47 

we’re here talking about.  There are alternatives in there that 48 
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would increase the red grouper bag limit. 1 
 2 
MR. HEXTER:  Back to five? 3 

 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, but up to three. 5 

 6 
MR. HEXTER:  The numbers are wrong.  In the past, we were told 7 

you had to go with the best available science and then MRFSS has 8 
been certified as bad science.  This is one hammer we didn’t 9 

have during the last crisis.  To be given a plate of rocks and 10 
told to eat it, because it’s the only thing available, do you 11 
eat the rocks? 12 
 13 

The recreational fishermen know what we’re catching and we’re 14 
here to tell you what we’re catching and we’re still being 15 
ignored.  This is direct evidence that historically has proved 16 

to be a lot better than your, quote, best science. 17 
 18 
According to my personal logs, I’ve been having one of the best 19 
years ever in catching gag grouper.  I take issue with your best 20 

science when release mortality that’s studied out of 130 or 200 21 
feet of water with electric reels is compared to the release 22 
mortality to that of what we do in the Gulf between forty and 23 
seventy feet with manual reels. 24 

 25 
I would point out that if measures are put into place by 26 
National Marine Fisheries that it would decimate a four-billion-27 

dollar industry.  Who is going to pay between $400 and $600 for 28 
gas, ice, and bait to catch one fish?  On a private boat -- 29 
That’s what I pay on my private boat.  On a commercial boat, 30 
they charge between $1,000 and $1,500 to go out and catch one 31 

fish and it ain’t going to happen. 32 
 33 
The $400 I pay for my boat, and I average ten trips a year, 34 

basically, comes to $250 in just sales tax.  Now, National 35 
Marine Fisheries tells us we take 1.3 million trips a year and 36 
that equates to $325 million in sales tax that the State of 37 
Florida won’t have, because the fishing effort is not there. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Could you bring it to a conclusion, please?  40 

Your time is up. 41 

 42 
MR. HEXTER:  I’m on my last paragraph.  The economic conditions 43 

in this state, with the price of gas hovering around three-44 
dollars and promising to go higher, are a limiting factor 45 

already.  From what I can tell, this was not taken into 46 
consideration in your study and I ask that it be done. 47 
 48 
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Dr. Crabtree has told us that gag needs a 40 percent reduction 1 
in grouper catches.  The current limit is five.  Taking it to 2 

one, by my calculations, is an 80 percent cut.  40 percent of 3 
five is basically two fish.  Leaving us three fish, I think we 4 
could all be happy with that.  Live with it at least.  Not be 5 
happy, but at least live with it.  Thank you. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  Captain Mike 8 

Nugent. 9 

 10 
MR. NUGENT:  My name is Mike Nugent and I’m the President of the 11 

Port Aransas Texas Boatmen Association.  The portion of the 12 
grouper amendment that I want to speak to was the proposal put 13 

forth by Dr. Crabtree yesterday.  I believe the motion was made 14 
by Mr. Gill of Florida. 15 
 16 

I think it’s 2.13, Action 13, but I might be wrong, but in 17 
effect, what it says is we as reef fish holders in the Gulf of 18 
Mexico have to go by the federal regulations if we’re in state 19 
waters.   20 

 21 
Some of the things that I want to bring up about that is I’m 22 
going back to the HMS permits and what I would say to you as a 23 
council is if NMFS wants to go ahead with that move and if they 24 

want to enforce that, let NMFS do that and let NMFS take the 25 
heat for it and let NMFS go through the hearings that’s going to 26 
go through with it and deal with the states. 27 

 28 
They clearly have the power to do it themselves.  They don’t 29 
have to have you endorsing it and so I would ask the council to 30 
step back and let NMFS put that into effect if they want to.  So 31 

be it.  It’s peculiar to me that what Dr. Crabtree called 32 
choices yesterday about our permits is what other people would 33 
call discrimination and bias. 34 

 35 
What we lose sight of is while you’re trying to dictate what we 36 
as reef fish holders are able to do, the people on the deck of 37 
that boat are recreational fishermen.  They don’t have a boat.  38 

They’re going with us, but why should the recreational fishermen 39 
that have to go out with us be treated differently than the 40 
recreational fishermen that have their own boat or have friends 41 

with a boat simply because we are reef fish holders? 42 
 43 
You can call it what you want to, but it reeks of discrimination 44 
to me.  There are other parts about it that you know you -- I 45 

tend to get off on a tangent a little bit, but get down to 46 
practicalities. 47 
 48 
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We have four federal enforcement people in the State of Texas.  1 
Up until two months ago, they had one boat and they couldn’t 2 

send it out, because they won’t send a man out by himself, which 3 
I can understand.  Say you put that into effect.  Those four 4 
people are going to be the most overworked four people in the 5 
Gulf of Mexico, because I can assure you that we’ve tried. 6 

 7 
If you’ll remember years ago when we came here, because, 8 
frankly, we were ignorant, for the most part, about the 9 

permitting process.  This was like twelve years ago and we tried 10 
to get in line and we tried to get in step and we tried to get 11 
up with the rest of the world, you might say, but I can assure 12 
you that the Texas charterboat fleet, even though we’re 13 

suffering the same as the rest of the charterboat fleets, 14 
because of economics and fuel, we’re going to continue to fish 15 
and we’re going to continue to survive the best we can. 16 

 17 
I hope we can make some kind of sense out of this, but this 18 
regulation is going -- I just hope you all distance yourselves 19 
from it and let NMFS pick it up.  Thank you very much. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Captain Nugent.  The next speaker 22 

is Maxine Foster.  Maxine Foster?  Mike Foster?  Sean Black?  23 
Dr. Russ Nelson. 24 

 25 
DR. NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is still Russell 26 

Nelson and I’m still a fisheries scientist working with the 27 

Coastal Conservation Association.  I’ve sat through this day and 28 
I’ve sat through red snapper and amberjack over the last few 29 
years with you all and I do remember my days sitting on your 30 
side of the table. 31 

 32 
I do remember working two-and-a-half hard years on Amendment 1 33 
to this reef fish plan and at the time, a number of us feeling 34 

really, really good about doing that, that we had really 35 
accomplished something, a great deal, and that we were going to 36 
change things. 37 
 38 

You guys are government now.  I used to be government.  I’m not 39 
anymore, but you are government and you have a responsibility to 40 
the people of this country, the resource.  You have a 41 

responsibility for challenging yourselves and coming up with 42 
ways to find better things to do, better ways to accomplish your 43 
goals, and I don’t say this to be mean and I will include myself 44 
in this criticism, for the fifteen years I spent in this body, 45 

but if we look back from 1998 to 1990, the management of reef 46 
fish in the Gulf of Mexico has been, by any standard, by any 47 
objective measure, an abject failure. 48 
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 1 
Why is it still happening?  Why is the council still confronting 2 

crisis after crisis and dealing with partial decisions and 3 
incredibly difficult issues?  Why has the fishery clung to a 4 
status quo created by the past and not looked forward to coming 5 
up with some way to create fisheries for the future? 6 

 7 
Leaders don’t get anchored in the past.  Leaders look to the 8 
future and make tough decisions and I think it’s clear that the 9 

time is coming when folks on this council have got to start 10 
looking to changes in the status quo and to deciding how can 11 
this resource and these users exist in the future and what is 12 
the best way to use this resource and manage it. 13 

 14 
It’s going to a difficult challenge, but I don’t see much way 15 
around it.  One thing that occurred to me today that might help 16 

is we’ve been dealing with how do you measure this effort 17 
question and a couple of brain cells fired and I remember back 18 
to my days working with Florida. 19 
 20 

I believe Florida collects their revenues on fuel taxes and they 21 
can isolate that revenue which comes in from marinas, which 22 
would mean that there might be a way to look at tax revenue on 23 
diesel and gas sold through marinas.  This would be a real good 24 

proxy for fishing effort. 25 
 26 
Now, it doesn’t include all the trailered boats and all, but it 27 

might be something, and maybe Bill can help see if the State of 28 
Florida has that or some other folks.  That might be a way to 29 
get a handle on this. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Dr. Nelson, could you close your remarks? 32 

 33 
DR. NELSON:  I am finished, sir. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Excuse me? 36 

 37 
DR. NELSON:  I am finished. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any comment or questions from 40 

the council?  Thank you very much.  The next speaker is Captain 41 

Ed Thompson. 42 
 43 
MS. SHELBY LACASSE:  Greetings, council members, guests, and 44 

fellow fishermen.  My name is Shelby Lacasse and I’m a thirteen-45 

year-old spear fisherman, or person, if you must, from Ocala, 46 
Florida.  47 
 48 
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Like my father and my grandfather before him, I love 1 
spearfishing grouper in the Gulf of Mexico.  There’s not a 2 

single thing that our family loves and enjoys more, but today, 3 
I’m not here before you as Shelby Lacasse.  I’m here before you 4 
as the future of fishing, your sons, your daughters, your 5 
grandchildren. 6 

 7 
We would like to politely ask a few things before you make your 8 
decisions.  Please use the best and newest information you can 9 

get.  If my parents used my science grade from three years ago, 10 
I would be grounded forever.  By the way, I have straight A's in 11 
science now.  Thank you, thank you. 12 
 13 

We also ask to please be fair.  I know there are many different 14 
types of fishermen.  We all love to fish, but is there any group 15 
that deserves more than the other?  Is catching five grouper too 16 

many?  If five grouper is too many, can we see if four will help 17 
first?  There is now a one-month closed season on grouper.  18 
Won’t that help? 19 
 20 

Please know that we love the Gulf of Mexico as much or more than 21 
anybody else.  We know you are doing your best to keep the Gulf 22 
healthy and safe.  We know it’s a hard job and not everybody 23 
agrees with your decisions.  All we ask, all I ask, is to please 24 

not take away what I love so much.   25 
 26 
I promise to follow all the rules you make and I promise to be a 27 

good steward of the Gulf and work hard to keep it healthy and 28 
safe.  I promise to do all my homework, I promise to keep my 29 
room clean, I promise to do whatever you ask.  Just please, 30 
please don’t lock us out of the Gulf.  Remember me when you make 31 

your decisions.  Remember us, the future of fishing.  Thank you 32 
for your time. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you very much.  Next is Bruce Waits.  35 

Captain Larry Blue. 36 
 37 
MR. BLUE:  Hello again.  I would just like to say once again 38 

that I do support the FRA.  I would like to see no changes in 39 
the grouper and the reason for that is that most of the data 40 
that has been collected results in a knee-jerk reaction, as in 41 

red grouper and goliath grouper, as we already know. 42 
 43 
We have a problem with goliath grouper coming up and taking king 44 
mackerel off of a line on the surface and so we need to address 45 

perhaps opening them back up. 46 
 47 
I’m going to talk about the National Marine Fisheries Service 48 
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permit holders.  As a charterboat captain, I have them.  1 
Earlier, I told you I was a taxi driver and I told you I would 2 

try to explain to you how. 3 
 4 
If you consider that what we do as charterboat captains, as 5 
charterboat operators, we’re nothing more than a vehicle for the 6 

tourists and the locals that can’t fish on their own, either 7 
they don’t have boats, can’t afford a boat, or just are afraid 8 
to do so, we provide that service. 9 

 10 
The headboats are like public transportation and the captains 11 
are more like bus drivers and we as charterboats are taxi 12 
drivers.  Unlike a tractor trailer driver, or for that matter a 13 

commercial fisherman, while we share the same road, we differ in 14 
the services we provide. 15 
 16 

If we close because of the permits, as charterboats and as 17 
headboats, because we are lumped into having permits, then you 18 
shut out the tourists and the other recreational fishermen that 19 
enjoy fishing.  Thank you. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Captain Blue.  Next is Mike 22 

Weinard. 23 
 24 
MR. WEINARD:  I want to -- I know I got a chance to speak 25 

earlier and so I’m going to try and keep this brief, but I 26 
continue to be frustrated about this what appears to be hiding 27 

behind Magnuson-Stevens makes use the best available data and so 28 
that’s why we’re sticking you with this and sorry, but we have 29 
to work within the law. 30 
 31 

What is wrong with considering the data that you’ve been 32 
presented today, all these people telling you that there’s tons 33 
of fish out there?  Why is that data not the best available 34 

data?  Why can’t it even be considered? 35 
 36 
The reduced effort data from the MRFSS study that says effort is 37 
down 40 percent.  We need to cut grouper by 30 and 40 percent 38 

and if the data says that effort is already down by 40 percent, 39 
why isn’t that good enough? 40 
 41 

The economic impact, obviously the State of Florida produced 42 
some study that said $5 billion economic impact in 2005 and I 43 
think it’s now up to $7 billion, from what I was reading.  I got 44 
prepared for this hearing in about twenty minutes, because I’ve 45 

been busy, but these are just -- There’s a ton of data out there 46 
that is not being considered, yet we continue to hide behind 47 
this best available data is what’s driving these decisions, 48 
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because MSA says we have to decide something now. 1 
 2 

That’s frustrating, from our perspective.  All of these ideas 3 
are an overreaction.  The red grouper limit is an overreaction.  4 
The gentleman up here earlier asked -- The data came back and 5 
said that the red grouper limitation was an overreaction and can 6 

we have them back and we’re told no.   7 
 8 
That’s why we want to fight this so hard, because every time 9 

there’s an overreaction, you all won’t admit it and step back.  10 
Don’t overreact in this case.  Use the data that’s out there.  11 
Effort is down and there’s no reason for such draconian 12 
measures.  In closing, I support the FRA and Denny wanted me to 13 

add that there’s a meeting at Tucson’s right after this, where 14 
everyone can enjoy dinner and drinks.  Thank you. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  E.J. Barnett.  Jordan Keen. 17 

 18 
MR. JORDAN KEEN:  I support the FRA. 19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir. 21 

 22 
MR. WILLIAM KEEN:  My name is William Keen and I must have a 23 

relative.  I’ve been sitting here for four hours and can I 24 

possibly get my two-cents in?  I have to go back to work. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got other people that have been 27 

waiting all afternoon. 28 
 29 
MR. KEEN:  My name is William Keen, folks.  It’s the funny thing 30 

about commonsense.  Most people are shortchanged.  The ideas 31 

that you’re setting forth today, I don’t think there’s been 32 
proper thought out. 33 
 34 

I really seriously believe that we’re taking aggregate samples 35 
from people that aren’t even targeting grouper.  If you set at a 36 
dock and ask what you’ve caught, they might have been targeting 37 
redfish or snook or something else and didn’t even try to go 38 

fish for grouper. 39 
 40 
I think 25 percent of the fishermen catch 75 percent of the 41 

fish.  These captains that you’re affecting their whole 42 
livelihood care about fishing and care about the industry and 43 
teach people how to fish.  They teach your children how to fish 44 
and they teach conservation.  Please listen to what they’re 45 

saying.  It affects their whole livelihood.  Thank you very much 46 
and I respect the FRA. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you very much.  We’ve got a question, 1 

please.  Sir, would you return to the mic? 2 

 3 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you very much.  As a recreational fisherman, 4 

do you generally go out and target a certain species or do you 5 
leave in your boat and you’re just going fishing? 6 

 7 
MR. KEEN:  I would think, speaking for myself, who has to wade 8 

fish, who has a kayak and fishes out of it, who gets lucky and 9 

goes on a party boat to fish every once in a while, you target a 10 
species of fish.  You really actively buy the lure to catch the 11 
fish that you’re going after. 12 
 13 

Most of the time, I feel that you have people that are going to 14 
specifically fish for grouper or specifically fish for redfish 15 
or snook or trout, but you can’t stand on a dock and say what 16 

did you catch today and if there’s no grouper assume that 17 
there’s no grouper out there. 18 
 19 
Again, these people care about the industry and they care about 20 

making a living.  When we passed the ban the nets law, people 21 
banded together and we had a chance to vote for it.  In this 22 
case, you’re not giving us a chance to vote and speak up for 23 
what’s right.  Please believe in commonsense. 24 

 25 
I would love the next time you guys get to go fish that you say 26 
these words, and I hope you hear a kid say them, but fish on.  I 27 

really seriously believe that there’s fish out there.  If you go 28 
underwater and take pictures of them, what’s underwater, you’ll 29 
see that there’s a whole lot more fish than you realize and the 30 
goliath grouper, I think, are eating our meal, more than the 31 

fishermen abusing and the wrong aggregate samples that you’ve 32 
taken.  Thank you for letting me speak. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  Next is Jordan Keen.  35 

Patrick Glen.  Ryan Lafete.  Dennis Tongre.  Tim Rischak.  36 
Jeremy Gamble.  If you see your name up on the board next, 37 
please come up and be ready to go, so we can try to get 38 

everybody in. 39 
 40 
MR. GAMBLE:  Sorry, I’m slow.  Again, I’m Jeremy Gamble, a 41 

Florida native, a spear fisherman and fisherman.  I would like 42 
to address a couple of additional things, one being the surveys 43 
taken at the boat ramps.   44 
 45 

If you guys actually think you can believe that data, come on.  46 
I mean you’ve got a group of people -- I mean fishermen are 47 
notoriously liars.  Every one of us are going to agree with 48 
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that.   1 
 2 

The people that are filling out those surveys, when somebody 3 
asks them how many days a year do you fish, they’re going to 4 
guess.  They’re tired.  They’ve been on the water all day.  If 5 
they say 150 or 200, it might not even be reasonably close. 6 

 7 
If they answer how many fish they hooked that day and lost, it’s 8 
more than likely not even reasonably close.  That information 9 

is, in my opinion, and in the majority of the people who I know 10 
that fish, completely worthless.  For that to be used for 11 
scientific purposes, to base a stock assessment on, is a little 12 
scary. 13 

 14 
Second of all, as I said before, I think the process involved 15 
here is the bigger problem.  I think every single one of you 16 

sitting at that table are blatantly aware that the data -- Not 17 
all of it, and not even the majority of it, but there is a large 18 
portion of data in the assessment that’s incorrect. 19 
 20 

Because that type of information is allowed into the 21 
assessments, regardless of what species we’re talking about here 22 
today, it’s going to continue.  Every single species -- It 23 
happened with red grouper and now it’s happening with gag 24 

grouper. 25 
 26 
It’s going to happen with every single species that we move 27 

forward with and every one of you know deep down inside that we 28 
have to bring it to your attention as fishermen.  That’s not our 29 
job.  That should be taken care of prior to it being put in 30 
front of you as the council.  That’s not our responsibility. 31 

 32 
Our responsibility is to follow the rules that you guys put in 33 
place based on solid scientific information and you know it’s 34 

not there and so you have the opportunity to make a precedent 35 
and fix the problem.  This assessment should be pitched, because 36 
every single one of you know that the data in it is incorrect, 37 
just a little bit, enough of it to skew it to the incorrect 38 

side.   39 
 40 
It’s not what’s best for the species.  It’s what is best for the 41 

agenda and what we’re here to do is make sure that the species 42 
is healthy and every single person that fishes in the Gulf of 43 
Mexico or dives in the Gulf of Mexico knows that when you’re on 44 
a piece of bottom in eight, ten, twelve feet of water and 45 

there’s a hundred grouper that are eight to ten inches long, 46 
that obviously the spawning stock biomass is in great shape. 47 
 48 
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When you can move a hundred yards and find another rock pile 1 
with seventy-five short grouper on it, the spawning stock 2 

biomass is in phenomenal condition and some of the numbers show 3 
it and some of the numbers don’t, and I don’t see how that’s 4 
physically possible. 5 
 6 

Moving forward, I would ask the council to please look over this 7 
information a little more thoroughly, if possible, and make a 8 
precedent so we can fix the problem that we have, because it’s 9 

only going to continue.  Thank you. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  Our next speaker is Caleb 12 

Hayes. 13 

 14 
MR. GEORGE LONTAKOS:  Can I tell you that some of us who filled 15 

out a card, the names are not on that board?  My name is not on 16 

there and I filled a card out. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The next speaker is Tom Johnson.  Armando 19 

Suarez. 20 

 21 
MR. SUAREZ:  I’m going to defer and if that gentleman wants to 22 

speak in my place, that’s fine. 23 
 24 
MR. LONTAKOS:  I would love to, if you don’t mind.  Hello, my 25 

name is Captain George Lontakos.  I was born in Tarpon Springs 26 
and in two weeks, fifty years ago.  The first time I caught a 27 

grouper was before Fred Howard Park was opened.  It was a grass 28 
grouper in three feet of water and it was twenty-seven inches 29 
long.  It was a good day. 30 
 31 

I took it home and I told my dad that I caught a fish and he 32 
says, what are we going to do?  I said, let’s eat it.  He goes, 33 
well, let’s clean it and I says, I want to clean it and I go, 34 

what do I do?  He said to grab the knife.  I grabbed the knife 35 
and there’s the scars. 36 
 37 
Then I learned about what I wanted to do over the last fifty or 38 

forty-six years, whatever it was.  Do each one of you on this 39 
council sitting here, do you believe that the data that you 40 
actively use is correct?  I got three minutes and I want an 41 

answer.  Do you believe it’s right? 42 
 43 
You all can’t even agree with the science that you have and so 44 
how are we in good faith, economically and socially, supposed to 45 

understand what you all are trying to dictate to us?  There are 46 
more fish out there than there has ever been.   47 
 48 
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There are cycles and if you don’t listen to somebody who has 1 
lived through the cycle, you don’t know what the cycle is.  They 2 

come and they go.  They have tails.  We have caught fish in five 3 
feet of water and we catch them in a thousand feet of water.  We 4 
go to where the fish are. 5 
 6 

You all must be stuck on one pond on Tarpon Avenue somewhere.  7 
There are fish all over the Gulf and we know how to catch them.  8 
You’ve got the best of the best here and you know what else 9 

you’ve got?  You’ve got a knowledge base that none of your damn 10 
scientists could ever match.  We’re available to you. 11 
 12 
Every one of us in these chairs and the ones that have left 13 

would love for you all to talk to us about what we know how to 14 
do that you all don’t know how to do.   15 
 16 

My kids catch fish and the people we take.  I’m one of the 17 
captains on the Viking fleet.  We take up to forty-eight people 18 
a weekend and do you think they all catch a gag?  They cannot 19 
all catch a gag, but when you tell you them that they can’t 20 

catch a gag, like what happened from February 15th to March 15th 21 
last year, we lost $100,000 in customers in one month.  That was 22 
what we lost.  What did the City of Tarpon Springs lose and the 23 
hotels and the gas and the food and the entertainment?  It’s a 24 

trickle-down effect that none of you all are even looking at, in 25 
my opinion.  Here’s the next one.   26 
 27 

When the net ban passed, you all bought out those gillnets.  I 28 
looked in my warehouse last night and I’ve got $25,000 worth of 29 
fishing tackle.  What’s it worth to you all, because it won’t be 30 
worth a goddamn thing to me. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments, sir.  The next 33 

speaker is Bret Walley. 34 

 35 
MR. WALLEY:  I already spoke.  The guy in front of me, if he 36 

wants to go ahead, he can take my turn. 37 
 38 
MR. STEVE HOWELL:  Hello.  How are you doing?  My name is Steve 39 

Howell and I’ve lived here for a little over thirty years and I 40 
have dive card in my back pocket that’s a little over thirty 41 

years old and so I’ve been around a bit. 42 
 43 
If this was taking place on the east coast or down in the 44 
Florida Keys, I would not be here.  That’s unhealthy over there 45 

and the fish aren’t good and it needs help.  I don’t do that 46 
much diving there any more, but I do a lot of diving out here 47 
and it’s healthy. 48 
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 1 
There are a ton of fish.  You can go out any day you want to and 2 

go to any spot you want to and you can pull them up all day 3 
long.  There’s just nothing to it.  Why the red grouper was 4 
taken out, again, I don’t know.  That was the thickest of them 5 
all.  You could catch more of those in a heartbeat. 6 

 7 
My children love it.  We went out and we went on one spot the 8 
other day and we stayed there two or three hours and caught fish 9 

all day long and kept nothing that was illegal and did nothing 10 
wrong and spent a little bit of money and had a great time. 11 
 12 
I think you should probably listen to some of these people and 13 

understand the truth of what they’re saying.  That is a very 14 
healthy set of areas out there.  It’s just absolutely beautiful.  15 
The water is clear and everything is just as nice as you could 16 

hope to see it.  At any rate, have a good day and thank you so 17 
much for your time. 18 
 19 
DR. SHIPP:  One comment.  Some of you who think your name is not 20 

on the list, the list is rotating up.  There’s a lot more cards 21 
that will come up and so if you don’t see your name, it doesn’t 22 
mean it’s not coming up.  The next speaker is Mark Franey.  23 
Scott Childress.  Ed Roberts.   24 

 25 
MR. ED ROBERTS:  My name is Ed Roberts.  I’m a Florida native 26 

and I’ve lived here most of my life, with the exception of a 27 

couple of years I was stationed on an aircraft carrier.  I own 28 
my own business, Dive Buds.  I clean boat bottoms and I can 29 
directly relate that the offshore effort is down a lot more than 30 
35 percent. 31 

 32 
Most of my customer’s boats sit at the dock and they don’t use 33 
their boats.  The main reason is the cost of fuel is four-34 

dollars a gallon.  Maybe that could be a reason why you have a 35 
decrease in landings, because people aren’t fishing, people 36 
aren’t going out.  They’re not using their boats and they’re not 37 
bringing back fish because they’re not going fishing. 38 

 39 
I’m a member of the Tampa Bay Spearfishing Club.  I’m a member 40 
of the FSDA, the Fishing Rights Alliance.  I took time off work 41 

today to attend this meeting, to have my voice heard, along with 42 
everybody else here. 43 
 44 
I’ve been spearfishing for close to ten years, lobstering, hook 45 

and line fishing.  Bad science and bad data leads to bad ideas 46 
and bad solutions.  The captain and crew exclusion act is 47 
unfair.  Closed seasons is a bad idea.  Further reductions in 48 
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recreational bag limits is a bad idea.   1 
 2 

Islands in the Stream and IFQs are a bad idea, the likes of 3 
which God has never seen.  If you have an island in the stream, 4 
how long is that going to take to turn into a continent?  You’ve 5 
got IFQs and once they get their foot in the door, it’s only a 6 

short time before that door is going to get knocked off the 7 
hinges. 8 
 9 

Increased size limits, that’s a fair and reasonable solution, 10 
but reducing bag limits is not.  My business, I’m an active 11 
sponsor in many of the spearfishing tournaments for the past 12 
several years and like I said, take into consideration the 13 

offshore effort is dramatically decreased and if these 14 
restrictions are implemented, the number two industry for 15 
revenue, boating, second only to tourism, is going to drop down 16 

to dead last and I do support the FRA and everything it stands 17 
for.  Thank you. 18 
 19 
DR. SHIPP:  Thank you. 20 

 21 
MR. BILL PHILLIPS:  I’m Bill Phillips.  You guys are the parole 22 

board and we’re the murders trying to get out of prison.  You 23 
guys are sitting there and saying go on back and sit down and 24 

another ten years, please.  This is big government targeting the 25 
easy target. 26 
 27 

Paid environmentalists -- I’ll tell you what, this is wrong.  28 
This is absolutely the worst thing I’ve ever seen.  I was born 29 
and raised in Florida and I’ve been fishing for thirty-five 30 
years.  I want to make sure I’m crystal clear on where this is 31 

going. 32 
 33 
I don’t think you guys really care what we have to say today.  34 

You’re just here going through your big government job and get 35 
your big government paycheck.  I don’t get a paycheck.  I think 36 
you do. 37 
 38 

To the big government, if you want to do something constructive 39 
here, stop longlining.  Longlining is destroying our ocean and 40 
you know it.  Closing our recreational season for months and 41 

months is wrong.  The State of Florida has asked you not to do 42 
it.  You’re wiping us out.   43 
 44 
We can all stand here for weeks telling you how much it’s going 45 

to hurt us, but I think you’ve already made up your mind.  You 46 
leave us no choice but to hire lawyers and go -- That’s what 47 
this world has come to.  You guys are justifying your scientific 48 
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data with estimates. 1 
 2 

There’s no way you can tell us that recreational fishermen 3 
caught over three-million pounds of grouper and commercial only 4 
caught two.  Yes, you know commercial numbers are pretty 5 
accurate, but there’s a lot of corruption there also, but 6 

there’s no corruption on the recreational side. 7 
 8 
You go interview a fisherman who comes in from fishing all day 9 

and then you multiply his numbers times a hundred or a thousand, 10 
whatever you want to come up with to say recreational fishermen 11 
have caught three-million-plus pounds.  That’s just an estimate 12 
and a lawyer is going to shoot holes all in that strategy.  Go 13 

back to work and get us some real numbers. 14 
 15 
I noticed every time a fisherman comes up here and says he 16 

catches fish that you want to ask him how many little ones he 17 
caught or how many he caught and threw back.  You never ask a 18 
spear fisherman that, though. 19 
 20 

One thing I want to make sure everybody leaves here today 21 
knowing is that spearfishing has little or no bycatch mortality.  22 
Spearfishing allows selective harvesting and so when you go to 23 
do all your scientific research on bycatch mortality and 24 

selective harvesting, remember that spearfishing is a good thing 25 
and there’s a lot of bad talk out there about spearfishing and I 26 
want it to come to an end. 27 

 28 
Again, my last comment today will be why aren’t any of these 29 
decisions brought to a vote?  Why can’t the public ever vote on 30 
any of this?  It’s like you guys shove it down our throats and 31 

we live with it.  Recreational fishermen are an easy target.   32 
 33 
To all the environmentalists, take your kids fishing and teach 34 

them how to fish.  It’s the best thing that ever happened to me 35 
and my children and that’s what our recreation revolves around 36 
all spring, summer, and fall, take our children fishing. 37 
 38 
DR. SHIPP:  Can you wrap it up, sir? 39 

 40 
MR. PHILLIPS:  I’m sorry? 41 

 42 
DR. SHIPP:  The red light is on. 43 

 44 
MR. PHILLIPS:  Thank you very much. 45 

 46 
DR. SHIPP:  Thank you.  Next is Zach Lewis. 47 

 48 
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MR. LEWIS:  How are you all doing?  I just wanted to say that 1 

probably one of the most devastating things to the Gulf -- 2 

There’s three of them.  Longliners -- Jewfish is the first one, 3 
longliners, and porpoises. 4 
 5 
A lot of people might not think that a sweet little porpoise 6 

comes up to your boat and he’s not going to take a fish.  Yeah, 7 
he’ll take it just as fast as you can blink your eyes.  How many 8 
of you all have kids and grandkids?  Do you all like seeing them 9 

bring a picture to you and say look at this, look at this fish I 10 
caught?  How many of you all cannot say that you all don’t like 11 
seeing your grandkids or kids with fish? 12 
 13 

I want to be able to see my kids go out there and catch their 14 
first grouper.  I’m only twenty years old and I’m a third-15 
generation charter guide and it’s just unbelievable.  I never 16 

would have thought that there would have been these kinds of 17 
rules going down with fishing.  That’s it.  That’s all I’ve got 18 
to say. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  Are there any 21 

questions from the council?  Lance Calverne. 22 
 23 
MR. CALVERNE:  Everybody else in this room has pretty much 24 

touched on everything that I have had to say or that I would 25 
like to say and so if there’s somebody else that hasn’t had a 26 
chance to speak, they’re welcome to come up and take my place. 27 

 28 
MR. JESSE ZUBAN:  I turned in a card back a little after one, 29 

but apparently it didn’t get on the list, for some reason. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Would you state your name? 32 

 33 
MR. ZUBAN:  My name is Jesse Zuban.  I own two party boats.  I 34 

own the Miss Virginia in Port Richey and the Dolphin Deep Sea 35 
Fishing.  It’s a big eighty-five-foot party boat in Tarpon 36 
Springs. 37 
 38 

There’s a couple of things I want to touch on.  First of all, 39 
one thing that was mentioned pertains to grouper with eggs.  I 40 
was a commercial fisherman from 1984 through 1993.  During this 41 

time, I found that grouper in deep water, and I emphasize deep 42 
water, were the fish bearing the eggs. 43 
 44 
To give you a quick overview of my experience, when we fished 45 

areas southwest of the Middle Grounds, 150 or 180 feet, on out 46 
to maybe 200 or 220, this time of the year, February and March, 47 
you would find fish on relatively light bottom, not the 48 
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structure that you normally find them on, but on relatively 1 
light, flat bottom. 2 

 3 
You’ll see little shows in the water and we would stop.  When I 4 
first found some of this stuff, it was really interesting, 5 
because it wasn’t like, like I say, typically what we would 6 

catch them on.  When you were starting to bring up beautiful, 7 
big red grouper and gag grouper, they were loaded with eggs. 8 
 9 

I felt bad about it.  Honestly, as a commercial fisherman, I 10 
felt bad about it and for a number of years we had done this.  11 
That was only a small portion of where we fished.  As we moved 12 
into the east or the northeast Gulf, fish there a lot of the 13 

time, quite a percentage, probably 75 percent of the time up 14 
that way, we didn’t see fish bearing eggs up in the shallower 15 
water, say from ninety feet on in. 16 

 17 
On the party boat side of it, in closer still, our day trips 18 
average usually twenty-five miles on in, fifteen to twenty-five 19 
miles.  I’ve never, honest to God, never seen eggs in a grouper 20 

that we’ve filleted. 21 
 22 
The boat that I bought, the Two Georges, was owned and started 23 

in 1947 by a man named John Georgu.  In talking with him about 24 

these exact points, he said he has never seen a grouper with 25 
eggs filleted brought in from shallow water.  There’s some 26 
interesting things about that. 27 

 28 
I think it’s a really worthwhile point looking into, closing a 29 
fishery offshore for a period of time to preserve the eggs.  I 30 

understand why you closed it for this time of the year.  The 31 
problem is, when we get back to the party boat fishing, we make 32 
our money in February, March, and April.   33 
 34 

I’m sure you guys know.  They do the surveys where they ask us 35 
how many people we carry and what days we run and all this, but 36 
that’s really where we have to make it.  As far as economically, 37 

we’re dead if we don’t make it in those three months.  It kind 38 
of carries us through the slow season. 39 
 40 
We’re not catching fish with eggs in them.  I’ll try to wrap it 41 

up.  The very important thing is that it doesn’t get closed, the 42 
opportunity that people have.  If they have the opportunity to 43 
go fishing, they’re going to come out. 44 
 45 

As soon as they can’t go fishing, even if it’s something that’s 46 
radical that’s done -- The size limits should be raised anyway 47 
to twenty-four inches, the same as commercial.  Commercial and 48 
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recreational, I think, should have been the same.  If that was 1 
done, that would throw back an awful lot of fish.  We don’t have 2 

mortality rate on the party boats, very, very little.  I’m sure 3 
there’s mortality rate, but it’s very little. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Excuse me, could you bring your remarks to a 6 

close? 7 
 8 
MR. ZUBAN:  Yes.  Circle hooks and all this -- We try to be 9 

careful when we unhook them.  We unhook them for the people most 10 
of the time, but in the shallower water, we don’t have a problem 11 
with mortality rate, but it’s very, very, very important that it 12 
doesn’t get closed. 13 

 14 
Increased size limits or decrease the bag limit is all 15 
acceptable, but it would actually put us out of business.  I 16 

just now took on a $600,000 mortgage and if it’s closed for 17 
three months, I’m in serious, serious trouble.  Thank you. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your remarks.  Sir, could you 20 

return to the -- We’ve got a question here. 21 
 22 
MS. MORRIS:  Could you repeat the months that you said are the 23 

months that you make the money that carries you through the 24 

other years, please? 25 
 26 
MR. ZUBAN:  February starts our busy season.  Typically it’s 27 

around Valentines Day, sometime in February, early February, is 28 
when our tourism really, really picks up, February, March and 29 
April, until after Easter, a few weeks after Easter, generally.  30 
That’s the busiest of the season right in there. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any other questions 33 

from the council?   34 

 35 
MR. TEEHAN:  In those months, February, March, and April, are 36 

you typically targeting grouper or are you just going out on 37 
fishing trips and -- 38 

 39 
MR. ZUBAN:  No, we target grouper.  Grouper and grunts is our 40 

primary catch. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your remarks, sir.  Next 43 

speaker is David Carmichael.  Shelby Lacasse.  Brad Keenan.  44 
Gary Anderson.  Todd Yarbrough.  Paul Kerr.   45 

 46 
MR. KERR:  I’m Paul Kerr.  I’m a recreational spear fisherman 47 

and a member of the FRA.  All you folks sitting behind the table 48 
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here are all of good moral character.  You have to be, or you 1 
couldn’t have the job. 2 

 3 
You have a very difficult decision in front of you and I don’t 4 
envy your positions.  The question I have is being good moral 5 
people, how can you feel good about making a decision that’s 6 

going to affect so many people’s incomes and livelihoods and do 7 
it with flawed data? 8 
 9 

You know it’s flawed.  It’s already been shown.  We had this 10 
whole conversation before the red grouper closure and nothing 11 
has been done to rectify that situation that you said was a 12 
mistake and yet there seems to be no big problem with your 13 

conscience over it.   14 
 15 
How can you go forward with another program that is all smoke 16 

and mirrors when you know it’s smoke and mirrors?  Good luck on 17 
your decision. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  Michael 20 

Devine.  Gregg Thomas.  Scott Zimmerman. 21 
 22 
MR. SCOTT ZIMMERMAN:  Good evening.  My name is Scott Zimmerman 23 

and I’m the Executive Director of the Florida Keys Commercial 24 

Fishermen’s Association and thank you for giving me time to 25 
speak. 26 
 27 

I just want to start out by saying that the timeframe that’s 28 
been made available to rebuild fish stocks under the 29 
Reauthorized Magnuson Act, I question that we have the adequate 30 
time to rebuild those stocks within that timeframe. 31 

 32 
It seems to me that the only approach to placing accountability 33 
measures on overfished stocks is to manage fisheries through an 34 

individual quota system, which is the IFQ system, or limited 35 
access privilege program. 36 
 37 
To make a long story short there, I truly believe that we need 38 

more options.  The upcoming reductions that we see through the 39 
Magnuson Act are basically going to reduce our fleet sizes, 40 
which will impact the fabric of Monroe County’s economy. 41 

 42 
Between the reductions and the fleet consolidation, the writing 43 
is on the wall and we believe that working waterfronts will be 44 
sold and won’t be able to be fished forever.  This council has 45 

been tasked with rebuilding stocks based on recommendations from 46 
the SSC. 47 
 48 
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It’s the council’s responsibility, in the end, to rebuild 1 
overfished stocks.  There’s obviously a balancing act going on 2 

between rebuilding stocks and preserving our working waterfront. 3 
 4 
I also want to make a note to conservation associations.  They 5 
may be pressuring the National Marine Fisheries Service to stick 6 

to these rebuilding timeframes based on the best available 7 
science and the MSA, but our fishermen’s heritage must be 8 
preserved along with the fish and we need to be on the same 9 

page. 10 
 11 
I have a comment to make on spiny lobster.  In your scoping 12 
document, we support Alternative 1.  Anything that you can do to 13 

reduce undersized imports must be done now.  Our recruitment of 14 
lobsters depends on stocks from Central and South America and 15 
the Caribbean. 16 

 17 
We import 90 percent of our lobster and there have been several 18 
cases of undersized tails in our marketplace.  Furthermore, if 19 
the council does not address the collection of wild juveniles 20 

before they get a chance to spawn, there will be serious 21 
implications on the future of our fishery in south Florida. 22 
 23 
Finally, there’s one more thing I have to mention.  Over the 24 

last three decades, or even longer, the quality of our water, 25 
temperature, salinity, and composition, has changed 26 
dramatically.  This partially may be due to climate change and 27 

it’s starting to rear its ugly face.  We need to address the 28 
effect of global warming and its effect on fish stocks.  Thank 29 
you. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Zimmerman.  We’ve got a 32 

question over here. 33 
 34 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Zimmerman, are you aware that there was a bill 35 

going to be introduced or has been introduced to re-look at that 36 
ten-year rebuilding schedule?  That’s what is driving a lot of 37 
this, as you mentioned earlier. 38 

 39 
I would suggest to get with your people or anyone in the room 40 
here or whatever and get with your congressman, because that’s 41 

really what has put the council into a -- 42 
 43 
MR. ZIMMERMAN:  A bind.  Yes, the council is in a serious bind 44 

because of the initial incentive to rebuild the -- The short 45 

frame which you have to rebuild fish stocks.  We have been in 46 
touch with state representatives and congress people to support 47 
Representatives Jones and Frank bill to extend those rebuilding 48 
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timeframes for the Magnuson Act. 1 
 2 

We understand it’s not your position and it’s our congress 3 
people’s position to make a stand for the public and so you guys 4 
aren’t held to the fire of this act and so we’re doing that. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you very much.  Are there any other 7 

questions?  The next speaker is Clayton James. 8 
 9 
MR. CLAYTON JAMES:  Hello, ladies and gentlemen.  Thank you for 10 

the opportunity for me to speak.  I basically want to say you’ve 11 
had a lot of input and a lot of data to think about.  One thing 12 
that hasn’t been mentioned are the bycatch on shrimp nets. 13 

 14 
I’m not against commercial shrimping, but no one has mentioned 15 
that and so I just thought I would mention that.  For one pound 16 

of shrimp, how many pounds of bycatch that dies.  That’s 17 
something to consider. 18 
 19 
I’m a third-generation native and I’ve been fishing for groupers 20 

since 1962.  I have a picture.  I love showing my fish pictures 21 
and there you go.  Eleven years old and got my first one.  I 22 
have enough expertise to be a captain, but you know it’s too 23 
hard work and the pay is not very high, either. 24 

 25 
All I can tell you is through my experience, fishing and diving, 26 
the gag population is in very good shape, better than I’ve ever 27 

seen it.  It’s been getting better and better for the last three 28 
years that I’ve seen. 29 
 30 
My friends are catching bigger fish and more fish.  Zero 31 

mortality rate in my lifetime, on any boat I’ve ever been on.  I 32 
don’t fish 200 feet and I don’t go past 100 feet.  I’ve never 33 
released a grouper that didn’t make it and I think the majority 34 

of the recreational fishermen practice fishing the same way I do 35 
 36 
Like I said, I spearfish and I fish for groupers.  The gag stock 37 
is not hurting at all.  It’s in real good shape and I’ve seen 38 

that with my own two eyes, mostly in the Gulf.  I fish on the 39 
east coast also and dive on the east coast, but the water 40 
clarity is good and the reefs are healthy and there’s plenty of 41 

fish.  Thank you. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  We appreciate your remarks.  44 

Are there any questions from the council?  Thank you.  The next 45 

speaker is John Herrera.  Chad Carney.  Jeffrey DeChant.  Chris 46 
Hudgens.  Tom Griffin. 47 
 48 
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MR. TOM GRIFFIN:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen of the 1 

council.  My name is Tom Griffin and I’m a recreational sport 2 

fisherman and diver from Valrico, Florida, about twelve miles 3 
east of Tampa. 4 
 5 
I own and operate a twenty-two-foot center console and I fish 6 

offshore and near-shore here in Tampa.  For me, the offshore 7 
waters range from approximately ten miles to about thirty-five 8 
miles and so I’m not fishing in deep offshore waters like many 9 

people. 10 
 11 
I will tell you that in 2005 I made two offshore trips with the 12 
red tide.  In 2006, checking my logs, I went offshore 13 

approximately twenty times, technically twenty-two times.  Last 14 
year, I only went offshore ten times.  Why did I do that?  15 
 16 

A lot of reasons, one of which is the cost of operating a boat 17 
has gone up.  Now, in the course of that time what I did do was 18 
I spent $1,500 on marine supplies, getting my trailer and boat 19 
worked on at T.A. Mahoney’s.  I spent over a thousand dollars on 20 

tackle at Tightlines Tackle, Bill Jackson’s, and other smaller 21 
tackle shops. 22 
 23 
In addition, I took offshore trips.  I spent $1,200 each on 24 

trips with Captain Randy Rochelle and a couple of other trips I 25 
shared inshore.  Why do I do that?   26 
 27 

I do that for the opportunity, the opportunity to go fishing 28 
with my family and friends and get away from cell phones and bad 29 
TV, but it’s getting tougher, but when I know I can sit down 30 
with my children and I can plan a trip and I can say we’re going 31 

to go here and we’re going to go there and we have the chance to 32 
bring home some grouper or snapper for dinner, they get excited 33 
and they sit down with me and we pull out the charts that I 34 

bought at one of the tackle shops and we work through that 35 
process and they enjoy going fishing. 36 
 37 
I’ve got a twenty-one-year-old daughter in college and when she 38 

gets ready to come home on vacation, one of the things she asks 39 
for, besides money, is the opportunity to go out on the boat and 40 
go fishing and I’ll tell you what, that makes me feel good. 41 

 42 
It’s going to be hard when I’ve got to tell her, Kate, sorry, we 43 
can’t go, because guess what?  There are no bag limits worth 44 
going out for.   45 

 46 
At the same time, I’ve got to turn around to my friends at T.A. 47 
Mahoney’s and say no, it’s not worth my while getting my trailer 48 
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worked on and my friends at Tightlines Tackle and saying sorry, 1 
I’m not going to buy any new fishing tackle this year, I just 2 

don’t need it.  I’m not going to be using what I’ve got.  I’m 3 
not going to call up Randy Rochelle and say hey, I need you to 4 
put together a trip for me and three of my buddies to go out and 5 
go offshore. 6 

 7 
I know you guys have a tough job.  It’s not easy.  I’ll be 8 
honest that I’m not here to make your job any easier.  I 9 

understand the challenges of the Magnuson Act, but you’ve got to 10 
do the right thing and you’ve got to do the smart thing and just 11 
overreacting isn’t going to get it done.  Thank you very much 12 
for time and I appreciate your work.  Any questions? 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  We appreciate your 15 

comments.  Are there any questions from the council?  Thank you.  16 

The next speaker is Omar Shane Beilor.  Linda Rochelle.  17 
Benjamin Bateman.  Mike Muscanto.  Tom Mahoney.   18 
 19 
MR. CHRIS GARDNELL:  Hello, council.  My name is Chris Gardnell 20 

and I’ve been spearfishing in this area for about thirty-eight 21 
years now and I used to come to these meetings back in the early 22 
1980s and early 1990s and I got discouraged, because every time 23 
I went, I saw our bag limits being lowered and lowered and then 24 

came to the conclusion that either they didn’t work or we never 25 
got anything back. 26 
 27 

Now I’m back here again pleading with you not to take such a 28 
drastic measure from five to one.  With ninety-some percent of 29 
the grouper coming from our area northward, why you would lower 30 
it to one, lower than the Atlantic coast, just I can’t 31 

understand it, but I commend you all for sitting here and having 32 
to listen to 500 people point their finger at you all day and I 33 
just plead with you if you could find it somewhere in your 34 

hearts to give us something back for once, please.  Thank you. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you very much.  Just for the record, I 37 

would like to read into the record the fact that we have an 38 

additional twelve cards of people that didn’t wish to speak, but 39 
they did write on their cards that they supported the FRA 40 
position.  I would like that to be part of the record.  That’s 41 

the end of the cards that we have.  Is there anybody else that -42 
- If you would like to speak, come on. 43 
 44 
MR. JOHN LEESE:  My name is John Leese and I’m a Florida native 45 

and I can’t believe you guys are actually making decisions on 46 
the science that you’ve presented to us.  It’s unbelievable.  47 
Again, the second time, the red grouper and now the black 48 
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grouper. 1 
 2 

Your scientists -- Not you guys, because you’re buying this 3 
stuff, but your scientists should be ashamed of themselves.  4 
They should give back the money that they took for this work, 5 
because obviously it’s incredibly flawed.  I feel bad for you 6 

guys having to make decisions with this kind of data, but you’ve 7 
just got to make the right decision and you know this data is 8 
bad and I support the FRA. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir, for your comments.  Is there 11 

anyone in the audience that has not had the chance to speak? 12 
 13 
MR. GENE HEIDENRIGHT:  Thank you for hearing me.  My name is 14 

Gene Heidenright and I’m a dive store owner.  I’ve worked in the 15 
scuba industry as an instructor and as a dive master and as a 16 

retail salesperson for right at thirty years. 17 
 18 
During that period of time, I’ve done enormous amounts of diving 19 
in the Gulf of Mexico, thousands of dives.  I can honestly say 20 

that there are conditions that affect the way that you would 21 
sample count grouper that don’t have anything to do, in reality, 22 
with the number of fish that are out there.   23 
 24 

Some years are inundated with fresh water and some years are 25 
drought and some years we get chemically-induced red tides that 26 
kill hundreds of square miles of the fish in the Gulf of Mexico 27 

and nobody can catch a fish if they’re not there and if they’re 28 
not alive. 29 
 30 
This year in particular, a recovery year from the Piney Point 31 

disaster that occurred, in my estimation, we see enormous 32 
numbers of gag grouper offshore.  When I hear reports that 33 
there’s a dearth of grouper or that there are no grouper out 34 

there, I really wonder where the people are that are counting 35 
these fish. 36 
 37 
Are they doing it underneath the pillars at the dock?  I’m not 38 

sure, but certainly if you spend time offshore and look, you 39 
don’t have to travel very far to see thousands of grouper and 40 
that doesn’t seem to change year-by-year.  That’s pretty much 41 

what I wanted to spit out at you.  Thanks for putting up with us 42 
today. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you very much.  We appreciate your 45 

comments.  Anybody else want to address the council at this 46 
time? 47 
 48 
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MR. O’HERN:  I just wanted to thank the council for staying late 1 

and listening to all the people and I hope you realize that 2 

there was about 500 work days lost today for people coming out 3 
to talk to you.  Thank you so much. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We thank all of the people who came and 6 

participated today.  I think this is part of the public process 7 
that we are obligated to and fully support your input.  Your 8 
input will be taken into consideration and as we continue our 9 

deliberations, remember that there will be a grouper workshop 10 
coming up in February.  Phil, what’s the date again? 11 
 12 
MR. STEELE:  It will be February 26th, Mr. Chairman, at FMRI and 13 

it’s six to ten. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you very much.  Please note that and 16 

plan to attend.  We stand recessed until 8:00 A.M. in the 17 
morning and we’ll go into closed session first off and then 18 
we’ll continue the committee reports.  I thank everybody for 19 
your patience and indulgence. 20 
 21 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 6:15 o’clock p.m., January 22 
30, 2008.) 23 
 24 

- - - 25 
 26 

January 31, 2008 27 

 28 
THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 29 

 30 
- - - 31 

 32 
The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 33 
Council reconvened in the Milan Ballroom of the Radisson Hotel, 34 

St. Petersburg, Florida, Thursday morning, January 31, 2008, and 35 
was called to order at 8:25 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Tom 36 
McIlwain. 37 
 38 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The next report we’ll take will be the Joint 39 

Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Report.  Ms. Foote, are you ready? 40 
 41 
MS. FOOTE:  I went through the whole report and we left two 42 

motions on the board and then we recessed the committee and so 43 
it’s up to your option how we would approach that.  I would 44 
suggest that we consider the first motion and move to the second 45 

motion. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion on the floor and the motion 48 
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is to add Draft Action 9 as presented in Tab J, Number 4(b) to 1 
the amendment.  Is there any discussion on the motion?  Hearing 2 

none, is there any objection to the motion?  So moved. 3 
 4 
MS. FOOTE:  The next motion, and I’ll go ahead and read it while 5 

it’s getting up there, is the committee moved to have the IPT 6 

revise the aquaculture amendment to address the concerns raised 7 
by General Counsel and the public and the committee moved that. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there 10 
discussion?  All those in favor of the committee motion please 11 
say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries. 12 
 13 

MS. FOOTE:  Mr. Chairman, that completed my report and thank you 14 

for letting the committee break in action there. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Let’s move to the Mackerel 17 

Committee Report and Mr. Minton. 18 
 19 
MR. MINTON:  Apparently we had a formatting problem and we 20 

inadvertently picked up the wrong section, where we added on 21 
Section D.  I’ve got the Tab C -- Trish, is this the right one?  22 
I’m just making sure this time or Rick. 23 
 24 

What it does on Number 8 on the Terms of Reference is we added 25 
another section, D, into the -- There was three of those and the 26 
center one, we added Section D, which says based on migratory 27 

groups and mixing zone dynamics defined using the best available 28 
scientific information, provide separate ABC values for each of 29 
two management areas delineated at the Gulf and South Atlantic 30 
Council boundaries.  Mr. Chairman, I’m not sure procedurally how 31 

this should work, but this motion passed without objection, I 32 
believe. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s correct. 35 

 36 
MR. MINTON:  I think first of all we would need to bring back 37 

the original motion and then add this one on the table.  Is that 38 

correct, Mr. Swingle? 39 
 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Yes, that’s correct. 41 

 42 
MR. MINTON:  Since I voted in favor of this, I would move to 43 
reconsider the motion that was presented yesterday in full 44 
council and if I can get a second, then we’ll move on to this 45 

one. 46 

 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 48 
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 1 
MR. GILL:  Second. 2 

 3 
MR. MINTON:  With that then, we would go to this motion that’s 4 
in front of you now, which adds that Section D to the center 5 
part of that motion, then.  With that, I guess I’ll move that, I 6 

suppose. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have an amended committee motion on the 9 

table.  Is there discussion? 10 
 11 
DR. LEARD:  I just wanted to point out that the problem was that 12 

we picked up the language from A, B, and C from the Gulf 13 

Council’s original motion, rather than the original terms of 14 
reference that were presented to us before.  Now, your A, B, and 15 
C are the correct ones from the original terms of reference that 16 

John Carmichael had sent us and so this is correct, with the 17 
addition of the D. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion?  All those in favor of 20 

the motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries. 21 
 22 
MR. MINTON:  That concludes the report, Mr. Chairman. 23 

 24 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Let’s move to the Red Drum 25 

Committee Report and Ms. Foote. 26 
 27 

RED DRUM MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 28 
 29 

MS. FOOTE:  The Red Drum Committee met and all members were 30 

present.  Mr. Swingle indicated the council requested the 31 

Southeast Fisheries Science Center provide the following 32 
evaluation, regarding the risks of allowing harvest of red drum 33 
from the EEZ to collect data for stock assessments and advise us 34 

on how many fish would be needed to be harvested.   35 
 36 
The council charge to our Ad Hoc Review Panel for Red Drum was 37 
to begin a long-term research program to collect age-structure 38 

information.  Because red drum were previously classified as 39 
subject to overfishing and overfished, and as the status is 40 
currently unknown, we felt the starting point for addressing the 41 

council’s charge was to seek the Southeast Fisheries Science 42 
Center’s advice on the risk of such data collection, followed by 43 
a determination on the number of fish that should be collected 44 
from the EEZ. 45 

 46 
A detailed response was provided in Tab E, Number 3 by Dr. Clay 47 
Porch and it’s also been provided for email.  The committee took 48 
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no action. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions about 3 

the Red Drum Committee Report?  That concludes your report?  4 
Thank you.  Let’s move into the -- Do we have the Administrative 5 
Policy?  Ms. Morris. 6 

 7 
ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT 8 

 9 

MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The agenda was adopted as 10 

written.  The minutes of the July 31, 2007 meeting were approved 11 
as written 12 
 13 

Charlene Ponce introduced the item of a proposed outreach and 14 
education committee.  The intent is to re-establish and redefine 15 
the council’s Communications Committee, to assess where the 16 

council is in terms of outreach, education, and communication in 17 
general, and determine where we want to go from there. 18 
 19 
Ms. Ponce noted that such a committee would provide staff 20 

another level of review and input on projects and ideas, as well 21 
as helping in the planning of those projects and ideas.  Mr. 22 
Gill expressed concern over the confusion among the public on 23 
the roles of the different agencies involved in the fishery 24 

management and believes that having an outreach and education 25 
committee, similar to that of the South Atlantic Council, would 26 
allow the council to develop new and different ideas to help 27 

educate the public and make the process more efficient. 28 
 29 
The committee recommended, and I so move, that the council form 30 
an outreach and education committee and adopt the charge in Tab 31 

G, Number 3. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 34 

discussion?  All those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 35 
opposed like sign.  The motion carries. 36 
 37 
MS. MORRIS:  Annual Catch Limit and Accountability Measure 38 

Discussion Paper, Dr. Leard gave a PowerPoint presentation 39 

summarizing the draft discussion paper on annual catch limits 40 
and accountability measures. 41 

 42 
The committee discussed the discussion paper in relation to the 43 
potential guidance from future guidelines currently under 44 
development by NOAA Fisheries.  Mr. Swingle noted that the NOAA 45 

Fisheries guidelines are not expected to be available until at 46 
least March or April 2008.  The committee believed that no 47 
additional action could be taken until the NOAA Fisheries 48 
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guidelines were available. 1 
 2 

Dr. Crabtree noted that the draft guidelines were still under 3 
review.  He noted that the proposed rules would likely be 4 
published in a similar timeframe as noted by Mr. Swingle and 5 
comments would be solicited thereafter. 6 

 7 
Accounting for Total Fisheries Mortality, Harvest Plus Dead 8 
Discards, in ACLs, Ms. Morris introduced a discussion about 9 

including a clear indication of all sources of mortality, landed 10 
harvest and discard mortality and discarded bycatch, in the 11 
annual catch limit in order to better manage bycatch.  12 
 13 

Dr. Leard noted that the MSRA workshop in September had a 14 
Session 4 that addressed bycatch management under Magnuson and 15 
that NOAA Fisheries was working to develop a bycatch reduction 16 

engineering program.  The committee discussed how bycatch 17 
mortality might be included in ACLs.   18 
 19 
The committee recommended, and I so move, to ask the SSC to 20 

provide the council with the expected number of discards 21 
associated with their catch level recommendations. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 24 

discussion on the motion?  Hearing none, is there -- All those 25 
in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 26 
carries. 27 

 28 
MS. MORRIS:  That concludes our report. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Let’s now move to the Reef Fish 31 

Management Committee Report and Mr. Minton. 32 
 33 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 34 

 35 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The two days of the Reef 36 

Fish Committee, the agenda was adopted, with the addition of 37 
under Other Business a discussion to approve public hearing 38 

draft Amendment 29. 39 
 40 
Assane pointed out that Amendment 29 is currently an options 41 

paper and not a public hearing draft.  What we tried to do was 42 
go through there and make sure we had in the document what we 43 
wanted and if we had available analysis, we went ahead and 44 
indicated what was our preferences.   45 

 46 
With that, he gave a PowerPoint presentation reviewing the 47 
contents of the options paper and then the committee went 48 
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through that section by section.  On Section A, Grouper and 1 
Tilefish Effort Management, the committee went ahead and 2 

selected the effort management approach. 3 
 4 
The committee recommends, and I so move, that Alternative 4 be 5 
the Preferred Alternative: Implement an individual fishing quota 6 

program in the commercial grouper and tilefish fisheries, which 7 
is Section D. 8 
 9 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 10 
discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say 11 
aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries. 12 
 13 

MR. MINTON:  On Section 2, A2, Permit Stacking, which is on page 14 

20, the committee had no preferred alternatives, pending further 15 
analyses.  I guess, Mr. Chairman, what we’ll do is just, unless 16 

there is council recommendations, I’ll just go through these and 17 
if there’s additions or deletions that they would like to see, 18 
then we’ll take those up at your discretion. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That would be fine. 21 

 22 
MR. MINTON:  Without hearing on anything on A2, then we’ll move 23 

to Section B, Latent Permits, and the criteria for permit 24 

retention, which is on page 21.  Again, the committee had no 25 
preferred alternatives; however, Dr. Crabtree asked the 26 
committee consider whether a permit could be considered latent 27 

even if it acquired a significant amount of red snapper IFQ 28 
shares.  We didn’t really pick anything there either. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Does the council have any comment on Section 31 

B, Latent Permits?  With no comments, Mr. Minton. 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  On Section C, Endorsements, we went through the 34 

minimum harvest for endorsement eligibility.  We had no 35 
preferred alternatives there.  Incidental bycatch provisions, 36 
the committee had no preferred alternatives there. 37 
 38 
Section D, IFQ Program Design, D1, Eligibility for Initial IFQ 39 
Shares, the committee recommends, and I so move, that there be 40 
added to Action D1 an Alternative 5, which would restrict 41 

initial eligibility to the commercial reef fish permit holders 42 
and to reef fish captain and crew only.  43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 45 

discussion on the motion?  Seeing or hearing no discussion, all 46 
those in favor of the motion please say aye; opposed like sign.  47 
The motion carries. 48 
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 1 
MR. MINTON:  There was a discussion regarding Louisiana 2 

fishermen who had started selling their shares to Texas 3 
fishermen, resulting in negative impacts on Louisiana dealers 4 
and this was not addressed in the document. 5 
 6 

There was further discussion that this may just be a form of 7 
that’s the way business is done.  We did not take any action on 8 
that.  General Counsel suggested that the term “substantial 9 

participants” in the alternatives added a layer of confusion and 10 
should be removed. 11 
 12 
The alternatives are focused on a narrow range of individuals 13 

and the MSA intended the term to apply to a broader range of 14 
individuals, such as would exist with transferability 15 
alternatives.  He suggested that alternatives be added to extend 16 

initial eligibility to persons other than current participants, 17 
such as an auction. 18 
 19 
The committee recommends, and I so move, to remove the language 20 

“substantial participants” be removed from all of the 21 
alternatives in Action D1. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You have a committee motion.  Is there 24 

discussion on the motion?  Hearing no discussion, all those in 25 
favor of the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion 26 
carries. 27 

 28 
MR. MINTON:  Following that action, the committee recommends, 29 
and I so move, that there be added to Action D1 an Alternative 30 
6, establish an auction system for initial eligibility. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 33 
discussion on the committee motion?  Hearing no discussion, all 34 

those in favor say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries. 35 
 36 
MR. MINTON:  Action D2, Apportionment of IFQ Shares, which is on 37 
page 29, by a vote of four to two, the committee recommends, and 38 

I so move, that alternatives be added to Action D2 that 39 
correspond to the alternatives added earlier under Section D1: 40 
distribute initial IFQ shares to commercial reef fish permit 41 

holders and captain and crew only through an auction system. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 44 
discussion?  Hearing no discussion, those in favor of the motion 45 

say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries. 46 
 47 
MR. MINTON:  Action D3, IFQ Definitions, the committee had no 48 
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preferred alternatives, pending further analysis.  Action D4 to 1 
D6, Catch-Quota Balancing and Discard Reduction Measures, the 2 

committee went through those, but did not select any preferred 3 
alternatives, pending, again, further analyses.  I’m hesitating 4 
here in case someone has something to say. 5 
 6 

Action D7, Transfer Eligibility Requirements, page 44, Mr. 7 
Grimes noted that the term “substantial participant” was 8 
appropriate for this section, but the term needed to be defined.  9 

He also suggested adding an alternative to expand transfer 10 
eligibility beyond current participants.   11 
 12 
The committee discussed the term “substantial participant”.  A 13 

motion to define “substantial participant” as someone who sells 14 
or buys Gulf grouper failed.  The committee then decided that 15 
the definition be deferred to council staff and the IPT.  The 16 

committee recommends, and I so move, that a new action be added 17 
that defines “substantial participant”. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 20 

discussion on the motion?   21 
 22 
MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to clarify statements that I made in 23 

committee and I guess I want to make clear that I didn’t -- I’m 24 

not saying that there is no way to define “substantial 25 
participant” only to include reef fish permit holders. 26 
 27 

I remember going over the discussion about how the Act uses 28 
“substantially fished” in one context and “substantially 29 
participate” in another.  Thus, I think it will be very 30 
difficult to define “substantially participate” only in terms of 31 

having fished in the fishery, because of the different language, 32 
but again, I emphasize that I said very difficult and not 33 
impossible.   34 

 35 
I know a lot of people came to me after I made that statement 36 
and so I do think that one of the alternatives the IPT should 37 
look at is attempting to define “substantial participant” only 38 

in terms of those who actually fish in the fishery.  Not that 39 
that’s going to be the way you go, but that’s something I think 40 
we should still look at. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  Is there other 43 

discussion or comment relative to this motion, committee motion?  44 
All those in favor of the committee motion say aye; opposed like 45 

sign.  The motion carries. 46 
 47 
MR. MINTON:  It was noted that with the addition of the above 48 
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action, the term “substantial participant” would be removed from 1 
the Action D7 alternatives.  A motion was made to move 2 

Alternatives 2 and 3 to the Considered but Rejected, but after 3 
discussion, the motion failed. 4 
 5 
Action D8, Caps on IFQ Share Ownership, page 45, the committee 6 

had no preferred alternatives, pending, again, further analysis.  7 
Action D9, Adjustments in the Annual Allocation of Commercial 8 
TACs, this is page 49, the committee recommends, and I so move, 9 

that an alternative be added to Section D9 to auction future 10 
increases in TAC in the commercial quota. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 13 

discussion on the committee motion?  Hearing none, all those in 14 
favor of the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion 15 
passes. 16 

 17 
MR. MINTON:  On Action D10, Establishment and Structure of an 18 
Appeals Process, on page 50, the committee recommends that the 19 
Action D10 preferred alternative be Alternative 2: the Regional 20 

Administrator will review, evaluate, and render final decision 21 
on appeals.  Filing of an appeal must be completed within ninety 22 
days of the effective date of the final regulations implementing 23 
the IFQ program.  Hardship arguments will not be considered.  24 

The RA will determine the outcome of appeals based on the NMFS 25 
logbooks.  If the NMFS logbooks are not available, the RA may 26 
use state landings records.  Appellants should submit NMFS 27 

logbooks to support their appeal. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 30 

discussion? 31 

 32 
MR. GILL:  I may have this not put together correctly, but if we 33 

open this up to other than fishermen, how does that work 34 

relative to the appeal process, because we’re talking about 35 
logbooks and state landings records and what we’re talking about 36 
in terms of substantial participants may not have those kinds of 37 
things. 38 

 39 
MR. GRIMES:  My understanding is this is just for initial 40 

allocation and initial allocation can be a much smaller pool 41 

than the overall pool of substantial participants who will be 42 
able to participate in this program, but just won’t be eligible 43 
for an initial allocation or an initial share, I guess. 44 
 45 
MR. GILL:  I understand that, but we don’t know that at this 46 

time and yet we’re setting up an appeals process to cover what 47 
might be. 48 
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 1 
MR. GRIMES:  I think you have a point, but this is -- This 2 

covers one of the alternatives that’s in the document and you 3 
raise a very legitimate issue.  If you expand the pool of folks 4 
eligible for initial share issuance outside of those who you 5 
have permitted and can easily identify, you run into serious 6 

problems with documenting their participation and what they 7 
would be eligible to receive. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Hearing 10 
none, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 11 
opposed.  The motion carries. 12 
 13 

MR. MINTON:  On D11, the Use-It-or-Lose-It Policy, the committee 14 

had no preferred alternatives, again, pending further analyses.  15 
D12, Cost Recovery Plan, it’s the same thing, no preferred.  16 

D13, Eligibility for Referendum Participation, Assane stated the 17 
alternatives may need to be changed once the NMFS guidelines are 18 
published. 19 
 20 

Ms. Morris noted the commercial fishermen, Mr. Tucker, Mr. 21 
Spaeth, and Mr. Brooks, had suggested that the term 22 
“substantially fished” be defined as having landed 8,000 pounds.  23 
The committee recommends, and I so move, that an alternative be 24 

added to Action D13 with an 8,000-pound threshold to define 25 
“substantially fished”. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 28 
discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the committee 29 
motion say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion carries. 30 
 31 

MR. MINTON:  On Action 14, the IFQ Monitoring and Management 32 

Board, page 55, Dr. Crabtree felt it was unclear how such a 33 
board would differ from an advisory panel.  Following that, the 34 

committee recommends, and I so move, that Action 14, IFQ 35 
Monitoring and Management Board, be removed to the Considered 36 
but Rejected section. 37 
 38 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 39 

discussion? 40 
 41 
MR. PERRET:  Vernon, that doesn’t preclude us though from having 42 

an advisory board in the future, is that right? 43 
 44 
MR. MINTON:  That’s correct. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there any other discussion?  Hearing 47 
none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 48 
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opposed.  The motion carries. 1 
 2 

MR. MINTON:  Under Other Issues, which is on page 57, Certified 3 
Landing Sites, the committee recommends, and I so move, that an 4 
action be added to contain alternatives that would or would not 5 
require participants to land at designated landing sites.  6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 8 
discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; opposed.  9 

The motion carries. 10 
 11 
MR. MINTON:  On the Guaranteed Loan Program, the committee 12 
recommends, and I so move, that an action be added to establish 13 

a loan program utilizing of up to 25 percent of the cost 14 
recovery fees collected from the participants. 15 
 16 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 17 

discussion? 18 
 19 
MR. GILL:  I guess a question for Phil, probably.  Could we get 20 

a handle on what the order of magnitude of those numbers might 21 
be, perhaps using the red snapper cost recovery as a guideline, 22 
just so that we have a feel as to what we’re talking about here?  23 
My sense is the anticipation of the numbers are probably a whole 24 

lot larger than reality is going to bring and I would like to 25 
bring that into focus a little bit. 26 
 27 
MR. STEELE:  Based on 2007 numbers, I’ve got them on here, but 28 

we got cost recovery fees of approximately $350,000 or $400,000 29 
total.  25 percent of that would be somewhere around $80,000.  30 
That could go up.  Grouper would probably be three times that 31 

much, but that’s with red snapper, based on about 2.9 million 32 
pounds that we landed. 33 
 34 
MR. GILL:  Just to clarify, that given that grouper, as you 35 

mentioned, at three times the size, we’re talking a quarter-36 
million-dollars a year, perhaps, give or take.  That’s the right 37 
order of magnitude, in any event? 38 

 39 
MR. STEELE:  That’s correct. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion on the 42 
motion?  Hearing none, those in favor of the motion say aye; all 43 
opposed like sign.  The motion carries. 44 
 45 

MR. MINTON:  Optional IFQ Program, the committee took no action 46 

on that, Mr. Chair.  Change in the Shallow-Water and Deepwater 47 
Species Composition, Mr. Atran noted that the two species in 48 
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question, speckled hind and warsaw grouper, were on the NMFS 1 
Species of Concern List. 2 

 3 
Assane explained that the AP had requested this action to reduce 4 
discard mortality of these species caught while fishing for the 5 
shallow-water grouper after the deepwater grouper had filled.  6 
The committee recommends, and I so move, that an action be added 7 
to develop alternatives to address the issue of warsaw grouper 8 
and speckled hind discards in the shallow-water grouper fishery 9 

after the deepwater grouper fishery closes.  10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 12 
discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say 13 

aye; all opposed.  The motion carries. 14 
 15 
MR. MINTON:  Dr. Crabtree suggested that an alternative be added 16 

to Section C, Endorsements, to create a grouper longline gear 17 
endorsement to prevent fishermen from shifting to longline gear 18 
if an endorsement system was adopted. 19 
 20 
The committee recommends, and I so move, that in Section C a 21 
sub-alternative be added to create a grouper longline 22 
endorsement. 23 
 24 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion, a committee motion.  Is 25 
there discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the 26 
motion say aye; all opposed same sign.  The motion carries. 27 

 28 
MR. MINTON:  Dr. Crabtree suggested that in drafting Amendment 29 

29 that care should be taken to address the MSA Section 303 30 
requirement that limited access systems should take into account 31 

present and historical participation in the fishery, historical 32 
fishing practices, and economics of the fishery, et cetera.  Mr. 33 
Chair, that would conclude the committee recommendations on 29 34 

and I’ll give it back to you. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Minton. 37 

 38 
MR. RIECHERS:  If I could, Mr. Chairman, though you couldn’t 39 

tell by the enthusiasm of the group here, I think the council 40 
has been behind this amendment from the beginning, much like 41 

with the Red Snapper IFQ Advisory Panel.   42 
 43 
We charged this group some time ago with creating a panel and a 44 
strawman, if you will, so that it would make our work and our 45 

workload easier here at the council level and I think by the way 46 
we have went through this document so far, I think we’ve added -47 
- Though there is certainly some rearranging that has to be done 48 
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and some movement and redefinition, if you will, of some of the 1 
things that are in here already, I think probably we have a good 2 

starting point for a real public hearing draft coming out of 3 
this council at the next meeting. 4 
 5 
With that though, I kind of want to turn to some of the comments 6 

that Roy made the other day regarding the referendum and, Roy, 7 
could you explain again how you see the process of this moving 8 
through our group and more importantly, how you see the process 9 

of your folks putting the referendum in place and the time 10 
tables of that?  I was a little confused as to how that might 11 
work and the length of time that may take. 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’re going to put out a proposed rule providing 14 

guidance on how to do the referendum I hope in the next month.  15 
Heather, what kind of timeline do you think we’re on?  A month?  16 

Probably in the next month. 17 
 18 
I think what it’s going to require is that the council has to 19 
have all of its preferred alternatives chosen and has to have 20 

gone through the public comment phase and the DEIS phase and at 21 
that point, the council can request the referendum.   22 
 23 
You’ll have to define to us “substantially fished” and those 24 

types of things and then when you do that, we will publish a 25 
proposed rule laying out the procedures and how we’re going to 26 
vote and how we’ve decided substantially fished and there will 27 

probably be a thirty-day comment period, maybe less, on that 28 
proposed rule and then we’ll have to publish a final rule in the 29 
Federal Register announcing that we’re going to do the 30 
referendum and here are the voting procedures. 31 

 32 
We’ll have to make the amendments available somehow.  I would 33 
guess we’ll need to give people thirty days to read the 34 

amendments and return their ballots to us and then we’ll have to 35 
publish another notice in the Federal Register announcing the 36 
results and then at that time, the council can submit the 37 
document and initiate secretarial review. 38 

 39 
When you look at those comment periods and all of it, the 40 
referendum alone is a multi-month process to do it and I know 41 

there’s a lot of interest in us moving forward on this as 42 
quickly as we can and one of my suggestions, Tom, was that we 43 
extend our council meetings and go back to meeting through 44 
Friday and adjourning on Friday, so that we have time to spend 45 

on these. 46 
 47 
We seem to be getting in a rush, but there are a lot of 48 
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decisions we’re going to have to make on this IFQ document.  1 
Does that get at your questions? 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Riechers, does that answer your 4 

questions?  Okay.  5 
 6 
MS. MORRIS:  Roy, when we did the two referendums on the red 7 

snapper IFQ plan, it seems like there was a lot of time spent 8 
trying to figure out who could vote in the referendum and so is 9 

that something that you all can get a head start on or do you 10 
have to wait until final council action to start working on who 11 
might actually be eligible to vote? 12 
 13 

I can’t remember what all the problems were, but it seemed like 14 
you had to clarify everybody’s landing history and there were 15 
all kinds of delaying things that happened or unexpected time 16 

consuming things that happened when you were trying to clarify 17 
who could vote in the referendum. 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  What that came down to was for leased permits, 20 

who got to vote, the person who owned the permit or the person 21 
who had leased it and was actually doing the fishing.  We 22 
actually went through two proposed rules to resolve that. 23 
 24 

I think to the extent we can take public comment on how we’re 25 
going to define “substantially fished” and reach some sort of 26 
consensus among the fishermen as to how to do that and reduce 27 

controversy on it, then it goes smoother.  Like I said, if we 28 
can build support for it and when we publish the proposed rule 29 
if everybody is basically okay with it, that will help. 30 
 31 

What happened with red snapper is we published the proposed rule 32 
and we got a flood of comments from license holders objecting to 33 
it and so we changed it in response to that and did it again. 34 

 35 
MR. GILL:  A question for Shep.  Can you provide any information 36 

of when NOAA GC will provide the guidance on the weighted versus 37 
the single vote question? 38 

 39 
MR. GRIMES:  That will come out -- To the extent anything is 40 

going to come out, it will be part of the referendum proposed 41 

rule that the Fisheries Service will prepare. 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s going to be addressed in proposed rule.  I 44 

suspect it’s going to allow weighting, which, of course, 45 

complicates things, but that will be addressed in the guidelines 46 
on the proposed rule for doing a referendum. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 1 

 2 
MR. MINTON:  Based on what Mr. Riechers and also Ms. Morris 3 

said, I think it’s pretty clear our intent is to get this 4 
moving, moving as quickly as possible.  I’ve talked to a lot of 5 
the industry folks and they’re very excited about getting this 6 

thing off of the ground. 7 
 8 
I guess I don’t know if a motion is appropriate or just 9 

discussion that we need to say something that in effect that we 10 
would like this thing in effect for the 2009 season, if at all 11 
possible.  I know that may be tough, but that would really 12 
uncomplicated a lot of things for industry, the seasonal 13 

closures and so forth. 14 
 15 
If that’s appropriate, I would offer a motion that the council’s 16 

intent would be to have this amendment in place for the 2009 17 
season.  I know Roy has spoken about the problems with that, but 18 

I really think that we need to move along quickly with this if 19 
we could, if I could get a second. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second to note that 22 

it’s the intent of the council to have Amendment 29 in place for 23 
the 2009 fishing season.  Is there any discussion on the motion? 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  Vernon, if you mean by January 1, 2009, you need 26 

to take final action today.  If your intent is to put it in 27 

place sometime late in 2009, we can work on that, but basically 28 
this in your hands right now.  If you want to get this done 29 
quickly, then schedule additional council meetings and let’s get 30 
it done. 31 

 32 
MR. MINTON:  I would go along with that. 33 

 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think this motion is just going to give false 35 

hopes to the public, if you mean by January of 2009.  I’m not 36 
exaggerating.  I don’t think if you took final action on it at 37 
this meeting that it would be in place by January of 2009 and 38 

clearly we’re going to take final action into the summer.  Maybe 39 
we could put it in place in the middle of a fishing year, but 40 
that creates a whole host of different issues for us. 41 

 42 
MR. GILL:  I think one of the purposes of this motion is that in 43 

order to move it along as smartly as we can that we take 44 
advantage of offers such as we heard yesterday in public 45 

testimony that resources be made available to help with the lack 46 
of resources to do it in the normal fashion or, if you will, 47 
additional council meetings and that we think a little bit 48 
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differently relatively to how we handle it than the normal 1 
standard procedure. 2 

 3 
I think that’s the benefit of this motion and, Roy, you may be 4 
absolutely correct that January is an impossibility, but if we 5 
do it in the normal fashion and we rely on whatever we’ve got to 6 

work with and don’t take advantage of unusual, if I can call it 7 
that, opportunity in terms of resources, additional council 8 
meetings, then what we’re telling industry is we really don’t 9 

care what they think about this thing. 10 
 11 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Minton, on your motion, it seems like what we -12 

- The part of the process that we’re responsible for is getting 13 

a final amendment ready for the referendum process and it seems 14 
like it would be more appropriate for the motion to articulate 15 
what the council’s intent is for its work on this issue, rather 16 

than everything that has to be done by NOAA Fisheries after we 17 
have our final amendment ready for referendum. 18 
 19 
I would like to know from staff and the IPT whether there’s any 20 

possibility of a public hearing draft being ready in April and 21 
if not, when a public hearing draft could be ready and then as 22 
soon as the public hearing draft is ready, we could have a 23 
special meeting just to review that, if it fell between April 24 

and June. 25 
 26 
Some intention about when the council would like to finish its 27 

amendment, preparatory to referendum, I think would be more 28 
appropriate in this motion rather than talking about the end 29 
point of the whole season, which there’s all those things that 30 
Roy is describing that are really out of our area of management 31 

and control. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do you have a proposed -- 34 

 35 
MS. MORRIS:  My substitute -- Do you want a friendly amendment 36 
or do you want a substitute motion?  A friendly amendment is 37 
that the intent of the council is to have Amendment 29 ready for 38 

referendum consideration no later than August 2008. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is that agreeable to the motion maker?  Mr. 41 

Riechers, did you have a comment? 42 
 43 
MR. RIECHERS:  I probably like the current motion up there a 44 

little better than the previous one and certainly speak in favor 45 

of both of them.  Roy, it certainly isn’t our intent that we 46 
would mislead the public in any way in regards to this, but it 47 
is our intent to let them know that we’re willing to do extra 48 
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meetings, if that’s what it takes, possibly, assuming Mr. 1 
McIlwain and staff can pull that off for us. 2 

 3 
Part of it is we started this process a long, long time ago.  As 4 
many of our processes, this one has taken a long time.  It was 5 
delayed in getting an IPT team formed and to work on it.  We 6 

spent quite a bit of time yesterday in definitional issues that 7 
we would have hoped that IPT team would have looked at prior to 8 
this meeting, but we’ll spend the time. 9 

 10 
I don’t believe that’s the issue at all.  I think the issue is 11 
giving them some clear intent that we’re going to work towards 12 
this mission and we will do our best to meet our part and then 13 

we’ll put it in your hands to do your part.  I apologize if you 14 
take that as we’re misleading them, but that’s certainly not our 15 
intent here at all. 16 

 17 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I too support this motion.  I’ve had several, 18 

several calls left on my answering machine.  They call me on my 19 
cell and they call me at my home telephone late at night, which 20 

I don’t mind talking to them, but this industry is desperate and 21 
that’s why -- Half of them probably can’t even tell you what 22 
other amendments that we’re working on, because they are so 23 
tunnel vision as far as the ITQ. 24 

 25 
They want to get it done and they don’t know what they’re going 26 
to do.  They’re afraid the season is going to close on them and 27 

they just can’t face another closure and they’re really 28 
desperate. 29 
 30 
They have asked that if you need extra meetings, please do them.  31 

Anything we can do, we’re there to help you, but we’ve got to 32 
get this finalized and so I’m going to support the motion. 33 
 34 
DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  I just wanted to ask the council if they 35 

would reconsider, because talking about -- Not the motion, but 36 
some of the actions here.  Talking about the referendum 37 
presupposes that we have an IFQ and so if the council wished to 38 

strip the document, take out the other sections, and so we go 39 
ahead and develop an IFQ plan, because that’s the only thing 40 
that is needed for referendum consideration. 41 

 42 
It will certainly make meeting this deadline much easier for us, 43 
if we just focus on developing the IFQ plan properly and moving 44 
the endorsement and the latent permit to the Considered but 45 

Rejected section, if that were feasible. 46 
 47 
MR. RIECHERS:  Assane, we certainly hear what you’re saying, but 48 
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I believe -- Dr. Crabtree or Shep may want to chime in, but I 1 
believe we have to have those options in there as we go out to 2 

public hearing, to basically give ourselves the full range of 3 
options. 4 
 5 
I think a lot of us are focused on what we’re going to come out 6 

with is the IFQ, because we believe that’s probably where this 7 
is heading, but certainly we will be considering those other 8 
things as well, as we’ve been asked to do and have to consider, 9 

I believe. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Dr. Crabtree, would you care to comment? 12 

 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think you could take the latent permits part 14 

out of that, because I think it’s somewhat beyond the scope of 15 
it.  I would be reluctant to take the endorsements part out at 16 

this time, but I think you could take latent permits out. 17 
 18 
I think we ought to go ahead and recognize that to meet your 19 
timeline on the board that we have to have a DEIS ready by June 20 

and that almost certainly means we’re going to have to have an 21 
additional council meeting sometime between the April and the 22 
June meeting, to have any hope of getting that done, I would 23 
think. 24 

 25 
MR. GRIMES:  I think you could do some shifting around in the 26 

document and if you had your initial alternative where you 27 

looked at endorsements or other options to IFQ and then decided 28 
to go on to IFQ, you leave only the IFQ-related actions that 29 
follow that and you wouldn’t have large sections that went into 30 
more detail on the alternatives which you’ve decided aren’t your 31 

preferred anyway.  I would be comfortable with that. 32 
 33 
I guess I would also note, remember the aquaculture amendment is 34 

something that we’ve got to go back and do substantial work to 35 
before the next meeting and if we’re going to shift focus to 29, 36 
then it would be nice if this council gave some sense of 37 
priorities in terms of especially those two documents, because 38 

those are the ones which will have the heaviest workload coming 39 
back for the next meeting and 30B, too. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there further discussion? 42 

 43 
MR. PERRET:  What’s the penalty if we’re not ready in August?  I 44 

think staff and Roy knows what the feeling of the council is.  45 

Our intent is to have it ready.  We want the staff and everyone 46 
involved to do the best they can to have it ready, but if it’s 47 
not ready, what’s going to happen?   48 
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 1 
Let’s vote it up or down.  I say vote it up.  There’s not going 2 

to be any penalty, I don’t think.  What are we, going to be 3 
slapped on the hand and have to have another meeting in Baton 4 
Rouge or something like that? 5 
 6 
DR. RICK LEARD:  I just wanted to point out that I think with 7 

grouper we’re facing the same problems that we did with red 8 
snapper.  We tried moratoriums, we tried endorsements, we tried 9 

Class 1 and Class 2 licenses and ultimately, we ended up with an 10 
IFQ program. 11 
 12 
I think that the experience from those, in the documents and 13 

whatnot, they could be incorporated into this document by 14 
reference to meet any NEPA-type requirement and move forward 15 
with the IFQ and as Assane said, that would certainly lessen our 16 

workload to get this done. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there other discussion? 19 

 20 
DR. SHIPP:  I guess I want to ask Roy -- Roy, you made a comment 21 

about implementing in mid-year would really be difficult and I 22 
would certainly tend to agree with that.  While I support this 23 
idea of moving as rapidly as possible, implementation in mid-24 

year, to me, would seem an impossibility.  No matter what we do, 25 
it looks like it’s going to be 2010, the fishing of the year, 26 
and is that not correct? 27 

 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ve been saying that for months now.  I believe 29 

that is correct, but I agree with Corky.  If you want to pass 30 
the motion, pass the motion.  We all understand we want to get 31 

this done quickly.   32 
 33 
If you want to take latent permits out of the document, somebody 34 

make a motion and let’s take it out of it, but a lot of the 35 
reason we need to -- In order to move this, this council needs 36 
to make a lot of decisions and let’s do that and let’s move as 37 
fast as we can.  We’ll get it put in place as quickly as we can. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other discussion?   40 

 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I agree with Roy.  If we’ve got to stay an extra 42 

couple of days at one of the meetings we’ve already got 43 
scheduled and primarily focus on this, that’s fine, too.  We may 44 
even need to tell the fishermen if it’s in the middle of your 45 

year or season that Roy may have to come up with some kind of 46 
allocation where he holds so much or something the first part of 47 
the year, but primarily they just want to get it done. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think it’s clear that the intent of the 2 

council is to move forward as rapidly as we can.  There have 3 
been several suggestions as to how we want to go about doing 4 
that.  I would think that we would entertain an additional 5 
meeting.  Wayne, how would that work with our system? 6 

 7 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I think it would work fine, even if 8 

we don’t add another meeting, if we just rearrange the meetings 9 

so that we get more of them done in order to advance this 10 
amendment as fast as possible.  Then at the tail-end of the 11 
year, we may have the remaining meetings or we certainly have 12 
enough resources, as indicated by the budget, to schedule 13 

another meeting, and so it should work fine. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think the message is clear that in the 16 

next future meetings we probably need to pack extra clothes.  17 
We’re going to be here and I agree with what’s been said.  We’ve 18 
been playing with this thing for a long time and we’ve got some 19 
history now as to build an IFQ and an ITQ and we need to move 20 

forward as rapidly as we can.  Are we ready to vote on this 21 
motion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all opposed.  22 
The motion carries. 23 
 24 

MR. RIECHERS:  I would move that we take Section B, Latent 25 
Permits, and move it to the Considered but Rejected section. 26 
 27 

MS. MORRIS:  Second. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion to remove latent permits 30 

and move it to Considered but Rejected section.  Is there 31 
discussion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  32 
The motion carries.  Is there additional -- 33 

 34 
MR. GILL:  To further think about what we can do to help achieve 35 
our previous motion, I would make a motion that we delete 36 
Actions D4 through D6, which would help reduce the analysis 37 
portion of the section and it’s probably one of the more 38 

complicated sections.  D4 is the multi-use allocation trip 39 

allowance designation and D5 is banking and D6 is borrowing. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second to remove 42 

Sections D4 through D6 to Considered but Rejected.  Is there 43 
discussion? 44 
 45 
MR. GILL:  These sections are fairly complex and perhaps 46 

controversial.  I have talked to members of the industry and 47 
while they would optimistically like to look at them, given the 48 
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full range of alternatives, they recognize that the need to get 1 
this amendment through is more important than fleshing out all 2 

the options and they would like to consider that later on in the 3 
program, which we could certainly do. 4 
 5 
They’re generally, as I understand it, in favor of moving these 6 

to the Considered but Rejected and they would like to be looking 7 
at them down the road. 8 
 9 
DR. DIAGNE:  Mr. Chairman, as much as I appreciate decreasing 10 

the workload, I think we should leave at least one of these, 11 
meaning D4.  This is a multispecies program and we need some 12 
type of flexibility in terms of balancing catch versus quota 13 

holding, to minimize bycatch down the road.  Eliminate D5 and D6 14 
if you will, but leave D4 and perhaps grant us the latitude to 15 
reduce the number of alternatives in D4. 16 

 17 
MS. MORRIS:  Bob, would you accept that as a friendly amendment? 18 

 19 
MR. GILL:  Yes, I’ll accept that as a friendly amendment. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a friendly amended motion.  Is there 22 
additional discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the 23 
motion to remove Sections D5 and D6 from the document say aye; 24 

those opposed like sign.  The motion carries.  Is there 25 

additional discussion on Amendment 29? 26 
 27 
DR. LEARD:  Just one, Mr. Chairman.  We will try to have this in 28 

a public hearing draft form at the next meeting.  If we’re able 29 
to do that, we probably need to look at public hearing 30 
locations, just the locations and not as to when they would 31 

happen, but it would help us if you could pick public hearing 32 
locations now and then that will give us plenty of time to plan 33 
for those in the future.  It would be right after the next 34 

meeting, but it would be difficult right after the next meeting 35 
to try to get it before the June meeting. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  What’s the council’s desire?  Mr. Perret? 38 

 39 
MR. PERRET:  Biloxi area. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Ms. Foote. 42 

 43 
MS. FOOTE:  New Orleans airport area. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have additional suggestions? 46 

 47 
MR. MINTON:  Orange Beach for Alabama. 48 



 162 

 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Additional locations?  Mr. Teehan? 2 

 3 
MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, as much as I hate to say it, we 4 

probably need three of them in Florida, one in maybe the Fort 5 
Myers area, one in the St. Pete area, and I’m kind of torn about 6 

the northwest.   7 
 8 
Panama City would probably be the best central location, but I 9 

have been receiving phone calls from the Apalachicola area 10 
lately.  They feel like they’ve been overlooked, but I think 11 
Panama City will cover the Pensacola to Apalachicola region 12 
pretty well. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other locations?  Mr. Riechers? 15 

 16 
MR. RIECHERS:  I’m going to say at this point just Galveston.  17 

I’m going to go back and look at some landings records.  We used 18 
to have some landings coming in down south, but at this point, 19 
we’ll just go with Galveston. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other additions to the list? 22 

 23 
MS. MORRIS:  So moved.  I move the list. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Second? 26 

 27 
MR. TEEHAN:  Second. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second to have public 30 

hearings at the following locations: Biloxi area; New Orleans 31 

airport area; Orange Beach, Alabama; Fort Myers, Florida; St. 32 
Petersburg, Florida; Panama City, Florida; and Galveston, Texas.  33 
Is there further discussion?  All those in favor of the motion 34 

say aye; opposed same sign.  The motion carries.  Mr. Minton, 35 

that brings it back to you for continuation of your report.  Why 36 
don’t we take a -- Let’s take a ten-minute break. 37 
 38 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ll pick up with discussion of Amendment 41 

30A. 42 
 43 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Kennedy summarized the changes to Amendment 30A 44 

requested by the council.  On Action 1, the Greater Amberjack 45 

Rebuilding Plan, the preferred alternative is now Alternative 1, 46 
annual TACs are based on a three-year stepped rebuilding plan.   47 
 48 
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Mr. Chair, if you will, what I’m going to do is most of these do 1 
not have additional action items.  Unless someone on the council 2 

wants to change that, I’m just going to kind of go through them 3 
and summarize just briefly and then we’ll move on.  I’ll 4 
hesitate if somebody has a question and then we’ll come back, if 5 
that’s all right with you. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That will be fine. 8 

 9 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you.  On Action 3, Greater Amberjack 10 

Recreational Management Alternatives, the preferred alternative 11 
is now Alternative 4, a one fish bag limit, a thirty-one-inch 12 
total length minimum size limit, no bag limit for captain and 13 

crew, reducing landings by 26 percent.  Is that total length?  14 
Is that accurate?  Is it fork length?   15 
 16 

The thing here says it’s total length and I think it should be 17 
fork length and is that correct?  Yes, I thought so.  That 18 
wouldn’t do a whole lot for us, because right now we’re at 19 
twenty-eight fork and if we go to thirty-one total, I don’t 20 

think there’s a lot of difference there.  If you will, for the 21 
record, Mr. Chair, that should be thirty-one inches fork length.  22 
Thank you. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any comments? 25 

 26 
MS. WALKER:  I would like to make a motion for the preferred 27 

alternative under Action 3, and if I get a second I’ll give 28 
rationale, for the preferred alternative to be thirty inches 29 
fork length minimum size limit, no bag limit for captain and 30 
crew. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there 33 

discussion? 34 

 35 
MS. WALKER:  And no closed season. 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  Ms. Walker, I guess your rationale is following 38 

up on some of the testimony we heard yesterday that effort is 39 
down and so you believe that thirty inches and what’s there 40 
would be sufficient to get the reductions and is that correct? 41 

 42 
MS. WALKER:  Yes, Dr. Crabtree.  We had marine stores, 43 

recreational anglers, and charterboat captains talk yesterday 44 
about their effort being down substantially.  The marine stores 45 

said their offshore fisheries that they had lost tremendous 46 
amounts of money. 47 
 48 



 164 

We’re fixing to be looking at a closed season for red snapper 1 
that will be January through May and we could possibly be 2 

looking at a recreational closed season for four months in 3 
grouper, which in essence is, in my opinion, going to shut the 4 
recreational fishery off offshore, for at least four months out 5 
of the year. 6 

 7 
Due to that, I just don’t see that a closed season or a two-8 
month closed season or a one-inch fork length is going to make a 9 

whole lot of difference in the recreational fishery and, of 10 
course, we’ve got the accountability measures in the document, 11 
if they were to overfish it. 12 
 13 
MR. TEEHAN:  Bobbi, just two things.  Does your motion also 14 

include a one fish bag limit? 15 
 16 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 17 
 18 
MR. TEEHAN:  The other question I have for I guess NOAA GC or 19 

Roy is it’s not really appropriate to put a no closed season in 20 

this motion, is it?  If the accountability measures have to go 21 
into place, there would be a closed season if the quota was 22 
overrun, correct? 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think the cleanest way to do it is take the 25 

current preferred alternative and just change thirty-one inches 26 
to thirty inches.  Bill, from this point, you just wouldn’t be 27 

establishing a fixed closed season that would be in the 28 
regulations. 29 
 30 
MR. MINTON:  In testimony yesterday, we had an independent, I 31 

guess you would call it, look at what’s happening with effort 32 
and that was through the electronics fellow that I can’t 33 
remember his name exactly, but he was talking about their group, 34 

which is that National Marine Electronics something-or-other, 35 
said that in their magazine it said that their effort was off 15 36 
percent.  That’s a pretty good estimate, I think, in terms of 37 
being independent of what the fishery estimates themselves have 38 

been, just the effort going offshore. 39 
 40 
I think we’ve got reliable testimony that it’s not only off, but 41 

within certain realms, and this, plus that other 15 percent, 42 
certainly puts us in the realm of the reduction that we need to 43 
have. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there -- 46 

 47 
MS. MORRIS:  What kind of data do we have on effort in 2007 and 48 
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when will we have effort data for 2007 that could be used to 1 
verify that this is -- To match with the public testimony to 2 

verify that this is real. 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  We have the MRFSS data through, I believe, Andy, 5 

through Wave 5 on numbers of trips in the EEZ.  They are down 6 

somewhat in 2007.  I can’t tell you off the top of my head how 7 
much.   8 
 9 

We’re all aware that fuel prices are high.  Everyone is watching 10 
what’s going on with the economy.  We may or may not be in a 11 
recession.  I think you have certainly -- We all heard the 12 
testimony and you’ve got lots of record that does indicate that 13 

effort may be down. 14 
 15 
The issue is none of us have a crystal ball to tell us what 16 

effort is going to be next year, much less in 2009 and 2010.  I 17 
think it’s your decision if you want to go down this path.  I’m 18 
not a big fan of raising size limits at this point anyway, but 19 
just bear in mind that if you’re wrong and effort comes up, or 20 

if the economy recovers strongly and fuel prices go down and 21 
effort goes back up in 2009 and 2010, that’s going to have 22 
consequences and it’s going to result in accountability measures 23 
being triggered.  You’re just going to have to make a judgment 24 

on this one, I suppose. 25 
 26 
MS. MORRIS:  We had lots of discussion yesterday in the 27 

Administrative Policy Committee about how disruptive 28 
accountability measures are and that -- It seems like it would 29 
be a more reasonable approach for the council to switch to the 30 
alternative that has thirty inches and a two-month closure, in 31 

order to reduce the likelihood that these accountability 32 
measures will have to kick in, because we know that they’ll be 33 
disruptive. 34 

 35 
We did have testimony from a respected captain from Texas and a 36 
respected captain from the Florida Panhandle that a thirty-inch 37 
fish, no captain and crew, and two closed months that are in the 38 

other alternative here would not be welcomed, but could be 39 
tolerated.  That seems like it’s the more prudent approach for 40 
us to take. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 43 

 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Crabtree, I’ve been reading over the actual 45 

catch limits and it says a limit not to be exceeded and then 46 
annual catch targets and that said it should be set at levels 47 
below the actual catch limit when there’s uncertainties in the 48 
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stock assessments, changes in fishing practices, problems with 1 
monitoring and enforceability.  I know that we have several of 2 

those and we’re supposed to be able to in the accountability 3 
measures -- 4 
 5 
If the allocation or quota or whatever we’re using to decide 6 

that the recreational sector is staying within a certain 7 
allocation, if they go over it, will they be shut down the next 8 
year or are you going to look at for two years and do it the 9 

third year?   10 
 11 
Are you going to do it annually or are you doing it by multiple 12 
years or what?  I thought the Act actually said that if you fish 13 

one year and you go over that you’re going to pay it back the 14 
next year, regardless of who you are. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, the Act does not say that. 17 

 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  What does it say? 19 

 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  The Act just says the councils will establish 21 

annual catch limits and leaves that to the council.  Now, if 22 
you’re talking about greater amberjack, which I guess you are 23 
right now, the accountability measure that the council has 24 

proposed would require that we shut the fishery down if they hit 25 
their catch limit during the season and that if, for example, we 26 
close the fishery, but states remain open, so the quota is 27 

exceeded, that would be taken off the next year.   28 
 29 
That is the accountability and to me, if this is where you want 30 
to go, that’s your decision to make.  I don’t know that whether 31 

you’re at thirty inches or thirty-one inches is really going to 32 
make much difference. 33 
 34 

I tend to agree with Julie that you would be better off to put 35 
the January and February in, but I understand that you’re trying 36 
to reflect your constituents’ views, but in order for this, I 37 
think, to be defensible, you’re going to have to keep the 38 

accountability measures, so that we all understand that.  Kay, 39 
that’s the way it would work. 40 
 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Roy.  In hearing that, I’m going to 42 

support the motion and I’m going to support the motion because I 43 
really do believe that effort is down.  I know gas prices and 44 
not only is the effort down on the recreational side, but the 45 

effort is down even on the commercial side. 46 
 47 
You’ve even heard things from Dr. Nance that the shrimping 48 
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effort is down.  A lot of that is based on the fuel.  They just 1 
can’t break even, because of the high cost of fuel.  In saying 2 

that, I will support this, but when we get to the commercial 3 
allocations, I hope that the panel members will remember that 4 
the fuel prices are also equally high for the commercial 5 
industry.  Thank you. 6 

 7 
MR. RIECHERS:  I kind of agree with Ms. Morris as well, that 8 

probably the thing we could look at is those two closed months 9 

to put us in a little safer zone, if you will.  On the other 10 
hand, we did hear a lot of testimony and we heard a lot of 11 
discussion about effort reduction. 12 
 13 

It would be nice if we had some of that data that we could look 14 
at and be a little more timely in the data that we’re looking at 15 
as far as that goes, but we don’t have that and so we’re faced 16 

with the decision today. 17 
 18 
I think what we need to do though is signal to the public that 19 
the closer we are on these annual catch limits and these 20 

accountability measures do kick in, while it’s disruptive if 21 
they kick in, but if the public wants us to take a finer edge 22 
there, we can take a finer edge, but there will be a greater 23 
probability of those accountability measures kicking in and when 24 

they do kick in, it’s going to cause those kinds of disruptions 25 
and we’re going to be dealing with those on a year-to-year basis 26 
if we make that real fine. 27 

 28 
Obviously with the room full of people we had yesterday, they 29 
were asking us to make that as fine as we could and so with 30 
that, I’ll probably support the motion, but I think we need to 31 

signal to folks that it may cause disruptions later on in the 32 
year, but that’s where we are today. 33 
 34 
MR. TEEHAN:  I agree with Robin.  I also do agree with Julie as 35 

far as having a safeguard, but I think the testimony we’ve heard 36 
is against a closed season and like Bobbi said, there’s an awful 37 
lot of closures going on at that time.  I would support the 38 

motion as it is. 39 
 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I just want to make sure that we’re very clear to 41 

the public that when this says “and no closed season” that it is 42 
possible that they will have a closed season if the quota is 43 
reached or allocation or however they figure it. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  46 

 47 
MS. FOOTE:  The suggestion was made that it be worded as 48 
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Alternative 4, but just updated to thirty inches and is that a 1 
problem for you, to model the wording after Alternative 4? 2 

 3 
MS. WALKER:  I don’t have a problem with that at all. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let’s get the motion on the board.  Is there 6 

any other discussion right now? 7 
 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Will we leave off “reduce landings by 26 9 

percent”, since we really don’t know what that reduction is? 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  I wouldn’t take that out.  You may want to add -- 12 

What you’re telling me is that this, along with the trends in 13 

effort, you think will reduce landings by 26 percent relative to 14 
the baseline. 15 
 16 

I would just leave it in, unless one of the analysts sees a 17 
problem with that, but I think the document is going to have to 18 
be clear that when they edit it that that was the rationale and 19 
I think there are lots of reasons to think that effort may be 20 

down. 21 
 22 
MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to clarify one thing for the record.  23 

Then the discussion about fair and equitable allocation that’s 24 

currently in the document will remain the same, because there is 25 
no change to the allocation scheme that is set out in there.  26 
The only change is to the regulations on the recreational side 27 

to implement that allocation. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional comment on the motion?  30 
The motion is to make Alternative 4, as modified, to maintain 31 

the one fish angler bag limit, increase the recreational minimum 32 
size limit for greater amberjack to thirty inches, and eliminate 33 
the bag limit for captain and crew.  It reduces landings by 26 34 

percent.  Are we ready to vote?  All those in favor of the 35 
motion please raise your hand; all opposed.  The motion passes. 36 
 37 
MR. MINTON:  Under Action 7, Accountability Measures for Gray 38 

Triggerfish -- Does everyone have the handout that was passed 39 
around here, Addendum to Action 7?  Basically, what I think this 40 
is supposed to do is bring Action 7 in line with the proposed 41 

regulations.  Dr. Crabtree, would you look that over and see if 42 
that does that?  If so, then we can possibly move on. 43 
 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I think that what you have in Tab 4, the 45 

Addendum to Action 7, contains the staff’s modifications to the 46 
accountability measures and so I think I would move that we 47 
substitute these revisions into the document and give staff 48 
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leeway to ensure that the text of the document is consistent 1 
with the revisions to the motions. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second?  There’s a motion and 4 

second. 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  One more comment, if I could, Mr. Chairman.  I 7 

believe you’ve all been handed out a copy of the regulations and 8 
you can see that some of the numbers have been changed now and 9 

that reflects, in addition, the changes that we’ve made to the 10 
regulations that you’ve had. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’ve got a motion and a second.  13 

 14 
MR. PERRET:  I think we need a minor change in one sentence and 15 

it’s in Preferred Alternative 4.  We’re talking about 16 

recreational gray triggerfish, the third line, it begins, and 17 
remember, we’re talking about recreational: The Regional 18 
Administrator shall issue a notice reducing the length of the 19 
fishing season in the following year for the sector experiencing 20 

the over.   21 
 22 
I assume there’s only one sector in the recreational and so I 23 
think the wording should be “for this sector” or “that sector” 24 

or “for the recreational sector”, rather than “the sector”, 25 
because it could be misconstrued. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Dr. Crabtree, do you want to comment? 28 

 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think he’s right.  It clearly means the 30 

recreational sector and I think staff can make that adjustment 31 

to clarification. 32 
 33 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Does that accountability -- If the allocation is 34 

exceeded the first year, does it come off the next year? 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, the way this is set up, remember we have a 37 

pretty good buffer between the target reduction and if they go 38 

over their trigger, we would just reduce the length of the 39 
season, in order to ensure that they don’t go over it again.  40 
That’s the way this one is set up. 41 

 42 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Is that a rolling average or is that -- 43 

 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s a running three-year average after we have 45 

three years available to average.  In the first year, it’s just 46 
based on the previous year and then the second, it’s based on 47 
the previous two and then in the third, it is an average that we 48 
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monitor, to try and smooth things out some.   1 
 2 

That’s because of the low level of the harvest of gray 3 
triggerfish and the fact that the MRFSS data has a relatively 4 
large coefficient of variation.  We’re trying to take that all 5 
into account. 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It won’t be done annually as it will be done to 8 

the commercial sector? 9 

 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  The adjustment will be done annually, but it 11 

won’t be an in-season closure.  It will be an adjustment to the 12 
season each year if they go over every year.  If they don’t go 13 

over, there won’t be any change made.  If they go over once in 14 
four years, then there will be one change made. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 17 

 18 
MS. MORRIS:  Roy, I didn’t hear the explanation clearly about 19 

why the poundages are changed in the handout.  Can you explain 20 

that? 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would probably rather ask Stu or Andy, but I 23 

think it’s because we -- Remember we talked about the 24 

discrepancy in one of the tables and the 49 percent/60 percent?   25 
 26 
There were changes made to reflect that and then in the earlier 27 

version, I believe, Stu, wasn’t it 90 percent of the limit for 28 
the first year?  It was a different number and we changed it 29 
just that the trigger value is the 49 percent reduction and the 30 
target value is the 66 reduction.  Andy, is that correct or is 31 

there more to it?  Apparently there’s a little more to it than 32 
that or either I’m just wrong. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Andy, help us out. 35 

 36 
MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  Just to be clear, recreational -- If you 37 

look at the change in the values, the values for 2009 and 2010 38 

are just rounded.  There’s no change in terms of those values.  39 
For 2008, as Roy was saying, we had originally based the 40 
accountability measure on the yield associated with 90 percent 41 

of the FMSY, or F30 percent SPR. 42 
 43 
Now that’s being based on your FOY target and so it’s a little 44 
bit more conservative, but then consistent with how the 45 

multiyear averages are being calculated for the rest. 46 
 47 
The same is true for the commercial fishery, where we’ve based 48 
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that first year on the FOY value and not the F30 percent SPR.  1 
For the second and third years, it’s now an annual estimate, 2 

rather than a multi-year average estimate, and so it reflects a 3 
change to the alternatives that was discussed during the 4 
committee. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other discussion? 7 

 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  What I’m having a problem with is on the 9 

triggerfish.  It was my understanding, in reading the document, 10 
we really only needed a 49 percent, which would have been 11 
107,000 pounds of fish.  We’ve went in this document and 12 
actually already assumed what our preferreds are, in my mind, 13 

because you’ve already got them calculated to match the 80,000 14 
pound. 15 
 16 

I thought that if you only needed a 49 percent reduction and you 17 
was at the 106,000 pounds, you could actually do your actual 18 
catch limit there and then on your target, set that somewhere 19 
perhaps around 90,000 or 100,000, couldn’t you, Roy? 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess you could, but the decision so far that 22 

the council has made on the commercial side was to set the 23 
target at the 60 percent level.   24 

 25 
I believe the rationale, at least that we talked about in 26 
committee, was because it’s a relatively small quota and there’s 27 

potential to have it caught very quickly, which makes it more 28 
difficult to monitor and could result in overruns, but you could 29 
set it at a somewhat higher value, but at this point, it’s been 30 
set in the document at the 60 percent level for the target. 31 

 32 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If we go back and change it, then you’ll have to 33 

come back and change this.  Is that right? 34 

 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think you would just have to change the numbers 36 

in the commercial sections for the quota. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Are we 39 
ready to vote?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; 40 
opposed.  The motion carries. 41 

 42 
MR. MINTON:  On Action 9 and 10, the Gray Triggerfish 43 

Recreational and Gray Triggerfish Commercial Management 44 
Alternatives, the Action 10 preferred alternative is now 45 

Alternative 6, with an adjusted initial hard quota in 2008 of 46 
80,000 pounds and a reduction in landings of 61 percent. 47 
 48 
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We went through that and there was a motion to reduce that, 1 
which failed, and also monitoring of that quota and how that 2 

would be handled.  It was felt that with the new system coming 3 
online in 2009 that we would be able to better respond to the 4 
different changes. 5 
 6 

Upon review of the changes, the committee voted to recommend 7 
that Amendment 30A be approved for submission to the National 8 
Marine Fisheries Service.  Dr. Crabtree also asked us to look 9 

over the regulatory language, but at that time, the committee 10 
felt that they hadn’t had enough time to review it and didn’t 11 
feel qualified to make the decision. 12 
 13 
However, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 14 
council approve Amendment 30A for secretarial review and 15 
implementation, with the changes made in committee. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion? 18 

 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess procedurally help me.  We need to also in 20 

the motion approve Amendment 30A and the associated regulations 21 
for secretarial review and implementation and either Tom or 22 
Vernon, assuming everyone is okay with that, could we just -- Do 23 
I need to make a substitute motion or can we just amend this 24 

motion? 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I would accept an amendment, if that’s okay 27 

with the chair.  Yes, go ahead. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  I move to amend the motion as on the board to 30 
include the words “and associated regulations”. 31 

 32 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I realize that we really didn’t go action-by-33 

action and read the entire document, or I don’t think that we 34 

did.  If we did, I definitely missed something, but I assume the 35 
recreational is okay with going with a fourteen-inch when they 36 
could actually have a five fish thirteen-inch and get a 49 37 
percent reduction.  I’m assuming the recreational industry 38 

doesn’t care if they go to a fourteen-inch, since no one brought 39 
that forward. 40 
 41 

As far as on the commercial side, I still do not understand, Dr. 42 
Crabtree, and maybe I need you to explain that to me one more 43 
time, why we went with a 60 percent when we only needed a 49 44 
percent. 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think essentially, Kay, is the council is 47 

trying to be precautionary and we’re trying to ensure that we 48 
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have a very high probability of rebuilding this stock and ending 1 
overfishing and after reviewing all of it, the council went with 2 

a two-inch size limit increase. 3 
 4 
I believe in committee we did have a motion made to lower the 5 
bag limit and only raise the size limit by one inch, but that 6 

motion failed and so it was certainly considered.  I think the 7 
bottom line is the council is trying to be a little more 8 
precautionary, to ensure that we’re successful. 9 

 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I think maybe I need to ask this a different way.  11 

We’ve heard time and time from you that we could measure the 12 
commercial harvest.  That’s why you didn’t have a problem 13 

setting hard quotas, or TACs, because pretty much you could 14 
monitor them and you can monitor them in-season. 15 
 16 

I just think going from 107,000 pounds down to 80,000 pounds, I 17 
just don’t feel that that’s necessary and I want to put that on 18 
the record, because that’s an extreme measure to take against 19 
the commercial industry.  Thank you. 20 

 21 
MR. PERRET:  All I wanted to say was on the regulations, I 22 

assume we need to change thirty-one fork length to thirty, which 23 
we approved earlier.   24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s correct.  That will need to be changed in 26 

the regulations. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Are we 29 

ready to vote on the motion?  We have to vote on the amendment, 30 
first.   31 

 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  You probably ought to structure 33 

your amendment to submit to the Secretary for review, approval, 34 

and implementation Amendment 30A and the associated regulations.   35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion on the floor.  The motion, 37 
as modified, is to approve Amendment 30A and associated 38 

regulations to the Secretary of Commerce for review, approval 39 
and implementation.  Are we ready to vote?  This will be a roll 40 

call vote.  Mr. Swingle. 41 
 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 43 

 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 45 

 46 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Gill. 47 

 48 
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MR. GILL:  Yes. 1 

 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 3 

 4 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 5 

 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 7 

 8 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes. 9 

 10 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Williams. 11 

 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 13 

 14 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Ray. 15 

 16 
MR. RAY:  Yes. 17 

 18 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 19 

 20 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 21 

 22 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere. 23 

 24 
MS. VILLERE:  Yes. 25 

 26 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce. 27 

 28 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 29 

 30 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 31 

 32 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 33 

 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Teehan. 35 

 36 
MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 37 

 38 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 39 

 40 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 41 

 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 43 

 44 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 45 

 46 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 47 

 48 



 175 

MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 1 

 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 3 

 4 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 5 

 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 7 

 8 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 9 

 10 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. McIlwain. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Yes. 13 

 14 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s unanimous. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The motion passed unanimously.   17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  You can recall we talked a little bit about the 19 
lawsuit with respect to submitting the regulations and I would 20 

like to make a motion that we delegate authority to the chairman 21 
of the council to review and approve any editorial changes that 22 
are necessary to the regulations between now and the time it’s 23 
submitted to the Secretary. 24 

 25 
MR. GILL:  I’ll second that. 26 

 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  In reference to that, Roy, and I guess I’m not 28 

necessarily opposed, but without -- Could you expound a little 29 
bit on the lawsuit and what detail -- Did it say that the 30 
council had to do that? 31 

 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, the bottom line of the lawsuit was that the 33 

Fisheries Service wrote the regulations and the council hadn’t 34 

seen them and they sent it to the Executive Director and the 35 
Executive Director submitted the regulations and the amendment 36 
to NMFS and the judge says that’s not adequate, because nowhere 37 
in the record does it show that the Executive Director had 38 

authority to, what the judge says, is to deem the regulations as 39 
necessary and appropriate. 40 
 41 

We’ve now reviewed the regulations, but it’s possible that 42 
between now and the time it’s submitted, while staff is working 43 
on it, they’ll have to be some tweaks to the regulations.  What 44 
I’m trying to make clear is that once the regulations are 45 

finalized and before it’s submitted, they’ll be given to the 46 
council chairman and he will review them and then deem them as 47 
appropriate and necessary and submit the whole package and the 48 
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letter to us. 1 
 2 

Shepherd, if you could help me, if you see some tweaks to the 3 
language there that’s necessary to make sure that we’re doing 4 
what we need to, based on that lawsuit. 5 
 6 
MR. GRIMES:  I would like to see the “necessary and appropriate” 7 

language in there.  I guess I would say: Delegate the authority 8 
to the chairman of the council to review and approve any 9 

editorial changes to the regulations.  I guess I would take out 10 
“approve”. 11 
 12 
I would say: The chairman of the council to review any editorial 13 

changes between now and the time it is submitted to the 14 
Secretary and deem those changes as necessary and appropriate.  15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s my motion, Mr. Chairman. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 19 

 20 
MR. GILL:  I’ll second it.  21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  I’ll 23 

probably vote against this one.   24 

 25 
MR. RIECHERS:  I think I’ll vote for the motion, but I want to 26 

be clear that obviously if there were problems in another 27 

location and they wanted council review of this kind of 28 
situation, I think we need to make sure that it’s only editorial 29 
changes.  If it’s anything substantive, I think you’re going to 30 
fall back into that same trap. 31 

 32 
It’s sometimes difficult to determine what a substantive change 33 
is and what an editorial change is, but I certainly want to make 34 

the intent is that it’s only editorial and that it’s within the 35 
license of what that court case would allow us to do here, 36 
really. 37 
 38 
DR. CRABTREE:  I agree, Robin, and clearly the intent of my 39 

motion is to make sure that the chairman makes that 40 
determination.  That’s the point. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Dr. Crabtree, just for my information, in 43 

doing this, would it be appropriate to consult with the Reef 44 
Fish Committee relative to these regulations? 45 

 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think it’s necessary, Tom, unless you get 47 

to a situation where you think there have been wholesale changes 48 
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to what we’ve looked at that go beyond what you feel is an 1 
editorial change, in which case I would case you simply would 2 

not submit it to the Secretary.  At that point, you as chairman 3 
could call for a council conference call or something like that 4 
to go through it. 5 
 6 
MR. HENDRIX:  I would like the record to show that the reason 7 

we’re doing this is it’s the proper procedure and not because of 8 
a lawsuit. 9 

 10 
MR. PERRET:  I am confident the chairman of our council will 11 

utilize the resources he has as he sees fit.  I have all the 12 
confidence in the world.  You’ve got a vice chairman and you’ve 13 

got a committee chairman and you’ve got a staff and I assume you 14 
will handle it appropriately.  If you need advice from anyone, 15 
you will utilize that advice. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  Is there other 18 
discussion or comment?  We’ve got a motion.  The motion is to 19 
delegate authority to the chairman of the council to review any 20 

editorial changes to the regulations between now and the time it 21 
is submitted to the Secretary and deem those changes as 22 
necessary and appropriate.  All those in favor of the motion say 23 
aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 24 

 25 
MR. MINTON:  The AHRRSAP has met twice so far in trying to 26 

develop new strategies on how to manage the recreational red 27 

snapper fishery.  They have developed objectives and they have 28 
also received a presentation from NMFS on the legal regulatory 29 
requirements and they have expressed concerns about possibly not 30 
getting innovative ideas.  It was felt that they need to be 31 

focusing on ways to extend the recreational fishing season. 32 
 33 
Apparently they have a list of objectives now and they’re moving 34 

forward to another meeting and I guess that’s probably the 35 
summation of the report we got from them, Mr. Chair. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Minton.  Any other comments?  38 

Are we ready to move into consideration of the part of the 39 
report dealing with Amendment 30B, the gag and red grouper 40 
amendment? 41 

 42 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you.  On 30B, gag and red grouper, the 43 

committee reviewed Amendment 30B and selected the following 44 
preferred alternatives for most actions.  The preferred 45 

alternatives, including those that were previously selected, 46 
are: Action 1, Gag Thresholds and Benchmarks, there was no 47 
change from the previously selected preferred alternative and 48 
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sub-options, which were: Alternative 2, set minimum stock size 1 
threshold, maximum fishing mortality threshold, and optimum 2 

yield based on the biomass reference point corresponding to 3 
maximum yield per recruit, which in this instance is the proxy 4 
for maximum sustainable yield.  Set MFMT equal to FMAX, set MSST 5 
equal to: Preferred Option a, one minus M times SSBMAX and M is 6 

equal to 0.14 and set OY equal to Preferred Option e, the yield 7 
at 75 percent of Fmax. 8 

 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 10 
discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion 11 
please say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 12 
 13 

MR. MINTON:  On Action 2, Minimum Stock Size Threshold, the 14 

section was previously moved to the Considered but Rejected 15 
section. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  On Action 2, is there any discussion?  18 

Hearing none, we’ll move on. 19 
 20 
MR. MINTON:  On Action 3, Set Gag TAC, there was no change from 21 

a previously selected preferred alternative, which was 22 
Alternative 2, set directed TAC on a yearly basis for gag during 23 
2008 through 2012 at the yield for each year as defined by the 24 

constant FOY projection, based on 75 percent of Fmax, from the 25 
2007 assessment and reevaluation.  TAC in 2008 would be 3.13 26 
million pounds, TAC in 2009 would be 3.38 million pounds, TAC in 27 

2010 would be 3.62 million pounds, and TAC in 2011 would be 3.82 28 
million pounds, and TAC in 2012 would be 3.99 million pounds.  29 
In 2013 and thereafter, unless modified by a subsequent 30 
amendment, would be 4.13 million pounds.  TAC would be updated 31 

and revised, as needed, based on periodic stock assessments. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion. 34 

 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would suggest that we give direction to staff 36 

that the TACs will be put into the regulations we develop 37 
through 2010 and that we would then have to come in after 2010, 38 

through a framework action, to put the increases beyond that.  39 
Are we okay with that? 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Does the council have any comment on Dr. 42 

Crabtree’s suggestion?  Hearing none, we’ve got a committee 43 
motion. 44 
 45 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chair, Robin has pointed out this really has 46 

already been approved, I think, and so we don’t really have to 47 
take additional action, unless there was a change.  Isn’t that 48 
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correct, Mr. Swingle?  We’re okay unless someone objects to 1 
this.  We’ve already approved this and why we’re going through 2 

it is just, again, allowing everyone an additional time to 3 
review this.  I don’t think we need a vote on it. 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  Then one other issue that we need to give 6 

direction to staff on is I would suggest that we make the 7 
increases in the TAC in the regulations contingent upon not 8 
exceeding the TAC in the previous year and that the text of the 9 

document and the regulations will reflect that if the TAC is 10 
exceeded, that the RA would then publish a notice in the Federal 11 
Register and maintain that level of TAC for the next year.  I 12 
think we could do that just as instruction to staff, if everyone 13 

is in agreement with that. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there desire of the council to Dr. 16 

Crabtree’s proposal? 17 
 18 
MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  I have a couple of questions.  Number one, if 19 

we’re only going to implement the three years worth of TACs, 20 

then should we reflect the language to say that if we don’t get 21 
that regulatory amendment in place that the year three TAC will 22 
remain indefinitely? 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, it will remain until we change it, through 25 

some action. 26 
 27 
MR. ATRAN:  My other question is if the accountability measure 28 

is triggered, let’s say it gets triggered after year one, and so 29 
the year two TAC remains at the year one level, would the year 30 
three TAC be the TAC that’s in the amendment or would it still 31 

remain where it is? 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  My intent is that if, for example, we exceeded 34 

the TAC in year one, then the year one TAC would be maintained 35 
in year two and if we stay below that for year two, then the 36 
year three TAC would be as in the regulations. 37 
 38 
MR. ATRAN:  Thank you.  That clears it up. 39 

 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Crabtree, when we’re doing this, are we 41 

holding each sector to their allocation? 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  This is just the overall TAC.  At this point, 44 

there are no accountability mechanisms in this document.  It 45 

would be the overall TAC, everybody’s catch added together.  If 46 
you decide one sector has gone way over and you want to do 47 
something about that, you would have to come back in and do a 48 
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framework adjustment or take some action to do that. 1 
 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  One other point.  We actually do not have to 3 

build in accountability measures into our plans?  I thought I 4 
read that somewhere in one of the documents. 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  We do, Kay, but they’re not required until 2010 7 

and the decision was to do that in a second amendment. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 10 

 11 
MR. MINTON:  On Action 4, setting of the red grouper TAC, there 12 

was no change from the previously selected preferred 13 

alternative, which was set the red grouper TAC at the constant 14 
catch level corresponding to fishing at equilibrium FOY, which 15 
TAC would correspond to 7.57 million pounds. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Being that was previously approved, is there 18 

any discussion? 19 
 20 
MR. MINTON:  Red and Gag Grouper Allocation, committee members 21 

felt that the selecting of the longest time series baseline was 22 
the most appropriate basis for the allocation.  Some concern, 23 
however, was expressed that catch ratios may have been altered 24 

by regulations.   25 
 26 
However, it was noted that commercial quotas weren’t filled 27 

until 2004 and most recreational fishermen did not catch their 28 
five grouper bag limit and so regulations in most years have 29 
likely had only a limited effect. 30 
 31 
By a voice vote, with one nay and one abstention, Dr. Crabtree, 32 
the committee recommends, and I so move, that the preferred 33 
alternative be Alternative 3, establish the allocation of TAC 34 

between the recreational and commercial fisheries as the average 35 
share during the years 1986 through 2005.  The recreational to 36 
commercial proportions would be gag 61 to 39 percent and red 37 
grouper 24 to 76 percent. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.   40 

 41 
MS. WALKER:  I speak against the committee motion.  I don’t know 42 

whether to -- I’m just going to speak against the committee 43 
motion. 44 
 45 
MR. RIECHERS:  I was not on the committee, but spoke up at that 46 

point in time in the committee session.  Again, this was a -- I 47 
thought we had decided to defer all those allocation issues to 48 
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another document and another working group and deal with them 1 
all consistently, or at least attempt to deal with them 2 

consistently at one time. 3 
 4 
I thought we also were going to reflect, and I thought we may 5 
have done it, but it’s not here, that this was more of an 6 

interim allocation until we actually dealt with that.  It is in 7 
the next sentence.  I apologize for taking your time. 8 
 9 
MR. MINTON:  That’s not your fault.  That’s mine.  I should have 10 

went ahead and read that other thing, that this is an interim 11 
measure until we get the final report back from the allocation 12 
committee.  That’s my fault, Robin. 13 

 14 
MR. GRIMES:  Before this is approved or before any allocation is 15 

approved, there needs to be some discussion of how this is 16 

deemed to be fair and equitable between the sectors.  I would be 17 
very interested in hearing some of that. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion for the record? 20 

 21 
MS. MORRIS:  It seems like we’ve had this discussion at previous 22 

meetings.  Shepherd, maybe you weren’t with us at that time.  23 
Can the record from those meetings be used to substantiate this 24 

or would you like it to be restated at this time? 25 
 26 
MR. GRIMES:  I can look back and that will certainly count, but 27 

that’s assuming that it did occur and I don’t know -- These 28 
numbers may have changed some since then.  I guess it’s up to 29 
you. 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  The rationale for this particular preferred 32 

alternative is that the longest time series is the most robust 33 
and smoothes out the changes that have been caused by management 34 

actions, addresses the high confidence variability that is 35 
associated with the 1986 and 1987 landings data, both on the 36 
commercial and recreational side, and gives us the most robust 37 
and reliable and strong indication of how these two sectors have 38 

shared the harvest of these shallow-water grouper species. 39 
 40 
The other thing that was noted, both in committee discussion and 41 

in other discussions of this, is that the differences between 42 
these three alternatives are very small and probably not 43 
significant, really, and so this one is the midpoint between the 44 
three alternatives that we have before us. 45 

 46 
MR. GRIMES:  I would just follow up with it seems to me some of 47 

the -- The regulatory guidance on this stuff is that it needs to 48 
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track the objectives of the FMP and similar to what you have in 1 
Amendment 30A, two of the objectives in the FMP are minimizing 2 

conflicts between user groups of the resource and, as you said, 3 
this is using the longest time series and it tracks more closely 4 
to what the recent share, respective shares, of the fishery have 5 
been and it is very close to some of the preliminary analyses 6 

relative to optimizing the long-term net benefits to the 7 
fishery. 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  I speak in opposition, for the same reasons that 10 

Julie gave.  Management actions have caused this shift in 11 
allocation. 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s not clear to me what shift that is, because 14 

if you look at the allocations, as Julie pointed out, most all 15 
of the time series are so close that given the uncertainties 16 

about the estimates of catch, they’re functionally the same. 17 
 18 
This has been a very stable fishery and until the last few 19 
years, it really wasn’t regulated intensely.  There were size 20 

limits and very high recreational bag limits that are rarely 21 
caught and until 2004, commercial quotas that were never caught 22 
and no closures.   23 
 24 

It doesn’t appear to me there really has been a shift, 25 
particularly if you’re talking about the two years from 26 
Amendment 1.  It’s just two years.  You could pick any two years 27 

and probably get some change in things.  This has been a very 28 
stable fishery over time, in terms of the mix between -- Both of 29 
these have, in terms of the mix between recreational and 30 
commercial. 31 

 32 
I think that’s the reason we’re able to move on this in this 33 
document, in contrast to 30A, where we weren’t able to come to 34 

any resolution.  For greater amberjack, there had been some real 35 
changes in the fishery over time that made it much more 36 
complicated, but that hasn’t really occurred here. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  As I said in committee, I sure hope our systems are 39 

good and accurate enough to detect these small percentage 40 
differences.  I support the motion and call the question. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The question has been called. 43 

 44 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chairman, just editorially, could we go ahead 45 

and add in that the preferred alternative be to establish an 46 
interim TAC?  That way, we deal with both issues at the same 47 

time and move on. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is that okay now?  We’ve got a motion.  The 2 

motion is Section 2.5, Action 5, that the preferred alternative 3 
be Alternative 3, establish an interim allocation of TAC between 4 
the recreational and commercial fisheries as the average share 5 
during the years 1986 through 2005.  The recreational:commercial 6 

proportions would be gag 61:39 and red grouper 24:76.  The 7 

question has been called. 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  We have to vote on whether to call the question. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  All those in favor of calling the question 12 

say aye; opposed.  The motion carried.  All those in favor of 13 

the -- 14 
 15 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I would request a roll call vote on 16 

this, please. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Go ahead, Mr. Swingle. 19 

 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 21 

 22 
MS. WALKER:  No. 23 

 24 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 25 

 26 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 27 

 28 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 29 

 30 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 31 

 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Ray. 33 

 34 
MR. RAY:  Yes. 35 

 36 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 37 

 38 
DR. CRABTREE:  Abstain. 39 

 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere. 41 

 42 
MS. VILLERE:  No. 43 

 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 45 

 46 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Williams. 1 

 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 3 

 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce. 5 

 6 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 7 

 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 9 

 10 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 13 

 14 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes. 15 

 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 17 

 18 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 19 

 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 21 

 22 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 23 

 24 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Gill. 25 

 26 
MR. GILL:  Yes. 27 

 28 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 29 

 30 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 31 

 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Teehan. 33 

 34 
MR. TEEHAN:  No. 35 

 36 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. McIlwain. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Yes. 39 

 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Three opposed and one abstaining. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The motion passed.   43 
 44 
MR. MINTON:  On Action 6, Accountability Measures, this section 45 

was previously removed to be included in an amendment for the 46 
AMs and the ACLs for stocks that are overfished and undergoing 47 
overfishing.  On Action 7, Shallow-Water Grouper, Red Grouper 48 



 185 

and Gag -- 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  I want to advise you now that if you have any 3 

thoughts of approaching this in the fashion you just did 4 
amberjack and if you have thoughts of coming in and trying to 5 
make adjustments because of effort drops that you need to 6 

reinsert accountability measures into this document if you’re 7 
going to do that and you need to reach that decision today. 8 
 9 

When we come back in at April, we’re going to be taking final 10 
action and it’s going to be too late at that point to make 11 
wholesale changes and do those kinds of things.  I want to head 12 
off a train wreck when we get to the April meeting.  We ought to 13 

make some of these decisions before we go out to public comment. 14 
 15 
Then the other thing is if we put accountability measures back 16 

into this, it could result in this being an environmental impact 17 
statement.  I don’t know if it would or wouldn’t.   18 
 19 
If it did, then I would have to call the chairman and advise him 20 

of that and we would publish the DEIS, but the comment period 21 
would likely not end by our April meeting.  I would ask the 22 
chairman then to schedule an emergency meeting of the council to 23 
come back in and hold the final public hearing and take action 24 

on this.  I suggest that if you have thoughts along those lines 25 
that we ought to discuss those now, so that we have time to do 26 
this. 27 

 28 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Crabtree, I had some thoughts.  I thought 29 

under the NEPA training that we took that we were required to do 30 
an EIS, because this is going to affect the human environment, 31 

those fishermen that are fishing.  I don’t understand why now we 32 
only need an EA. 33 
 34 
MR. GRIMES:  My understanding -- The agency originally published 35 

a notice of intent to prepare an EIS, because it included all 36 
four species now contained in 30A and 30B.  The amberjack and 37 
gray triggerfish were both overfished and so it would result in 38 

significant increases in biomass to those species. 39 
 40 
Under this document, the biological impacts, you’re just ending 41 

overfishing in gag, which is not -- While there are fairly 42 
significant reductions in harvest to achieve the necessary 43 
reductions in F, it’s not expected to result, nor is it 44 
necessary to result, in large increases in biomass, which is 45 

really where a lot of the significance of the environmental 46 
impact come from. 47 
 48 
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There will be social and economic consequences to this document 1 
clearly, but NEPA is clear that social and economic standing 2 

alone are not enough to create significance and require an EIS, 3 
that those social and economic impacts have to be -- I forget 4 
what the language is, but more intertwined with biological 5 
impacts to create significance.  Is that sufficient? 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 8 

 9 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I understand what you’re saying.  It’s still 10 

going to have to go through a, what’s it called, a FOSI and if 11 
it doesn’t pass that, then it’s going to delay it further, 12 
because then we’ll have to come back and do an EIS. 13 

 14 
MR. GRIMES:  That’s correct.  If you cannot come to a defensible 15 

finding of no significant impact, then you would be required to 16 

do the EIS, which would require publication of a draft notice 17 
and all that. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  What is the council’s desire relative to 20 

accountability measures?  Is there any discussion? 21 
 22 
MR. TEEHAN:  I think Roy is right.  We need to consider putting 23 

those back into the document. 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  My feeling is I feel like you’re going to come in 26 

April and you’re going to have another big public hearing and 27 

then folks are going to want to talk about effort is already 28 
down, et cetera, et cetera, what we went through yesterday. 29 
 30 
If you want to do that, then I would suggest that someone make a 31 

motion and ask staff to insert accountability measures back in 32 
the document with alternatives patterned after we did for 33 
greater amberjack as one alternative and what we did for gray 34 

triggerfish as another alternative, so that those can go out for 35 
public hearing so that we can try to see if we reach a finding 36 
of no significant impact and resolve that. 37 
 38 

That way, that will all be fleshed out and developed in the 39 
document when we come back in at the April meeting.  At the 40 
April meeting, if you decide to move forward with the current 41 

recreational preferred alternative, you would be able to choose 42 
no action on the accountability measure, but I’m just trying to 43 
make sure that we cover all our bases for what may come up at 44 
the April meeting, so that we don’t run into any further delays. 45 

 46 
We all need to remember that we’re already late on our deadlines 47 
on getting this done.  We have good reasons for why that’s the 48 
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case, but we need to ensure that we take final action at our 1 
April meeting or very soon thereafter, if we have to publish an 2 

EIS. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I hear any motions relative to 5 

accountability measures? 6 

 7 
MS. MORRIS:  I move that we bring accountability measures that 8 
are in Considered but Rejected in the document back into the 9 

potential actions. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 12 

 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 14 

 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  Could I suggest, Julie, that instead of bringing 16 

the ones in the Considered but Rejected that you suggest that 17 
they be patterned after those in Amendment 30A? 18 
 19 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes, I think that’s a much better approach.  20 

Reinstate Action 6, Accountability Measures, with measures 21 
patterned after those in 30A.  Can I ask a question?  Did you 22 

say earlier, Roy, that doing this will require that this be an 23 
EIS rather than an EA? 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m going to defer to Shepherd on that.  I don’t 26 

think it requires that this be an EIS rather than an EA, but I’m 27 

uncertain about that.  I would defer to NOAA Office of General 28 
Counsel to guide us on that. 29 
 30 
MR. GRIMES:  There will be some discussion of this certainly 31 

among staff when working on the document, but my initial 32 
reaction is that it should not have -- In my view, it really 33 
shouldn’t have any change on the potential impacts of the 34 

document. 35 
 36 
Presumably you set up your regulations and you look at the 37 
analyses to back those up and they predict a certain impact.  38 

Hopefully, we all expect that impact to occur and that’s what 39 
NEPA is analyzing, what that possible impact may be. 40 
 41 

All the accountability measures do is create a fail-safe that if 42 
they don’t achieve what you expect them to achieve, these will 43 
kick in and therefore necessarily achieve what you were 44 
targeting in the first place, but then again, that is my view of 45 

it and I am but one individual involved in making that ultimate 46 
decision and so there’s the necessary caveat. 47 
 48 
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MR. ATRAN:  I was just going to point out the old accountability 1 

measures that were in here, they’re not in the document at all, 2 

because they weren’t even moved to Considered but Rejected.  3 
They were moved into a subsequent amendment for accountability 4 
measures and so we don’t even have the original wording with us 5 
right now. 6 

 7 
MS. MORRIS:  It shouldn’t be to reinstate.  It would be to add 8 
an Action 6, or whatever number it would be. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there further discussion?   11 

 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Steve, what are the differences between 30A and 13 

the ones that existed before? 14 
 15 
MR. ATRAN:  Stu wrote them, if he can remember what they are.  I 16 

would defer to him. 17 
 18 
MR. KENNEDY:  I honestly can’t remember.  I can go look them up, 19 

if I can find the old text, but I can’t remember what they were. 20 

 21 
MR. ATRAN:  I would suggest that the accountability measures in 22 

30A have undergone much more review than what we had in 30B and 23 
are probably more fully developed. 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  We basically have all seen them.  We all just 26 

went through them and there was a little difference between 27 

triggerfish and greater amberjack.  We’ll put those both in as 28 
alternatives and then make a decision as to how to proceed on 29 
it, but we all are pretty familiar right now with what they do. 30 
 31 

Then I guess we’re all in agreement that if the determination is 32 
that it is an EIS, that we will publish that as quickly as we 33 
can get it ready and then I’ll contact the chairman and we’ll 34 

talk about some sort of emergency meeting of sorts so we can 35 
come in and put this one to bed. 36 
 37 
It might be, I might add too, you know we talked about an 38 

additional meeting to work on Amendment 29 and so we may be 39 
meeting between April and June anyway and maybe this would give 40 
us a few days where we could come in and work on both things. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  We have a 43 
motion.  The motion is to add Action 6, Accountability Measures, 44 
with measures patterned after those in Amendment 30A.  All those 45 

in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 46 
 47 
MR. MINTON:  On Action 7, the Shallow-Water, Red Grouper, and 48 
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Commercial Gag, it was to set the commercial gag and red grouper 1 
quotas by multiplying the TAC for each year by each species’ 2 

commercial allocation.  The quota for commercial other shallow-3 
water grouper would be 0.68 million pounds, which is the average 4 
landings for the baseline years of 2001 to 2004.  The aggregate 5 
commercial shallow-water grouper quota for each year is the sum 6 

of the gag, red grouper, and other shallow-water groupers. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there any discussion on that? 9 

 10 
MR. MINTON:  Application of Quota Closures, by a voice vote with 11 
one nay, the committee recommends and I so move, that the Action 12 
8 preferred alternative be Alternative 3, worded as follows: 13 

When 80 percent of an individual species quota is reached, gag 14 
or red grouper, directed commercial harvest of those species 15 
closes.  However, harvest of the remaining shallow-water species 16 

can continue with a bycatch allowance on the closed species of 17 
10 percent of the grouper catch, by weight, until either the gag 18 
or red grouper quotas are reached or the shallow-water grouper 19 
quota is reached, whichever comes first. 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  A few things I would like for us to clarify in 22 

this and I guess Tom or Vernon, you can advise me if we need to 23 
change the motion.  One, when we say when 80 percent of an 24 

individual species’ quota is reached, we really mean, most 25 
likely, is projected to be reached.  If we wait until we know it 26 
was reached, then we’ll be well past it.  Normally, that means 27 

projected to be reached. 28 
 29 
Then the other thing I want to point out is I guess our intent 30 
is that this would apply at the end of the trip, because clearly 31 

if a guy goes out fishing and the first fish he catches is a 32 
gag, technically he would be in violation of this and that 33 
doesn’t make any sense and it’s not what we mean. 34 

 35 
I guess what we mean is by the time he completes his trip and 36 
comes to dock that he has to have this mixture of fish.  I don’t 37 
know, Vernon, are we okay just to clarify our intent on that or 38 

do you think we need to revise the motion? 39 
 40 
MR. MINTON:  I would prefer we revise it.  I think it would make 41 

it clearer for everyone then, because we are talking about 42 
projections and this is not clear, you’re right.  I think we 43 
need to add that in. 44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  Would a motion to amend the motion be appropriate 46 

then? 47 
 48 
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MR. MINTON:  Yes, I think you need to. 1 

 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll move that we amend the motion and change 3 

where it says -- 4 
 5 
MR. MINTON:  Make it a substitute. 6 

 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m going to offer a substitute motion and my 8 
motion is when 80 percent of an individual species’ quota is 9 

reached or projected to be reached, gag or red grouper, directed 10 
commercial harvest of that species closes.  However, harvest of 11 
the remaining shallow-water species can continue with a bycatch 12 
allowance on the closed species of 10 percent of the grouper 13 

catch by weight, until either the gag or red grouper quotas are 14 
reached, or projected to be reached, or the shallow-water 15 
grouper quota is reached or projected to be reached, whichever 16 

comes first.  These proportions apply at the end of the trip. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion on the substitute 19 

motion? 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  Tom, Shepherd has advised me to tweak the 22 
wording.  Instead of saying “at the end of the trip” we should 23 
say “These proportions apply when the vessel returns to port.” 24 

 25 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second that. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a substitute motion and a second.  28 

Is there discussion? 29 
 30 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chairman, it seems like we need “substantially” 31 

in there somewhere. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there other discussion of the substitute 34 

motion?  Are we ready to vote?  We have a substitute motion, 35 
which says: Section 2.8, Action 8, that the preferred 36 
alternative be Alternative 3, when 80 percent of an individual 37 
species’ quota is reached, or projected to be reached, gag or 38 

red grouper, directed commercial harvest of that species closes.  39 
However, harvest of the remaining shallow-water species can 40 
continue with a bycatch allowance on the closed species of 10 41 

percent of the grouper catch by weight, until either the gag or 42 
red grouper quotas are reached, or projected to be reached, or 43 
the shallow-water grouper quota is reached, or projected to be 44 
reached, whichever comes first.  These proportions apply when 45 

the vessel returns to port.   46 
 47 
MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to let you know that the “return to 48 
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port” language may end up being tweaked a little bit once we can 1 
talk to some enforcement folks, because I’m not sure how they 2 

would prefer it, but the point is just once the vessel comes to 3 
dock to unload it, that’s when the proportions apply. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other comments?  Are we ready to vote?  6 

All those in favor of the substitute motion say aye; opposed.  7 
The motion carries. 8 

 9 
MR. MINTON:  On the Recreational Harvest of Gag and Red Grouper, 10 
the committee, by a voice vote with one nay, recommends, and I 11 
so move, that the Action 9 preferred alternative be Alternative 12 
2, establish a gag bag limit of one fish per person per day 13 

within the aggregate bag limit; no red grouper bag limit, catch 14 
up to the aggregate; aggregate grouper bag limit of three fish 15 
per person; and a January 15 through April 15 closed season on 16 

shallow-water grouper.  That would indicate a 45 percent 17 
reduction in gag, a 14 percent increase in red grouper, and a 18 
274-day season. 19 
 20 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 21 
discussion on the committee motion?  Hearing none, all those in 22 
favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 23 
 24 

MS. MORRIS:  It seems like, based on the public testimony 25 

yesterday, we need to add something in this action which is a 26 
discussion of effort trends.  If we could look at the effort 27 

data we have for the two-month waves from 2007, the preliminary 28 
data we have, and add a discussion about that in here and talk 29 
about fuel prices and public testimony that effort is down, that 30 
would position us to address that in some way the next time we 31 

see the document in terms of shifting these preferred 32 
alternatives. 33 
 34 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Julie, I thought I heard them say something about 35 

we really wish that you wouldn’t tell us out of our three fish 36 
if it’s going to be gag or if it’s going to be red grouper or 37 
what it’s going to be.  Does anyone here feel that we need to 38 

add something and would this be the proper place? 39 
 40 
MR. TEEHAN:  We have one alternative that has a three fish 41 

aggregate with no species specific, but it doesn’t give as long 42 
an open season, which I think is another concern that we heard.  43 
The longer the season, the better, but there is an alternative 44 
in there.  It’s Alternative 5. 45 

 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, I appreciate that. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other discussion on the motion?  It’s 1 

not a motion.  Ms. Morris, do you care to make a motion? 2 

 3 
MS. MORRIS:  Would I need to make a motion to ask for there to 4 

be some discussion about effort trends?  Is that the right thing 5 
to do or can I just request that on behalf of the council? 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think you can request it. 8 

 9 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m requesting that some discussion be added about 10 

trends in effort in the recreational sector. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  So noted. 13 

 14 
MR. MINTON:  Julie, could we go ahead and ask that not only the 15 

information that we have from MRFSS and other data, but some of 16 

these other sources, like was presented earlier and I discussed 17 
it with the electronics folks and some of the people out there.  18 
 19 
I think someone mentioned, I don’t remember who it was, 20 

yesterday about use of marine gas tax sales and those kinds of 21 
things.  Maybe we could pull all that together and get a good 22 
picture.  I guess I’m asking staff to kind of look beyond what 23 
they normally give us and maybe find some new areas to try to 24 

measure this, even including -- I know we do boat ramp surveys, 25 
parking lot kind of stuff, that was mentioned in public 26 
testimony and see how that’s been reduced.  It will kind of give 27 

us a better picture of the whole thing. 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m struck by how when we were trying to manage the 30 

shrimp portion of our red snapper documents that we decided on -31 

- We had lots of evidence that effort was down and that because 32 
of that the bycatch mortality associated with shrimp effort was 33 
down as well. 34 

 35 
What we ended up doing -- We knew that we couldn’t constrain the 36 
impact of shrimp harvest on juvenile red snapper just based on 37 
no limit on effort.  What we came up with eventually was an 38 

effort cap and when the fishery reaches that effort cap, some 39 
more restrictive management actions. 40 
 41 

We might want to start thinking about, for the recreational gag, 42 
if we could have some measure of effort that was reliable and 43 
set an effort cap and then once that effort cap was reached, 44 
more restrictive -- I guess that’s kind of like accountability 45 

measures. 46 
 47 
That kind of thinking -- Effort may not stay down throughout 48 
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this rebuilding period that we’re talking about or throughout 1 
this ending overfishing period.  It could come back up, because 2 

of some other unforeseen circumstances.  We have to have some 3 
management measures in place, even if that effort rises. 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s precisely why we moved to put the 6 

accountability measures back in there, so that if the landings 7 
do go back up, or are unexpectedly high, that there would be 8 
appropriate action taken to make sure the fishing mortality 9 

doesn’t go up.  I think it is analogous kind of to what we did 10 
on the shrimp side. 11 
 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to see the same, as far as the 13 

trends on the commercial side.  They’ve been really suffering 14 
through these fuel prices and weather and quota closures and 15 
things like that.  I would like to see that in the document, 16 

recreational as well as commercial. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  That will be noted 19 

in the record. 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to point out too that effort may be 22 

down, but that doesn’t mean fishing mortality is down.  It’s 23 
quite possible that standing stock biomass is down.  The catch 24 

rates have been down for a few years.   25 
 26 
Now, we’re hearing from folks that there are a lot of little 27 

fish out there and I think there’s even some data that indicates 28 
a big year class of gag is coming, but if you look back in the 29 
assessment documents, there have been lots of fluctuations where 30 
landings went down, but the fishing mortality rates were still 31 

high. 32 
 33 
This stock fluctuates and we heard that in the testimony 34 

yesterday.  Groupers, they’re here one year and then they’re 35 
not.  You have big years and then you have years where things 36 
fall off, but if you look back in the trend of fishing 37 
mortality, it has almost without exception been too high since, 38 

I think, the middle to late 1970s. 39 
 40 
Even though effort is down, it’s still likely that fishing 41 

mortality rates are still too high and overfishing is still 42 
going on and that’s why we need to be very careful with this. 43 
 44 
I would caution you against playing too much into all of that.  45 

On top of that, there’s just no way of knowing what effort is 46 
going to be by the time this goes in place in 2009 and so we 47 
need to be very careful about this and not fall into the 48 
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temptation to take the easy way out on these things, because 1 
that’s what keeps us from getting out of these problems. 2 

 3 
DR. LEARD:  I guess since we’re trying to get this into a public 4 

hearing draft, I guess a question that I might have for the 5 
staff is is the idea of looking at effort based on the potential 6 

of shortening this closed season or increasing the bag limit or 7 
both?  If we can pin that down, then we can actually have some 8 
alternatives for you to consider at the next meeting, but it’s 9 

kind of open unless we know what the purpose is. 10 
 11 
MS. MORRIS:  I would say that the public testimony yesterday 12 

indicated that people are far more concerned about the bag 13 

limit.  They felt that dropping the bag limit, particularly the 14 
gag within the bag limit to one, was going to lead to lots of 15 
choices to not go fishing. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other comments?  Dr. Leard, does that 18 

give you your answer? 19 
 20 
DR. LEARD:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Go ahead, Mr. Minton. 23 

 24 
MR. MINTON:  On Action 10, Alternatives to Reduce Discard 25 

Mortality of Grouper, we discussed the need to address the 26 
commercial discard mortality in this section, but we didn’t 27 

actually have a recreational discard mortality. 28 
 29 
Mr. Atran discussed that they had been removed, but Amendment 30 
27, which we’ve passed and has now been published, would have 31 

the required non-stainless steel circle hooks for I think it’s 32 
live bait, venting tools, and dehooking devices on all vessels 33 
fishing for reef fish. 34 

 35 
The one alternative in Amendment 9 that reduced the gag size 36 
limit, but would shorten the season, due to the higher catch 37 
rates -- One of the interesting points was brought out that with 38 

the circle hooks, at least if we use red snapper as a proxy, 39 
that it could reduce the mortality by 30 to 50 percent.  If that 40 
occurs with grouper, that would result in a substantial 41 

reduction in mortality.  The committee did not have a preferred 42 
alternative in this section, Mr. Chair. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion?   45 

 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  If you’ll bear with me, I would like to make a 47 

motion for a preferred alternative.  I still remain convinced 48 
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that the size limits in the longline fishery are 1 
counterproductive.   2 

 3 
I would like to move that the preferred alternative be 4 
Alternative 3, Option A, Sub-Option ii.  That would reduce the 5 
minimum size limits for black, gag, red, and yellowfin grouper 6 

to eighteen inches in the shallow-water grouper commercial 7 
longline fishery. 8 
 9 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 10 

 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second it. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there 14 

discussion? 15 
 16 
MS. MORRIS:  Roy, how difficult is it to distinguish whether a 17 

commercial grouper has been landed by a longline gear or a 18 
vertical line gear? 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think once it’s at the dock, you can’t.  You 21 

would have to enforce this by either at-sea boardings or meeting 22 
vessels when they come in to dock.  Remember we have 23 
declarations now with VMS though.  When one of these vessels 24 

goes out, they have to declare the fishery and the gear, so law 25 
enforcement would know what they had declared and I think could 26 
use that. 27 

 28 
Now, if law enforcement tells me this is going to be a problem 29 
and create big problems for them, I would change my view on this 30 
and unfortunately, I don’t think we have anyone here, but I 31 

think with the VMS and the declarations that it might be all 32 
right. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 35 

 36 
MR. MINTON:  Roy, help me here, I can’t remember, but what’s the 37 

minimum depth or area that the longlines can go into right now? 38 

 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  They have to stay outside of the twenty-fathom 40 

line and so that’s 120 feet and a lot of the fishing takes place 41 

at even greater depths and that’s where you start to see the 42 
release mortality rates go up and I think that they assume that 43 
the release mortality rate overall, I believe, was 45 percent in 44 
these assessments. 45 

 46 
I think that this would have little or no impact on black, gag, 47 
or yellowfin grouper, because they don’t catch very many 48 
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undersized of those species.  It primarily affects red grouper 1 
and if you look at the discard data from the longline fishery, 2 

most of what they discard are undersized red grouper, because of 3 
the minimum size limit.  This would require that they land all 4 
of those fish and they get counted against the quota. 5 
 6 

The reason I’m only suggesting we bring down two inches, to 7 
eighteen inches, is I think this is something that it makes 8 
sense to take a go-slow approach at.  I know there are concerns 9 

about the market and how this is going to affect things and all 10 
and so I think it does make sense to go slow with this and take 11 
a look at what sort of impact it has and how it works. 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  I certainly agree with that, Dr. Crabtree, but this 14 

doesn’t require them to bring in fish that size, but it only 15 
allows them. 16 

 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  Those fish have value at eighteen inches, based 18 

on everything that I’ve heard.  I doubt that they’re going to 19 
throw them over the side.  I suspect that they will land them. 20 

 21 
MR. GILL:  I have two comments, well a comment and a question.  22 

The comment is that -- I understand the rationale, Roy, for what 23 
you’re doing.  I have some concerns about it, but one of the 24 

effects that this has, in terms of marketability, is that in the 25 
old days we had two prices for grouper, a lower price for little 26 
guys and a bigger price for big guys. 27 

 28 
This approach will tend to do the same thing, which says overall 29 
the fishery will tend to be devalued, given that you’ve got a 30 
limit that you can bring in, because you’re bringing more small 31 

fish in.  That is not to say it’s a bad idea, but it is an 32 
impact. 33 
 34 

The other question that I would ask you, however, is why you 35 
chose longline, which creates a differential with the vertical 36 
line.  I don’t know whether I like or dislike that.  I 37 
understand the rationale for the longline, but we do, in effect, 38 

create a differential with the vertical line fishery and that 39 
concerns me a little bit.  Would you expound a little bit about 40 
that? 41 

 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m doing that because we’ve created a 43 

differential through our regulations, by requiring that the 44 
longliners fish exclusively out in deep water.   45 

 46 
It seems to me we’ve already treated them differently and as a 47 
consequence of that, they have a higher discard mortality rate, 48 
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overall, than the vertical line fishery does, which can fish at 1 
any depth they choose to fish at.  That’s my rationale for it. 2 

 3 
MR. GILL:  I understand that, but when you get dockside, you’ve 4 

got Boat A that has one size fish and Boat B has another and I 5 
think that’s got some issues with it and I’m not quite sure how 6 

I feel relative to that motion. 7 
 8 
MR. TEEHAN:  Roy, when I saw this the other day and we talked 9 

about it a little bit, the different size limits, based upon 10 
different gears -- I talked to some fishermen the other day.  It 11 
appears to me that there’s not a combination of longline and 12 
vertical line trips.  You’re either one or the other. 13 

 14 
Is that your understanding and, as a follow-up, you don’t have 15 
any concerns about maybe there are some people that have both 16 

gears onboard and the size limit differentials? 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s my understanding that most trips are one or 19 

the other and I think, in fact, most vessels are one or the 20 

other and there may be a couple of boats that do both, but not 21 
that I’m aware of.  They still have to declare the trip on the 22 
VMS when they go out. 23 
 24 

To me, the way this would work is if you declare you’re in the 25 
longline fishery, fishing with longline gear, that means you’ve 26 
got to fish outside of twenty fathoms and we’re going to watch 27 

you with the VMS.  If they declare a longline fishery, then 28 
they’re subject to the eighteen-inch size limits. 29 
 30 
I understand, Bob.  I’m just struggling for a way to stop 31 

throwing dead fish over the size and I know there are 32 
consequences of this and maybe after we go out to public 33 
testimony, we’ll decide now is not the time to do this, but I’m 34 

just trying to get us towards addressing this problem. 35 
 36 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m concerned that Sub-Option ii sort of creates an 37 

incentive for commercial fishermen to switch to longline gear, 38 

because they get to harvest a smaller fish in doing that.  I 39 
know it’s going to be quota management and all that, but I think 40 
there are a number of vertical line commercial fishermen who 41 

work the forty-fathom break and they’re out in pretty deep 42 
water. 43 
 44 
If we’re trying to reduce the bycatch on the commercial side, I 45 

think we need to be looking at the vertical line gear as well 46 
for the size limit, but then that creates this discrepancy in 47 
size limit between commercial and recreational, which we know 48 
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will be disruptive and troublesome. 1 
 2 

Lower size limits are really good for addressing dead discard 3 
and they would be in the recreational fishery as well, but for 4 
other reasons in the recreational fishery, we choose not to do 5 
that.  We choose to increase the size limit. 6 

 7 
There’s a tension there that’s really awkward.  I think I would 8 
be more comfortable if the motion did not specify it a preferred 9 

alternative for the Sub-Options i and ii and we could just ask 10 
for public comment on that and come in and make a decision on a 11 
preferred in that area as well.  I don’t know if the mover and 12 
seconder would be sympathetic to a preferred option being Option 13 

A, but without a preferred specified for i and ii. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Would the maker of the motion and seconder 16 

accept that? 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would prefer to keep this as I’ve made it, 19 

because the thing is I’m trying to keep focused on the gear 20 

boundary.  The twenty-fathom line is the thing here.  They’re 21 
required to fish in deep water and so there’s a good reason why 22 
we would handle it differently. 23 
 24 

My fear is, Julie, if we take that away, then we get into the 25 
whole can of worms with the recreational and the size disparity 26 
and all those kinds of things.  I would really like to keep it 27 

where it is now. 28 
 29 
If this turns out to be too much of a problem and create too 30 
many issues, then we can put it aside and revisit it and maybe 31 

we need to think about, in a subsequent amendment, looking at a 32 
provision where fishermen in the commercial fishery can declare 33 
a deepwater trip on their VMS, which means they are declaring 34 

that they are only going to fish outside some depth line and 35 
therefore, they will not be subject to size limits, something 36 
like that. 37 
 38 

I don’t think we have time to fully explore that kind of option, 39 
but my fear is if we take this away from the principle reason 40 
for it being the regulatory requirement that they fish in deeper 41 

water, then it becomes shaky. 42 
 43 
I think, at least in the red grouper assessment, the release 44 
mortality rate in the bandit fishery was 10 percent, wasn’t it, 45 

Andy, which is the same that was assumed in the recreational 46 
fishery.  Then you get into these issues that Clay talked about 47 
with the impact of the size limit on SPR and other things. 48 
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 1 
That’s my reasoning for keeping it this way at this time and I 2 

think if this becomes something we just don’t want to do, then I 3 
think we ought to rethink it and revisit it and come up with 4 
some more innovative approach that ties it into VMS and where 5 
they’re going to fish and find some other place to do that. 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I seconded the motion for discussion and I agree 8 

with Roy and I agree with Julie.  Perhaps fishermen will come 9 

and tell us that -- I’m actually talking in reference to the 10 
bandit fishermen, whether or not if they feel that they’re being 11 
discriminated against, but I’m also hoping that the ITQ goes in 12 
place and hopefully we’ll have something to where they can keep 13 

whatever fish they catch. 14 
 15 
MR. MINTON:  I’m concerned about interaction here.  120 feet, 16 

that’s -- I would think you’re going to have a lot of 17 
recreational boats in that area also and now you’ve got an 18 
interaction where you’ve got one size limit for one and another 19 
one for that and I just -- Then when you get to the dock, the 20 

fish are unloaded and nobody knows where they came from. 21 
 22 
I just see it as a huge problem.  I agree with Dr. Crabtree that 23 
we need to address the release mortality, but without a movement 24 

of the longline fishery further offshore, into areas where we 25 
know that release mortality is very high, I can’t support this 26 
right now. 27 

 28 
If we were in 300 feet of water, yes, I think that would 29 
probably make good sense.  120 feet, I think with Karen -- Help 30 
me here, Mote Marine Lab.  Burns?  Is that right?  Her 31 

information on a hundred or 120 foot, the release mortality is 32 
not that big, at least in the vertical line stuff.   33 
 34 

I don’t know if she’s done the longlines and things, but I just 35 
can’t support this the way it is, from an enforcement standpoint 36 
or the interaction between the two fisheries groups, the 37 
vertical line, the recreational fisheries, and then the longline 38 

fishing in the same area. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there other discussion? 41 

 42 
MS. MORRIS:  Just to comment that I would be happy to consider 43 

reducing the recreational size limit to eighteen inches, to 44 
reduce the high discard mortality on the recreational side.  45 

Then everybody would have an eighteen-inch fish, but then 46 
there’s other implications for the other management measures. 47 
 48 
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I think that especially in the gag fishery that there are very 1 
significant discard mortality problems, particularly on the 2 

recreational side, and dropping the size limit down to eighteen 3 
inches would really, I think, help this fishery in many ways, 4 
but it doesn’t seem like a majority of the council wants to 5 
consider that at this time. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there other discussion? 8 

 9 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Shep, in Magnuson -- I believe it was Magnuson, 10 

but maybe it was in the National Standards.  Doesn’t it say that 11 
you can actually -- In order to reduce bycatch mortality, that 12 
you can actually pick different size limits for specific gears?  13 

I thought I read that somewhere. 14 
 15 
MR. GRIMES:  I don’t know off the top of my head that it’s 16 

specifically authorizes that, but that’s certainly not a problem 17 
to do, from a legal standpoint. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Are we 20 

ready to vote?  All those in favor of the -- We’ve got a motion 21 
on Action 10, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, 22 
Option A, Sub-Option ii, reduce the minimum size for commercial 23 
shallow-water grouper species that currently have a size limit 24 

to Option A, eighteen inches total length for black, gag, red, 25 
and yellow grouper. Scamp remains at sixteen inches.  The lower 26 
minimum size would apply to the Sub-Option ii:  Shallow water 27 

grouper commercial longline fishery (Note: Existing size limits 28 
would continue to apply to other gear).  All those in favor of 29 
the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion fails. 30 
 31 

MR. MINTON:  On Marine Reserves, the committee was presented 32 

with information on the abundance of fish inside the Madison-33 
Swanson area and it was not significantly different than inside 34 

a control area where fishing was allowed. 35 
 36 
Following discussion, by a voice vote with one nay, the 37 
committee recommends, and I so move, that there be no preferred 38 

alternative for Action 11. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 41 

discussion?  The committee motion is to in Section 2.11, Action 42 
11, Marine Reserves, have no preferred alternative.  All those 43 
in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 44 
 45 

MR. MINTON:  On Action 13, Federal Regulatory Compliance -- 46 

 47 
MS. MORRIS:  I don’t have a motion, but I have some discussion 48 
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about Action 11.  During the discussion in committee yesterday, 1 
people were asserting that the gag outside of Madison-Swanson, 2 

especially in the Twin Ridges area, were doing better than the 3 
gag inside Madison-Swanson. 4 
 5 
I just wanted to clarify that that’s not the case.  It’s a 6 

misinterpretation of the presentations that we had at the 7 
October meeting and I wanted to direct the committee’s attention 8 
and the council’s attention to the minutes from the Reef Fish 9 

Committee in October. 10 
 11 
There’s several places where the case is set out that this is 12 
not the case and both Dr. Gledhill, Dr. David, and Dr. Koenig 13 

are consistent in their remarks that the declines in gag 14 
abundance are throughout the eastern Gulf and that there was no 15 
significant difference between the Twin Ridges gag sizes, the 16 

gag abundance in Twin Ridges, and Madison-Swanson. 17 
 18 
There’s further -- If the council wants me to go into further 19 
detail at this time, I can, but Dr. Gledhill’s comments are on 20 

page 47, 49, and 52 of the Reef Fish Committee minutes.  Dr. 21 
David’s comments are on page 52 and Dr. Koenig’s comments on 22 
this topic are on page 67 and we also have an email from Chris 23 
Koenig to Wayne Swingle that was distributed in October, dated 24 

August 9, that makes this same assertion. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let the record reflect Ms. Morris’s 27 

comments. 28 
 29 
MR. ATRAN:  I just wanted to point on this section, although 30 

it’s not that clear, with a little minor rewording of some of 31 

the alternatives, if you ultimately decide you don’t want to 32 
create any new alternatives, this is also addressing the 33 
potential extension of the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps 34 

Reserves. 35 
 36 
You don’t have to do it in this amendment, but if you don’t, 37 
then late in 2008 or early in 2009, we’ll have to start a 38 

separate amendment to consider reauthorization of those. 39 
 40 
MR. MINTON:  I guess I kind of skipped over Action 12, which is 41 

Duration of a New Reserve, which became kind of a moot issue, 42 
since the committee voted to have no preferred.   43 
 44 
On Action 13, Federal Regulatory Compliance, by a voice vote of 45 

four to two, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 46 
Action 13 preferred alternative be Alternative 2, all vessels 47 
with federal commercial or charter reef fish permits must comply 48 
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with the more restrictive of state or federal regulations when 1 
fishing in state waters. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there any 4 

discussion? 5 
 6 
MR. RIECHERS:  There’s been a lot of discussion about this 7 

motion.  We heard quite a bit of testimony on it yesterday from 8 
I think the Port Aransas Boatmen’s Association, as well as an 9 

association over here in Florida. 10 
 11 
I’m certainly going to let this go and not try to fight to 12 
remove it from the document and let it go to public hearing, but 13 

I think we do need to, as we indicated in committee, flesh out a 14 
little bit of the text and what it would actually mean to a 15 
fisherman if they had a violation and it was established here 16 

within this context, so that they fully understand what it means 17 
to them. 18 
 19 
Beyond that, we’ll just see what kind of public testimony we get 20 

and what kind of enforcement of this kind of sanctioning system 21 
we may have. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  Is there any other 24 

discussion?  All those in favor of the motion please say aye; 25 
opposed.  The motion carries. 26 
 27 

MR. MINTON:  Following that, the committee recommends, and I so 28 
move, that the council send the Reef Fish Amendment 30B to 29 
public hearings before the April council meeting.  I thought we 30 

also had picked sites and is that not true?  I thought we had 31 

sites there. 32 
 33 
MR. ATRAN:  Those were selected at the last meeting. 34 

 35 
MR. MINTON:  Those were selected when? 36 

 37 
MR. ATRAN:  Those were selected at the last council meeting. 38 

 39 
MR. MINTON:  Do we need to go over those again, then? 40 

 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  What you selected at this meeting 42 

was for 29. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion to recommend to 45 

council to send Reef Fish Amendment 30B to public hearings 46 
before the April council meeting. 47 
 48 
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MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, I may have lost my opportunity here.  I 1 

wanted to introduce another subject and unfortunately, didn’t 2 

put the page before Vernon got there.  Is it now out of order to 3 
do such a thing? 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  No, we can go ahead and do that. 6 

 7 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The issue is, as you heard 8 

yesterday and we’ve discussed some this morning, that the 9 

commercial industry is very worried about the gag fishing 10 
closing down early in the year and creating a substantial 11 
problem within the industry. 12 
 13 

There is no place that I saw in 30B, as it stands, to introduce 14 
this thought and so I need to ask if we could do that.  The 15 
concept that was brought up this morning, and I apologize for 16 

the lack of definition here, was that we consider as an 17 
alternative for public hearing that the commercial gag fishing 18 
be considered a bycatch fishery rather than a directed fishery, 19 
the intent being that it extends the season to allow them to 20 

fish, in some fashion, year-round for gag grouper, with or 21 
without the IFQ coming in. 22 
 23 
What they had proposed was some sort of trip limit technique and 24 

while I’m not a real great fan of that, I understand the thought 25 
process behind it and would like to interject that, if that 26 
would be appropriate at this time. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do you have a motion? 29 

 30 
MR. GILL:  I would like to make a motion.  Unfortunately, it’s a 31 

little bit rough around the edges.  I would like to move that 32 
the commercial gag fishing be limited to: a) a trip limit of 300 33 
pounds and b) a trip limit based on a percentage of gag to red 34 

grouper landings on the previous year. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 37 

 38 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second it. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Second by Ms. Williams.  Discussion or 41 

rationale, Mr. Gill? 42 
 43 
MR. GILL:  There was no good place in 30B as it exists now.  I 44 

talked to Mr. Atran about the best place to do that and he 45 

suggested Action 8, Quota Closures, and it doesn’t fit exactly, 46 
but the thought here is and the rationale is that to get public 47 
testimony from the public hearings that we’re going to have on a 48 
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reaction to this and see if it has any merit or not. 1 
 2 

I don’t know that I support it, but it’s an interesting concept 3 
that I think bears merit and allows them to keep the season 4 
open, potentially, for the entire year, particularly considering 5 
the reduction in TAC that’s occurring. 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If this motion passes to be included, I would 8 

like some kind of analysis done that’s going to tell us what’s 9 

the average pounds that are landed, because my one concern is 10 
that I thought perhaps maybe the bandit gear lands more gag than 11 
what they do red, but I think it probably also depends on where 12 
you fish.  I would need some kind of analysis on that. 13 

 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  Bob, on Part B, don’t you mean that there would 15 

be a ratio of gag to red grouper landings that would be required 16 

and not a trip limit?  Part A is a trip limit, but Part B would 17 
be kind of like that other one we had in the amendment already.  18 
It would be a ratio that the proportion of gag cannot exceed X 19 
percent of the red grouper.  Is that what you mean? 20 

 21 
MR. GILL:  That will work, Roy.  That is one concept of several, 22 

but that will be fine.  You’re correct. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  How would that be enforced, B?  It would be 25 

different, I assume, for all vessels. 26 
 27 
MR. GILL:  I think it would be based on your landings and when 28 

you land, then whatever that percentage is, is how many you’re 29 
allowed to have. 30 
 31 
MS. WALKER:  It says the previous year, from the previous year. 32 

 33 
MR. GILL:  That would establish the percentage.  That would be 34 

the percentage of your catch that could be gag. 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  Wouldn’t that be different for every commercial 37 

vessel? 38 

 39 
MR. GILL:  The percentage relates to the total landings for the 40 

previous year, use that as the base for the percentage of 41 

whatever the catch is of the vessel of grouper would be allowed 42 
to be gag. 43 
 44 
MS. WALKER:  Somebody just tell me, Bobbi, shut up if I’m wrong, 45 

but would that not be different for each vessel? 46 
 47 
MR. GILL:  Do you mean total pounds of gag per vessel? 48 
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 1 
MS. WALKER:  The ratio of percentage from the previous year 2 

would be different for each vessel.  If that’s not right, then 3 
I’ll shut up. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  My interpretation would be that the total 6 

take would be a percentage, the same percentage.  You would set 7 
it as it was the previous year of that ratio.   8 
 9 
MR. GILL:  Let me try, Bobbi.  I’ll just use numbers at random.  10 

Say the total landings for the previous year were a million gag 11 
and three million red.  That would say that the percentage would 12 
be a third. 13 

 14 
A person comes in with 2,400 pounds of grouper, 800 pounds would 15 
be allowed to be gag.  Again, I’m not saying that I necessarily 16 

like all this, but I think it’s worthy of exploration, given the 17 
size of the cut and the potential impact and disruption to the 18 
industry. 19 
 20 
MR. ATRAN:  I’m seeing this as possibly having a few possible 21 

alternatives.  One would be a single ratio that would apply to 22 
all vessels, based upon total landings.  Another might be to 23 
have a ratio for longlines, a ratio for vertical lines. 24 

 25 
Another might be to have a regional ratio, a ratio for vessels 26 
fishing in the northern Gulf versus the central or southern 27 

Gulf, but this could get rather complicated and I doubt we could 28 
get the analysis done in time to go to public hearings before 29 
the April meeting. 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  I think a trip limit of 300 pounds is completely 32 

unworkable and so I just -- Starting with that, I just can’t 33 
wrap my mind around this alternative at all. 34 

 35 
MR. GILL:  I think Steve’s suggestion is way far beyond what I’m 36 

thinking and the KISS system applies here, as simple as we can 37 
make it, and get our arms around it that Julie is not able to do 38 

at the moment, it would be a whole lot better than going all 39 
possible options in the universe. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there further discussion?  I assume by 42 

adopting this that this would be another action within the 43 
document, Rick or Steve?  Where would we insert it? 44 
 45 
MR. ATRAN:  We’ll see what the IPT team wants to do, but I think 46 

Bob is probably right.  We probably can’t fit it into one of the 47 
existing actions and so this will be a new action, most likely. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, all 2 

those in favor of the motion to add an alternative that 3 
commercial gag fishing be limited to: a) a trip limit of 300 4 
pounds or b) a ratio of percentage of gag to red grouper from 5 
the total landings for the previous year -- All those in favor 6 

of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion fails. 7 
 8 
MR. MINTON:  In conclusion, we got an update on the SEP grouper 9 

allocation recommendations.  Dr. Agar and Dr. Carter, with the 10 
Southeast Fisheries Center, presented a draft report on red 11 
grouper allocations.  They reviewed the assumptions and 12 
discussed estimation results. 13 

 14 
Dr. Carter finally discussed the relative magnitudes of 15 
estimates presented for the commercial and recreational sectors 16 

and the potential use of these estimates in the policy 17 
decisions.  That concludes the report, Mr. Chair, and unless 18 
there is further things, I would like to defer to Mr. Ray here 19 
for an announcement from Texas. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Minton, thank you for an outstanding 22 

job. 23 
 24 
MR. RAY:  I have some very sad news to pass along.  I just got 25 

word from Larry Simpson a short time ago that Ralph Rayburn has 26 
passed away and he died this morning from a massive heart 27 

attack.  We don’t know anything yet about the arrangements or 28 
anything else, but I just definitely wanted to pass on that 29 
extremely sad news. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That is indeed sad news and our heart goes 32 

to his family and I’m sure our prayers will do the same.  It’s 33 
been called to my attention that we did not vote on the 34 

recommendation to send the document to public hearing.  That’s 35 
still on the table.  Is there discussion? 36 
 37 
MS. WALKER:  I’ll make a motion, Mr. Chairman, to send it to 38 

public hearing. 39 
 40 
MR. GILL:  Second. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  There’s a motion made and seconded.  That is 43 

a committee motion, I’m sorry.  It was already on the -- Is 44 
there any other discussion?  All those in favor of the motion 45 

say aye; opposed.  The motion passed. 46 
 47 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chair, if the council deems it appropriate, I 48 
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would like to, at a minimum, send a letter to the family of 1 
Ralph expressing our condolences and whatever appropriate things 2 

that we would do. 3 
 4 
This is a real shock to me and a lot of other folks, I’m sure.  5 
It seems at a minimum we should at least acknowledge that the 6 

council has concerns for his family and so forth. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Minton.  I think that’s very 9 

appropriate and the council will do that.  Is there any other 10 
business? 11 
 12 

OTHER BUSINESS 13 

 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  A lot of you are probably aware that Kim Amendola 15 

had a baby, a little girl, some time ago and has been out on 16 

maternity leave.  I wanted to take this opportunity to thank 17 
Charlene for helping us out in Kim’s absence and also, she did a 18 
great job with us and thank you, Charlene.   19 
 20 

We really do appreciate it.  I want to thank Wayne and the 21 
council for allowing us use of Charlene’s time.  It’s been a big 22 
help to us over the last few months and Kim, I think, comes back 23 
to work on Monday.  Thank you, Charlene. 24 

 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We thank you for sending her back. 26 

 27 
MR. TEEHAN:  I’ve received an industry request since we talked 28 

about the workshop locations for Amendment 29.  The industry 29 
down in the Florida Keys would also like to have a workshop or a 30 
public hearing. 31 

 32 
That would create four in the State of Florida and I guess maybe 33 
we should give staff the latitude to determine whether they can 34 

handle that or not, but I think it’s probably appropriate to 35 
have either something in the Keys or Fort Myers or work 36 
something out there.  If we can just give them the latitude, I 37 
can talk with them later about that. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  What’s the wishes of the council?  Is that 40 

appropriate?  Hearing no objection, we’ll note that. 41 

 42 
MR. MINTON:  I would just like to acknowledge that this is the 43 

last meeting for Mr. Kennedy.  We had a small social last night 44 
for him and I just personally and I think the council -- We 45 

really appreciate, Stu, the work you’ve done.   46 
 47 
You’re thorough and you’ve been -- You’ve saved my tail a lot of 48 
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times and you’ve been extremely polite to folks in times when 1 
you should have just said you should have read that, dummy, or 2 

something like that. 3 
 4 
I wish you the best in your retirement.  Please enjoy that with 5 
your wife and your travels and, again, thank you.  You’ve done 6 

an excellent job and we really appreciate it. 7 
 8 
MR. KENNEDY:  Thank you all very much. 9 

 10 
DR. SHIPP:  I’ve got to ask Roy something that is going to 11 

reflect my abject ignorance on some of the things we’ve just 12 
done.  The grouper issue, the years 2008 through 2011 and 2012, 13 

we’re in 2008 and what are we going to do this year about the 14 
grouper regulations?  This is going to public hearings and we’ve 15 
got other meetings to decide and the year is going to be over.  16 

What are going to be the regulations for this year? 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  They’re going to remain what they are now unless 19 

we change them and given the timing we’re on for Amendment 30B, 20 

that likely wouldn’t be until close to the end of the year.  21 
That’s unless the council decides to ask for an interim rule at 22 
the next meeting, but even that it would take us some time to 23 
get in place. 24 

 25 
Remember we’re not dealing with an overfished stock in either 26 
case.  We’re just trying to stop the overfishing, but assuming 27 

we take final action at the April meeting, Bob, I would think 28 
that the earliest we would have a final rule would be November, 29 
something like that. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there any other business? 32 

 33 
MS. MORRIS:  We went over quickly the Ad Hoc Recreational Red 34 

Snapper AP in the committee report, but I would just like for 35 
the council to encourage the committee to have productive 36 
meetings and aim to send us an interim report with their best 37 
ideas prior to the opening of the red snapper season. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Morris.  Is there any other 40 

business?  I would like to thank the council for your hard work.  41 

We made a lot of progress this council meeting.  I would like to 42 
thank the public for participating. 43 
 44 
I think it’s obvious that we’ve been listening to the public 45 

input.  It’s part of our process and we’ll continue to do that.  46 
The last thing I would say before we adjourn would be to pack 47 
some extra clothes.  The April meeting will be a full five-day 48 
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meeting.  With that, we adjourn. 1 
 2 

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 11:50 o’clock a.m., January 3 
31, 2008.) 4 
 5 

- - - 6 

7 
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TABLE OF MOTIONS 1 
 2 

PAGE 8:  Motion to approve the revised 1/28/2008 committee 3 
roster.  The motion carried on page 8. 4 
 5 
PAGE 15:  Motion that the council support the continuation of 6 

the Cooperative Texas Closure for 2008 throughout the EEZ off 7 
Texas to the 200-mile limit.  The motion carried on page 15. 8 
 9 

PAGE 16:  Motion that the council authorize a meeting of the 10 
Shrimp Advisory Panel prior to the April council meeting if the 11 
final data shows that the 74 percent reduction target in effort 12 
from the 2001 to 2003 average has not been met.  The motion 13 

carried on page 16. 14 
 15 
PAGE 20:  Motion to approve the Terms of Reference for Number 8 16 

of the SEDAR-16 King Mackerel Assessment Workshop to read as 17 
follows: Estimate the Acceptable Biological Catch based upon the 18 
following criteria for the assessment workshop: A)  Based on 19 
migratory groups and mixing zone dynamics defined as using best 20 

available scientific information; B)  Based on these ABC’s, 21 
provide separate management evaluations for the two areas 22 
delineated at the Monroe-Dade County line; C) Based on these 23 
ABC’s, provide separate management evaluations for the two areas 24 

delineated at the jurisdictional line between the Gulf Council 25 
and the South Atlantic Council; and D), which we added during 26 
committee, is based on migratory groups and mixing zone dynamics 27 

defined using the best available scientific information, provide 28 
separate ABC values for each of two management areas delineated 29 
at the Gulf and South Atlantic Council boundaries.  The motion 30 
carried on page 20.  The motion was reconsidered on page 143. 31 

 32 
PAGE 21:  Motion to add the operator permits amendment under the 33 
activities on page 2 of Tab M, Number 4.  The motion carried on 34 

page 21. 35 
 36 
PAGE 21:  Motion to approve the operating budget as indicated in 37 
Tab M, Number 4, including the operator permits amendment.  The 38 

motion carried on page 21. 39 
 40 
PAGE 22:  Motion to add Draft Action 9 as presented in Tab J, 41 

Number 4(b) into the amendment.  The motion carried on page 142. 42 
 43 
PAGE 24:  Motion to have the IPT revise the Aquaculture 44 
Amendment to address the concerns raised by General Counsel and 45 

the public.  The motion carried on page 142. 46 
 47 
PAGE 143:  Motion to approve the Terms of Reference for Number 8 48 
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of the SEDAR-16 King Mackerel Assessment Workshop to read as 1 
follows: Estimate the Acceptable Biological Catch based upon the 2 

following criteria for the assessment workshop: A) Based on 3 
migratory groups and mixing zone dynamics defined using best 4 
available scientific information, provide separate ABC values 5 
for each of two management areas delineated at the Miami-6 

Dade/Monroe County line: all fish caught north of the line 7 
allocated to the Atlantic management area and all fish caught 8 
south of the line allocated to the Gulf management area; B)  9 

Based on migratory groups and mixing zone dynamics as currently 10 
defined, provide separate ABC values for the Gulf and Atlantic 11 
Migratory Units based on allocating all fish in the mixing zone 12 
to the Gulf Migratory Unit (essentially the ‘continuity’ 13 

approach); C) Based on migratory groups and mixing zone dynamics 14 
as currently defined, provide separate ABC values for the Gulf 15 
and Atlantic migratory units based on allocating 50% of the fish 16 

in the mixing zone to the Gulf Migratory Unit and 50% of the 17 
fish to the Atlantic Migratory Unit; D) Based on migratory 18 
groups and mixing zone dynamics defined using best available 19 
scientific information, provide separate ABC values for each of 20 

two management  areas delineated at the Gulf and South Atlantic 21 
Council boundaries.  The motion carried on page 143. 22 
 23 
PAGE 144:  Motion that the council form an outreach and 24 

education committee and adopt the charge in Tab G, Number 3.  25 
The motion carried on page 144. 26 
 27 

PAGE 145:  Motion to ask the SSC to provide the council with the 28 
expected number of discards associated with their catch level 29 
recommendations.  The motion carried on page 145. 30 
 31 

PAGE 146:  Motion that Alternative 4 be the Preferred 32 
Alternative: Implement an individual fishing quota program in 33 
the commercial grouper and tilefish fisheries, which is Section 34 

D.  The motion carried on page 146. 35 
 36 
PAGE 146:  Motion to add to Action D1 an Alternative 5, which 37 
would restrict initial eligibility to the commercial reef fish 38 

permit holders and to reef fish captain and crew only.  The 39 
motion carried on page 147. 40 
 41 

PAGE 147:  Motion that the language “substantial participants” 42 
be removed from all of the alternatives in Action D1.  The 43 
motion carried on page 147. 44 
 45 

PAGE 147:  Motion that there be added to Action D1 an 46 
Alternative 6, establish an auction system for initial 47 
eligibility.  The motion carried on page 147. 48 
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 1 
PAGE 147:  Motion to expand action D2 to add the alternatives 2 

added under D1: to commercial reef fish permit holders and to 3 
captain and crew only; to include an auction system.  The motion 4 
carried on page 147. 5 
 6 

PAGE 148:  Motion that a new action be added that defines 7 
“substantial participant”.  The motion carried on page 148. 8 
 9 

PAGE 149:  Motion that an alternative be added to Section D9 to 10 
auction future increases in TAC in the commercial quota.  The 11 
motion carried on page 149. 12 
 13 

PAGE 149:  Motion that the Action D10 preferred alternative be 14 
Alternative 2: the Regional Administrator will review, evaluate, 15 
and render final decision on appeals.  Filing of an appeal must 16 

be completed within ninety days of the effective date of the 17 
final regulations implementing the IFQ program.  Hardship 18 
arguments will not be considered.  The RA will determine the 19 
outcome of appeals based on the NMFS logbooks.  If the NMFS 20 

logbooks are not available, the RA may use state landings 21 
records.  Appellants should submit NMFS logbooks to support 22 
their appeal.  The motion carried on page 150. 23 
 24 

PAGE 150:  Motion that an alternative be added to Action D13 25 
with an 8,000-pound threshold to define “substantially fished”.  26 
The motion carried on page 150. 27 

 28 
PAGE 150:  Motion that Action 14, IFQ Monitoring and Management 29 
Board, be removed to the Considered but Rejected section.  The 30 
motion carried on page 151. 31 

 32 
PAGE 151:  Motion that under Other Issues, Certified Landing 33 
Sites, the committee recommends, and I so move, that an action 34 

be added to contain alternatives that would or would not require 35 
participants to land at designated landing sites.  The motion 36 
carried on page 151. 37 
 38 

PAGE 151:  Motion that an action be added to establish a loan 39 
program utilizing of up to 25 percent of the cost recovery fees 40 
collected from the participants.  The motion carried on page 41 

151. 42 
 43 
PAGE 152:  Motion that an action be added to develop 44 
alternatives to address the issue of warsaw grouper and speckled 45 

hind discards in the shallow-water grouper fishery after the 46 
deepwater grouper fishery closes.  The motion carried on page 47 
152. 48 



 214 

 1 
PAGE 152:  Motion that in Section C a sub-alternative be added 2 

to create a grouper longline endorsement.  The motion carried on 3 
page 152. 4 
 5 
PAGE 155:  Motion to establish that the intent of the council is 6 

to have Amendment 29 ready for referendum consideration no later 7 
than August 2008.  The motion carried on page 160. 8 
 9 

PAGE 160:  Motion to move Section B, Latent Permits, to the 10 
Considered but Rejected section.  The motion carried on page 11 
160. 12 
 13 

PAGE 160:  Motion to move Section D5 and D6 to the Considered 14 
but Rejected section.  The motion carried on page 161. 15 
 16 

PAGE 162:  Motion to hold public hearings at the following 17 
locations: Biloxi area; New Orleans airport area; Orange Beach, 18 
Alabama; Fort Myers, Florida; St. Petersburg, Florida; Panama 19 
City, Florida; and Galveston, Texas.  The motion carried on page 20 

162. 21 
 22 
PAGE 163:  Motion to make the preferred alternative in Action 3 23 
Alternative 4, as modified, to maintain the one fish angler bag 24 

limit, increase the recreational minimum size limit for greater 25 
amberjack to thirty inches, and eliminate the bag limit for 26 
captain and crew.  The motion carried on page 168. 27 

 28 
PAGE 168:  Motion in Action 7 to substitute the revisions in the 29 
Handout Tab B-4, Addendum to Action 7, into the document and to 30 
give staff editorial license to ensure that the text reflects 31 

the council’s intent.  The motion carried on page 171. 32 
 33 
PAGE 172:  Motion to approve Amendment 30A and associated 34 

regulations to the Secretary of Commerce for review, approval 35 
and implementation.  The motion carried on page 175. 36 
 37 
PAGE 175:  Motion to delegate authority to the chairman of the 38 

council to review any editorial changes to the regulations 39 
between now and the time it is submitted to the Secretary and 40 
deem those changes as necessary and appropriate.  The motion 41 

carried on page 177. 42 
 43 
PAGE 177:  Motion that the preferred alternative in Action 1, 44 
Gag Thresholds and Benchmarks, be Alternative 2, set minimum 45 

stock size threshold, maximum fishing mortality threshold, and 46 
optimum yield based on the biomass reference point corresponding 47 
to maximum yield per recruit, which in this instance is the 48 
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proxy for maximum sustainable yield.  Set MFMT equal to FMAX, 1 
set MSST equal to: Preferred Option a, one minus M times SSBMAX 2 

and M is equal to 0.14 and set OY equal to Preferred Option e, 3 
the yield at 75 percent of Fmax.  The motion carried on page 4 
178. 5 
 6 

PAGE 180:  Motion that in Section 2.5, Action 5, that the 7 
preferred alternative be Alternative 3, establish an interim 8 
allocation of TAC between the recreational and commercial 9 

fisheries as the average share during the years 1986 through 10 
2005.  The recreational:commercial proportions would be gag 11 
61:39 and red grouper 24:76.  The motion carried on page 184. 12 
 13 

PAGE 187:  Motion to add Action 6, Accountability Measures, with 14 
measures patterned after those in Amendment 30A.  The motion 15 
carried on page 188. 16 

 17 
PAGE 189:  Motion that in Section 2.8, Action 8, that the 18 
preferred alternative be Alternative 3, when 80 percent of an 19 
individual species’ quota is reached, or projected to be 20 

reached, gag or red grouper, directed commercial harvest of that 21 
species closes.  However, harvest of the remaining shallow-water 22 
species can continue with a bycatch allowance on the closed 23 
species of 10 percent of the grouper catch by weight, until 24 

either the gag or red grouper quotas are reached, or projected 25 
to be reached, or the shallow-water grouper quota is reached, or 26 
projected to be reached, whichever comes first.  These 27 

proportions apply when the vessel returns to port.  The motion 28 
carried on page 191. 29 
 30 
PAGE 191:  Motion that the Action 9 preferred alternative be 31 

Alternative 2, establish a gag bag limit of one fish per person 32 
per day within the aggregate bag limit; no red grouper bag 33 
limit, catch up to the aggregate; aggregate grouper bag limit of 34 

three fish per person; and a January 15 through April 15 closed 35 
season on shallow-water grouper.  That would indicate a 45 36 
percent reduction in gag, a 14 percent increase in red grouper, 37 
and a 274-day season.  The motion carried on page 191. 38 

 39 
PAGE 195:  Motion that on Action 10, that the preferred 40 
alternative be Alternative 3, Option A, Sub-Option ii, reduce 41 

the minimum size for commercial shallow-water grouper species 42 
that currently have a size limit to Option A, eighteen inches 43 
total length for black, gag, red, and yellow grouper. Scamp 44 
remains at sixteen inches.  The lower minimum size would apply 45 

to the Sub-Option ii:  Shallow water grouper commercial longline 46 
fishery (Note: Existing size limits would continue to apply to 47 
other gear).  The motion failed on page 200. 48 
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 1 
PAGE 200:  Motion that in Section 2.11, Action 11, Marine 2 

Reserves, have no preferred alternative.  The motion carried on 3 
page 200. 4 
 5 
PAGE 201:  Motion that the Action 13 preferred alternative be 6 

Alternative 2, all vessels with federal commercial or charter 7 
reef fish permits must comply with the more restrictive of state 8 
or federal regulations when fishing in state waters.  The motion 9 

carried on page 202. 10 
 11 
PAGE 203:  Motion to add an alternative that commercial gag 12 
fishing be limited to: a) a trip limit of 300 pounds or b) a 13 

ratio of percentage of gag to red grouper from the total 14 
landings for the previous year.  The motion failed on page 206. 15 
 16 

PAGE 202:  Motion that the council send the Reef Fish Amendment 17 
30B to public hearings before the April council meeting.  The 18 
motion carried on page 206.  19 
 20 

- - - 21 


